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COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY

(Present Status of Competition in the Pharmaceutical
‘ Industry) PR

MONDAY, JANUARY 18, 1971
| U.S. SENATE,

SuBcOMMITTEE ON MONOPOLY OF THE
Serecr CoMMITTEE ON SMALL BUsiNESs,

' " Washington, D.C.
~The subcommittee met, pursuant to recess, at 10:10 a.m., in room
1318, New Senate Office Building, Senator Gaylord Nelson (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding. : ~
.. Present: Senator Nelson. : R ‘

~Also present: Benjamin Gordon, staff economist; and Elaine C.
Dye, clerical assistant. R v

Senator Nerson. The committee will now open its hearings. -Our
witness. today is' Dr. Charles Edwards, Commissioner of the Food
and Drug Administration. . C ‘ o

I apologize, Doctor, for being delayed on the way over here. I
appreciate your taking time to come. -~ -+ - R
- The Monopoly Subcommittee of the Senate Small Business Com-
mittee is resuming its hearings today on drug usage and purchasing:
by the Federal Government. = . , :

Testimony by the Agency for International Development,. the
Public Health Service, the Veterans’ Administration, the Depart-
ment of Defense, and the Office of Economic Opportunity. indicated
that many millions of dollars were being spent on drugs which hayve-
been found by panels of specially qualified medical experts to be
ineffective, unnecessary, or unacceptable. S V

For ' example, the National Academy of Science/National Re-
" search Council found that Darvon in its “32 mg. dose has often been
found indistinguishable from placebo.” Yet, the Defense Depart-
~" ment and the Veterans’ Administration in 1968 and 1969  paid

" -$678,000 for this ineffective dosage form. o

The NAS-NRC has also found that Darvon “in doses of 65 mg. to
100 mg. has usually, but not always, proved superior to placebo in
reasonably sensitive human analgesic assays, * * *” Expert testimony
before the subcommittee on - November: 24th held that there is-no
“particular reason to use it (Darvon) routinely. in preference to
aspirin, acetaminophen, or codeine or some combination of codeine
with one of the others.” » : v

Yet, the Defense Department alone spent $4.4 million for Darvon
in 1968 and 1969. B , ‘

The Veterans’” Administration purchased the tranquilizer mepro-
bamate from Denmark for $1.55 per 500 tablets. VA, at the same

(7965)



7966 COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY

time was purchasing Meprospan, the sustained release form of
meprobamate, from Carter-Wallace for $34.25 for 500 tablets, or
2,300 percent as much as plain meprobamate. Neither the USP nor
the National Formulary recognize the use of long-acting prepara-
tions as good medical practice, and the NAS-NRC panel of experts
told the subcommittee that “most of these oral preparations of this
type are not.doing what they purport to do” and that.their use can
be dangerous. ' ‘ :

The Defense Department spent about $3 million in 1968 and 1969
on demethylchlortetracycline (Declomyein), oxytetracycline (Terra-
myecin), and chlortetracycline (Aureomycin). If the Department
heeded the advice of the medical experts and used the drug of choice
of this family of antibiotics, that is, plain tetracycline, $2.3 million
would have been saved. .

_The Department of Defense bought $133,584 of Equagesic, a com-
bination of aspirin and meprobamate. The NAS-NRC report says
that “this combination may be no more effective as an analgesic than
the amount of aspirin present.” The comparable total for aspirin
would have been $2,721, or a saving of $130,863.

Both the VA and the DOD spent $683,632 for Peritrate, a drug
used for angina pectoris, which, according to expert. testimony, is
“not, effective compared to a placebo.” It may be mentioned also that
the American public spent $22 million in 1968 and $19.5 million in
1969 for this drug. . ' ' '

These are only a few examples of the large number of ineffective
and unnecessary drugs being bought and used by the Federal Gov-
ernment in many of its programs. ' :

“Qur witness today is the Commissioner of the Food and Drug
Administration, who will discuss problems of rationality in drug
usage. Our witness tomorrow will be the Comptroller General, who
will discuss problems of rationality and competition, and small busi-
fiess in drug procurement.

On February 1, 2, and 8, the Government agencies will be return-
ing to discuss the various changes they have made to bring about
more rational and economical drug use and procurement.

Dr. Edwards, your testimony will be printed in full in the record.!
You may present it however you wish and if at any time you desire
to extemporize on it or elaborate on anything you have said, feel
free to do so and we will be glad to take time for any comments of
your counsel, Mr. Goodrich or Dr. Simmons. Go ahead.

STATEMENT OF DR. CHARLES C. EDWARDS, COMMISSIONER OF
FOOD AND DRUGS, PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICE, U.S. DEPARTMENT
OF HEALTH, EDUCATION, AND WELFARE; ACCOMPANIED BY DR.
HENRY SIMMONS, DIRECTOR OF BUREAU OF DRUGS; AND WIL-
LIAM W. GOODRICH, ASSISTANT GENERAL COUNSEL, FDA

Dr. Epwaros. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to intro-
duce the gentlemen with me. On my right is Dr. Henry Simmons,
Director of our Bureau of Drugs. On my left, Mr. William Good-

rich, who is the General Counsel of FDA.

L See pp. 844148465,
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We certainly appreciate this opportunity to discuss with you the
important issue of safe and effective drugs. These are certainly
issues that touch directly on the lives of all of us. =~~~ . ;

1 think no one would question that the discovery and development
of new drugs and new antibiotics over the past three decades have .
contributed enormously to the eradication and control of disease and
to the relief of patient suffering. . i

However, over this same period of time, drug misuse has become
a major national problem. I speak not just of drug abuse in the
conventional sense, but rather of the promotion, the prescribing, and
the use of drugs of limited or no value, and, of course, equally im-
portant, the consumption of too many drugs, often for no purpose
or for the wrong purpose. I think few things are more tragic than
the prescribing and administration of a drug of no proven effective-
ness followed by a serious and even sometimes fatal adverse reaction.

We at FDA are concerned first with drug safety, but we must
constantly bear in mind that considerations of drug effectiveness
-and drug safety cannot be separated. AT o

I would like this morning to briefly discuss where we are today,
how we arrived at this point and how we plan to proceed in the
days ahead. S
. Our goal is to achieve the objective of excellence in drug quality,
honesty in drug promotion, and rationality in drug use at the earliest
possible time. We are striving for a uniform and high standard of
safety and reliability of all drugs. Of course, this requires us to be
concerned with all phases of the drug scene: : i

‘We are concerned with all manufacturers large-and small; .
With the discovery and investigational use and development
of all new drugs; ERCTE ,
With the evaluation of safety and efficacy of new products
offered to the medical profession; o -
With the quality controls that assure the identity, the strength,
the quality, the purity, and the reliability of the product that
comes off the production line and into the hospital, and the com-
munity pharmacy; T
We are concerned with the labeling and promotion of these
products; : ~ : i ‘
With the experience of these drugs in the hands of the prac-
- ticing physician; : . : ~ :
And indirectly, of course, with the costs of these products.

Although we have no specific responsibility relating to drug costs,
it is well to recall that Senator Kefauver’s investigation a decade
ago focused attention on the causes of the high cost of prescription
drugs. They were poor quality research, excesses, and exaggeration
in promotion and the difficulties encountered by prescribers in ob-
taining reliable information that would facilitate rational drug
therapy. All of these important areas are responsibilities of the Food
and Drug Administration. L f

Senator Nerson. May I interrupt a moment? Isn’t an additional
problem, which relates to costs, the result of brand name preseribing ¢
That is to say, in 40 or more States—the legislatures have passed
anti-substitution laws. So then, if you have a situation in which the
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doctor prescribes by the brand name, the pharmacist is required by
law to give that brand even though the same compound meeting all
appropriate USP or NF standards is being sold at a fraction of the
price. Brand name prescribing is an important factor in keeping
the price up. . .

As you know, we heard lengthy testimony on prednisone, which
varied in price from 59 cents a hundred to $17.90 a hundred to the
pharmacist; which is a radical price difference. Yet the Medical
Letter said they were all equivalent—all met the same standards.

How do you get around that kind of a problem?

Dr. Epwaros. Well, I think there is probably no simple answer to
solving that problem. Certainly, one of the answers is to better com-
municate to the medical profession the fact that in today’s drug scene
the brand names and the generic name drugs that are approved by
the Food and Drug Administration are for all practical purposes
equal drugs in terms of their potency, uniformity, et cetera.

I think frankly, we have not done enough in communicating this
kind of information to the practicing medical profession but I think
it has to be done and I think until that message is satisfactorily or
adequately conveyed to it, we are likely to have this discrepancy in
prescribing patterns.

‘Senator Newson. You do not have any evidence that indicates,
generally speaking, that between brands and generics, one is better
than the other? ‘

Dr. Epwaros. No. I think in today’s drugs, certainly in the case
of the antibiotics that are certified by the Food and Drug Admin-
istration, we can certainly say there that brand and generics are
equal. I think that any drug that goes through the New Drug Appli-
cation process is equal, be it brand or generic.

I think there are some of the “me-too” drugs that we are coming
to grips with via the National Academy of Science drug efficacy
study that present a little different problem and we cannot make
quite that statement in reference to those drugs, but certainly on
all drugs that have been approved through regular processes we
can make this statement. h

Senator NerLson. You may proceed.

Dr. Epwarps. Moreover, as the investigations of this subcommittee
have shown, the Federal Government is a very substantial purchaser
of prescription drugs. We at FDA have a responsibility to do what
we can to assure that the Federal purchasers are fully informed
about the products they buy.

We do have problems in the use of prescription and nonpreserip-
tion drugs in this country. It is a serious problem and threatens to
become more so if vigorous steps are not taken to correct the basic
problem. ,

Mr. Gorpox. Dr. Edwards, may I interrupt? What is the evidence
of the existence of these problems? How are they manifested ? :

Dr. Epwarps. I am about to allude to some of the problems in
my statement. They include the fact that the American public is
currently receiving approximately 2 billion prescriptions per year
and it is estimated that in 5 years this is likely to increase some 50
percent to over 3 billion prescriptions a year, this figure excludes
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over-the-counter drugs which are sold in even greater quantities. I
think just the volume itself speaks somewhat to the problem. -~

The ‘subject of adverse reactions to drugs is an important subject.
This complication rate has been estimated at some 10 percent, and
Afurther tEat approximately 5 percent of all patients admitted to
general hospitals are admitted because of some form of drug re-
action. R : e

As T have indicated in my testimony, studies have shown that the
average hospital patient receives between eight and 10 drugs per
hospital admission and this, of course, may go much higher.

I think all of these indicate, to a degree, the magnitude of the
problem we are talking about this morning. \

M. Gorpon. You also state: L

We have a responsibility to do what we can to.assure that Federal pur-
chasers are fully informed about the products they buy.

What have you done tb keep the Government agencies informed
about the merits and demerits of drugs on an absolute as well as
relative basis? . -

Dr. Epwarps. Well, as you know, at least as it relates to the cur-
rent drug efficacy study, we have sent to each of the purchasing
agencies in the Federal Establishment that purchases drugs, our
list of drugs classified by NAS-NRC as “ineffective.” We intend to -
keep them up to date on this. , : .

We also intend at. the completion of this study to publish a docu-
ment on the study per se listing all thé drugs and their classification
by the National Academy of Sciences.

In terms of our day-to-day activities, and Dr. Simmons might
want to address himself to this particular question, I do not believe
we notify Federal agencies on a day-to-day basis of the new drugs
we have approved. Is that correct ? , : ' !

On a periodic basis they are notified but not with each drug as it
is approved by the Food and Drug Administration. o

Senator Nerson. What kind of a response, if any, have you gotten
from any of the professional organizations, the medical profession,
or from individual physicians across the country when you have
listed a drug that has been widely used and then taken off the
market as “ineffective” or “possibly efféctive?” Those two categories
go out of the market forthwith, 1f they are classified as such; is
that right? e '

* Dr. Epwaros. Possibly. In the case of those drugs classified as
“ineffective”, the manufacturer has 30 days in which to submit new
evidence to us to justify a change in that classification. With “pos-
sibly effective” drugs, 6 months are allowed for submission of new
evidence; and for the “probably effective” drug 1 year is allowed.

Senator Nrrson. Of those that have been removed from the
market because they were found to be ineffective or because com-
panies could not come up with evidence to sustain any claim that
they were effective, what kind of a response have you heard from
the profession? - : ‘

Dr. Epwarps. I suspect it is a little early to make any blanket
statements. We: have certainly heard from the American Medical
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Association and Medical News, their weekly publication, they have
been very cooperative with us. The response we have gotten from the
profession per se has been rather limited but I must be very frank
to say that most of the response has not been particularly compli-
mentary to the Food and Drug Administration.

I think there has been an unwillingness, at least by some of the
profession, to accept these findings of the National Academy of
Sciences and the Food and Drug Administration as being final and
as authoritative, : )

Senator Nrrsoxn. I am sure you saw the December 21 article from
the New York Times with the heading: “Many Doctors Ignore U.S.
List of Hazardous or Useless Drugs”.* It states: '

A list of 869 drug products considered ineffective or hazardous by the FDA
apparently is being ignored by a large number of doctors and their patients
across the country. Some doctors go so far as to say they consider the Fed-
eral agency’s action in issuing the list unethical.

Reports from 18 cities one month after' the list was issued, also indicate
that most people are unaware of the list’s existence and are continuing to rely
on the advice of private physicians on which drugs to take.

Dr. William Limberger, President of the Pennsylvania Medical
Association, commented that: ' -

However, this at times injudicious release by the FDA does not enhance
the confidence in the medical profession.

I am curious about this reaction, not being a doctor myself. I
wonder whether this is a typical reaction of the medical profession
to the judgment of the most distinguished clinicians in the country
on the use of drugs. Do you have any comments as to why the pro-
fession would not enthusiastically follow the lead of their most
distinguished authorities in the field rather than, as apparently many
do, take the attitude that there is something wrong with what the
FDA is doing? /

Dr. Epwarps. Unfortunately

Senator Nerson. May I interrupt? There is something wrong
either with the communication of the information to the doctors or
their understanding of it or the medical profession’s effectiveness
in telling doctors: ‘

For heaven’s sake, follow the advice of the most distinguished scientists on
this matter. )

What do you think about that, Doctor ?

Dr. Epwarps. I think all the points you just made are very real
ones, very legitimate ones. I think in addition to that we have to
appreciate or at least hope that the opinion the doctor in Pennsyl-
vania expresses is not necessarily the opinion of the majority of the
medical profession. But I certainly would find his statement a very
difficult thing to explain and as I say, I just hope that it is not the
unanimous opinion of the medical profession.

Senator Nrrson. It seems to me, if the President of the Pennsyl-
vania Medical Association is accurately quoted, that it would have
an unfortunate effect on the rest of the doctors of the State since
he is elected by the profession.

1 See p. 7993.
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Have you gotten this reaction from other State medical societies?

Dr. Epwarps. As I attempted to indicate a moment ago, the reac-
tion has been mixed. We have had some very nice things said about -
" what we have done. Some other people that have been very critical
of what we have done. And I do not know just exactly, as we have
not really surveyed the profession in a meaningful sort-of way,
what the overall reaction is, nor do I think the gentleman who wrote
that article really had a sample that was meaningful that would
“allow him to make a statement quite like he made. L

T think we have to communicate the fact to the medical profession
that our ultimate aim is to assure the physician that when he pre-
scribes a drug, on which certain claims are made, that he can depend
on those claims. I mean, he can depend that these claims will be
fulfilled by the drug that he is prescribing. So it really is in the
best interests of the profession that they support us and support
the National Academy as well. - : ~ :

Senator NEersox. I have not had the opportunity to look' at the
professional journals, How have they handled the continuing re-
lease of the information respecting NAS-NRC studies and the deci-
sions made by the FDA respecting these drugs? : ‘

Dr. Epwarps. I think their handling to date has been pretty much
a straightforward reporting job. I do not think there has been a
great deal of editorializing. :

Do you want to comment on that, Dr. Simmons? o ’

Dr.” Stmmons. Generally, the journals that report this informa-
tion, specifically the AMA Journal, the Journal of the American
Medical Association, and also the Journal of Internal Medicine,
merely report what has been said without editorializing. If you ask
what kind of support there has been in the medical community gen-
erally, I would echo the Commissioner’s statement that it varies
from faint praise to loud damning. - L

The New England Journal of Medicine recently ran an editorial
stating that with all the difficulties the FDA had in these drug
evaluations and other things, the title of the editorial was, “Homage
to the FDA,” that even with this difficult job the profession did
look to it for that kind of guidance. I think generally what it might
be reasonable to say is that if anybody thought of going back to the
old system before FDA had authority to look to efficacy, almost no
- one would be willing to go back to that system. : '

We know that change is difficult to accept.

Senator NerLson. Go ahead, Doctor.

Dr. Epwarps. I would now like, Mr. Chairman, to speak briefly
about the drug efficacy review per se. The Drug Amendments of
1962 required that drugs be proven effective for their intended uses,
as well as safe. Thousands of drugs introduced between 1938 and
1962 had been marketed on proof of safety alone with no obligation
upon the manufacturer to prove the truth and validity of their
promotional claims of effectiveness. ‘

Surely the most important provision of the 1962 Amendment was
to define the kind and the quality of medical evidence that is to be
‘required both to justify the introduction of any new product and
to sustain the continued marketing of products already on the
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market. Congress decreed that claims of drug effectiveness must be
supported by “substantial evidence”—meaning evidence derived from
adequate and well-controlled clinical investigations on the basis of
which it can fairly and responsibly be concluded by experts that the
particular drug will have the effectiveness it is represented and pur-
ported to possess. . )

The task set forth before the Food and Drug Administration was
a monumental one, to say the-least.

In 1966 the Agency turned to the National Academy of Sciences/
National Research Council for help. NAS-NRC agreed to undertake
the evaluation of the more than 8.000 marketed preparations ap-
proved by the Food and Drug Administration between 1938 and
1962, that were still on the market, and to determine whether they
were effective for the indications claimed in their labeling. The Drug
Efficacy Study was established by NAS-NRC in June 1966 and some
30 panels were set up to evaluate various categories of drugs.

The results are summarized in Drug Efficacy Study, A Report to
the Commissioner of Food and Drugs from the National Academy
of Sciences, which was given to us in 1969. As the report notes, this
review made “an audit of the state of the art of drug usage that
has been uniquely extensive in scope and uniquely intensive in time”
gnd is applicable to more than 80 percent of the currently marketed

rugs. -

Senator Nerson. You mean 80 percent of the different compounds?
Is that what that means? o

Dr. Epwaros. 80 percent of all dosage forms that are available in
the pharmacy.

Senator Nerson. Of all kinds of compounds.

Dr. Epwarps. Right. '

The report noted that the quality of the evidence of efficacy, as
well as the quality of the labeling, was poor. Many of the presenta-
tions submitted by manufacturers in support of the claims made for
the use of their drugs consisted of reports of uncontrolled observa-
tions and testimonial-type endorsements. There was a conspicuous
lack of substantial evidence based on well-controlled investigations
by experienced investigators. The panels specifically criticized the
labeling of about two-thirds of the drugs that they evaluated. They
have found too many of the package inserts to be poorly organized,
repetitive, out-of-date, evasive, and promotionally oriented. The
majority of the inserts were found to fail in their primary purpose
of providing the physician and the pharmacist with authoritative
and objective guides to prescribing or dispensing the drugs in ques-
tion. '

Senator Nerson. May I interrupt again, Doctor? Under the law
the Food and Drug Administration has the authority to require that
the package insert be accurate and make only justifiable claims and
be in sufficient detail. In other words, you have the authority to con-
trol what goes into that package insert?

Dr. Epwarps. That is correct.

Senator NELsoN. What is the practice? The company makes up the
insert—then when does the FDA get around to looking at it?

Dr. Epwarps. Prior to approval of any new drug the company,
the manufacturer, and the FDA sit down frequently in numerous
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conferences to work out the labeling of the particular drug in ques-
tion. All of the labeling claims on these.some 2,000-drugs that are
under review in the drug efficacy study, which will. remain on the
market-inone category or anether for the time being, will' be re-
viewed and appropriate changes made in the labeling.

Senator Nerson. So, any labeling—— A

Dr. Epwaros. 1 was going to say in addition to that, our current
labeling policy on new drugs is a much tougher one than that in
previous years in the FDA. o

Senator Nrrson. So, all labels that have been criticized by the
NAS-NRC as being inaccurate for one reason or another will be
revised. - '

~Dr, Epwarps. All of those will be revised and we are moving as
I indicate later in my testimony, toward class labeling. In other
words, and tetracycline is probably the best example, for a tetra-
ccycline drug, be it a brand name or be it generie, the labeling should
be the same. I think this will do a great deal to clean up and to
make more meaningful the labeling for drugs.

Senator NeLson. I do not know that I follow you on that. You
mean that now if there are several brand names of tetracyclines that
they may have different labeling ? e :
~ . Dr. Epwarps. There may be some differences in labeling between

various brands of the same drug.  We are changing this. We are
moving in the direction of class labeling across the board.

Senator Nerson, I do not know what the present practice is. It
never occurred to me to look. ~

Does the labeling require, then, that the generic name of the com-
pound be on the label? ‘ : : ‘

Dr. Epwarns. Yes. Do you want to add anything to this Dr.
Simmons? ‘ ‘ ’

Dr. Stmmons. Yes. Mr. Chairman, on the class labeling specifically,.
what we are trying to accomplish is this. At the present time—take
tetracyclines for example, on which you had a lot of testimony, there
are about five different chemical formulations of tetracycline. Now,
all of them have minor differences which present and old labeling
show, and on which advertising claims have been made. .

The important thing, however, is that these minor differences,
~though there, are clinically insignificant. Therefore, there is no
reason why a physician should choose one as opposed to any other.

Now, since there are, I think, over 50 tetracyclines available in
these five different chemical classes, what we are trying to do is.to
simplify the labeling to point out to the doctor, in a simple, concise
way, that basically they are all the same. He can expect the same
result from any of them and he should base his therapeutic judg-
ments on that statement. ‘

That is what class labeling is and that is what we are trying to
accomplish with it. - : _

Senator Nrrson. Well, if the distinctions in the formulations are
of no clinical significance, are they permitted to make a claim in the
~labeling that they are? ,

- Dr. Stmmons: They will no longer be allowed to.
- Benator Nrrson. They will not be permitted to do that any more.

59-581—71—pt. 20——2
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Mr. Gorbon. Is there any evidence that the physician bases his
prescribing practices on the contents of the label ? o

Dr. Epwarps. I think we have to remember that the Physicians’
Desk Reference, which I believe is probably the most commonly used
source of drug information by the practicing physician, is made up
principally, or composed of, the labeling on various drugs. So, I
think looking at it from that standpoint, I suspect that we could
say that he does use the labeling. ‘

How frequently the physician uses the package insert per se 1 do
not know. I do not think we have any basis for a statement on that.
Dr. Simmons points out, and it is an extremely important point, that
the labeling does in fact indicate what may be in the advertising
and promotional material for the drug. This is doubly important,
not just for the physician per se, but also in terms of all promotional
material for a particular drug.

Senator Nerson. I do not follow that. You are saying that they
cannot promote the drug-—malke claims for the drug beyond what
are authorized in the label ?

Dr. Epwarps. What is in the label, exactly.

Mr. Goopricr. And they must make the same warnings and with
the same emphasis and the same words in the promotion as in the
package insert. So, the package insert sets the stage for all promo-
tions and controls over promotion. That is, the journal advertising,
the mail-outs, detailing, and so on. .

Senator NELson. Who uses the insert? The physician usually does
not see it, does he?

Dr. Epwarns. The physician or the pharmacist may or may not
see it depending on what his own habits happen to be, but we hope
:cihe majority of physicians see it, particularly with more potent

rugs. :

Senator Nersox. Does the PDR print the whole package insert?

Mr. Gooorich. In general, yes. They are not required to have some
of the things in the insert, like animal studies and things of that
kind, but the essential indications, contraindications, warnings, pre-
cautions, et cetera, all are required to be in the PDR exactly the same
as in the labeling.

Senator Nrrson. You say they are required to be in the PDR.

Mr. Gooprice. If the drug is advertised in the PDR. There is no
requirement _that anything be put in the PDR but if the company
desires to advertise by listing their drug in the PDR they must use
the prescribed information. , '

Senator NErsown. It is required, then, that if a company places an
ad in the PDR, that the ad must conform to the labeling DA has
approved for that particular drug. Is that correct?

Mr. Goopricm. Yes.

Senator Nrersow. And, therefore, if they are going to advertise,
they have to include certain parts of the package inserts.

Mr. Gooprice. Our position is that the PDR really serves the pur-
pose of labeling on the physician’s desk and, therefore, it must be
in conformance with the labeling requirements. We do not allow in
the PDR a brief summary that might be permissible in a prescrip-
tion drug ad, but even in the prescription drug ads you are seeing
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- the brief summary more and more containing the full story about
the warnings and precautions because the regulations do require
the same emphasis and the same wording for those essential warn-
ings. : ;
Senator Nerson. Go ahead, Doctor. »

Dr. Epwarps. Continuing on with regard to the drug efficacy
study per se, the panel reports evaluated the indications for use as
“effective,” “probably - effective,” “possibly effective,” “ineffective,”
“Ineffective as a fixed combination” and “effective but.” The results
of the evaluations are the following. Again, I emphasize, too, here
our percentage numbers are based upon -the total number of claims
on these drugs of which there were some 16,500. Of those 16,500
claims, approximately 14.7 percent were found to be ineffective.
Approximately 35 percent were found to be possibly effective. 7.3
percent, probably effective. 19.1 percent, effective, and 24 percent,
effective “but.” eI . i ~ b

I might say at this time that we have returned the “effective but”
ratings to the National Academy of Sciences for clarification’ but

.

we did begin to implement the other: reports in 1968. .

The NAS-NRC reports and our medical reaction to them are not
self-executing. They trigger the administrative process of labeling
and product reform. : : Sl e g

As soon as the first report classifying a drug as “ineffective” was
announced, industry: resistance appeared. The first line of defense
was to throw the issues into hearings, from which protracted delays
could be anticipated. There were court. suits seeking exemption of
a great number of drugs from the efficacy review—on the ground
that they were excused by the grandfather clauses. i

The real test of the Agency’s determination and: ability to translate
the scientific reviews into patient benefits came in mid-1969 with the
now quite famous Panalba case. The Agency took two important
steps to minimize hearing delays. It defined the scientific content of
adequate and well-controlled clinical investigations to provide a
regulatory base against which medical documentation would be meas-
ured, and it established summary rules to limit its hearing procedures
to those cases in which the sponsor of the drug could establish that
there was a genuine and substantial issue of fact requiring a hearing.

The Panalba case was taken first to the district court and then to
the court of appeals. After an expedited appeal, FDA prevailed. The
principles on which we would proceed were then firmly established.

There was a temporary setback in the District Court in Wilming-
ton, Del., a short time before the Panalba decision came down with
the consequence that we had to repromulgate the interpretive and
procedural rules. In May 1970, the rules were reissued; a pharma-

“ ceutical manufacturers association challenge failed when the district
judge sustained the rules in late October. Thus, only 8 months ago
the roadblocks were removed and the stage was set to move ahead
with the administrative proceedings in an expeditious fashion.

From the drug efficacy study arose two areas of special concern;
fixed dose combination drugs and the elimination of unnecessary
internal delays in processing cases. : : .

Senator Nerson. May I ask a question, Doctor? The table on page
6, appears to show that almost 60 percent of the claims lack adequate
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evidence of efficacy. That is, if you take the categories “probably
effective,” “possibly effective,” “Ineffective.” Dr. Simmons, in his
December 29 speech * said: .

Of the 16,000 therapeutic claims evaluated by the panels, approximately
11,000, or 70 percent, were found to lack adequate evidence of efficacy.

Do you have a reconciliation of those two figures?

Dr. Epwarps. I suspect he was including in that category the
“effective but” drugs. You see, on some of these drugs that were
categorized by the Academy as “effective but,” the staff of the FDA
made an interpretation of their comments and placed them into the
“possibly,” “probably,” “ineffective” or “effective” categories.

Senator NeLson. I see.

Dr. Epwarps. So, I think that would account for the discrepancy
in numbers.

Senator Nerson. Thank you.

Dr. Epwarps. Moving on to these two problem areas, combination
of drugs account for about 50 percent of the products involved in
the National Academy of Sciences reviews. Though the NAS-NRC
panels in general ruled against fixed dose combination drugs, 40
percent of America’s best selling drugs are fixed dose combinations.
It has been estimated that 40 to 50 percent of the prescriptions call
for drugs in fixed combination dosage form. The limitations of effec-
tiveness, the limitations of rational use and the built-in hazards that
attend the use of some fixed combination dosage forms have long
been recognized. They are discussed in the NAS-NRC report, they
are discussed in resolutions by the AMA’s Council on Drugs, in
testimony before this committee, and certainly by many experts in
the medical literature.

T would, however, like to make it abundantly clear that FDA. is
not against all fixed dose combinations. Our problem is to develop
and to implement a reasonable policy for dealing with fixed dose
combination drugs to make rational prescribing possible.

Senator NErsow. Is it not correct, however, that the NAS-NRC
position thus far on fixed combination dosage forms is that the fixed
combination that they have endorsed have been an exception to the
rule?

Dr. Epwarps. That is correct.

Essentially, our problem is to allow the marketing of those fixed
combination drugs which fill a need among that patient population
requiring concomitant therapy with multiple drug ingredients at the
particular dosage levels offered. This must be done without permit-
ting the marketing of irrational fixed dose combinations intended
for patients who may have a condition amenable to treatment by one
or more of the components but who has no need for the others. Cer-
tainly, the hazards of unneeded drugs are all too well known to re-
quire any extended discussion today.

Mr. Goroox. Dr. Edwards, what is your new policy with respect
to combinations and what do you hope to accomplish by it?

Dr. Epwaros. We are in the process of developing guidelines, if
you will, as to what we consider an adequate combination drug. We
will probably be publishing these in the Federal Register within the

1 See pp. 8426-8443.
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next 2 weeks. The Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association has
asked that we look at what they suggest, which we will do with them
the latter part of this week. ' ‘ i L

~ In essence what we are saying is that in any combination drug, the
various ingredients of the combination must be shown to exert some
effect on the total effect of the drug. -

Mr. Gorpox. You mean an additive effect or more than an additive
effect ? ' i

Dr. Epwaros. Well, that any ingredients of a combination must
in fact have some effect on the ultimate or total effect of the drug.
Dr. Simmons, do you want to add to that? s

Dr. Sormons. That no drug should be present in a fixed dose
combination unless its presence clearly enhances safety or efficacy.
And unfortunately, most combination drugs to this point have not
developed that type of efficacy. ’ ' -

Mr. Goroon. But convenience is not sufficient. A :

Dr. Epwaros. I think convenience is a factor. It certainly- has to
" be considered all else being equal. I think, for instance, in pediatric
drug therapy convenience frequently can' come into play, but it cer-
tainly is not a factor upon which we would base our decision.

Senator Nerson. I am puzzled about that. If it is a fixed dosage
- form, are you saying that adequately controlled studies would have
to be submitted to demonstrate that the combination of these drugs
is additive or synergistic?" : :

Dr. Soamons. That is right. Mr. Chairman, maybe the simplest
way I might be able to explain it would be that if you put two drugs
together to treat pain, we would expect you to provide evidence that
you get a better result with those two than you would with either
of the active ingredients if that particular drug were used in an
adequate dose. This is basically what we wish to have provided to us.

Senator Nerson. But here you are reciting the case of an analgesic.
~Dr. Stmmons: Yes. ‘ \

Senator Nerson. You are not talking, then, about establishing some
rules to permit fixed combinations of anti-ineffectives? :

Dr. Stmmons. Yes. That would follow the same rule, that you do
not put two antibiotics together unless you can show that those two
provide a better result than either one of the ingredients, either a
better result in increased safety or increased efficacy.

Senator Nerson. In order to put two antibiotics together in a fixed .
dosage form, do you mean to say that both of these antibiotics must
be effective against the target organism? i

Dr. Stmumon. That is right. , L

Senator Nerson. So that you would not permit the situation that
occurred in the fixed combination of novobiocin and tetracycline
which was Panalba. S o

_Dr. Stmmons. No, we would not. There are two parts to the com-
bination policy, one, that there should be evidence that both con-
tribute to the therapeutic effect, and two, that that specific formula-
tion can be used rationally. In other words, where you must increase
the dose of one antibiotic to take care of a certain organism, you do
not carry along with it an increase in the dose of the other for which
there is no indication to increase the dose. So, there are two require-
~ ments in our combination policy. -
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Senator Nrrson. In the studies thus far of the NAS-NRC, apart
from topicals, were there any fixed combination drugs that met the
standard that you are talking about? :

‘Dr. Stmmons. Mr. Chairman, out of, I believe, over 1,300 combina-
tion drugs reviewed, excluding topicals and parenterals only a hand-
ful were rated effective.

Senator Nerson. A handful?

Dr. Stmmons. Yes.

Senator Nerson. By the standards that you are reciting here.

Dr. Stmmons. By the NAS-NRC standards themselves. You see,
they had a basic standard at the beginning of the study that there
should be substantial evidence that each drug contributes to the
therapeutic effect claim.

Senator Nrrson. And this is the standard that is being adopted or
proposed for adoption by the FDA ¢

Dr. Stmmons. Yes. '

Senator Nerson. Now.

Dr. Epwarps. Right. . ‘

Mr. Gooprrom. With some refinements. We want to improve on
that to make sure that the combination itself is rational. For exam-
ple, the oral contraceptive is a fixed combination product in which
both components serve a useful purpose and for which the patient
requires concomitant therapy in that combination.

What we are essentially saying is that a fixed combination should
not be giving the patient a variety of drugs when he or she needs
only one, and if a variety are given, there must be a situation in
which the patient requires concomitant therapy with the two drugs
in this particular dosage form as Dr. Simmons said, either in terms
of increased safety or increased effectiveness. :

Senator Nerson, Thank you.

Dr. Epwarps. We have spoken briefly of the combination problem.
The problem of internal delays is frustrating, as you know, to all
administrators. We have provided extra resources in the Bureau of
Drugs to expedite the handling of these cases. This has and con-
tinues to have high priority and these cases are handled as rapidly
as possible. We have already published reports on 1,200 drugs and
about 700 others are ready for publication. The remainder should be
in the public domain by March of this year.

But only last Thursday, the District Court here in Washington
heard the American Public Health Association’s complaint that we
are not moving fast enough. That suit seeks to set aside the internal
rules we have developed which allow additional time for the de-
velopment of appropriate medical evidence to support claims evalu-
ated as “possibly” and “probably” effective.

Senator Nerson. These are the two that are questioned in the suit
or are all standards you have set questioned ?

Mr. Goooricr. These are the main ones questioned. Actually, the
suit questions the 30 days on the ineffectives and it does not question
the rulings of effective. The suit says that once there is a finding by
the NAS-NRC of anything other than wholly effective, we should
take the product off the market without further delay. Our response
was that in those products classified possibly and probably effective
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we should exhaust the scientific method to get an answer one way or
the other before moving those drugs out of the marketplace, since
they do have some real possibilities of proving out effective.

Senator Nrrson. Let us see. What is the time schedule now?

‘Mr. Goopricx. 6 months on the “possibly effective” and 1 year on
the “probably effective,” and those times may have to be adjusted
at the end of that time frame, depending upon what research has
come out during the 6 months or during the 12 months. B .

For example, if at the end of 6 months there is good research
underway giving a reasonable assurance that it will prove out the
effectiveness, the Commissioner has said he would extend the time
in terms of what would be needed to finish that piece of research.

Dr. Epwarps. I think this is terribly important. We certainly do
not want to take any effective drugs off the market. By the same
token, we certainly are not going to procrastinate any longer.

I realize it is very reasonable to say, look, they have had 6, 7, 8
years in which to develop this particular evidence but I think the
fact of the matter is that the industry by and large did not take this
very. seriously until recent months, and I think that we have a re-
sponsibility at this point in time to the patient and we certainly do
not want to be caught in a position of having taken effective drugs

-off the market. = - L el B S ,

Now, granted, how many of these are effective is another question.

‘Sénator Nrrson. Go ahead. Lo , L
- Dr. Epwarps. Moving on to the subject of drug quality, reliability
of claims of effectiveness, of course, are of first importance, but we
must be equally concerned with product reliability. ‘ '

We have developed and published improved regulations applicable

- to good manufacturing practices. : i

We have several programs to enforce those requirements. The first
is the Intensified Drug Inspection program. This is an effort to im-
prove overall industry performance by concentration on specific
manufacturers. In this process the FDA learns practical problems of

‘implementing what may be considered theoretical requirements. The
industry learns what concerns the FDA in a concrete rather than an
abstract fashion. I think object lessons may be applied across the
board. Marginal operations can be brought into compliance and
hopeless ones identified and eliminated. ‘

Since July of 1968, FDA has initiated intensified inspection of
some 287 drug manufacturers and associated commercial testing
laboratories. In 147 of the terminated cases, voluntary compliance
with the Good Manufacturing Practices regulations was achieved
through a dialogue between FDA district personnel and plant man-
agement. In some 44 remaining cases are 23 firms which are now the
subject of legal action, and 21 firms which are giving up the drug
business because of their inability to come into compliance.

-Senator Nerson. You refer to an intensified drug inspection pro-
gram and improved regulations applicable to good manufacturing
practice. Can you elaborate on that a bit? : Pl

Dr. Epwarps. Would you like to, Dr. Simmons ?

Dr. -Simmons. Yes. The current Good Manufacturi’ng' Pﬁactice s

regulations ‘which we have just repromulgated, Mr. Chairman, are
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such that if a firm follows these, it can reasonably be expected that
they will produce an up to potency product batch after batch. This
is what we aimed to achieve. We try to capture the best available
techniques in drug manufacturing into these current good manu-
facturing practices.

Senator Nerson. I note that a number of producers—21 firms—are
giving up the business because they could not comply. Is most of the
production for most of the dru%s’ in most of their dosage forms fairly
mechanized and automated at this stage ?

Dr. Stmmons. By and large, yes.

Mr. Gooprice. That is quite variable in terms of different methods.
The regulations do permit the use of highly automated equipment,
highly automated testing procedures, but they are not designed to
require that degree of technology if drugs of adequate quality can
be produced through other systems.

The Good Manufacturing Practices regulations deal with the
nitty-gritty of good production, that is, a proper building, proper
equipment, proper cleaning of the equipment, proper controls of the
raw materials going into the mixing batch, proper control over the
labeling, regulation of the type of personnel, and so forth. They are
designed to be compliable by the small manufacturer as well as the
large but there are certain minimum things that must be observed
by all manufacturers to assure drug quality.

Now, the 21 firms that have not been able to comply either have
not had the willingness or the finances to meet these minimum re-
quirements and the public can accept nothing less. o

~Senator Nerson. Are there any requirements that must be met by
a manufacturer of a drug prior to marketing his drug?

Mr. Gooprrcu. Oh, yes.

Senator NerLson. What are they ?

Mr. Gooprica. Of course, if it is a new drug, then he has to make
a commitment at the going-in stage of production that he will ob-
serve a protocol of manufacturing control that will assure reliability.
If it is an antibiotic drug he must submit each batch to us for batch
certification. If he is dealing with drugs that are not new drugs,
that is, the old products, he must for all drugs meet the conditions of
current good manufacturing practice and 1f he does not, the drug
is adulterated and can be taken off the market, he can be enjoined
or prosecuted. ,

So the good manufacturing practices are the basic rules that apply
to every drug manufacturer, large or small. '

Senator Nerson. But when somebody decides to go into the busi-
ness of manufacturing drugs, at what stage do you become ac-
quainted with this?

Mr. GooprrcH. He must register with us before he starts. We have
to react with an inspection as soon as possible to make sure that he
does have the knowledge of what it is all about and he is inspected
against the standards of current good manufacturing practices.

The law requires one inspection at least every 2 years, which is
far too infrequent, but we are putting the resources into this as we
have been to Improve on the performance. The Intensified Drug In-
spection program is one that concentrates at points where we think
the risks of violation are the highest.
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Dr. Epwarps. But the manufacturer. does not have to provide us
with a list of those products that he is manufacturing.
Senator NrrsoN. He does not? ; , » :
. Dr. Epwarps. Does not. That is why, when looking at this from

a little longer range, I think that the Food and Drug Administration
eventually will have to have at least the opportunity to certify
~all drugs. That does not mean that we, in fact, would want to certify
every drug through a certification program, but rather to selectively
certify, and I think that some kind of a registration program is cer-
tainly necessary. » ‘ ,

Senator Nerson. Well, in effect, you have that authority now, do
you not? That is to say, you go into the marketplace or go into the
factory and select a sampling of drugs and have them assayed to
see whether they meet USP standards. If they do not, you have the
authority to say you cannot put them on the market or if they are
already there, you must take them off. ‘

Dr. Epwarps. We certainly do. = S

Mr. Gooorica. We have the authority as you say, to go there and
obtain samples and analyze the samples. If the product is not under
new drug or antibietic control it can:be distributed and if we find
it in violation, we have the legal mechanisms to take it off the market.
‘But there is an opportunity, if we had the resources, to expand our
inspection authority which would concentrate on these points of drug
manufacture where the importance of the performance to the pa-
tient is the highest and the likelihood of failure of the drug is the
highest, something comparable to the certification, without having
that express authority. , C ' )
~ Yes, we do have that ability if we had the personnel and the funds
to carry it out. We have recently had an episode with digoxin, which
Dr. Edwards will discuss, in which we found it necessary to examine
the products of all manufacturers to bring them all into compliance.

-Senator Nerson. I was just trying to get it clear, Doctor, what you
were saying about this. - ; i
Dr. Epwarps. I really was not referring so much to certification
per se as the registration process as such. I think that while we have
to inspect them once every 2 years, we have very little to say in terms
of what they are manufacturing. : S : ~

Mr. Goopricr. And the other point he had in mind there was that
with certification the burden is on the company itself to make an

- analysis, submit that analysis plus the sample to us.
~_ Now, with our existing mechanisms we would have to' go in and
obtain the sample, make our own analysis, and, of course, we could
check the analysis that the company made under its Good Manufac-
turing Practices requirements. But certification has advantages in
that the company must submit batch by batch the product to us
rather than our sending inspectors out to obtain the sample, and
they would be under an embargo from shipping the drug until they
got back the results of our certificate.

Those are points of difference. A Lt

Senator Nrrsow. Is it correct that under present law a firm could
- go.into the business of manufacturing drugs, and if they were an
old established drug, could put them into the marketplace and the
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firm might be in business for two years before it had any contact
with the FDA? ,

Mr. Goobrics. Possibly. We do have internal instructions on how
to deal with a newly registered firm which bring the inspection as
soon as the district can handle it, but it does not assure that there
will be an inspection before the company makes its first batch of
pills or before it makes its first interstate shipment. We certainly
should strive to have that carried out as an internal matter.

Senator Nrrsox. Would it not be sound law to simply require that
nobody can put drugs into the marketplace until there has been an
inspection ?

Mr. GoobricH. Yes.

Dr. Epwarps. That is really what I primarily had reference to.
We have to have some control over these products before they actu-
ally get into the market, more than we have now.

Mr. Gorpox. Do you also envisage registration of each drug? In
other words, as it is now, you merely register the plant but do you
engisage having each drug registered? Is that what you are aiming
at SR
Dr. Epwaros. This again, is what I was referring to. In other
words, we register the plants.

Mr. Gorpon. That is right.

Dr. Epwarps. We have to have some inventory, if you will, as to
what the plant is doing. The only way we can do that is by having
some idea of the particular products that are being manufactured
by the plant. : - '

Mr. Gorbon. As it is now, you do not know who is manufacturing
what, is that it?

Dr. Epwarps. Well, in some cases we do, in some cases we do not
actually.

Mr. Goobricr. Anything that is an antibiotic or new drug, of
course, we know. The products that we may not know about are the
products for which there is no requirement that they inform us in
advance. Those drugs that were under the basic grandfather clause
of the 1938 Act, that is, any drug produced prior to that date did
not require new drug clearance, and there are some grandfather pro-
visions in the 1962 Kefauver-Harris amendments.

We are litigating in that area to narrow those exemptions as much
as we can, but to answer quite specifically, yes, there are some pro-
ducers of phenobarbital and thyroid and other products that we do
not have a full inventory of and we do not have a full inventory of
their labeling or of their medical justification for putting the par-
ticular labeling into the marketplace.

There was no requirement for that and we have an after-the-fact
enforcement responsibility on those drugs.

Dr. Stmmons. Mr. Chairman, you asked what control does the
TDA have on a new drug. On any New Drug Application that
comes in, before that drug can be manufactured we do inspect the
plant to make sure that they can turn it out as they claim they will
in the New Drug Application. P ' , :

In addition to that, we have a continuing surveillance mechanism
whereby we have a regular inspection system nationwide. We will
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take a sampling of a class of drugs from the market, analyze it and
find problems that way. What we do not have is the mechanism we
have in antibiotics where every batch produced must be cleared by
us before it is marketed. Other drugs can be marketed and then we
have to find the problem after the fact. And this is what we are
referring to. ' O ' e ;

Senator Nerson. What kind of mechanical problem does it present
to the 'DA to batch-test. all anti-infectives? '

Dr. Stmmons. Well, we do 21,000 a year here in Washington and
we are able to handle that quite expeditiously. It works quite well. -
Sgenator Nrrson. That also applies to all imported anti-infectives,

too? : S

Dr. Epwarps. Right.

Senator Nerson. Go ahead, Doctor. L ‘ ,

Dr. Epwarps. The Food and Drug Administration’s drug sampling
and testing programs constitute another effort to find out just how
well this system of quality assurance is working. While we appreci- -
ate that no monitoring system'is without deficiencies, we are seeking
the best approach, both medically and statistically, in this impor-
tant part of the program of quality assurance. ’

Our National Center for Drug Analysis (NCDA) located at St.
Louis, plays an important role in our total effort to assure the quality
of drugs. We are very hopeful that this center can be significantly
expanded in the months ahead. , S e

At this center we have a modern, sophisticated, facility equipped
with automated analytical instrumentation to which we are adding
computerization, This will enable us to conduct a large-scale national

- drug surveillance program. _ ‘
This program is already underway and we hope to expand it for
use in conjunction with our new formulator oriented drug analysis
program. o ' S ' e
What this is in fact, Mr. Chairman, is that heretofore we in our
drug analysis have gone to the retail level to get our drug samples.
Under this new program we are going straight to the manufac-
turer to obtain our sampling materials. T .
Compliance operations continue to encourage industry cooperation
to the maximum extent possible. Voluntary recalls have been the
most commonly used method for removing defective or mislabeled
drugs from the market and usually the quickest and most effective
way to protect the public. There were some 951 recalls during the
current. fiscal year, some 707 in 1969, and some 711 in 1968. Every
~recall is reviewed to see how it could have been prevented. When one
is found that illustrates an important problem, a recall case is pre-
pared and distributed throughout the country. Drug firms have wel-
comed such guidance and 40 case studies were available at the end
of fiscal 1969, 46 at the end of fiscal 1970. The very important drug,
digoxin, has presented an interesting problem that I think gives you
some idea how our drug surveillance and National Center operate.
Digoxin tablets, an important pharmaceutical drug, are manufac-
tured by some 37 firms.. For more than a year content uniformity
difficulties resulted in many recalls. Nearly all the manufacturers
of this product were having serious difficulty meeting product tini-
formity specifications. L ‘ et
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Our National Center for Drug Analysis, and our Washington
laboratories, led the investigation of this problem. Tt became evident
that manufacturing problems resulted from the mixing of the in-
eredients, which contained only about one active part to 400 inactive
parts. All the firms involved cooperated by voluntarily withholding
distribution, and discontinuing the manufacture of digoxin tablets,
until the problem could be solved.

FDA met with industry representatives to discuss both manufac-
turing and analytical techniques. Our people recommended a modi-
fication of the mixing techniques in the early stages of manufacture
which provided the solution. In order to check the process, FDA,
with the concurrence of industry, has certified each batch since then
before shipment.

Both the U.S. Pharmacopeia and the National Formulary are
seeking clinical tests such as excretion and absorption profiles on
human beings to evaluate clinical effect. In addition, they are at-
tempting to develop in witro tests which approximate the in vivo
situation. '

Senator Nrrson. You mean the USP and NF are seeking these
tests on all drugs?

Dr. Epwaros. I think eventually that would be their ultimate goal.
They are doing this by drug categories at this point in time but
they are attempting to increase the scope of what are the various
factors that oo into developing uniformity for these drugs.

Senator Nerson. Well, then, will these become additional factors
in meeting USP and NF standards?

Dr. Epwarps. That is right ; yes.

We have made our own efforts to assure that chemical drug equiva-
lents, when administered in the same amounts, will provide essen-
tially the same availability as measured by blood levels, excretion,
and "absorption profiles, et cetera. We have developed certain in-
house biological availability requirements for abbreviated new drug
applications but information and techniques thus far in this whole
area have been slow in coming and must be considered preliminary.
On the basis of currently available evidence, the quality of marketed
drugs in regard to their purity and the uniformity of content of
active ingredients is not suspect. This includes all marketed drugs,
generic as well as brand name. Even though there have been indica-
tions that different brands of a few drugs in chemically equivalent
formulations have given significantly different biological responses,
we have reason to believe this is not a frequent phenomenon.

The next subject I would like to briefly address ourselves to, Mr.
Chairman, is this problem of communications with the profession
and other Federal purchasers.

All of the Food and Drug Administration’s scientific work in new
drug approval and surveillance, and all of the NAS-NRC evalua-
tions, are in fact to no avail unless the results are communicated to
the prescribing physicians. '

Drug information is communicated in a variety of ways—in full
disclosure package inserts, in advertising messages, and, of course,
by detail men. ’ '

The package insert is the key to what can and what must be com-
municated to assure safe and effective drug therapy. As I indicated,
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the NAS-NRC noted that most of the current package inserts re-
quire significant revision. As I say, that is being done. Too often
they are promotionally slanted. They sometimes are models of clarity
~ when it comes to claims. of effectiveness, but models of obscurity in
the discussion of limitations, side effects, contraindications, et cetera.
In our judgment, our interim labeling regulations will help to cor-
- rect this problem. : ~ : A

Our first task here is to develop uniform labeling for classes of
drugs so that the'prescriber will understand that tetracycline, for'
example, by whatever trade name it is sold has the same 1ndications
and the same warnings, et cetera. We are developing such labeling
in the course of the NAS-NRC reviews. : ;

We have also increased our advertising surveillance to make sure
that the appropriate message, as approved in the package insert, is
reflected in the important phases of promotion. o

We and the manufacturers involved are studying the problem of
detailing, to attempt to assure a balanced oral message to the busy
practitioner. , o ; B RS
And finally, we have the important problem of adverse reaction

reporting from the prescribers themselves and of communicating
the experience so reported in a timely fashion to others who use the
drug. We can offer no solution to this at the moment, but we are in
the process of planning and developing the system necessary to solve
this problem. : ; '
Communication to other Federal officials involved in drug pur-
chasing, of course, is a simpler problem. o X
"The Federal Register is the official vehicle through which we first
publish our position with respect to the safety and efficacy of drugs.
We have recently supplemented this in an effort to make sure that
affected people are notified with a list representing those drugs
which lack substantial evidence of effectiveness, or that an unfavor-
able benefit-rigk ratio exists. = ' ’
Mr. Goroon. Dr. Edwards, do you tell the press about important
actions which you announce in the Federal Register?
Dr. Epwaros. Practically all of the time a press release is prepared
when any important drug or other important announcement is placed
“in the Federal Register. o TR
Mr. Goroon. I am thinking specifically of the potassium thiazide
combination diuretics about which you had some kind of an agree-
ment_with the industry recently. You had a notice in the Federal
Register but I did not notice anything in the press. I did not even
know about it until someone told me about it. And then also the
Darvon. I did not even know that there was a statement in the
Federal Register about Darvon, which I understand appeared in
April 1969, until T got the NAS-NRC report last summer. | L
 Mr. Goooricr. On the thiazide diuretics, the two leading brands
in the market, Esidrex-K, Hydro-diuril-Ka, were removed from the
market soon after the Panalba case was decided back in the spring
~ of last year. One product still is in controversy with us, a  Squibb
product under which they have submitted some data. :
T do not know what you have in mind in terms of an agreement.
The agreement ‘was that they would take the product off the market,
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recall it from the marketplace. This was with Esidrex-K, Ciba, and
Merck & Co., Inc. did the same with Hydro-diuril-Ka.

In the case of Darvon, that announcement was made, as you indi-
cate in 1969, I believe, and we.did not have a press release at that
time. We are trying to be more alert to the important drugs as they
come out to attempt better communication. But the NAS-NRC
evaluations themselves are made available both to the press and to
the affected people and anyone else who is interested enough in them
at the time they are published in the Federal Register.

Dr. Epwarps. We have established a working relationship with the
AMA Medical News in which weekly or every other week they will
publish in that publication a list of products that were found ineffec-
tive. In the case of Darvon we are currently again revising the label-
ing on Darvon, but—— , v

Mr. Gorpow. Is this information reaching the hands of every doc-
tor in the country ?

Dr. Epwarps. Probably not. I suspect that we should be using far
more than we have the “Dear Dr.” letter, and our new “Current Drug
Information” letters which as you know, we started in 1970. We are
working to publish that more frequently on a number of different
subjects. The “Dear Dr.” letter is another, of course, mechanism for
communicating with the practicing physician. We have not been
totally impressed with the value of this as such. It is a very expen-
sive way of doing it. ~

We are trying to come to grips with what method is the most
dollar wise—considering the limited dollars that are available in the
Agency, what is the most effective way of communicating with
physicians. It is a tough problem to come to grips with.

Mr. Gorpon. How about States and municipalities? They have a
~ similarity of interests, do they not ?

Dr. Epwarps. This information was sent to State purchasing offi-
cials, Secretary of State Departments of Health, and Secretary of
State Boards of Pharmacy.

Mr. Goroon. We are not sure doctors are getting this information,
are we?. :

Dr. Epwarps. No, we are not, very frankly. It is a weakness and
one that I can only say at this time that we are trying to correct. I
think over the years the practicing physician has not looked to the
FDA enough for reliable drug information and this is one of the
areas in which we have got to reestablish our image as being in fact
the center for reliable, meaningful drug information. Unfortunately,
in the past I think it has tended to be the drug detail man and in
our judgment, we have to swing this back. ,

Senator Nerson. What is the legal status of a dosage form that
is no more effective than a placebo? In other words, NAS-NRC says
a 82 milligram tablet of propoxyphene hydrochloride, that is Darvon,
was shown to be no more effective than a placebo. It is in the market-
place. What is the legal aspect of that?

Mr. Goopricu. The legal aspects are that any claim of effectiveness
for any type of drug must be supported by substantial evidence as
we have indicated. As T understand the justification for the 32 milli-
gram, it is to permit some dosage flexibility, but this is a matter
that we must look into in terms of going over the claims.
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T think there is no questlon that if Darvon in whatever dosage is
claimed to be an effective analgesm, there must be evidence that it
- performs better than a placebo as an analgesic. '

Dr. Epwarps. As I indicated, Mr. Chairman, we are in the process:
right now. of negotiating with the manufacturer to further revise
the labeling on this particular product.

Senator Nerson. I shall put in the appropriate place in the record
the news release * from the Eli Lilly Co. in response to criticism of
- that drug, There are a couple of interesting sentences in it. I will
not bother to read it all, but it says:

The fact that some investigations fail to show a dlﬁerence between 32
milligrams of Darvon and a placebo or ‘“sugar pill” is not surprising. All
analgesics. give similar results at their lower ranges of effectiveness. Thus,
a placebo often performs as well as a single aspirin tablet. This does not
mean that the aspirin tablet is a placebo. It merely shows that analgesia
research,: being based on subjectlve evidence, is not at all that precise at the
lower ranges of dosage.

Ag for the view that Darvon should not be prescmbed “routinely” in pref-
erence to other analgesms, we agree.

The evidence is that we prescribe Darvon routinely as the anal-
gesic of choice in Veterans hospitals around the country. All you
need to do is look at the amount. But it is being studied further, is
that what you are saying? '

Dr. Epwarns. Absolutely, and as I said, the labeling on this drug
will very shortly be changed again. Dr. Slmmons, do you have any
other comments in that ohrectlon2

Dr. Stmmons. No.

- Mr. Gooprrca. I might make one more point. In our adequate and
well-controlled study regulation, there is a requirement for compar-
ing the drug, the claims of eﬁectlveness, either with a placebo or
Wlth something else and if it is claimed to be an effective drug, it
must, be and is compared with a placebo. Of course, it must perform
substantially better in order to have any claim supported.

Senator Nrrson. Have the physicians been informed that the 82
mlllh%ragm propoxyphene hydrochloride is. not more effective than a

acebo
P Dr. Srumoxs. Mr. Chairman, Darvon is a very 1nterestmg sub1ect
from its inception. If you ask us, has the physician been adequately
“informed of the late changes in Darvon, I think we would honestly
‘have to say no, and we are taking steps to see that that gets ac-
complished.

Dr.. Epwarps. I think- that Dr. Simmons did not go qulte far
enough. When Darvon was initially placed on the market and it was
promoted as a drug compared to codeine, and as having the potency
of codeine, and yet was a non-narcotic drug, I think that this was
probably the first error as it relates to the subject of Darvon.

We have come to grips with that particular problem in labeling.
We have not as yet come to grips with this problem of its effective-
ness relationship to aspirin, and so forth, but I think very shortly
we will have that problem corrected, at least as far as the labeling
is concerned.

- Senator NELSON Thank you. Go ahead.

1 See p. 7998,
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Dr. Epwarps. Mr. Chairman, we have gone on in our testimony
to indicate what the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare
has done as it relates to the list of ineffective drugs which I will not
go over at this point in time, but will conclude by answering spe-
cifically the questions that you posed in your invitation that we
appear here. .

Namely, we have learned that constant attention must be given to
all forms of drug promotion to keep it current, reliable, and useful.
We believe that a future NAS-NRC evaluation can only be avoided
by constant surveillance and timely action. Federal policy toward
rational prescribing requires attention to drug quality, to sound med-
ical documentation of all allowable promotional claims. and to
greatly improved communications with the physicians prescribing
these drugs. Government, as a major purchaser of drugs, should and
must insist upon the least expensive of equivalent drugs and upon
rational choices among different drugs which satisfy the same medi-
cal needs. Our role is to assure the reliability of all drugs available
in the marketplace and the dissemination of fully informative label-
ing and promotion to enable the prescribers to make wise choices
among the array of products available to them.

Thank vou. '

hgr.QGORDON. What lessons have we learned from the drug efficacy
study * .

Dr. Eowarns. Well, T think as I indicated in my concluding re-
marks, I think that we have learned that, first of all, the two subjects
of safety and effectiveness have to be considered together and you
cannot consider one without- the other, and I think that unfortu-
nately, this was not appreciated prior to 1962 and put us in the
position that we are in right now.

T think it also indicates, as indicated to us, that a far better defini-
tion has to be had of such subjects as what are adequate and well-
controlled studies, and the meaningfulness of monitoring. I think
all of these things have been highlighted in this drug efficacy study.
Dr. Simmons, do you want to add anything to that?
~ Dr. Stmmons. I think in addition to what the Commissioner has
already said, basically what we learned was that there are many
problems that currently exist in therapeutics that need solutions. I
think it taught us that the old system of having authority only to
pass on safety was not adequate to the task, that somebody needed
the authority to pass on efficacy.

We also learned that the uncontrolled observations and testimonial
endorsements are not adequate to the needs of the 20th century, that
we do in fact need substantial evidence, well controlled evidence,
before we know what we are doing with drugs. ‘ j

We learned that, as the Commissioner already mentioned, labeling
in the past has generally failed in the primary purpose of letting
those who have to use the drug know how to use it intelligently. I
think it also told us that the combined efforts of the Federal Govern-
ment and the private sector can help improve this system and in
fact, is necessary. I think the most important thing it showed us
was that the medical profession needs a better, more balanced and
objective source of good drug information.

This is what we hope to be able to provide in the months ahead.
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Dr. Epwarps. I'think another thing, Mr. Chairman, that I would

‘have to add is that the Food ahd Drug Administration is a regu-

latory agency having the responsibility of monitoring a multibillion

dollar industry. In order to do this we have to have adequate re-

* sources which I do not think in the past we have necessarily had.
_Senator Nrrson. For example, the inspectors that inspect the

plants are paid for by the Government? ~

- Dr. Epwaros. Yes.© - o

+« Senator Nrrson. There is nio assessment. =~ °

- Dr. Epwarps. There is no assessment, although We"hfé\we';beeﬁ‘“ ook
ing into various financing mechanisms that could be utilized by the
Food and Drug Administration. I:t‘stillgis not assessable to the,m:anue i

facturer. ...~ o A S
' The only part of our operation that is paid for by the manufac-
turer is our antibiotic certification, insulin certification; and color
additives are certified and paid for by the industry. - Ll
Senator Nurson. How can the objective of rational prescribing be
-achieved unless the question of relative efficacy is considered, espe-
cially in view of the thousands of drugs in the marketplace. Previ-
ously we were talking about the Darvon case, but there are lots of
others. - . o ' ‘ § S
How does the physician make an election as to what the best mild
analgesic is unless there are some relative efficacy studies and the -
‘information is available? : i A iy
Dr. Epwarps. I think your point is well taken. I think this is an.
~area that we have to get into much more than we have been in the
past. Obviously, this indirectly influences many of our decisions
today. We certainly cannot totally ignore the relative efficacy ques-
tion when we are evaluating any new drug. But as you know, we
do not have the authority, at least I believe I am correct, in keeping
from the market any drug that is considered to be safe and efficacious,
but compared to what is another question, and I think that very
frankly, we are the only reliable source which the practicing %hysi-,
cian should be able to look to to obtain some of this relative e cacy
type information. a5 ; L
Senator Nrrsow. Is there any sound reason. for permitting the
introduetion into the marketplace of a drug if there is another drug
in the marketplace that is just as good and there is no proof that
this one is better? Is.there really any rational reason for permitting
(it to be marketed? T o i ,
Dr. Epwaros. I think this is probably the reason that, and some
people disagree with me, is probably the reason that we have some
20,000 drugs on the market today when maybe half or fewer would
be enough. - T : T o o
No. 1 do not think there is any rational justification for it. On
the other hand, you know better than I, T am sure, that industry
spokesmen would disagree with this position. e ‘
Mr. Gorpon. Mr. Chairman, I would like to read from a statement
~ that Dr. Walter Modell made before the Kefauver committee way
back in 1961 in which he says: ' ‘ ; g
~ Occasionally molecular manipulation does bring about a significant advance, .
but usually a far more substantial change is needed for a real improvement.

59-581—71—pt. 20——3
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But simply because: a drug is new, it is not necessarily better than those

already available, safer. or even just -as good. Often it is even less effective
and sometimes more hazardous ‘than the parent drug. "

Now, this is the important part, I think. o

But ‘they also do harm by their very existence in the drug market. I take
the stand that as ‘a general: principle everything that adds to the difficulty in
dealing ‘with and understanding drugs. also makes drugs more dangerous.
Thus, the excessive number of needless drugs constitutes a present danger.
We can make the useful drugs both less dangerous and more efficient by weeding
out the useless, the ineffective and’the duplicates, and by so doing, make it
possible for the physician to learn in depth about the potent drugs he will
prescribe for his patients. We must add only those new drugs that really
‘add something more than their mere presence. .

How do you feel about that particular statement by Dr. Modell?

Dr. Epwarps. In general, I certainly would agree with him. Un-

fortunately, we lived for several decades in which this basic principle
was not either appreciated or was not observed, and I think it is
going to take us some time to put some rationality back, if I can
use that word, back into the drug scene, and it is a difficult problem
and one that I really sincerely believe that we are slowly coming to
grips with, but it is going to take some time.

Mr. Gorbon. Has your agency adopted any measures to give tech-
nical assistance to small business enterprises? What I have in mind
is to assist small firms in meeting FDA requirements, as, for example,
when a patent expires, or to assist small firms to start producing
drugs so as to make them available on a more competitive basis?
Have you done anything along these lines? -

Dr. Epwarns. Dr. Simmons can speak to that in just a moment.
We certainly are making every effort possible to assist the manufac-
turer, small and large, in coming to grips with some of our require-
ments. We do not have a specific body or unit within the Agency

~that deals only with this particular problem.

I would only say that I wish we had, but again in the allocation
of rather scarce resources we have not felt justified in developing a
unit such as this. But I think it makes some sense. Srale

Would you want to add anything to that?

Dr. Stmmons. No.

Senator Nerson. Has the number of inspectors that you have to
inspect plants increased, decreased, or remained the same in the past
half dozen years? '

Dr. Epwaros. It has gone down. We have fewer inspectors today
than we had 5 years ago. :

Senator Nerson. Do you happen to have the figures with you?

Dr. Epwarps. No, but I can certainly provide them for you.

Mr. Goodrich points out that while our total resources have gone
up, the additional resources are in other programs. They are in some
of the Public Health Service programs that we now have, such as
the Shellfish Sanitation program and the Milk Sanitation program,
but in terms of the actual number of inspectors that we have in our
food and drug program the number has actually gone down.

I can provide you with those specific figures, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Nerson. I would like to have them for the record.

(The subsequent information was received and follows:) .
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| DEPARTMENT oF HEALTH, EDUGATION, AND WELFARE;
: : -.."PUBLIC HEALTH  SERVICE,
Foop AND DRUG ADMINISTRATION,
‘ L i Rockville, Md., January 29, 1971.
Hon, GAYLORD NELSON, : Tonh A : R
Chairman; Monopoly Subcommittee, B .
Select Committee on Small Business, o
U.8. Senate, i
- Washington, D.O. : ek ey B E
Dear SENATOR NELSON: During the testimony by Charles C. Edwards, M.D.,
Commissioner of Food and Drugs, before your Subcommittee on January 18,
1971, it was requested that FDA furnish, for the record, the number of ingpec-
tors employed by FDA over the previpus six years. This information’ is as
follows :. o : 1 )
SR INSPECTORS ~ © -

_Domestic ~  Import
inspectors - inspectors1

75 49
693 47
718 49
628 43
590 2
577 38

1 Import inspectors perform import work only.

let us know if we can be of further assistance. ) i
© ' Sincerely yours, - i E % T
: i i M. J. Ryan,
Director, Office of Legislative Services.
~ Senator Nurson. Is there any sound reason for the Department of
Defense having its inspectors and the Veterans’ Administration
making plant inspections? Would it not make more sense if all the.
inspectors of all the plants were in one place, the Food and Drug
Administration ¢ = RO L 1L ‘
Dr. Epwarps. I think without any question it is a waste of re-
sources, it is a waste of money to have this triple duplication by these
three agencies. It really is the responsibility of the Food and Drug
Administration to assure the American public, be it the Federal
public or the private public, that drugs are in fact safe and efficacious
and to have two other agencies involved in this is utter nonsense.
. I would like to have the resources that they spend for this par-
ticular project allocated to Food and Drug Administration.
Senator NeLson. Maybe we can help you. L R
Mr. Goroon. Dr. Edwards, millions and millions of dollars are
being spent by the public on long acting drugs. These are sold under
~ many names like spansules, sustained action tablets, extenso tablets
and others, The Government has spent considerable funds on these
drugs also. We have had testimony that these long-acting dosage
forms are unreliable, do not do what they purport to do and can be
dangerous. ; » ‘ :
Does the FDA have substantial evidence of the efficacy and reli-
ability of these drugs? L ‘ i
Dr. Epwarps. If I might, I would like to have Dr. Simmons speak
to that particular question. . -~ ‘ o
Dr. Stumoxs. This problem e are well aware of, Mr. ‘Gordon.
It is a very difficult field and we know that many people who have

Thank you for your interest in our ‘consuiner 'profection activities. Please
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submitted evidence to us for efficacy of these compounds have been
unable to show it and we have turned them down. There are a few,
though, who have been able to pass our requirements and have a
reliable product on the market, but there are very few. )
The majority of those currently on the market have not provided
adequate evidence to the task and under the drug efficacy study of
. NAS-NRC we are requiring that they provide such evidence. It is
a very difficult field and we would agree with your statement that
in general they appear to be quite unreliable. - ' ;

Mr. Gorbon. Now, with respect to advertising? Are you planning
to include in your requirements that when a firm advertises a par-
ticular drug which has been rated “probably” or “possibly effective”
by the NAS-NRC, that that statement will appear in the advertise-
ment ?
~ Dr. Epwarps. Yes. We have published our original Federal Reg-
ister document indicating that we were going to require this, T think
it was in October, and we will be republishing again indicating that
we will require of the manufacturer that the National Academy of
Sciences classification be included in any promotional information
on the drug.

" There are several drawbacks to this because, for instance, a par-
ticular drug can be advertised as long as reference is not made to
the particular claim that was declared possibly or probably effective
or ineffective and, in that case, the advertisement does not have to
* contain the rating by the National Academy of Sciences. But all of
the drugs are going to be required to do this. Mr. Goodrich, would
you want to add anything to that? ;
" Mr. Goopricr. No, other than that we did receive comments, about
90 in number, covering a great many pages and as you can imagine
most of them came from the pharmaceutical manufacturers, the
proprietary association and drug companies, challenging both the
legal basis for such a requirement and the factual justification for it.

We were satisfied of the legal basis when we first published. We
are still satisfied. We are in the process of working out a final docu-
ment on it. ,

Mr. Gorpox. Consider this situation: claims have been made in
the past, that is, before the NAS-NRC reports were published.
“These claims have been inculcated to a large extent upon the minds
of physicians. As T understand it, from what you said, the firms
can still advertise but as long as they do not advertise the claims
again, they do not have to put in the rating of the NAS-NRC, is
that correct? :

Dr. Epwarps. If they use an acceptable label, one that is accept-
able to the Food and Drug Administration, then, of course, this in
offect is what we are trying to accomplish, that is, to make more
meaningful the labeling on these particular drugs, so if they clean
their labeling up and remove less than effective claims, the NAS-
NRC rating need not be included. Mr. Goodrich, am I correct in
that ¢

Mr. GoopricH. Yes. What he has in mind is that if an ad is made
for a drug that had some claims rated “effective,” some “possibly
effective,” some “probably effective,” and some “ineffective” and the
only claim advertised is the one for which the drug was found effec-
tive, you need not have the possibly effective, the ineffective and the
other claims in there with the disclaimer. We are striving to the end
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pomt where only eﬁectlve clanns are used but the. pomt of the regu-
lation is that any time a claim rated other than effective is used in
promotion during this interim period of 1mp1ementat10n, that is the
- 6--and 12-month perlod there must be an approprlate quahﬁcatlon
of that claim.

Now, the other point you are addressmg is, of course, an 1mpor-
tant point. Where the prescribing profile of the drug is basically
~ changed, should there be some method of commumcatmg to the.f
physmlan? .

The answer, of course, has ‘to be yes But whether it should be in
that ad which covers only effective claims, we do not. think so. There
should be other mechanisms of communicating the new. prescmblng, ‘
profile for; let us say, the sulfonamides or even the tetracyclines.

Dr. Epwarps. This will be, as T mentioned earlier this morning,
all 'in a document that we intend to pubhsh as soon as this is com-
plete on all of the drugs that were considered by the National
Academy of Sciences and their particular recommendation. -

Senator NrrsoN. Thank you very much Dr. Edwards We apprem-

ate your taking time to come. - ‘
~ The hearmg will resume in this room at 10 a.m., tomorrow, with
the Comptroller General.

(Whereupon, at 11:35 a.m., the hearmg was recessed to reconvene
at 10 a.m., Tuesday, January 19 1971.)

(Upon the direction of the chalrman, 1nformat10n pertalnmg to
the hearings follows:) ., . v i c

f;[Press release datcd Jan; 14, 1971]
NEWS: OF DLI LILLY & Go

Senator Gaylord Nelson has attacked the medlcal value of. Darv0n® (pro-

poxyphene hydrochloride, Lilly) and eriticized government agencies for buying
it in a'low dosage form he contends is “ineffective.” .

" The Senator quoted the ‘National Academy of Sclence/National Research
Coungil finding that the “82 mg. dose has often been found indistmgmshable
from placebo.” He added that experts believe:there.is. ‘no partlcul;a.r reaso;n
to use it (Darvon) routinely in preference to (other analgesics) ” ! ,

The Lilly Company makes the following reply :

The smaller dose (82 mg.) of Darvon® :(propoxyphene hydrochloride, Lilly)
is made for special situations. It gives flexibility of dosage, enabling the
physician to tailor the amount to the needs of the individual patient. Some
patients find-the 82 'mg. ‘dose quite adequate although 'a 65:mg, strength is
most frequently used. In short, Darvon is effective in the way physicians use-it.

The fact that some investigators-failed to show a difference between 32 mg.
of Darvon and a placebo, or “sugar pill”, is not surprising. All analgesics
give similar results” at their lower ranges of effectiveness. Thus ‘a placebo
often performs as well as a single aspirin tablet. This does not mean that the
aspirin tablet is a placebo. It merely shows that analgesia research, being
gased on subjective evidence, is'not at all. that precise at the lower- ranges of

osage.

As for the view that Darvon should not be prescribed “routinely” in prefer-
ence to other analgesics, we: agree. No analgesic should be prescribed except
after consmeratlon of the partlcular needs of the ‘particular patient.

. [From the New York Times, Deec. 21, 1970] ;
MANY DOCTORS IeNoRE U.S. LIST oF HAZARDOUS “OR USELESS DBUGS /
i / (By David A. Andelman) i G
. A list of 369 drug products considered ineffective or hazardous by the Food
and Drug Administration apparently is being ignored by a large number of

doctors. and their patients across the country. Some doctors go so far as to
say- they consider the Federal agencys action in issuing the list unethical.
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Reports from 18 ecities, one month after :the list was issued, alsq indicate
that most people are unaware of, the list’s existence and are continuing to
rely on the advice of private physicians on which drugs to take. .

: “In the end I think the average patient relies more on the opinions of his
~physician than on public releases by F.D.A,” said Dr. William A..Limberger,
president of the Pennsylvania Medical Association. “However, this at times
injudicious: release by F.D.A.-does not enhance confidence in the medical

profession.” .
SOME WITHDRAWN

Last week, the agency released a list of 173 drugs which had algso appeared
on its previous.list of 369. This. time the F.D.A. said the 178 drugs had been
withdrawn from the market over the last two and one half years. .

The original list of 869, which received wider circulation nationally than
last week’s release, did not distinguish between drug products still being
sold and those the F.D.A. had withdrawn from the market. The new list
was made available, on request, to newspapers and interested individuals and
organizations. i

Many doctors, pharmacists and hospital administrators who were inter- -
viewed were irate that they had not been informed of the F.D.A/’S list. Many

" had never heard of it. Most of these were in areas where newspapers did not

carry the full list, including such major cities as Los Angeles, Detroit and
Baltimore. ] Co

In Detroit, a spokesman for a drug store chain said that F.D.A. announce-
ments often had the reverse effect of that intended. :

“pON’T TRUST F.D.A.” ‘ _

“Quite often, as soon as the F.D.A. comes out with a list of drugs they've
banned, we get a run on them,” said Mel Richards, operating manager for
the Michigan Reveo Drug Chain with 21 branches in the Detroit area. “People
get attached to certain drugs, and they don’t want to give them up. Really,
it shows that people don’t trust the F.D.A. Neiher do 1.”

«I think people are just getting used to them erying wolf,” said Wallace
Nelson, head pharmacist at Harold Meyer Drug Stores in Tacoma, Wash.

In Oregon, the only newspaper in the state to publish the list was The
Bugene Register-Guard in Eugene. An official of the Lane County Medical
Society, which-covers the city and environs, did not receive any calls from
physicians, patients or hospitals as a result of the publication.

In Akron, Ohio, The Akron Beacon Journal published the full list, and in
nearby Wooster, Dr. James Robertson, senior clinician ‘at Wooster Clinic,
reflected the concern of many of his colleagues in other cities that the publi-
cation of the F.D.A. list in the form it took bordered on the unethical.

“BREACH OF ETHICS”

~«] had to read it in the newspapers,” said Dr. Robertson. “I think any
agency that goes to the public forum for its endorsement is [involved in] a
breach of professional confidence and ethics.”

But the reaction of most individuals who had seen the list was to continue
to rely on the judgment of their physicians. . k )

Dr. Eugene Upanaveage, a pharmacist at Green’s Pharmacy in Philadelphia,
said a typical reaction of many.of his customers- was ‘“My doctor told me
this [item] is the best.” He said his store had not stopped carrying. the
i;cems.gsted. “Most of the physicians think the F.D.A. is ‘side-effect conscious’,”

e said.

More concern was expressed in the survey over one drug that did not appear
on the F.D.A.’s list—the oral diabetic drug tolbutamide, marketed by the
Upjohn Company under the trade name Orinase. It is taken orally and widely
used by diabetics as an alternative to insulin, which requires injection.

The F.D.A., as well as the American Medical Association and the American
Diabetics Association, said in October they concurred with findings of a
study that cast serious doubt on the value of Orinase. At that time, F.D.A.
urged caution in its use. o ' R

Dr. John M. Rumsey of San Diego, who has many diabetic patients, said,
“Most [diabetics] continued to thumb their nose at the Government and
continued to use it, if their doctors, felt there was no danger to.them.” ‘

Loy

)
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(Present Status of Competltwn i the Pharmaeeutleal
Industry) ;

TUESD.A.Y JANUARY 19, 1971 .

: U.S. SENATE,
' SUBCOMMITTEE 0N MONOPOLY OF THE
 Serecr. COMMITTEE oN Smary Business,
‘ . Washmgton, D.O.

The subcomm1ttee met, pursuant to: recess, at 10:05 a.m., in:room:
1318, New: Senate Office Building, Senater Gaylerd Nelson (chalr-
man 'of the subcommittee) pres1d1ng

Present:. Senator Nelson. ‘

. Also present: Benjamin Gordon, staff economlst and Elame C.

Dye, clerical assistant. :

Senator NeLson. Our witness this mormng is Mr. Elmer’ Sbasats,
Comptroller General of the United States.

Mr. Staats, the committee is pleased to have- you here this morn-
ing. T see you have name identification cards on ‘the table so the
reporter will know eéveryone.

You may present your statement, Mr. Staats, however you desire.

- If you wish to extemporize from it or add to it at any time, feel
free to do so and if any of your asseciates have any comments to L
makeé as you go along, that is perfectly permissible. : ‘

STATEMENT OF HON. ELMER B. STAATS, COMPTROLLER GENERAL’
OF THE UNITED STATES; ACCOMPANIED BY GREGORY AHART,
DEPUTY DIRECTOR, CIVIL DIVISION; DEAN CROWTHER AS-,
SISTANT DIRECTOR, CIVIL DIVISION AND PAUL SHNITZER
ASSISTANT GENERAL COUNSEL-

Mr. STAATS Thank you very much, Mtr. Chairman. Perhaps it
would be well to identify my colleagues here at the table so if they
care to add anything or you care to break in on any part. .of our
statement for questions, we will be happy to try to respond. k

To my immediate left is Mr. Gregory Ahart, who is the Deputyf
Director of our Civil Division. To his left, Mr Dean Crowther,
Assistant Director of the Civil Division. To my right is Mr. Paul
Shnitzer, from. our General Counsel’s Oﬁ’ice, A351stant General
Counsel.

r. Chairman, as you requested, we have planned in our state--
‘ment today to discuss the efficacy, the’ economy, and rationality of
the drug procurement activities of the Federal Government Specifi-

(7995)
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cally, you asked that we discuss the methods of procurement, the
degree of competition obtained, participation by small business and
the use of section 1498 of title 28 of the United States Code to
procure drugs covered by patents. .

Our discussion today will focus upon the systems through which
the Federal Government directly procures drugs from manufacturers
and other suppliers. We would like to mention, however, that since
our last appearance before this ‘subcommittee in May 1967, we
have conducted reviews of and issued reports on other aspects of
the Government’s drug-related ~activities. We have attached as
appendix A to my statement, digests of these reports for your
information. .

There is a growing involvement by the Federal Government in
drug procurement, encompassing its substantial role both as a direct
provider of medical care and treatment to certain classes of persons
and as a supporter of federally financed programs which include
the provision of drugs for eligible beneficiaries. During the 3 fiscal
vears 1967 through 1969, the total estimated Federal expenditures
for drugs increased from $514 to $975 million. A substantial portion
of these expenditures were indirect in that they consisted of the
Federal share of the costs of drugs provided to beneficiaries under
the medicare and medicaid and certain  other programs.. Drug
costs  under. the medicare and medicaid programs, for ‘example,
increased from an estimated $350 million in fiscal year 1967 to $750
million in fiseal year 1969. - =~ g ‘

Although the major portion of Federal drug expenditures is in-
direct, the expenditures for direct procurements have increased from
$161 million in fiscal year 1967 to $203 million in fiscal year 1969.

Three Federal agencies account. for most of the direct drug
procurement—the Defense Personnel Support Center, an aetivity
. under the Defense Supply Agency; the Public Health Service of

the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare; and the Veter-
ans’ Administration. Each of these agencies operates its own drug
supply system.

The Defense Personnel Support Center centrally manages about
1,100 ‘drug items and in fiscal year 1969 procured an estimated
$103 million in drugs. The Public Health Service centrally manages
about 600 drug items and in fiscal year 1969 spent an estimated
$6 million for drugs, about 86 percent of which were obtained under
contractual arrangements made by the Veterans’ Administration.
The Veterans’ Administration centrally manages about 450 drug
items and centrally procured an estimated $25 million in drugs in
fiscal year 1969. v

The Veterans’ Administration also administers Federal supply
- schedule contracts under which Federal agencies can satisfy their
drug requirements through direct purchase from drug manufac-
turers. Purchases under these contracts for fiscal year 1969 were
estimated at $56 million.

In addition to drug procurements which are centrally managed
or administered, medical facilities of each of the three agencies can,
in certain circumstances, locally procure their drug needs.

1 See information Beginning at p. 8051.
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~ Previous testimony before this subcommittee has highlighted the
drug procurement system'as an activity supporting physicians’ deci-

- sions on the most appropriate drug therapy for their patients. Such

_a system has as its base the professional selection of drugs and, in
‘support of that selection, a complementary supply activity.

- The objective of Government drug procurement should be to
_obtain at fair and reasonable prices, and in a timely ‘manner, the’
proper and needed quantities of drugs that are of a satisfactory
quality. ; EANE RRER R SRR

q S’pe}c,iﬁcally,‘ we believe that a drug procurement system should
provide for: ~ 5 ‘ ‘ sk
b A selection process which emphasizes drug quality, safety

.and efficacy and gives appropriate consideration to drug cost:
- Comprehensive and accurate drug usage data to facilitate
the selection of the most appropriate and economical method
- of supply with appropriate corresponding restrictions on all

other available supply sources. - Gt L s £
. The development of product specifications which insure that
drugs are capable of producing the desired ‘therapeutic effect:
~while encouraging the widest possible competition and lowest

~ possible cost. RITERT AR T
- Effective negotiation as the alternative contracting method in
‘instances where competitive procurement is not possible; and
Inspection and testing to establish manufacturer responsi-
bility and capability to produce quality drugs. . - g

- We have surveyed Federal drug procurement systems in'the light
of these criteria and would like to briefly describe our observations.

I would like to emphasize that these observations are based on .

-preliminary studies of the systems involved and cannot be consid- '

ered as a complete review of such systems. Our work is continuing,
however, and we will undoubtedly have more observations and sug-

gestions to offer at a later time.

. With respect to the drug selection process, we obtained informa-
tion at the local level for five Federal medical facilities. Each of
the facilities visited has established its own system for judging
which drugs are appropriate for use. Each system is under the -
administration of a.central group, the name of which varies but may
commonly - be referred to as the pharmacy and therapeutics—the
Pand T Committee. =~ =~~~ .~ CEE

The P and T Committee’s membership generally consists of the
directors of the various professional services of the medical faeility

and the chief pharmacist who: acts. as secretary. Some committees -

also have special nonvoting members, such as supply specialists and
‘nursing personnel, whose functions range from that of observer to

‘advisor in their areas of expertise.

A principal function of the P and T. Committee is to.administer
the system for evaluating and selecting from among numerous.drugs
those considered most useful in patient care. The committee’s selec-
tions are reflected i ]
- approved for use wi
1In carrying out thi

in the medical: facility—the station formulary.

function, the P and T Committees generally

© receive Some assistance from headquarters level in the form of policy =

guidelines, regulations, and information published by various. pro-

a. continuously revised compilation of drugs |
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fessional medical service groups. Agency policy statements and
regulations, where available, are generally limited to_setting out
the scope and authority of the P and T Committees. Headquarters
may provide recall and adverse reaction information about specific
drugs, and furnish data on the commercial availability and prices
of drugs. However, the selection of drugs for inclusion in the
station formulary is reserved to the P and T Committees. At military
hospitals, the hospital commander is responsible for approval or
disapproval of drugs recommended by P and T Committees.

Most of the information on specific drugs which is made avail-
able to members of the P and T Committees in their consideration
of changes to the station formulary comes from two sources; pro-
fessional journals and the drug manufacturers.

Senator Nrrsox. May I interrupt a moment, Mr. Staats? How
+did you reach that conclusion? -

Mr. Staars. On the basis of our reviews at a number of locations
Where? our staff visited the facilities themselves. There were, what,
‘seven 5 :

. Mr. Amarr. Five. ‘ . e

Mr. Staats. Five; and I believe this is confirmed also by inter-
views with headquarters personnel here in the VA and in the
Defense Personnel Support Center.

Senator Nerson. This is the pharmacy and therapeutics committee
of Veterans hospitals? : :

Mr. Staats. The VA facilities, say, for example..

Senator Nrrson. And military hospitals?

Mr. Staars. That would be an example, right. We can supply you
a list of the facilities we visited, if you like.

Senator Nerson. If you would.
~ (The information referred to follows:)

' HospITALS AND CLINICS VISITED

. Walson Army Hospital, Fort Dix, New. Jersey

. Philadelphia Naval Hospital, Phila., Pa. )

. Veterans Administration Hospital, ‘Washington, D.C.

. U.S. Public Health Service Outpatient Clinic, Washington, D.C.

. Veterans Administration Hospital, Hines, Illinois :

"Senator Nrrsox. As I understand 'it, a number of those physicians
are coming out of private practice into military and Veterans facili-
ties and then go back to private practice. Is that right?

" Mr. Staars. These would be medical pe,rso'nne% at the facility.

Senator NersoN. Yes, and a substantial number of them are not
~ permanent physicians at these facilities. ' - :

‘Mr. Staars. You are quite correct.

Senator NErLsoN. They come out of civilian practice or out of
medical school, go into the military or into Veterans hospitals, serve
their period of time, and go back to their medical practice, is that
‘not correct? - : rE )
~ Mr. Staars. That would be correct.

Senator NeLsoN. And most of the testimony we have had on the
prescribing practices of the physician indicated that the detail man
18 a very significant factor in influencing the selection of the drug.
Then drug advertising, as well as professional journals, ranked
behind the detail man. S g

CURS O N0
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- When you say profebswnal journals here, Whlch ones are you
referring to?
- Mr. Staats. Well these would be the medical journals. T would ;
have to turn to my colleagues here for the specific journal based
on the studies. Our work was done on the Wa son Army Hospital,
Fort Dix, N.J., the Philadelphia Naval Hospital, in Philadelphia;
the Veterans’ Adrmmstramon Hospital here in Washlngton, and
the U.S. Public Health Service outpatient clinic here in Washing-

ton; and the Veterans’ Administration Hospital in Hines, I11. These i

‘are the five facilities we visited in developmg our data on this
oint.

‘ ’p Senator NELSON ‘Are there not representatlves of the drug manu-
facturers detailing these drugs at each one of these facilities?

- Mr. Sraars. Yes. Our next sentence here so indicates. “The drug
companies supply most of their information to individual physicians
~ through sales representatives.” These are the detail men that you
~ just referred to; and by direct mail advertising.
~ ‘Senator Nrrson. Your conclusion is that most of the information
- for the pharmacy and therapeutics committee comes from profes-
sional journals and drug manufacturers. In drug manufacturers, you
- are including detail men as a means-of promot10n9

Mr. Staars. Yes.

Senator Nerson. Among the professmnal ]ournals, was the Medi-
cal Letter listed as a source of 1nfarmat1011 by the personnel you
have talked with? ~

Mr. Staars. I cannot answer ‘that personally 5

_ Mr. CrowrrzEr. The professional journals; es ee:rall’y societies hke
the American Medical Association, are probaII) the ones that are
most relied upon. But there is a wide number of journals that they
recelve, including the one you mentioned, Senator. - ‘

Senator NELSON. You talked: Wlth members of the pharmacy and
therapeutlcs committee; I take it e A :

. Mr. CrowrHER. Yes. 2 '

Senator Nrrson. To determine What cons1demb10ns went'into thelr
judgment on the selection of drugs for that mstltutlon? :

Mr. CrowreEer. That is correct. - -

Senator Nersons Did all of- them, or- some of them, ‘or any of
them name the Medical Letter as a' regular source of’ 1nf@rmat;10n
in Selectmg drugs?

- Mr. Crowraer. It was “not spemﬁcaﬂy pom/ced out t/o us as such.
- There are a great number of journals that are available to P and T
Committees, including that particular journal that you mentioned.

Senator Nrrson. I am rather puzzled as to how they use the

“journals in selectmg drugs. There are 1,100 items on the Defense
Supply Agency’s list of drugs. The ]ournals do not just list these

~drugs and compare them, but run articles on drugs by distinguished

- authorities. How would they use the journals in the selection of this

list? I cannot imagine them saying that in “our dec1s1onma,k1ngﬂ.

process we are going to check articles in the journals” '~ ’

Mr. Crowrner. Well, there is no question- about: the fact that‘. -

there-is a great-deal: of reliance. placed upon the information re-
ceived from the drug manufacturers’ detail men. There is informa-
tion available in the 3ournals, however, that w111 comment on a
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specific drug and there may be a writeup on some of the clinical
tests made of it including the adverse reactions that have been
received—but that is not to say that every drug is listed or 1s written
- up in each of the journals or in any of the journals, as a matter of
fact. There is some information in the journals that is relied upon
and that is the information that was passed along to us. -

Senator Nerson. Well, quite obviously, of course, if you select a
therapeutics committee—if it is a good therapeutics committee—
you have professional men on the committee who come to it with
expertise in their field. -

Mr. CrowraER. Right. : :

Senator Nerson. So you could have a good formulary based upon
the knowledge of the distinguished group of experts who study the
~ Tliterature and have the latest information available on drugs.

‘Mr. Crowrner. That is correct. i

Senator Nrrsow. This sentence, though, says that most of the
information on specific drugs which is made available to members
of the P and T Committees in their consideration of changes to the
station formulary comes from two sources, professional journals and -
the drug manufacturers. In the drug manufacturers’ case I assume
from the next sentence that the persuasive factor there is the detail
man? Is that correct? .

* Mr. CROWTHER. Yes.

Senator Nrrson. So, when you “refer to chan%es in the station
formulary,” what precisely are you talking about? Are you talking
about additions to the formulary or selection of a particular drug
from a class of drugs available for a specific purpose? Is that what-
we are talking about? - o e R .

Mr. CrowTHER. Well, essentially, it means additions to or deletions
from the formulary.. - o '

Senator Nrrsow. But within the formulary there may be several
compounds that treat the same problem or there may be the same
‘compounds under 25 names that treat the same problem. Some-
body has to select one or two of those out of the 25, do they not?

Mr. CrowTHER. Yes, sir, they do. , & '

Senator Nrrson. So, are we not talking about the process of
adding to the formulary or selecting the particular brand or what-
ever that will be 'in the formulary? ‘

Mr. CrowrmER. Well, the selection of the particular brand that is
in the formulary is quite comprehensive. Many of these formularies
include literally hundreds of drugs in various dosages and strengths,
and various combinations. They are not restrictive in many senses.
The P and T Committees of both the Defense Department and the
Veterans’ Administration are making efforts to be more careful
about the drugs that are included on-the formularies, but up until
now the formularies have been very comprehensive with a long list
of drugs that are made available. Pl L '

So to say that the formulary itself is the selection process be-
tween specific drugs may be a little misleading because the individual
physicians themselves, of course, reserve the right to make these

- selections and in the event that a drug is not in the formulary,

physicians still reserve their right to prescribe any drug.
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" The P and T Committee obviously wants to include those drugs
in the formulary that will be adequate for the preseribing physicians,
_and, of course, the P and T Committee is composed generally of the
directors of the professional services as well as the chief pharmacist
Senator NELson. Well, of course, you could have a comprehensive
listing by just having one compound that is effective for each ono
of the problem situations that confronts the physician. On the other
hand, ‘you could also have a comprehensive one by having every
brand name of all the same compounds that do the same thing,
-could you not? ~ - el < ‘ ;
Mr. CrowTHER. Yes. : P e
Senator Nrrson. That is what.you are saying.
Mr. CrowTHER. Yes, sir. o . ‘ -
Senator Nrrson. You say they have hundreds of drugs on the
formulary. For example, if they have an ‘anti-inflammatory drug,
you are saying they will have several anti-inflammatories, perhaps
versions of the same compound, all doing the same thing, or of different
compounds or combinations. doing the same thing, with the same
therapeutic ‘result. Is that what you are saying? Vi
Mr. Crowraer. That is correct, yes, siv. -
Senator NersoN. Then I just would like to know how the formu-
“lary is determined. We had testimony here that I'm sure you are
- familiar with. In the case of both the Veterans’ Administration and
Department of Defense (but again the record will speak for itself),
and when I raised the question about formularies, the witness said,
~well, “we cannot tell the doctors at a local hospital what should go
on the formulary. They come to us as physicians in practice on
their own. They are with us 2, 8, 4 years. They are not going to be
dictated to about what particular drug should go on the formulary. |
" Or they come here out of medical school and do not want to be
dictated to.” I gathered from all the testimony that in the circum-
stances where you did not have strong leadership at the local level,
what you really had was a formulary made up of every drug that
most of the doctors suggest they would like to use. i
Is that what you found out? == e e
Mr. CrowrHER. Well, essentially, that is the way the drugs get
on the formulary. There are exceptions; for example, information
- received from the Food and Drug Administration: on ineffective
~drugs. These drugs will be removed from the formulary. So the
P and T Committee does have some voice, but at the same time,
they try to make the formularies as comprehensive as they can to be
able to be within the prescribing habits of their physicians.
~ Now, that is not to suggest there is no peer review at the Veter-
ans’ Administration or the Defense Personnel Support Center
supported hospitals, because they do concern thémselves with the
- drugs that go into the formulary. -~ - . e Ea e
I guess our concern stems from the fact that the formularies are
so lengthy. There are just so many drugs included. It raises the
question of the need for all the drugs in the formularies. e
Mr. Gorbon. Amongst the sources of information that you list here
you do not include the Food and Drug Administration” as a source
of information. Is that the way it is supposed to be?
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Mr. Crowrmer. Well, they do receive information—more re-
cently—now. They have not been supplied with any substantial
amount of information from the Food and Drug Administration
until recently. Within the past few months, the Food and Drug
Administration is disseminating more information. It is available
to these people upon request, but some of it is being disseminated at
this point in time. -

Until now, essentially the information came from the sources
we suggest in the statement, but they do have an input from the
Tood and Drug Administration and these lists of “ineffective” drugs
are now available to each of the Government facilities.

Mr. Goroox. If I recall correctly, I think Dr. Edwards stated
yesterday when he appeared before this subcommittee, that the Food
and Drug Administration has more information about drugs than
anybody else. ; . el

Now, do you think that it might be a good idea for the FDA to
advise Government agencies which drugs are the best drugs to buy
in the various therapeutic categories? ' .

Mr. Staats: Of course, there is also the Food and Drug Admin-
istration’s study which Dr. Edwards outlined to the committee
yesterday which had been made available to the agencies, but this
is a fairly recent date. The agency issuances that I have here are
all dated within the past few months, for example. The Food and
Drug Administration’s listing' as you probably know, was dated
November 1, 1970. So there has been this input and the appropriate
directives have been issued by the Veterans’ Administration and
the Defense Department and the Public Health Service. :

But I believe what you have in mind goes a step further and
that is in the actual development of the formulary which would
extend beyond the listing which came out of the FDA-NAS study,
if I understand you correctly.

Mr. Gorpon. Yes. These lists are merely negative. These are drugs
that are ineffective and they should not be used. I am thinking of
it in a positive way. ’ :

Mr. Starrs. I do not know that we can say that we have given
our final thought to this point. But I believe our conclusions—and
we have talked to Dr. Edwards—would be that there is an oppor-
tunity here for the FDA to play a more positive role than they
have to date. But this will translate itself into funds and personnel
and to establishing working relationships with the procuring
agencies. ‘

1 do not sense any reluctance or reticence on the part of Dr. Ed-
wards and his people in moving into a more positive role, if I may
put it in those terms. " ;

Senator NeLson. Over the past 4 years we have had a number of
very distinguished witnesses, well regarded in their respective disci-
plines from all over the country, express their concern about the
continuing education of physicians in all fields. Since these were
hearings on drugs, they expressed a concern about continuing edu-
cation of the physician in the field of drugs, which is particularly
difficult, since there has been such a spectacular proliferation of
new drugs and molecular modifications of old drugs, and new
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combinations and new names, that it is very difficult for ‘anyone to
keep abreast of the drugs, what their appropriate use is and whether
they are better than old drugs, and so forth. SR

“An important problem, then, is continuing education in the drug
" field to assure good patient care, and appropriate utilization with
“the multiplicity of drugs which are available. ‘Another :idea is to
Dring all the expertise of the various disciplines together to estab-
lish a formulary, which would include a selection of the best proven
“drugs for the appropriate treatment of the variety of circumstances
for which the drugs are used. It is distressing to anyone who is
concerned about the best utilization of drugs, the best care of the
patient, and the best practice of medicine, that every time we have-
any teéstimony on these formularies, a good percentage of them end
~ up not being formularies at all but just a list of the available drugs-
that the local practicing physician through his expertise or bias, -
desired to use. A recent dramatic example is the massive purchasing
of Darvon by the Veterans’ Administration and the Department of
Defense. We cannot find anybody who'is considered an expert who
wants ‘to come before the committee and justify that purchase, in- -
cluding the purchasers themselves. = et T

T have received letters from doctors who say: “I use Darvon all
“the time and ‘will be glad to come and testify that it is goody” but’
none of the experts will come and testify that they can justify the
use of Darvon, though there ‘may be special cases where Darvon
may be used such as in the case of a person who cannot use aspirin,
- but not as the drug of first choice as a mild analgesic.” =~ =
. “What T do not understand is how we ‘are ever going to achieve
rational prescribing ‘unless the profession itself insists that the
experts on the drugs will establish the formulary, and, further,
say to the individual physician, “If you, as a physician practicing in
this hospital, desire to use another drug, justify it, not with testi-
monials but with the appropriate, controlled studies that would war- -
rant departing from the formulary.” PRI © :

All the best men in the profession say that is the best way to
accomplish this, but somehow ‘they do mnot do it. AT

I think it is a very sad commentary that the profession itself
cannot summon up the courage to tackle the question head on. This
is becoming a . catastrophic situation; this multiplicity of drugs,
wasteful ‘spending onthem, using them for the wrong purpose and
the profession itself defaulting in its responsibilities. If you cannot
do it in the Army, or in the Veterans hospitals, then one must
“despair that it can'be done any place in this country. RET

Please proceed.

Mr. Staars, Recently, Mr. Chairman, a series of actions impact-
ing on the operation of P and T Committees and the formulary
system have been taken or‘are planned within each of the major
Federal drug procurement agencies. For example, each of the agen-
cies has directed the distribution of the Food and Drug Administra-
tion’s recently published list of “ineffective” drugs te their local
medical facilities—this is the one we referred to a minute ago—
Evith t‘lile, recommendation or requirement that the drugs no longer

e used. i el : S
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Public Health Service has also taken action to more fully develop
possible approaches to effective drug utilization reviews, as recom-
mended in the report of the Department of Health, Education, and
Welfare’s task force on prescription drugs. A research study of the
methodology and feasibility of this technique is currently underway.

We believe that the recent actions related to the drug selection
process, if properly implemented, should improve control over drug
operations at the local level. In implementing such actions we be-
lieve that emphasis should be placed on providing physicians em-
ployed by the Federal Government with appropriate information
concerning available drugs to assist them in making decisions re-
lating to -drug therapy. , e : o

Senator Nrrson. May I interrupt? When you say. the Public
Health Service has taken action to more fully develop possible ap-
proaches to effective drug utilization reviews as you mentioned in
the report of the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare’s
task force on prescription drugs, what action have they taken?

‘Mr. CrowrHER. The task force, as part of its effort, reviewed the
utilization of drugs by various organizations with HEW. It made
specific recommendations on supporting research projects to develop
and test approaches to drug utilization review and emphasized the
importance of supplying physicians with drug information and
guidelines for rational prescribing. .

For the past few years HEW has been funding a comprehensive
drug utilization review study. Also the agency recently issued a
directive prohibiting the use of ineffective drugs by any Federal
facility under the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare.
ghis ban extends to possibly effective drugs as well as the ineffective

rugs. _

The directive goes a little further, prohibiting the use of these
drugs under any Federal program, which would include Medicare

~and Medicaid.

Senator Nerson. Of course, a layman could come to the conclusion
that you ought to recommend not using a drug that the National
Academy of Sciences-National Research Council has said is ineffec-
tive. What are they doing about the problem we are discussing?

Mr. CrowrrER. Well, a number of the task force’s recommenda
tions could result in greater uses of generic drugs. - - ‘

If you would like, we could supply the specific information on
their recommendations. ‘ :

Senator Nrrson. This is the 1969 report we are referring to of
the task force on prescription drugs and I see a total of 25 recom-
mendations. ‘ \

Mr. CrowTHER. Yes. o L R DL

Senator Nrrson. I would have to refresh my memory by rereading
them, but are they taking these 25 recommendations and attempting
in some fashion to get them implemented ? ' '

Mzr. Crowrner. They are implementing a number of the rec-
ommendations. : ‘ e :

Senator Nzrson. Is there any doubt about the recommendation 9.

The Department of Health, Education, and Welfare should provide ex-

panded support to medical schools, enabling them to include a course in
clinical pharmacology as an integral part of the medical curriculum?
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- ~Mr. Crowrner. I really do not havé‘thq specifics on the status
-of implementation on each recommendation. We couldj;obtam it for;
- you, Senator, if you would like for us to. ‘ ‘

Senator NrrLson, HEW is testifying on February 1. We will write
‘and ask them so that you will not have to duplicate it. . -

But No. 10 goes directly to some of the problems we have been
‘talking about: . A ‘ B

The Department of Health, Education, -and Welfare should establish or: -
support a publication providing objective, -up-to-date information and guide-
- lines on drug therapy, .based on the expertfadv@ce of the,:’m,edicalu community..

Of course, the Federal Government can do that right now in all -
of its Federal facilities. S B _

Mr. Crowraer. That is correct. They have the facilities to do that.

Senator Nerson. I asked, when they were here, why they did not
~call in the best clinical experts on all these classes of drugs in the
United States and set up a formulary and then tell the veterans
hospitals and the Army hospitals “this is the formulary, and. if you
wish to depart from it, you must submit to us your justification.”

This is a recommendation. I would take it that is what this 1969
recommendation means, but I suspect nothing has been done about
it from the witnesses we have had here in the past few weeks.

Mr. Crowrrer. Well, we -have not looked into, as I say, the imple-
mentation of each recommendation. We. have looked . at some of
them ‘and we certainly could look into any one of the specifics if
you would like, but I really do not have the specifics on them now:

Senator Nrrsox. We will wait until we have the further testi-

“mony. in February. If we have some questions that develop after
that, I suppose you would be perfectly willing to check, if it is within -

your- jurisdiction. R

Mr. Staats. Yes, indeed. _ : e

Keeping physicians informed is most important because the physi-
cians’ decisions guide the drug selection process. Unless this process.
is based on the best information' available, even an- otherwise effi-
cient supply function may be uneconomical. s :

During our visits to local medical facilities we mnoted specifie =
actions by P and T Committees which we believe are appropriate
for wider application. Examples noted were: (1) The dissemination
of information on drug studies including drug costs and (2) dis-
seniination of information on adverse drug reactions. e

Once determinations have been made through the selection process:
of the drugs which will be used, the drug supply activity must.
operate effectively to furnish the required items in the most eco--
‘nomical manner. Requirements for frequently used drugs are gen-
erally met through a.central stock system which allows for quantity
purchases. : L R TR

Veterans’ Administration and the Department of Defense both
have reporting systems for identifying drugs for inclusion in their

centralized stock systems. ... oo ] ;

. In the Department, of Defense, each of the three services has its
own system and criteria for reporting, and they vary from each

other. One result of this is that defensewide usage of a specific drug
does not become known until one of the services recommends a drug

59-581-—T71-—pt. 20——4
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for inclusion in the central stock system. Approval of only one
service is needed to add a drug to the central supply system, but
all services must concur in removing an item from the system. In
fiscal year 1970, 66 drug items were added to the system and action
taken to delete or discontinue procuring 106 drug items on a cen-
tralized basis. : L )

We believe that under the current reporting systems, drug items
that merit consideration for inclusion in the central stock system may
not be included in the items identified for review and evaluation.
This possibility could be removed and the reportng system improved
by the use of standard criteria by the three services. gt

The Veterans’ Administration’s primary source of information in

its continuing effort to capture data on drug usage outside of its
central stock system is a quarterly drug report based on reports from
cach of its medical facilities. This report is characterized by the
Veterans’ Administration as an important tool in the management
of its drug program and shows all procurements from sources other
than central stock. The' Veterans’ Administration uses this report
to identify drugs which qualify for inclusion in the central stock
system. - : '
yWe believe that the Veterans’ Administration could make its
comprehensive report more useful by requiring more uniform ad-
herence to its regulations on reporting nomenclature and by pro-
viding for the compiling of certain' summarizations and exception
reports which would make the identification of drugs for central
stock management much easier. '

Also, available data indicates that the Veterans’ Administration
and the Department of Defense could take advantage of higher
quantit% drug procurements which could possibly result in lower
prices by combining their needs for procurement purposes. For
example; the Veterans’ Administration contracted for 1,404 wunits
of Lincocin at a unit price of $22.30—5 days later the Defense Per-
sonnel Support Center contracted for 4,464 units of the same drug
from the same manufacturer at a unit price of $19.95. In another
instance the Veterans’ Administration contracted for 8,000 units of
Tylenol at $6.14 each—about 1 'month earlier the Defense Personnel
Support Center contracted with the same manufacturer for 10,176
units of the same drug at $3.28 a unit. -

Now, while these cases, Mr. Chairman, both show that the VA
was paying higher prices than the Defense Department, this would
not necessarily hold in every case, but in these two examples which
we cite for illustrative purposes, that happens to be the case.

Senator Nerson. Do you see any justification for a - differential,
for example, of $6.14 a unit paid by the Veterans’  Administration
and $3.28 paid by Defense Personnel Support Center ?

Mr. Staats. No, sir. That is the purpose of our bringing it out
here. We feel that that would not have been necessary if they had
shared information and procured this item together. )

Senator Nerson. We pointed out here, from a survey that we did
almost 4 years ago—1967, that a number of municipalities or non-
profit institutions and general hospitals, were procuring the same
drug from the same company at dramatically different prices. We
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had a number of examples. The response to that is, “well, quantity
* purchase justifies a reduction in the price.” These differences, ‘how- .
ever, were so dramatic that they could not be justified, and we had
a number of instances where the large purchaser paid considerably .
more than the small'}iurchaser-—aﬂ of them municipalities or non-
profit general hospitals, institutions of one kind or another,

T was looking at a report not yet released—a preliminary study
" by one of the departments of the Federal Government—and I just
want to give you another example which supports the record that
we made on this point 3 or 4 years-ago. 2 :

The data indicates that the State of Texas, for example; paid $27.72 per 500-
for 296,500 tablets of 10 milligram Librium— = . P

so that was $27.72 per 500 for 296,500 tablets— R,
while Boston paid $19.50 per 500 for 25,000 tablets of the same product.

So, they bought less than a tenth as much and paid about $8 per
500 less than the State of Texas did. - " :

Obviously, there is something wrong with the purchasing methods:
in one place or the other. L L ,

Mr. Staars. Obviously. ,

Senator Nerson. Go ahead. - St : e

Mr. Staars. At least 150 drugs, we found, centrally procured by
the Defense Personnel Support Center during. calendar years 1968
and 1969, were also centrally procured by the Veterans’ Administra-
tion during fiscal -years 1968 and 1969, .. .. 7

Both the Veterans’ Administration and the Department of De-
fense have established required priorities of supply sources to be
used by their medical facilities. These priorities reflect a ‘policy
of using the most economical supply source available. Such a policy
is important because the commercial unit prices of drugs available
at the wholesale level are generally higher than prices established
under Federal Supply Schedule indefinite quantity contracts which,
in turn, are generally higher than definite quantity procurements.

To illustrate this fact, we compared prices listed on the Federal
Supply Schedule with the highest prices paid under definite quantity
contracts for 68 drug items over a recent 2 year period and found

" that the schedule prices averaged 63 percent higher. We recognize

that procurements under indefinite quantity contracts have inherently
higher manufacturers’ costs of = ‘warehousing and' administration:
which would account for some part of the difference between defi-
nite quantity: procurements. Also additional warehousing costs are
incurred by the Government on procurements for central stock under
definite quantity contracts, but considering all these factors, a 63
percent difference seems significant in any event. The average price-
differential is particularly significant considering the amount of

total purchases made under schedule:contracts and the fact that

many centrally stocked drugs are also available under the sched-.
ule contracts. . . i e , f
- We see no reason why Federal agencies should independently -
procure drugs from the same manufacturer- and lose the possible
price advantages resulting from high: quantity purchases, We believe
consideration should be given to improving Federal drug procure-
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ment practices by providing for an exchange of information be-
‘tween the Department of Defense and the Veterans’ Administration
as to the estimated annual volume of drugs to be procured in order
that consideration can be given to combining quantities of certain
drugs for procurement purposes, using the most economical method
of procurement for each drug item. S .

Another key requirement to an efficient supply system is its ability
to provide, wherever possible, purchase descriptions or product speci-
fications which permit more than one manufacturer to bid effectively.

Both the Defense Personnel Support Center and the - Veterans’
Administration establish their own specifications on drugs. =~ .

 Senator Nerson. Let me ask a question at this point. In your
checking have you ever made a determination as to how many per-
sonnel are involved in the purchasing of drugs in the Veterans Admin-
istration and Defense Supply ? What kind of group does that take?

Mr. Staats. You mean the qualifications and size, et cetera?

Senator Nurson. Yes. What is the cost of a purchasing operation,
for example, and how many personnel are involved ? What is the cost
at the Veterans Administration and the Defense Supply Agency? And
what is the overhead cost ?

Mr. Staats. The administrative costs involved?

Senator Nerson. Yes. .

Mr. Staats: I do not believe we have—

Senator NerLson. Could you check that for us?

Mr. Staats. We will look into it and see if it would be feasible
to do it and if so, we will provide it. I see no reason why we could
not get that information.

Senator Nerson. Fine.! '

Mr. StaaTs. Both agencies require compliance with the applicable
standards of the U.S. Pharmacopeia and the National Formulary
to which each agency adds its own additional requirements. The
professional personnel assigned this responsibility within the De-
fense Personnel Support Center and the Veterans’ Administration
are chemists or pharmacists: : : ‘

The Veterans’ Administration develops a specification when the
demand for a generic product is sufficient to warrant central man-
agement or administration and when no patent exists or the patent
has expired. The Veterans’ Administration has established specifi-
cations for about 100 of its centrally managed drugs procured on a
generic basis. In addition, specifications have been developed on
46 drug products administered under Federal Supply Schedule con-
tracts. ‘ : :

The Defense Personnel Support Center establishes a specification

or 1:purchase description on every drug item in its central stock
system. - : :
. Both agencies informed us that they use a number of sources
in constructing their specifications. In addition to the monographs
of the U.S. Pharmacopeia and National Formulary, other sources
for constructing specifications include the Food and Drug Admin-
istration, :drug manufacturers, the National TInstitutes of Health,
and the American Chemical Society.

1The General Accounting Office has informed the staff that this material is being
prepared but will not be available before this volume is published.
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When a drug is standardized for the military supply system, the
manufacturer is contacted and requested to supply sufficient infor-
mation so that the item’s essential characteristics can be prepared.

We explored with Defense Personnel Support Center officials
the question of whether, because of the substantial reliance upon
information obtained from manufacturers, military specifications or
purchase descriptions are restrictive and, in effect, result in a pro-
prietary specification. These officials contend that the specifications
and purchase descriptions are constructed in such a manner that
any firm knowledgeable in the drug industry could manufacture
the drugs. Without a detailed study of this matter, we have no
basis upon which to either dispute or validate this contention. —~ -

Tt is clear that the degree of competition obtained in the drug
procurement area is less than competition obtained for many other
Government supply items. The total dollar value of drug procure-
ments for central stock by.the Veterans’ Administration and the
Defense Personnel Support Center in fiscal year 1970, amounted to
about $94 million. About 7 percent or $6.4 million of the central
stock procurements were made under contracts awarded pursuant
~ to formal advertising procedures. The remainder were-made under
_contracts negotiated with the sole source of supply or under con-
tracts awarded after the solicitation of proposals. =~ = =

- Among the reasons for the limited amount . of compétiti{re[ptl:b;

curement are, of course, the fact that many drugs are patented -

products and the fact that legal and administrative requirements
must be met in order to obtain Food and Drug Administration
approval. Also, many procurements are made by brand name either.

~ because only one brand of a particular drug is-available or because of

“the prescribing physicians’ preference. For example, about 70 per-
- cent of the drug items centrally stocked by the Veterans’ Adminis-
tration have been designated foriprocurement on a sole sotirce basis = -
in order to obtain specified brand name drugs. ~ - i

In addition, competitive contract awards account for about 25 -
percent of the procurements under the Federal Supply Schedules.

Most of the other contracts; which are included for the purpose of
- making manufacturers’ product lines available to the Government
at ‘prices less than market, are negotiated without the benefit of
competition. e N s L TR

The Defense Personnel Support Center sought to increase compe-

~tition on their centrally managed drug items when, in January 1969,

- approximately 1,100 firms were invited to indicate their interest
in bidding on 401 items, 290 of which were classified as single source.
Replies were received from 104 companies. Fourteen companies re-

- quested to be added to the bidders list for 35 of the 401 drug items.

Two other companies requested to be added to the bidders list for
- eight drug items not included in, the solicitation. The other:88 re-
“ sponding companies either did not produce the item; reaffirmed their
“interest in supplying the drug items for which they were already
on the bidders list; or expressed no interest in supplying any of
the products to the Government. . . T s R
Senator Nerson. May T interrupt? Back on page 11 you state:
We explored with the Defense Personnel Support Center officials the ques:.
tion of whether, because of the substantial reliance upon information obtained
from manufacturers, military specifications or purchase. descriptions are Tre-
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gtrictive and, in effect, result in a proprietay. specification. These officials
contend that the specifications and purchase descriptions are constructed in
such a manner that any firm knowledgeable in the drug industry could
manufacture the drug.

Well, I think you made a perceptive observation. I have here ex-
cerpts from a speech made to the 21st annual meeting of the Defense
Supply Association and reprinted in The Review for November—
December 1968. The speech is by Col. W. V. Breyfogle, Chief, Divi-
sion of Medical Materiel, Defense Personnel Support Center, De-
fense Supply Agency, in which he addresses himself to the question
you raise in your remarks here. I would like to read them for the
record and it seems to me it supports the question you raise.

The first problem that has been bothering us for some time is our inz}bility
to procure competitively. The policy of the Department of Defense, as it has
been for many years, is that we will obtain competition on our procurements
to the maximum extent possible. The major problem in our failure to procure
competitively is the nature of the specifications that we are using.

It has been said in the past that our specifications are too restrictive
in nature and thereby restrict competition. There is some validity in this
statement. Before you can understand why we have a problem in procuring
competitively, - however, you must understand how items are selected for
standardization and stockage in our DSA depot system.

The -items that -are “standardized by the Defense Medical Materiel Board
and stocked in the DSA depot system were, for the most part, developed by
industry or indpendent research organizations for' use by the civilian medical
profession and for sale in the marketplace. These items were presented to
the Board for study and the determination was made that they would be
stocked for use in our system. Therefore, the specifications that are developed
of necessity describe a certain manufacturer’s item.

Most of the information used in writing these specifications was furnished
by the developer. Theréfore, even if we have a, pardon the expression, generic
specification, in:many cases it merely describes the -generic equivalent of a
brand name—

which T think is a raﬁhex: telling comment on the very point you raised.
I ask that this be printed in full in the record at this point.
(The document referred to follows:) '

[Reprinted in The Review, Ndv.—Dec. 1968, pp. 161-162]

SPEECH DELIVERED AT THE 218T ANNUAL MEETING OF THE
DEFENSE SUPPLY ASSOCIATION

(By Col. W. V. Breyfogle, U.S.A,, Chief, Division of Medical Materiel,
Defense Personnel Support Center, Defense Supply Agency)

In the time allotted me this afternoon, I thought I would review our pro-
curement program, give you some kind of an estimate of what we expect
the program to be this year, and then discuss some of the problems that are
paramount in our minds at present and expect-.to be bothering us for the
next few months. v : ' L o

“This chart’ (No. 1) will show the procurement program for the past two
fiscal years and the mix by commodity within the total program. You will
notice a rather dramatic shift into the Drug commodity during the past fiscal
year. We went from 479, of the total in FY 67 to 559 in FY 68. The other
commodities stayed relatively the same, with the exception of Surgical
Dressings. : :

The next chart (No. 2) shows our performance for the first quarter of
FY 69 against the last. fiscal year. : :

The first problem that has been bothering us for some time is our inability
to procure competitively. The policy of the Dept. of Defense, as it has been
for many years, is that we will obtain competition on our procurements to
the maximum extent possible. The major problem in our failure to procure

T



COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY 8011

“competitively is the nature of the specifications that we are using. It has been
said in the past that our specifications are too restrictive in nature and thereby
restrict competition. There is some validity in this statement. How,eygr, before
you can understand why we have a problem in procuring competitively you
must understand how items are selected for standardization and stockage in our

DSA -depot system, The items that are standardized by the Defense Medical

_Materiel Board and ‘stockade in the DSA depot system were, for the most
- part, developed by industry or independent research organizations for use by
the civilian medical profession and for sale in the marketplace. These items
were -presented to the Board for study and the determination was made that

“they .would be-stocked for use in our system. Therefore, the specifications that--
are developed of necessity describe a certain manufacturer’s item. Most of the -
information used in writing these specifications was furnished by the developer.
Therefore, even if we have a, pardon the expression, generic specification, in
many cases it merely describes the generic equivalent of a brand name. -

The - Comptroller General has repeatedly held that specifications. of  this

. type are not bad so long as the specifications did not go.beyond the minimum

essential needs of the government. It must be assumed that as these items

are selected for standardization by the Defense Medical Materiel Board, a

physician ‘or group of physicians have made the decision that the item being

standardized meets the minimum essential needs of the government. Therefore
the resulting specification must describe the 'item being standardized. Once

again, the Comptroller General has held that if a specification describes a

particular manufacturer’s product, and if the product being described does not ..~ '

g0 beyond the minimum essential neéds of the government, then the specifica- -
tion cannot be considered to be unduly restrietive. ™ ~ - .- S L

In the past few weeks we have been taking a hard look at-all of the items
we haye been procuring non:-competitively:from enly one source. Many of these
items are patented; also, a large number of the drug itéms require either an
approved New Drug Application or licensing by the National. Institutes of
Health prior to manufacture. We have ‘eliminated thése: three categories ‘and
are focusing our: attention on those where thére is no apparent reason for

. producers not bidding on these items. We have distibuted spécial -procurement .

forecasts on these items with a letter to everyone on our. bidders’ list encour-
- ‘aging competition for these items. I encourage ‘every one of you to take'a
. hard look at these and see if there is”something on’' the list that you have
‘the capability to produce. . - L e R ST N ,
.My next -subject is one that has been dear to my heart for. a long time.
‘Many times you people have coniplained about the length of time it takes to -
" make an award after the bids have been:opened. For the most part this delay
is caused by the fact that we do’ not pre-qualify bidders. ‘Anyone" can ‘get.on
‘our bidder’s list, or request solicitations as a result of.readi he Commerce
Business Daily, or even come.in to the Center and.pick . copy of a bid.
" Because we do not pre-qualify bidders, when an individual submits.a low
responsive offer, and we have no experience'as to his capability to produce an
acceptable product, we must go through the exhaustive procedure of pre-award
_samples and surveys. This is the reason you are-continually receiving requests
for extensions of your bids. I'know this bothers you because you must commit
production capacity in the extent that you do receive the award. It bothers
us, too, because increased procurement leadtime must be covered with inventory
and this increases our investment. For several years we have been in the
process of developing a system of pre-qualifying bidders, whereby only bids
from. qualified bidders will be considered, and manufacturers of. unknown
capability can be qualified outside of the procurement arena. This ‘will allow
us_to make our awards faster,” reduce inventory and be more. responsive - to
~your. desires. L G T S BT S AR
v+~ I would like to ‘bring. to your attention another item. which: will be of
much interest. On 16 January 1968, the Defense Supply Agency Contractor
Experience List (DSACEL) program was established. The purpose. of this
“program ‘is to assist Contracting Officers in the ‘selection of responsible -con-
tractors by. identifying firms whose performance under DSA contracts has
been less than satisfactory. Contractors included on . the DSACEL are not
barred from bidding on or submitting proposals for future contracts. Contract
‘performance records of firms included on the DSACEL will be reviewed
quarterly. It is the desire of DSA that deficiencies which were the caiise of
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firms being placed on the list are corrected in a timely manner. Both DPSC
and the DCAS offices can recommend to DSA Headquarters firms for inclusion
on the DSACEL. ‘ i ) Sl
The first step in our goal towards achieving a Qualified Manufacturers List
has been completed with the issuance of our standards for Pharmaceutical
manufacturers. These have been developed by our people and have been

" coordinated with the Food & Drug Administration and the Defense Medical

Materiel Board. . .

We intend to use the standards for pre-award surveys until we get all of
the defects worked out of them. Then these standards will' become the basis
for the development of a QML. We expect to develop a completely coordi-
nated plan with the Defense Medical Materiel Board and submit it to our
headquarters in Washington in the very near future. B

Thank you for your attention. Are there any questions?

(Charts omitted.) ‘ i

Mr. Staars. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

On page 138 of my statement, to resume. Some of the reasons
advanced with respect to the absence of competition on a large
number of drug items include: o
- —restrictions imposed by law or regulation, such as patents

on New Drug Applications; ' T
—inadequate plant facilities and no desire to make the re-
quired investment to upgrade the facilities; :
—the lack of qualified personnel to make any drugs; and
—the expense of introducing a new product with no assurance
of reasonable return through sustained contract awards.

The advantages of seeking the widest possible competition in
drug procurement can be demonstrated by available data from which
we identified nine drugs procured over a comparable period of time
both competitively and on a sole source basis. The drugs purchased
from sole source suppliers by the Veterans’ Administration are esti-
mated to be 60 percent higher than the average price obtained
~after formal advertising or the solicitation of competitive proposals
by the Department of Defense. Appendix B of my statement shows
the nine drugs and comparative prices.! It should be noted that the
quantities purchased by the two agencies are different, which may
account, for some part of the price differences. o ,

This statement and conclusion on the 60 percent applies, of course,
only to these nine that we selected. We are not necessarily implying
here that the VA did a poor job because, as mentioned previously,
we found other cases where the opposite was trué. R

We see no reason why different Federal agencies, and this is our
essential point, Mr. Chairman, should independently procure the
same drug in a different manner, and possibly from the same manu-
facturer, and lose the advantages associated with procurement of
larger quantities and, where possible, increase competition. =

Without effective competition, there is a question of the Govern-
‘ment assuring’ itself that the prices being obtained are fair and
reasonable under negotiated procurements. Public information is
available on selected areas of drug pricing—an example would be
wholesale prices. In determining whether the negotiated price is the
best attainable by the Government, comparison of the bid with these
prices reflects reasonableness by inference. Although there is no

1 Sée information beginning at p. 8058.



COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY 8013

assurance that these prices are reasonable, our suryey indicates that
these prices serve as the basis for most of the price reasonableness.
determinations made by the Veterans’ Administration and the De-
fense Personnel Support Center. - . £ : S
- Mr. Goroox. Mr. Staats, would you consider this a good test of
_reagonableness? - o o N e P
‘Mr. Staats. We would not think so, no. I am not sure, though,

that we are prepared to answer today, at least, exactly what WOuldi g

be a better alternative. = -~ = gl ST e
Perhaps my. colleagues here would want to comment on this. But:

we think that they should have gone further than simply the whole-

sale prices. i : : ;
Senator Nerson. The wholesale price in the retail marketplace—

- is that what we are talking about? :

‘Mr. Staars. I think that is right.

Mr. CrowTHER. Yes, sir. S R

Senator NrrLson. Well, does not all the accumulated evidence on
- competitive bidding reject the wholesale price as a. reasonable
-standard in any event? -~ o : e e

Mr. CrowTmER. As a reasonable standard, yes, sir. -~ - -~
~ Senator Nrrson, Let me cite an example. In the same month that

Schering was selling Meticorten in New York City for $17.90 a
hundred to pharmacies, the firm offered to sell it to New York City
for $1.20 a hundred. Schering lowered the price. from $17.90 a
hundred to $1.20 and lost it on a bid at 45 cents from another
company. - - \ : ’ S : -

- Now, if you were using their -wholesale price, quite obviously it is
not reasonable. There are other examples of that. = .~~~ = . :
~«Mr.. Crowrrer.: I think both the VA and Defense Personnel
Support Center found this to be true and that is one of the reasons
in their competitive bidding they have been successful in substan-
tially reducing the prices for central stock. i TS

A problem here, of course, is the amount of procurements that
are ‘made under the Federal Supply Schedule where there are in-

" definite quantities. These contracts are negotiated with specific drug
manufacturers without knowledge of the specific quantities of a
drug that may be procured. : e

- Senator Nerson. But is it not perfectly obvious that because of
the method of promotion and sale in the retail marketplace, the
wholesale price cannot be used as a standard of reasonableness for
anything, because you may not have any serious competition in the
retail marketplace? = . - _ R :

Though you may have 25 versions of the same compound manu-
factured in the country, some of them generic and some of them
brand name, the company that dominates the retail marketplace is
the company that had the patent and had the doctors prescribing it
for 17 years with the brand name. When the patent expires, the
doctor continues to prescribe it by the brand name. He does not
even know the patent has expired. He generally does not know
that the drug can now be bought competitively: there are 20 other
brands at half, a third, a tenth, a fiftieth of the price. He continues

to write the brand name that he’s used for years.
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In addition, there are 44 States in which the law says you cannot
substitute. So, although there is available to the Defense Supply
Agency and to New York City, perhaps 25 versions of the same
~ compound—under generic and brand names—competitive, bids are
possible. In the retail market, on the. other hand, competition does
not exist, and that is why the price can be 25 times as much as in
the institutional market. Therefore, if you use the wholesale price
as a standard, you have no guideline at all. R

If the VA and the DSA are using it as a standard, they ought
to get rid of it in a hurry because the taxpayers are getting cheated
by it. -

yMr. CrowTsEr. There is no question about the fact that the selec-
tion process determines which drug is to be procured, and there
are a large number of sole source drugs that are used in all Gov-
ernment facilities. Certainly, that raises the question of competition.

The problem on the wholesale price as a standard, however, is
there is not much of an alternative at this point for sole source drugs.
They can negotiate with the manufacturer but until we change the
selection process, we are in a difficult position to say that there is a
better standard to use, with all the defects that exist in the whole-
sale standard.

Senator Nerson. Well, if it is sole source but available in Europe,
the Federal Government can compare the domestic price with the
price over there. ,

Mr. Staarss That is true. :

Senator NeLson. And it has been done a couple of times. If there is
anything that will make the seller reasonable in a hurry, it is to buy
overseas, if the domestic price is exorbitant. If a drug which is
available overseas, meets USP and NT standards, is, for example,
one tenth the American price, it seems to me that Defense Supply
Agency and the Veterans’ Administration ought to say to the Ameri-
can company: “You are the sole source here, but if you are going
to charge this price we are going to buy it in Europe.”

Some of our witnesses thought this was a good idea, but they
had never checked the European prices of the drugs they were
buying. It seems to me that that would be the first thing they should
do. If the foreign price is dramatically lower than the domestic
p‘é‘ice,dthen consideration should be given to purchasing the drug
abroad.

Would that not be a reasonable approach? The law provides that
the Federal Government is not bound by the exclusive license of the
American manufacturer or the patent of the American manu-
facturer. Is that not correct?

Mr. CrowrsER. The problem with that, of course, is that we are
not in much of a position to say that if a patent infringement suit
were to follow, the results of the suit may actually reduce the price.
We have not had that

Senator Nersox. No. I am talking about the right of the Federal
Government to purchase even though @ company is the sole supplier
in the United States by license, and nobody else may sell it in the
marketplace, or even though # supplier in America has the patent
in America. If the same drug is available in another country, the
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Federal Government can’ purchasta it, if it des1res to do 0. Is that not
what the law is?

Mr. Staats. I Would like to ask Mr Shmtzer, our As31stant Gen-
*eral Counsel, to respond, if I may.

Mr. SHNI’I‘ZER Mr. Chairman, T beheve that is a correct state-
ment and I think that there have been some_ msbances Where pur-
chases have in fact been made overseas. = - '
- Senator Nrrson. Yes, We have had test]mony here that ‘we pald.-
112,000 percent more than the: European or world price on an item
that ‘was sole source in this country. That is, it went into the AID
program and the foreign country paid 12 ,000 percent more than
the world price for the same compound.

Mr. Smawrrzer. Of course, where the Federal ‘Government: pur-
~ chases something which is under patent here from someone who is
not a patent holder or licensee, it is subject to smt m the Court of
Claims and there may be a reasonable——

Senator Nerson. If they buy it from a supplier heres"Z

"Mr. Sanrrzer. If they buy it from a suppher who is not the
patent holder or a licensee of the patent holder.” .-

‘Senator Nrrson. This was my question. If it is available in the
marketplace in Europe, our Government as purchaser is not’ bound
“to buy 1t from the sole supplier here, is it?

Mr. Suntrzer. Yes, sir. Your position is correct. They are not
bound. T am simply pointing: out that in determining the difference
in cost, you may have also to_consider the fact that the Govern-
ment may be liable to suit in the Court of Claims from the. patenb
holder or the licensee—it would be the patent holder.

Senator Nurson. Not if the law exempts them. :

‘Mr. Suntrzer. The U.S. Government is permitted to make the :
purchase under 28 U.S.C. 1498. However, the law spec1ﬁcally gives
~ the right to the patent holder to bring an action in the Court of
Claims against the Unlted States for recovery of the Value, let us
say, of the patent.

‘Senator Nerson. Have there been any such suits?

Mr. Sua~trzer. Yes. There have been two suits, one whlch was

settled, the other which is still pending.
" Mr. Staars. Mr. Chairman, I have information here on \ the settle-
ment of the one case which involved the Norwich Corp. as a patent
holder, and the Eaton Laboratories, which is licensee. The Eaton
price for 100,000 tablets—this is the drug nitrofurantoin—the Eaton
price per 1, 000 tablets was $76.30. The fmelgn source pmce per 1,000
was $18. 50

Senator Nerson. From 76—— R

Mr. Staars. $76.80 versus $18.50. ThlS s, of course, a very- sub-
stantial difference. The settlemént price in this case was $192,500,
which represents about 2 percent of that difference. So that even
- though there was a settlement here and a:suit brought, in that par-
ticular case at least, the Government was much better off. ,

Senator Nrrson. You mean they pald 2 percent of the dlﬁ'erence
between the $18.50 and the $76.30? ' i

‘Mr. Staats. It represents 2. percent of thie domestlc prlce The:
settlement represents 2 percent of the: domestlc price. But the price



8016 COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY

differential between the foreign procurement and domestic procure-
ment was almost 400 percent, you see.

Mr. Gorbon. Mr. Staats, does not this really amount to compul-
sory licensing for governmental purposes? ;

Mr. SuNITZER. Yes. I think what it amounts to is a taking under
eminent domain. The Government takes something. The concept was
when the law was enacted, and it was enacted in 1918, that the
Government should not be prevented from satisfying its needs be-
cause of the possibility of infringement of a patent.

“Senator Nerson. I still do not know what the law in the case is.
You say they have a right to sue.

Mr. SHNITZER. Yes. o :

Senator Nerson. But law was established by the case. Did they
end up negotiating settlement before judgment? L ,

Mr. Saxtrzer. Yes. The parties arrived at a settlement. A consent
judgment. The court did not render an opinion in the case. It simply
was a settlement. & RS ‘

Senator Nerson. If the Government settled for 2 percent they
must have had some suspicions they were not going to do. too well
if they went to judgments, did they not? LTI ey '

Mr. Su~tTZER. 1 believe this was a reasonable conclusion. :

Senator Nrrson. No established law, then? No decision of any
Federal circuit court? :

.- Mr. Sun~rrzer. There is no decision. of the Court of Claims with
respect to the purchase of foreign drugs or the purchase of drugs
of a foreign country.

Senator Nerson. Considering the differential, which I have seen
any number of times in checking the foreign prices, would it not be
- advisable for the Government to be sued so that it could be settled
as to what the law is rather than continuing to buy sole source here at
these exorbitant prices? = : o

Mr. Suntrzer. I should make it clear, Mr. Chairman, there have
been a large number of suits. I was limiting myself to consideration
of suits with respect to drugs purchased in Europe. Now, there have
been a lot of others. : :

Senator Nrrson. Have any of the suits against the Federal Gov-
ernment or any department gone to judgment? ‘

Mr. SENTITZER. Yes. ) _ ’

Senator Nrrson. And how did they come out ?

Mr. Suntrzer. A large number have gone to judgment. In many
instances the plaintiff—complainant was paid.

Senator Nrrson. Paid what?

Mr. Suxtrzer. He was paid an amount which the court determined
was proper under the statute. The concept, of course, is to compen-
sate him reasonably for the use of his patent. In terms of percentages,
T have not made a complete study of this, but it looks to me as
though it would not be uncommon to expect that the settlement or
that the judgment would represent something around 5 or 10 percent
of the purchase price.

Senator Nerson. You mean 5 or 10 percent of the differential be-
tween the price that the exclusive licensee was selling for in this
country versus the price in Europe? Is that what you are saying?
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‘Mr. SENITZER. No. I think in this case T am talking about 5or 10
percent of the price which would have been pald 1n1t1ally to the
patent holder or to his licensee.

Senator NevLson. Is that not what T sald? v A

Mr. SunrrzER. Possibly you did. It was not my 1nterpretat10n

Senator Nrrson. I want to be clear in my own mind. Are you say-
ing that 1f the price of this product were $100 in the United States,
and $50 in Europe, in these lawsuits the.exclusive licensee in this
co%ntry, Would be pald or 10 percent of that dlﬁ'erentlal Whlch
1s $50 ' '

Mr. Suxirzer. No. T am saying of the hundred In other Words,
he would be paid—again, as I say, this is a subjective determination.
I have not made any analysis of the amounts recovered by the plaln-
tiffs and I am sure it would vary in thls—-—— ‘ :

Senator Nrrson. Five or 10 '

Mr. SuNrTzER (continuing). Percent ‘of the $100

“‘Senator Nurson. Of the $100.

Mr. SuNTTZER. Yes. ' ' :
~ Senator Nerson. Which would amount to a relatlvely small per-
centage of the differential.

Mr. SuN1TZER. Yes, sir; in the sa,mple——m the illustration you gave.

Senator Nerson. In the 1llustmt10n I gave at 10 percent he Would
get paid $10. v ‘ :

Mr. SuN1TZER. Yes.

- Senator Nrrson. Is that right ?

Mr. SuN1TZER. Yes, sir. '

Seénator NzerLson. So, the Government would save $40 1s that cor-
rect ¢ , ey

' Mr. Su~trzer. T would say so.

Senator NEeLson. You ought to try it more often : 5

Mr: Staars. Mr. Chalrman, we have been talking about negotlated :
procurements where patents are involved but in the area where
patents are not involved, where the patent has expired or no patent
18 held, we also have some uncertainty as to the application of the
‘truth-in-negotiation law, that is, Public Law 87-653, because that
~law exempts any item where there is a catalogue price which is of—
 fered in substantial quantities to the public.

 The law has a cutoff of $100,000 currently but here again, is an
“area where the law has not been finally settled as to the extent to

which the Government would be entltled to have mformatlon on

the supplier’s costs.

‘The truth-in-negotiations law, as you undoubtedly know, went to
the situation of negotiated contracts in excess of $100,000 where the
Government as a part of the negotiation could require the con-
~tractor to supply his costs, his known costs.
~ Now, that has not been applied in the case of procurement of
drugs irrespective of the patent question because of the fact that
they do have catalogue prices and these drugs are offered in substantial
quantities te the public.

I thought I should bring this point out because here is an area of
substantial negotiated procurement where the 1962 legislation ap-
parently—I say apparently, because it has not been fully tested—
does not apply.
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Senator Nrrson. Well, do I understand you correctly that the
General Accounting Office has authority under the present law to
examine all negotiated contracts for drugs and medicines and to
require price and cost information from the suppliers who are sup-
plying medicines? e : ,

Mr. SmnITzER. Sir, there is a statute which was enacted in 1951
which says in effect that any negotiated contract awarded pursuant
to either the Federal Property Act or the Armed Services Procure-
ment Act, which would cover the two major acts, has to contain a

rovision which gives the General Accounting Office access to the
books, documents, papers and records of the contractor or his sub-
contractors which relate to the contract.

‘However, in terms of the cost and pricing data, there is the Min-
shall bill, which would provide access to the cost actually incurred
in order to verify the accuracy and currency and completeness of
the data provided. However, of course, if the contract were exempt
from the provisions of the Truth-In-Negotiations Act in the. first
place, then this latter provision would not have any application.

Mr. Staars. This is the one I was referring to a minute ago.
hSe?ator NEwson. But the purchasers of drugs are not exempt, are
they? :

I\%r. Sunrrzer. Well, if the price is based on current catalogue
- prices and these are items which are sold in substantial quantities
to the general public, this is a basis for exempting that procurement
from the Truth-In-Negotiations Act.

However, this would not have any effect on our other right to
examine the books, documents, papers and records of the contractor
or his subcontractors with respect to transactions under the contract.

Mr. Staars. What Mr. Shnitzer is saying, Mr. Chairman, in other
words, is that even though we had access to the records pertaining
to the contract, neither we nor the procurement agency, VA or De-
fense, for example, would have the right to insist that the supplier
furnish the Government with their current known costs of produc-
tion. , , , :

Mpr. SunrrzEr. In the negotiation of the contract. ‘

~ 'Mr. Staats. At the time of the negotiation of the contract. After
the contract is negotiated, obviously then we do have authority with
respect to all the pertinent records pertaining to that. contract, but
still we could not go behind the supplier’s statement of what his.
costs are in the contract entered into by the Government.

Senator Nerson. What good is it, then ?

Mr. Sunrrzer. I think it is very good for the purpose of deter-
mining what costs the contractor actually incurred in the perform-
a}Illce of the contract as compared to the contract price. We can do
that. A
. Senator NErson. Are you referring to the costs the seller in a nego-
tiated contract incurred as a consequence of the negotiations? Is
that what you are saying? L S

Mr. Sun1rzER. No. What I am saying is, and we do have a case
which ultimately went up as far as the Supreme Court, is that under
our 1951 authority, the contract is required to include a provision
which gives the GAO the right to examine records of costs, direct
and indirect, generated in the performance of that contract. So if a
contract is awarded to company A and it comes within the purview
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of this—it is a negotiated contract for, let us assume, $100,000—we
would have a right then to go back and examine the records of com-
pany A—the cost records, direct and indirect, to ‘determine how
much it cost him to-perform that contract and, of course, that would
Senator Nerson. You are not talking about production costs?
~ Mr. Smnrrzer. We are talking about production costs, we, are
talking about direct costs and indirect costs incurred in the perform-
‘ance of the contract; yes: - - L
 Senator Nerson. But did I understand that there is still another
provision of the statute that when these are published prices, you
~ cannot go back? R Gt :
Mr. Sunrtrzer. No. This is a separate statute. There are two stat-
_utes. One statute relates to the Truth-In-Negotiations Act, Public
Law 87-653. Most. of these contracts, I believe would be exempt, at
least, many of them would be exempt, from the provisions of Truth-
In-Negotiations Act because the price is based on catalogue price,
and so on.- , SR e R M e
However, regardless of whether the prices are based on catalogue
prices, regardless of the application of Truth-In-Negotiations Act,
we still have a provision in the contract, so long as it is negotiated,
which gives us access to the contractor’s records. ~ .~
Senator NerLson. But access in order to determine his cost of pro- -
duction ? . ~ . s
Mr. SaN1TZER. Y €8, Sir. v :

Mr. Staats. The distinction: TENE S S R
‘Senator Nerson. I thought you said that that was not the case.
You are saying that this provision requires that in negotiated con-
‘tracts the supplier must agree that you may examine all of his pro-
duction costs before or after? T
. Mr. Sunrrzer. After. . R
Mr: Staats. After. And this is the essential point. o
" Senator Nrrson. But he still has to supply you the cost of pro-
duction figures. SR S I
Mr. Staars. That is right. After the contract award, Mr. Chair-
man, whereas the Truth-In-Negotiations Act laws goes to the nego-
tiation itself, and here is the question of the exemption that Mr.
Shnitzer and I have referred to. e S
Senator Nerson. Well, now, the largest number of purchases by
the Veterans’ ‘Administration and the Defense Department are re-
eat purchases. That is, every year the purchase of certain anti-
iotics and certain analgesics, are repeated. I would suppose such
is the case for 90 odd percent of such drugs. o
Has any one of these agencies ever requested the GAO to post-
audit the negotiated contract for costs? :
Mr. Staats. The answer, I guess, is no. We could do it on our own.
" To be: candid we could do this on our own after the award of the
contract. - - S : ek o :
Senator Nurson. Well, in view of your examination of the pur-
chasing practices of the various agencies, do you think it would be
a valuable service to do some of this kind of checking on negotiated
contracts, at least the big ones? . e
- Mr. Staars. This is something we have had some discussion on,
Mr. Chairman. -~ - . : ; = v
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Senator Nerson. Do you have any present plans to go ahead and
explore this? RN » .

Mr. Auarr. Mr. Chairman, as the Comptroller General mentioned,
we are continuing our work in examining drug procurement sys-
tems and as part of that work we will be giving consideration to
utilizing the authority which we have under the provision of the
1951 act which Mr. Shnitzer mentioned, and actually examine the
costs of certain of the drug manufacturers. - i .

We have not decided how far we are going to go on this and the
final plans are indefinite, but this will be given consideration as part
of this continuing work and I am sure some of it will be done.

Senator Nerson. As the Comptroller General’s statement demon-
strates, there has been a dramatic increase in the taxpayers’ expendi-
tures for drugs—direct and indirect purchasing—in the period 1967
to date, going up by $400 million, from, I believe your figure was
$514 million, to $975 million. I believe that was: the figure—almost
a $400 million increase in'a 2- or 3-year period. ' o

I realize it may be a very complicated matter, but it would seem
to me that all companies ought to be served notice that the GAO
is going to utilize this statute. I think that we ought to take a look
at some of those costs. :

Nobody has ever been able to get their manufacturing costs. But
when you see them selling drugs at $17.90 a hundred to the pharma-
cies and offering to sell at $1.20 in the same month and same city
}too an institutional buyer you have some idea of what the costs might

o : : ,
T think it would be a service to the taxpayer to take a look at that
and I am glad you have it under consideration.

Mr. Staats. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Would you like for me
to continue? :

Senator NELsoN. Yes, please.
~ Mr. Srtaats. At the bottom of page 14 we refer to small business
participation. ‘ o '

Competition through formally advertised procurements seems to
have a decided effect on the participation of drug manufacturers
classified as small business. When drug supply contracts are awarded
competitively, small business is often able to effectively compete.
For example, in fiscal year 1970 more than half of the dollar volume
of the Veterans’ Administration’s formally advertised procurements
of centrally stocked drugs were awarded to drug manufacturers
classified as small business concerns. Only 8 percent of the negotiated
procurements for centrally stocked drugs were awarded to small
‘business concerns. Since negotiated procurements constituted more
than 96 percent of the total, small business received only about 4
percent of the total procurements of centrally stocked drugs. -

During fiscal year 1970 the Defense Personnel Support Center
initiated 1,076 procurement actions, each having a value of $10,000
or more, with domestic drug manufacturers. Small business was in-
volved in 137 of these actions—representing about 7 percent of the

total procurement dollars of about $71.6 million. For contracts
 amounting to $19 million awarded under advertised procedures or
negotiated with competition by the Defense Personnel Support
Center during fiscal year 1970, small business received about 17 per-
cent of the dollar volume or a total of $3.8 million.
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Senator Nrrson. What is the rationale given by the purchasing
agency for such a high percentage of purchases made on a nego- -
tiated basis? : L , (R

Mr. CrowrnEer. This goes back to the sole-source manufacturers.
So many brand names are selected by the prescribing physicians that

it leaves very little for competition. : T

Senator NrLsow. Certainly nowhere near 96 percent is sole source
unless you use the brand name and call that a sole source.

Mr. CrowrnrER. In some cases that has occurred, sir.

Senator Nenson. Well, that puzzles me. If you take the various
therapeutic categories, there are relatively few in which there is
only one drug for the treatment of a particular ailment, unless you
are saying as Colonel Breyfogle suggested, that specifications have
been drawn up that only a brand-name manufacturer can fulfill.
That would, therefore, become a sole source. : : :

‘Mr. CrowrrER. Well—— SR e

Senator Newsox. I do not understand that. ‘ : -

Mr. Crowrnzr. In the Defense Personnel Support Center, for all

- of their drugs in central supply they write specifications and put
them out for competitive bids, if possible. T ey do not receive -a
great deal of competition, but at least, they go out for competitive
bids on most drugs they stock centrally.

'The Veterans’ Administration writes specifications. only on those
drugs that are outside of a patent. Either the patent has expired or
there is no patent. Drugs with specifications constitute a small num-
ber of the total drugs managed or administered by the Veterans’
Administration. ‘ e e s T T i
- Senator Nerson. When you say the Defense Supply Agency writes
specifications, what do you mean by that? All you have to do is ask
for a drug by its generic name and say that it must meet USP or
NF standards. Are there any more requirements than that?

Mr. Crowrrer. Well, quite often—- o 0t :

Senator NELson. Well, aside from the fact you want certain milli-
grams dosage and certain dosage forms, what is the complication

~about the specifications ? e / .

- Mr. Crowrrer. This is quality control more than anything else.

Senator NeLsox. USP standards. ...~ "

‘Mr. Crowrner. They go a little tighter than USP standards in
several circumstances, tightening even the manufacturer’s standards
in several circumstances. The Defense Department itself goes in
and inspects the plants and does batch testing of drugs. i

- Senator Nersox. Does the Defense Department have certain stand-

~ards that have been published that are different on potency, for
-example, thanUSP¢? L : '

- Mr. Crowrmzr. Well, it is not the potency as much as the proce-
dures, the mechanisms of how the ‘drug is manufactured in order to
get consistency throughout the drugs, throughout each batch. They
are goncerned ‘with the precision with which the drug is manufac-
tured. & ' g o G '

‘They are satisfied with the potency and its therapeutic value but
they want to make certain that they obtain that potency and thera-

- peutic value, so they are very concerned in writing the specifications
~ Senator Nrerson. What standards do they use for potency ¢

59-581 O—71—pt. 20—5 : : L
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Mr. Crowrmer. Well, the mechanisms with which the drug is
prepared. I think the answer is that they specify such things as how
long a drug compound must run in the centrifuge and at what
temperatures. Also they require that the processes be tested to be cer-
tain that the compounds fall within certain tolerance levels. They
are also concerned that each drug and the related manufacturing
process meet the specifications. So, I think the answer

Senator NerLson. I am very puzzled about that. You are talking
about the disintegration rate? ~

Mr. CROWTHER. Yes, sir; that is part of it.

Senator Nerson. Now, the USP and NF have a disintegration
rate. You mean to say that the Defense Department has experts who
have decided on a different standard? I am not objecting, if it is
better, but I would like to see the proof. ‘

Mr. CrowtHER. Well, I cannot say that the specific example is
used in each specification. Quite often the specifications refer to the
standard that have been published but sometimes they add to those
standards to gain consistent quality in the drugs they procure.

Senator Nerson. Has anybody taken a sampling of the drugs they
procure and then a sampling that is procured for any good general
hospital just using USP standards and determined that one is differ-
ent or better than the other?

Mr. CrowrrER. Well, I believe the reverse has occurred. The De-
fense Department has determined that certain batches are unaccept-
able and they have been rejected because those batches do not meet
their standards. There are several tests that each drug must meet
and these tests are included in the specifications.

Senator Nurson. That is interesting. The Commissioner of the
Food and Drug Administration was here yesterday saying that so
far as the generic drugs and the brand name drugs that are in the
marketplace are concerned, we have no cause and no evidence to
believe that one is any better than the other. That is not an exact
quote. : e

I would be very suspicious myself that what you are describing
is what Colonel Breyfogle was referring to, that they set standards
that only a certain brand name can meet so there is no competition.

USP will come here and testify that the best known standards in
the world are USP standards. Now, you say that the Defense Supply
Agency has a better standard. When you have a situation where 96
percent of the contracts are negotiated and the Federal Government
1s not using the law to check the cost behind those negotiations, I
have a suspicion that the taxpayer is getting euchered out of an
awful lot of money. I think the Veterans’ Administration and the
Defense Department ought to appear here with a panel of USP and
NF experts and tell us what it is that they are doing that is so bene-
ficial. If they are right, then USP and NF probably ought to adopt
their standards and the FDA ought to go along with it. ‘

But when I look at the high percentage of negotiated settlements
and the fact that GAO has never been called upon to look at the
costs to see if the prices are reasonable, I think there is some reason
to be concerned about the possibility of excessive, wasteful expendi-
ture of taxpayers money.

Does this strike you that way? I do not expect you to have the
facts about these various standards the military talks about that
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have to be so much different that you end up with sole suppliers,

while, at the same time, there are other manufacturers in the market-
lace.

P Mr. Amarr. If I may comment, Mr. Chairman, I think I can

clarify this a little bit. I think basically, what the Defense Depart-

ment 1s doing is establishing the specifications, is adopting the stand-

ards which are in the USP. :

Senator NerLson. They are what ¢

Mr. Anarr. They are adopting the standards in the USP or NF,
but they are adding to that the testing protocols which they are
going to use in satisfying themselves that the manufacturer, whether
he be a brand name manufacturer or generic name manufacturer, is
actually meeting these standards in the production of the drug.

So, as Mr. Crowther pointed out, it is basically the technique
which they are using to assure themselves that regardless of the
plant from which they get the drug-—whether it is a brand-name, big
company, small company or whatever—the drug in fact, by follow-
ing these testing protocols, does meet the standards which have
been established. : ;

Now, most of these standards will be the USP or NF standards
for drugs which are listed in those two compendiums but it is the
testing protocols, the quality control tests which they are going to
require to make sure they are getting the product to meet those
standards for which they are paying. I do not think it is a question
of developing independent standards in most cases, but setting up
the regimens, protocols that make sure that the product they get
meets these standards. ; ; :

Senator Nerson. Well, T do not think anybody would object to
inspection of plants. In fact, there ought to be much more of it and
the FDA ought to have more inspectors to insure quality control so
that they are in the position of being able to guarantee to the pro-
fession and the public that whatever goes into the marketplace meets
appropriate standards as only careful inspection and supervision can
guarantee. ,

And so, if the objective—I assume it is—of the military is to be
sure everybody is meeting the standard, that is fine. But I am a
little concerned that some artificial barriers may be getting into the
specifications so that you end up, as you do here, with 96 percent
negotiated and no real assurance that the end product is on the
average any better than the product being purchased by New York
City or a good general hospital that has a good pharmacy depart-
ment. The situation, as I see it, is that we have mostly sole source
negotiated purchasing. Government financed purchases are rising
rapidly, and although we have a statute that permits examination
of costs to see whether or not the profit is reasonable, the GAO has
never been asked to use it. : ,

That kind of a situation, I would think, raises a very serious
problem, besides having within it the seeds of eliminating competi-
tion and denying economic opportunities to perfectly qualified pro-
ducers if abused. I do not say that it is being abused because I do
not know anything about it. It could be abused unconsciously. It
would eliminate competition and end up with lots of high prices,
especially when you do not use the statutes and we do mnot check



8024 COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY

what is going on in Europe and do not exercise the right to buy in
Europe. :

Those sellers have got it coming and going both ways for them.
I think you ought to take a good look at it.

Mr. Staats. The absence of satisfactory prices from domestic drug
manufacturers has led both the Veterans’ Administration and the
Defense Personnel Support Center to the procurement of certain
drugs from foreign sources. However, neither the Veterans’ Admin-
istration nor the Defense Personnel Support Center are currently
making extensive use of foreign sources for their drug: procurements.

In recent years the Veterans’ Administration has bought only one
drug from a foreign source and does not actively solicit foreign bids
in its procurements.

The Defense Personnel Support Center furnished this subcommit-
tee with information relative to its foreign procurement of five drug
items during 1968 and 1969. During 1970 only one of these items,
tetracycline hydrochloride, has been procured from a foreign source.
Another of these items has been obtained during 1970 from a domes-
tic manufacturer because the bid by the foreign sources were not
considered low after considering the Buy American Act provisions
and related policies. The remaining three items were not procured
from any source during 1970.

One factor in the small use of foreign sources is the Government’s
exposure to possible action under section 1498 of title 28, United
States Code. This section provides that whenever an invention de-
seribed in and covered by a patent of the United States is used or
manufactured by or for the United States without license of the
owner, the owner’s remedy shall be by action against the United
States in the Court of Claims for the recovery of his reasonable and
entire compensation for such use and manufacture.

Since our last report to you on this subject, dated July 12, 1967,
in which we explained the background and purpose of section 1498
of title 28, there have been two suits against the Government by drug
patent holders for infringement of their patents rights. One of these
suits involving purchases of nitrofurantoin was settled by the parties
for $192,500 in September 1969 and the other one involving purchases
of meprobamate is still pending.

As an integral part of their drug procurement systems both the
Veterans’ Administration and the Defense Personnel Support Center
have established programs for assuring the capability of Government
contractors to supply a drug product of acceptable quality. These
programs vary somewhat in their approach but have a common ob-
jective.

At the Defense Personnel Support Center the quality assurance
program, and I think that is what we have really been talking about
here in the last few minutes—includes an evaluation, through pre-
award surveys of the plant and preaward testing of product samples,
of the contractor’s ability to supply a specific drug item.

Preaward surveys and preaward samples may be generally re-
quired when: (1) The contractor has never before furnished the
item being procured; (2) a doubt exists as to the quality control,
housekeeping procedures, or financial position of the prospective
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contractor; or (3) the item is to be furnished from or manufactured
in a different plant. S A

The Defense Contract Administration Service has about 80 quality
assurance representatives, who are either chemists, chemical engi-
‘neers, or pharmacists, and function as drug inspectors. They perform
preaward surveys at the request of the Defense Personnel Support
Center and are charged with the responsibility for inspecting and
approving all drug items manufactured under Defense contracts.
In performing their inspections the quality assurance representa-
tives are required to inspect each drug lot.

During fiscal year 1969 a total of 168 preaward surveys were
made—149 of which were performed on domestic manufacturers
which were classified as either small or large business. Sixty-two
small business firms were subjected to 90 surveys. Forty-seven of
these surveys resulted in disqualifications. Twenty-six large busi-
nesses were subjected to 59 surveys, 25 of which resulted in disquali- |
fications. Reasons for disqualification included poor quality control;
poor housekeeping ; sample failure; unacceptable subcontractor; and
Inadequate capacity. S , :

The Veterans’ Administration inspects each contractor plant with
regard to its entire operation and for its entire product line.

Senator Nerson. May I interrupt a moment? “Reasons for dis-
qualification included poor quality control; poor housekeeping;
sample failure; unacceptable subcontractor and inadequate capacity”.

How many of the small businesses who were rejected were based
on inadequate capacity ? ; :

Mr. Staats. You will note there, Mr. Chairman, just above there
in the same paragraph, 62 small business firms were subjected to 90
surveys and 47 of these resulted in disqualification. :

Senator NeLson. Yes, but what were the grounds for disqualifica-
. tion for the 47% B o

Mr. Staats. I see your point. Mr. Ahart, I believe, has this.

Mr. Auarr. There were—out of the 90 inspections, Mr. Chairman,
seven instances where small business was disqualified, where one of
the reasons was the inadequate capacity. And for the other. side of
the coin, out of the 59 inspections of large business there were nine
cases where one of the reasons for disqualification was inadequate
capacity. ‘

Senator Nerson. Was this inadequate capacity for the particular
: prdgr the Government was interested in? Is that what you are say-

ing
~_ Mr. Crowrmrr. Or the ability to manufacture that particular
drug in some cases. They may not have the line or a specific manu-
facturing method for a particular drug and in that sense they are
disqualified because of lack of capacity. :

Senator Nerson. Could you submit for the record a breakdown of
the reasons for disqualifications in each of these cases, because the
raw figures do not tell very much. What is your definition of a small
business ? , : -

Mr. Sraars. We took the Defense Department classification of
small business here as related to pharmaceutical manufacturers.

Senator Nerson. What is it, 500 employees or less?

Mr. Staars. No, 750 employees.
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Senator Nerson. I could not draw much of a conclusion from the
phrase “inadequate capacity or sample failure”. Sample failure—
does that refer to a sample off the line?

Mr. CrowTHER. Yes, sir; off a particular drug line.

Senator NELson. And now, what was the sample failure, based on
a USP or NF standard or some standard that the military has?

Mr. Amarr. This would be the failure of the product, the pre-
award sample, to meet the standards which have been established in
the specifications which as I mentioned are largely drawn from the
USP or NF, using the testing protocols which the Defense Depart-
ment has established in their specification or in the purchase descrip-
tion. ' :

‘Senator NeLsoN. When you say inadequate capacity, are you re-
ferring to inadequate capacity or inability to make this particular
kind of a drug as well as amount?

Mr. Amarr. I am not sure we are in a position to give all the cir-
cumstances which might give rise to an inadequate capacity deter-
mination but I am sure that one of them would be the manufacturer’s
inability to provide the particular drug in the quantities which the
procuring agency requires. It might go to some of the other things
which Mr. Crowther mentioned, such as the ability to produce this
particular product on the lines which they have available in the
plant. It could be either one of those.

I think we would be happy to submit for the record in as much
detail as we can, the various kinds of things which come under this
cslxtegory as well as the other reasons for disqualification of these
plants. :

(The subsequent information was received and follows:)

DEFENSE PREAWARD SURVEYS OF DOMESTIC DRUG MANUFACTURERS CLASSIFIED AS LARGE OR SMALL BUSINESS,
FICSAL YEAR 1969

Preaward surveys

Large Small Total

Manufacturers surveyed _ . .- ieiacaemmmmanaae 26 62 88
Results of survey:

34 43 -

25 47 72

59 90 149

Reasons by survey applicable to—

Disqualification by survey Large Small Total

Quality CONtrol . ..o 2
Quality control and housekeeping_ .. - -... - 6
Quality control, and product sample
Quality control, housekeeping, and cagacity_ -
Quality control, housekeeping, and subcontractor. ... loioooeiiiiiooon
Quality control, subcontractor, and capacity - - - .- - - oo
Product sample_ ... ..o [,
Product sample and subcontractor_ __ ... ... ...

Product sample and capacity_ -
Subcontractor . . et
Capacity. . oo eeieaas

~
w
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An examination of 21 preaward survey or product sample reports listed the
following specific explanations for disqualification by area: S ‘

Area of diaguallﬁcattm Specific reasons cited

Quality control___ ... ___._____ Inadequate inspection program.
Inadequate production records.
Inadequate testing or testing program.
Inadequacies in packaging. L
Inadequacies in written quality control
procedures. o
- Unauthorized people having access to label
room.
No program for maintenance and calibration
of scales.
Housekeeping . _______________ Spillages not immediately removed from
: production area.
“Uncovered trash bins in bottle. packaging

area. i
Trl?sh barrel emptied too close to production
ne,
No program for periodic employee medical
examinations.- ,
; . Unsanitary raw material containers.
Product sample_ . - __._____ - Container, container caps, or container label-

ing did not comply with purchase descrip-
tion requirement.” = ;
Produect failed specification requirements such
as hardness test, storage test, color test,
consistency, material defects, solubility

test, ete.
Unacceptable subcontractor._.__. Subcontractor was not required to issue
" adequate inspection instructions.
Capacity_ - __________________ Unsatisfactory production capability—no pro-

duction plan; inadequate test equipment;
plant‘fuﬁ)y utilized for current and future
production; employees on strike.

Inability to meet required delivery schedule—
no production plan; time required to correct
guality control deficiencies would jeopardize

elivery; plant has insufficient capacity to
meet the delivery schedule; plant has a bad
performance record; firm had not obtained
a commitment for glass. .

Unsatisfactory = performance record—delin-
quencies on past contracts; production
};roblems in manufacturing - specification

. item.

Unsatisfactory é)lant facilities and equip-
ment—firm did not have necessary punches
and dies; on-hand equipment fully com-
mitted to other orders.

NorE. Theaboveschedules do notreflect the relative seriousness of the deficienciés. The preaward survey
is an evaluation of the proposed contractor’s capability to perform. Each deﬁcienciy reported is evaluated as
to its effect on the proposed award. The contracting officer must weigh all of the information and advisory
recommendations supplied to him in selecting a contractor. . .

Senator Nurson. It raises several questions, I would suppose: Are
the standards being used sound, and then if they are soun& are the
same companies putting the same drug into the retail marketplace?
Is there any exchange of this information between the Defense Supply
people and the Food and Drug Administration? :

Mr. Amarr. I understand that there is no routine mechanism by
which the Defense Department’s inspection results get to the Food
and Drug Administration or to the Veterans’ Administration, as
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the case may be. Certainly, it would be a good idea and I understand
that Dr. Edwards expressed the opinion that FDA should eventually
get into the position where they can give this kind of assurance to
everybody in the country for any drugs which do not reach the
marketplace.

I think certainly, as you indicated, this is a good objective for the
Federal Government to strive to.

Senator NEerLson. So, for example, here you have sample failure,
bu(ii you say that the central procurement is using USP or NF stand-
ards.

- If there is a sample failure and that supplier is rejected on the
grounds that the product did not meet USP or NF standards, then
would it not be critically important that the Defense Department
notify the FDA forthwith? Qtherwise those drugs are going into the
marketplace not meeting USP and NF standards and nobody
knows it.

Mr. Amart. I think this would be valuable information to the
FDA and if it is in the Government’s hands I think it should be
made available. I understand there is no routine mechanism to make
all inspection data available now. As to whether there is provision
for exception reporting where the case seems to be particularly bad,
T think we would have to check on that and see what has been done.

Senator NeLsox. I think you were at the top of page 18 or bottom
of page 17.

Mr. Staats. Bottom of page 17. Let me reread that one sentence,
Mr. Chairman. The VA inspects each contractor plant with regard
to its entire product line. This is done prior to the contractor being
awarded any contracts so that the Veterans’ Administration can be
assured that the supplier is suitable for any of the products it may
offer to the Government. These initial contractor plant inspections
represent about 60 percent of all inspections.

" The remaining inspections are reinspections on a cycle basis. All
inspections evaluate such areas of contractor operations as the ade-
quacy of quality control, test facilities, and sanitation.

All plant inspections are made by two Veterans’ Administration
pharmacists.

During fiscal year 1970, the two pharmacists performed 134 in-
spections at 122 contractors’ plants. The inspections resulted in 37
disapprovals, the most common reason being the lack of following
adequate quality control procedures. Veterans’ Administration does
not utilize military inspections of domestic plants except as a supple-
ment to its own inspection. Veterans’ Administration does rely upon
Department of Defense inspections of foreign plants. '

The Food and Drug Administration performs testing of selected
drug samples for the Veterans’ Administration. Brand-name drug
items which are centrally stocked are tested on a sample basis once
a year. Each order of generic drug items which are centrally man-
aged is tested.

Drug items under Federal Supply Schedule contracts administered
by the Veterans’ Administration are rarely tested except that the
products of any new contractor under schedule contracts are tested.

A compilation of testing reports received by the Veterans’ Admin-
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igtration from the Food and Drug Administration for 1970 through
December 29th shows a total of 784 tests made—254 brand-name and
530 generic. The total rejections were 29 for a rate of 3.7 percent. All
rejections were on generic drug items. o 5 :
The Department of Defense and the Veterans’ Administration ex-
‘change inspection information only upon specific request. The De-
“ partment of Defense previously supplied the Veterans’ Administra-
tion with a list of plants inspected by it but this practice was dis-
continued about 2 years ago. At present there is no routine exchange
of inspection information. P = S ~ :
- Senator NerLson. Have you any explanation for that?
Mr. Staars. Pardon? o
- Senator Nersox. Any explanation for that?
Mr. Staats. I do not have an explanation for it. e
‘Mr. CrowtnER. No, sir; we really have not examined further into
it. We have not examined into the reasons why it has not been kept
up. R i ; e k
Mr. Staats. We will be glad to check into that further and supply
‘any further information we could for the record, if you like. We
really have not had a chance to pursue it that far. :
(The subsequent information was received and follows:)
DEFENSE PERSONNEL SUPPORT CENTER LISTING OF MANUFACTURERS SUBJECTED
To0 PREAWARD SURVEYS SUPPLIED TO VETERANS ADMINISTRATION REASON FOR:
- DISCONTINUANCE e ‘ i
~ We were informed by Defense Personnel Support Center personnel that the
- information which they prepared had a potential for misinterpretation and for
‘this reason they discontinued the practice of routinely furnishing it to VA.
Defense inspects a manufacturer to evaluate his ability to supply a specified
drug item. When disqualified, the manufacturer was declared unsuitable for
that drug item only and not for the rest of his product line. However, the
listing previously furnished to VA did not disclose either the disqualified
product or the reasons for ‘disqualification, which may have been unique to ;
* Defense Personnel Support Center requirements; such as inability “to meet
. Defense packaging standards. g S e
Currently, Defense Support Center supplies Federal agencies including VA
-with data obtaiped"'on pre-award surveys upon specific request. C
. Senator Nersow. The FDA is inspecting, the Veterans’ Admin-
istration is independently inspecting, and the Defense Supply
Agency is independently inspecting. It would seem to me that we
need some clearing house for the results of the inspections, do we not ?
Mr. Sraars. That is essentially what we are suggesting in our next
paragraph here. : - ' : :

We believe that consideration should be given to establishing. ap-
propriate guidelines to facilitate the routine exchange of contractor
- Inspection and product testing information among Government
agencies involved with the control or procurement of drug products.
Also, we believe that consideration should be given to the possibility
of eventually turning over the entire responsibility to the Food and
Drug Administration for drug contractor plant inspections and

. product testing including testing of contract quality control proce-

dures in order to satisfy each procuring agency’s requirements and
take the greatest advantage of the food and drug inspection system
that has been established. =~ S ' e
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This concludes our formal statement, Mr. Chairman, but we are
suggesting in this last paragraph essentially that the Food and Drug
Adminfistration be considered as the type of clearing house to which
you refer. -

Senator NuLson. That is, that the results of all inspections of other
agencies be routinely referred to the Food and Drug Administration.

Mr. Staars. And that can serve as a central repository of this
type of information. 3 :

Senator Nerson. How many plant inspectors does the VA have?

Mr. Amarr. They have two pharmacists basically, that do the in-
spection of the plants, Mr. Chairman. They also, as I think the
Comptroller General pointed out, draw upon the facilities of the
FDA to do the product testing for them. So, it would be the two VA
inspectors plus whatever use they make of the Food and Drug Ad-
ministration facilities.

Senator Nerson. I take it the Veterans’ Administration’s inspec-
tions are not general. They are aimed only at a specific contractor
who proposes to supply them, is that it ¢

Mr. Auarr. They make an initial inspection of a plant for every
prospective contractor and they also reinspect existing contractors
“from time to time. I am not sure what that cycle is. I think it is
somewhere around 3 to 5 years. ‘

Senator NeLson. How many inspectors does DOD have?

Mr. Amarr. I am not sure we have the breakdown on that. As the
Comptroller General mentioned, they have got about 80 people in-
volved in the testing and inspection functions.

As to how many of these actually perform the plant inspections
as opposed to performing the drug testing functions, I do not think
we have that split.

Senator NeLson. Then, with three agencies inspecting and prac-
tically no exchange of information, there is no way of one agency
knowing whether the other agency may have recently inspected the
plant they propose to inspect now, is that right? :

Mr. Anart. That is correct, Mr. Chairman. _ v

Mr. Goroon. On page 9 you stated that the VA and DOD should
combine their purchases of drugs which they both buy. Do _you see
any objections to including other Government agencies like the
Public Health Service? '

Mr. Staars. No. We would not see any objection to that. The
Public Health Service currently buys, as I understand, about half
of their drugs through the VA system but we would not see any
objection, certainly. o

The volume in the case of PHS is significantly less but that does
not really detract from the conclusion that it would be probably
a good idea. ‘ ;

Mr. Goroon. The States and municipalities are having great
difficulty in getting enough funds to provide necessary services.
Now, the figures that we have show that the States and municipali-
ties pay considerably more for drugs than either the VA or DOD.
Is that your understanding, also? ,

Mr. Staats. I do not have any figures as to the total volume of
State and local government drug procurement. The subject is one
that needs a lot of study.
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There are some legal questions involved. The subject of the
Federal Government’s facilities being used by State and local gov-
ernments has come under some discussion in the Commission on
Government Procurement which as you know, is just getting under-
way with its study. And the expectation is that the Commission
will come to the Congress with some recommendations as to how
the Federal Government’s facilities for procurement could be used
by State and local governments, particularly where there is grant-
in-aid money involved and, of course, grant-in-aid funds are very
substantial, as you know, running more than $25 billion a year.

The GSA, the General Services Administration, has already
taken steps in this direction, which appear very promising. So, in
principle, I would see no reason why this would not be a profitable
line of study, even if it meant that it would have to ask Congress
for some legislation to overcome some legal problems that would
be involved with Federal Government using its funds, you might
say, in advance to procure stocks and then reselling them to States
and local governments. : : ,

Mr. Gorpon. It could be done in another way. For example, a
State can request the Federal purchaser to order drugs for the
State. That is all the Federal Government has to do. The drugs
could be sent directly to the State, which would pay the manu-
facturer directly. It would be just a question of the Federal Gov-
ernment ordering on behalf of the State or municipality.

Are there any legal objections to that particular method ?

Mr. Smntrzer. 1 think, Mr. Gordon, that there may be some
substantial question about it. We note that there are some specific
statutes which authorize in a given instance an agency of the Fed-
eral Government to make procurements on behalf of local govern-
ments. The Federal Highway Act, 23 U.S.C. 808(b), is an instance.
Our feeling is that if it is necessary for the statute to include such
a provision, we believe that there may be a good reason for having
some doubt about whether or not absent such a. specific provision
that it could be done because it may be regarded as utilizing a
government facility for something other than the purposes intended
by Congress. - ; : ‘ .

Senator Nrrson. I think part of the shared taxes program we
are talking about. g

~ Mr. Su~rrzer. It could very well be. e

Senator Nerson. Thank you very much, Mr. Staats, for a very
informative and valuable presentation to the committee. If we have
some further questions that occur to us after we examine the ree-
ords, I take it we can submit the questions and you will supply the
answers ‘for' the record. ’ v S GEgas i

Mr. Staars. We will be very happy to respond.

Senator NELsoN. Our next hearing will be on February 1, with
the ATD and Public Health Service as witnesses.

(Thereupon, at 12:10 p.m., the hearing was recessed, to recon-
vene on Monday, February 1, 1971.)

(The complete prepared statement and appendixes submitted by
Mr. Staats follows:)



8032 COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY

United States General Accounting Office
Washington, D.C. 20548

For Release on Delivery
Expected at 10 AM EST
January 19, 1971

STATEMENT OF
ELMER B. STAATS, COMPTROLLER GENERAL OF THE UNITED STATES

BEFORE THE

MONOPOLY SUBCOMMITTEE

SELECT COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS
UNITED STATES SENATE
ON ’
DRUG PROCUREMENT SYSTEMS OF FEDERAL AGENCIES

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, I am
pleased to appear here today in response to your request to
discuss the drug proéurement systems of Federal agencies.

As you requested, we plan to discuss the efficacy, econ-
omy, and rationality in the drug procurement activities of
the Federal Government. Specifically you asked that we dis-
cuss the methods of procurement, the degfee of competition
obtained, participation by small business and the use of sec-
tion 1498, of title 28 of the United States Code to procure
drugs covered by patents.

Our discussion today will focus upon the systems through
which the Federal Government directly procures drugs from
manufacturers and other suppliers. We would like to mention,
however, that since ourvlast appearance before this Subcom-
mittee in May 1967, we have conducted reviews of and issued

reports on other aspects of the Government's drug-related
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‘activities. We have attached as Appendix A to my statement
digests of these reports for your information.

There is a growing involvement by the Federal Govern-.
ment in drug procurement, encompassing its substantial role
both as a direct provider of medical care and treatment to
certain classes of persons and as~a'supporter of federally |
financed programs which include the provisien of drugs for
eligiblevbeneficieries.'JDuring the three fiécal,years 1967

- through 1969, the total estimated,Federal,expenditures for
drugs increased from $514 to $975 million. A substantial
portion of these expenditures were indirect in that they;con?
sisted of the Federal share of the costs of drugs provided ’
to. beneficiaries under the Medicare and Medicaid and certain.
other programs. Drug costs under the Medicare and Medicaid
programs increased from an estimated $350 million in fiscal
year 1967 to $750 million in fiscal year 1969.

Although the major portion of Federal drug expenditures
are indirect, the expenditures for direct procurements: ‘have
increased from $161 million in 1967 to $203 million in fis-
cal year 1969. : .

Three Federal agencies account for most of the direct
drug procurement--the Defense Personnel Support . Center, an
activity under the Defense Supply Agency; the ‘Public Health
Service of the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare;
and the Veterans Administratibn. Eech of'these agencies op-
erates its own drug supply system. ' '

The Defense Personnel Support Center centrally manages

. ~about 1, 100 drug items and in fiscal year 1969 procured an
estimated $103 million in drug. The Public Health Service
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centrally manages about 600 drug items and in fiscal year
1969 spent an estimated $6 million for drugs, about 86 per-
cent of which were obtained under contractual arrangements
made by Veterans Administration. The Veterans Administra-
tion centrally manages about 450 drug items and centrally
procured an estimated $25 million in drugs in fiscal year 1969.

The Veterans Administration also administers Federal
Supply Schedule contracts under which Federal agencies can -
satisfy their drug requirements through direct purchase from
drug manufacturers. Purchases under these contracts for fis-
cal year 1969 were estimated at $56 million.

In addition to drug procurements which are centrally
managed or administered, medical facilities of each of the
three agencies can, in certain circumstances, locally pro-

cure their drug needs.

Previous testimony before this Subcommittee has high-
lighted the drug procurement system as an activity support-
ing physicians' decisions on the most appropriate drug ther-
apy for their patients, Such a system has as its base the
professional selection of drugs and, in support of that se-
lection, a complementary supply activity.

The objective of Govermnment drug procurement should be
to obtain at fair and reasonable prices, and in a timely
manner, the proper and needed quanfities of drugs that are of
a satisfactory quality.

Specifically, we believe that a drug procurement system
should provide for: ‘

--a selection process which emphasizes drug quality,
safety, and efficacy and gives appropriate considera-
tion to drug cost.
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--comprehensive and accurate drug usage data to facili-~

tate the selection of the most appropriate and econom-
ical method of supply with appropriate corresponding
restrictions on all other available supply sources.

--the development of product specifications which insure
that drugs are capable of producing the desired thera-
peutic effect while encouraging the widest possible
competition and lowest possible cost.

--effectfve negotiation as the alternative confracting
method in instances where competitive procurement is
not possible, and : .

--inspection and testing to estébliSh manufacturer re-
sponsibility and capability to produce quality drugs.
We have surveyed Federal drug procurement systems in the
light of these criteria and would like to briefly describe

our observations.

I would like to emphasize that»these oBservations are
based on preliminary studies of the systems involved and can-
not be considered as a complete review of such systems. Our
work is contiquing, however, and we will undoubtedly have
more observations and‘suggestions to offer at a later time.
Drug selection ‘ ‘

With respecf to the drug selection process, we obtained
information at the local level for five Federal medical fa-
cilities. Each of the facilities visited has established its
own system for judging which drugs are appropriate for use.
Each system is under the administration of a central group,
the name of which varies but may commonly be referred to as
the Pharmacy and Therapeutics--the P and ‘T--Committee.

. The P and T committee's membership generally consists of
the directors of the various professional services of the med-
ical facility and the chief pharmacist who acts as secretary.

4
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Some committees also have special non-voting members, such as
supply specialists and nursing pérsonnel, whose functions
range from that of observer to advisor in their areas of ex-
pertise.

A principal function of the P and T committees is to ad-
minister the system for evaluating and selecting from among
numerous drugs those considered most useful in patient care.
The committee's selections are reflected in a continuously re-
vised compilation of drugs approvedyfor use within the med-
ical facility--the station formulary. In carrying out this
function, the P and T committees generally receivé some as-
sistance from headquarters level in the form of policy gui&e-
lines, regulations, and information published by wvarious pro-
fessional medical service groups. Agency policy statements

and regulations,vwhere available, are generally limited to
setting out the scope and authority of the P and T committees.
Headquarters may provide reéall and adverse reaction informa-
tion about specific drugs, and furnish data on the commercial
availability and prices of drugs. However, the selection of
drugs for inclusion in the station formulary is reserved to
the P and T committees. At military hospitals, the hospital
commander is responsible for approval or disapproval of drugs
recommended by P and T Committees.

Most of the information on specific drugs which is made
available to members of the P and T committees in their con-
sideration of changes to the station formulary comes from two
sources; professional journals and the drug manufacturers.
The drug companies supply most of their information to indi-
 vidual physicians through sales representatives (detailmen)
and by direct mail advertising.



. COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY 8%7

Recently a series of actions impacting'upon the opera-
tion of P and T committees and the formulary system have been
~taken or are planned within each of the major,Federal drug
procurement agencies. For example each of the agencies has
directed the distribution of the Food and Drug Administration's
‘recently published list of "ineffective" drugs to Eheir local
- medical facilities with the recommendation or requirement that

the drugs no longer be used.

Public Health Service has also taken action to more'fully
develop possible approaches to effective drug utilizationyre-
views, as recommended in the report of the Department'of
. Health, Education, and Welfare s Task Force on Prescription

Drugs. A research study of the methodology and feasibility of
‘this technique is currently underway. ‘

We believe that the recent actions related to the drug
selection process, if properly implemented, should improve
control over drug operations at the local level. 1In imple-
menting such actions we believe that emphasis should be placed
on providing physicians employed by the Federal Government :
with appropriate information concerning available drugs to as-
sist them in making decisions relating to drug therapy.

Keeping physicians informed is most important because the
physiciens'decisions guide the drug selectlon process. Unless
this process is based on the best information available, even
an otherwise efficient supply function may be uneconomical

. During our visits to local medical facilities we noted
specific actions by P,and T committees which we believe are

59-581 0—T71—pt. 20——6
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appropriate for wider application. Examples noted were (1) the
disseminétion of information on drug studies including drug
costs and (2) dissemination of information on adverse drug re-
actions, |

Procurement and supply system

Once determinations have been made through the selection
process of the drugs which will be used, the drug supply ac-
tivity must operate effectivel& to furnish the required items
in the most economical manner. Requirements for frequently
used drugs are generally met through a central stock system
which allows for quantity pﬁrch?ses.

Veterans Administration and the Department of Defense
both have reporting systems for identifying drugs for inclu-
sion in their centralized stock systems.

In the Department of Defense, each of the three services
has its own system and criteria for reporting, and they vary
from each other. One result of this is that Defense-wide
usage of a specific drug does not become known until one of
the services recommends a drug for inclusion in the central
stock system. Approval of only one service is needed to add
a drug to the central supply system, but all services must
concur in removing an item from the system. In fiscal year
1970, 66 drug items were added to thevsystem and action taken
to delete or discontinue procuring 106 drug items on a cen-
tralized basis.

We believe that under the current reporting systems, drug

items that merit consideration for inclusion in the central
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stock system may not be included in the items identified for
review and evaluation. This possibility could be removed and

the reporting system improved by the use of standard criteria
by the three services,

The Veterans Administration's primary source of informa-
tion in its continuing effort to capture data on drug usage
outside of its central stock system is a quarterly drug re-
port based on reports from each of its medical facilities.
This report is characterized by the Veterans Administration
as an important tool in the management of its drug program
and shows all procurements from sources other than central
stock., The Veterans Administration uses this report to
identify drugs which qualify for inclusion in the central
stock system, P

We believe that the Veterans Administration could make
itsfcomprehénsive report more ﬁseful"By requiring more uni-
form adherence to its fegulations on reporting nomenclature
and by‘ﬁroviding for the compiling of certain summarizations
and exception reports which would make the identification of
drugs for central stock management much easier.

Also, available data indicates that the Veterans Admin-
istration and the Depértment of Defense could take adVéntage
'of‘higher quéntity drug prdcurements which could possibly re-
sult in lower prices by combining their needs for procurement
purposes. For exaﬁple,'the Veterans Adminiétfétibn»conffacted
for 1,404 units of Lincocin at a unit price of $22.30--five

days later the Defense Personnel Support Center contracted
for 4,464 units of the same drug from the ‘same manufacturer at

a unit price of $19.95. In another instance the Veterans Ad-
ministration contracted for 3,000 units of Tylenol at $6.14
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each--about one-month earlier the Defense Personnel Support
Center contracted with the same manufacturer for 10,176 units’
of the same drug at $3.28 a unit. '

At least 150 drugs, centrally procured by the Defense

.

Personnel Support Center during calendar years 1968 and 1969,
were also centrally procured by the Veterans Administration
during fiscal years 1968 and 1969.

Both the Veterans Administration and the Department of
Defense have established required priorities of supply sources
to be used by their medical facilities. These priorities re-
flect a policy of using the most economical supply source
available. Such a policy is important because the commercial
unit prices of drugs available at the wholesale level are
generally higher than prices established under Federal Supply
Schedule indefinite quantity contracts which, in turn, are
generally higher than definite quantity procuremehts.

To illustrate this fact, we compared priceé listed on
the Federal Supply Schedule with the highest prices paid un-
der definite quantity contracts for 68 drug items over a re-
cent two year period and found that the Schedule prices aver-
aged 63 percent higher. We recognize that procurements under
indefinite quantity contracts have inherently higher manufac-
turers costs of warehousing and administration which would
account for some part of the difference between definite
quantity procurements. Also additional warehousing costs are
incurred by'the Government on procurements for central stock
under definite quantity contracts, but considering all these
factors, a 63 percent difference seems significant in any
event. The average price differential is particularly sig-
nificant considering the amount of total purchases made under
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Schedule contracts and the fact that many centrally stocked
drugs are also avallable under the Schedule contracts. :
We see no reason why Federal agencies should indepen-

dently procure drugs from the same manufacturer and lose the
possible pfice advantages resulting from high quantity pur-
chases. We believe consideratioh should be given to improv-
ing Federal drug procurement practices byAprOViding'for an
exchange of information between the Department of Defense and
the Veterans Administration as to the estimated annual volume
of drugs to be procured in order that consideration can be
given to combining quantities of certain drugs for procure-
ment pufpoées, using the most economical method of procure-

ment for each drug item,

Product specifications

Another key requirement to an efficient supply system is
its ability to provide, wherever possible, purchase descrip-
tions or pfoduct specifications which,permit‘more than one
manufacturer to bid effectively. O

Both the Defense Personnel_Support Ceﬁter and‘fhé Vet-
erans Administration establish their own specifications on
drugs. Both agencies require compliance with the applicable
standards of the United States Pharmacopeia and the National
Formulary to which each agency adds its own additlonal re-
quirements. The professional persomnel assigned this respoh-
sibility within the Defense Personnel Support Center and the

:ij/Véterans Administration are chemists or pharmacists.

The Veterans Adminlstratlon develops a specification when
the demand for a generic product is sufflcient to warrant cen-
tral management or administration and when no patent exists
or the patent has expired. The Veterans Administration has
established specifications. for about 100 of its centrally

10
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managed drugs procured on a generic basis. - In addition,
- specifications have been developed on 46 drug products ad-

ministered under Federal Supply Schedule contracts.

The Defense Personnel Support Center establishes a sped;
ification or purchase description on every drug item in its
central stock system.

Both agencies informed us that they use a number of
sources in constructing their specifications. 1In addition to
the monographs of the United States Pharmacopeia and National

Formulary, other sources for constructing specifications

include the Food and Drug Administration, drug manufacturers,
the National Institutes of Health, and the American Chemical
Society.

When a drug is standardized for the military supply
system, the manufacturer is contacted and requested to supply
sufficient information so that the item's essential charac-
teristics can be prepared.

We explored with Defense Personnel Support Center offi-
cials the question of whether, because of the substantial re-
liance upon information obtained from manufacturers, military
specifications or purchase descriptions are restrictive and,
in effect, result in a proprietary specification. These offi-
cials contend that the specifications and purchase descrip-
tions are constructed in such a manner that any firm knowledge-
able in the drug industry could manufacture the drugs. With-
out a detailed study of the matter, we have ho basis upon which

to either dispute or validate this contention.

11
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Competition and negotiation
It is clear that the degree of competition obtained in

the drug procurement afea is less than c0mpetition~obteined
for many other Government supply items. The total dollar
value of drug procurements for central stock by the’ Veterans
Administration and the Defense Personnel’ Support Center in
fiscal 'year 1970, amounted to about $94 million. About 7 per-
cent ‘or 56.4 million of' the central stock‘prdcurements were
made under contracts awarded pursuant to formal advertising
procedures. The remainder were made under contracts nego--
tiated with the sole source of supply or under contracts
awarded after the solicitation of proposals.
Among the reasons for the limited amount of competitive
" procurement are of course, the fact that many drugs are pat-
ented products and the fact that legal and administrative re-
quirements must be met in order to obtain Food and Drug Admin-
istration approval.  Also, many procurements are ‘made by brand-
name either because only one brand of a particular drug: is
available or because of the preseribingfphysiciansl preference.
For example, about 70 ‘percent of the drug items centrally
stockél by the Veterans Adminlstration have been designated for
procurement on a sole—source basis in order to obtain specified
brarid-name drugs. ' ‘ ;
In addition, competitive contract awards account fOr about

25 percent of the procurements under the | Federal Supply Sched-
ules. Most of the other contracts, which are included for the

12




8044 COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY

purpose of making manufacturers' product lines available to
the Government at priées less than market, are negotiated with-
out the benefit of competition,

The Defense Personnel Support Center sought to increase
competition on their centrally managed drug items when, in Jan-
~uary 1969, approximately 1,000 firms were invited to indicate
their interest in bidding on 401 items, 290 of which were clas-
sified as single-source. Replies were received from 104 com-
panies. Fourteen companies requested-to be added to the bid-
ders list for 35 of the 401 drug‘items. Two other companies
requested to be added to the bidders list for eight drug items
not included in the solicitation. The other 88 responding com-
panies either did not produce.the item; reaffirmed their inter-
est in supplying the drug items for which they were already.on
the bidders list; or expressed no interest in supplying any .of
the products to the Government.

Some of the reasons advanced with respect to the absence
of competition on a large number of drug items include

--restrictions imposed by law or regulation, such as pat-
ents on new drug applications;

~-inadequate plant facilities and no desire to make the
required investment to upgrade the facilities;

--the lack of qualified personnel to make many drugs;
and

--the expense of introducing a new product with no assur-
ance of reasonable return through sustained contract
awards. ‘

The ~advantages of seeking the widest possible competition '
in drug procurement can be demonstrated by available data from
which we identified 9 drugs procured over a comparable period
of time both competitively and on a sole-source basis. The

drugs purchased from sole-source suppliers by the Veterans

13



COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY 8045

Administration are estimated to be 60 percent higher‘than‘the
averagé'price obtained after formal adveriisingbbr'the solici~
tation of competitive proposals by the Department of Defense.
Appendix B of my statement shows the 9 drugs and comparative
prices. It should be noted that the quantities purchased by
the two agencies are different which may account for some

part of the price differences.

We see no reason why different Federal agencies $hou1d

Vihdepéndently procure the same drug in a different manner;

and possibly from the same manufacturer, and lose the advan-
tages associated with procurement of larger quantities and,
where possible, increase competition.

‘ Without effective cbmpetiiion,'there is a qqution of the
Government assuring itself that the prices being obtained are
fair and reasonable under negotiated proéurements. Public in-
formation is available on selected areas of drug pricing--an
example would be wholesale prices. In determining whether the
negotiated price is the best attainable by the Government,
comparisdn of the bid with these prices reflects reasonableness

by inferencé. Although there 1sfnq»assurance that these prices

are reasonable, our survey ihdicates that these prices serve as
the basis for most of the price reasonableness determinations
made by the Veterans Administration and the Defense Personnel
Support Center. ‘ ‘

Small business participation

Competition through formally advertised procurements seems
to have a decided effect on the,participation=of drug man-
ufacturers classified as small business. When drug supply
contracts are awarded competitively, small business is often. .
able to effectively compete. For example, in fiscal year
1970 more than half of the dollar volume of the Veterans'Ad—

ministration's formally advertised procurements of centrally

14
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stocked drugs were awarded to drug manufacturers classified
as small business concerns. Only 3 percent of the negotiated

procurements for centrally stocked drugs were awarded to small
business concerns. Sirce negotiated procurements constituted
more than 96 percent of the total, small business received
only about 4 percent of the total procurements of centrally
stocked drugs.

During fiscal year 1970 the Defense Personnel Support
Center initiated 1,076 procurement actions, each having a
value of $10,000 or more, with domestic drug manufacturers.
Small business was involved in 137 of these actions--represent-
ing about 7 percent of the total procurement dollars of about
$71.6 million. For contracts amounting to $19 million awarded
under advertised procedures or negotiated with competition by
the Defense Personnel Support Center during fiscal year 1970,
small business received about 17 percent of the dollar volume
or a total of $3.3 million.

Brug Procurements From Foreign Sources

The absence of satisfactory prices from domestic drug
manufacturers has led both the Veterans Administration and
the Defense Personnel Support Center to the procurement of
certain drugs from foreign sources. However, neither the
Veterans Administration nor the Defense Personnel Support Cen-
ter are currently making extensive use of foreign sources for
their drug procurements.

In reéent years the Veterans Administration has bbught
only one drug from a foreign source and does not actively so-
licit foreign bids in its procurements.

The Defense Personnel Support Center furnished this Sub-
committee with information relative to its foreign procurement
of five drug items during 1968 and 1969. During 1970 only one

15
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of these items, tetracycline hydrochloride, has been procured
from a foreign source. Another of these items has been ob-
tained during 1970 from a domestic manufacturer because the
bid by the foreign sources were not considered low after con-
nsidering the Buy American Act provisions and related poli-
cies. The remaining three items were not procured from any
source during 1970.

One factor in the small use of foreign sources is the
Government's exposure to possible action under section 1498 of
title 28, United States Code. This section provides that when-
ever an invention described in and covered by a patent of the
United States is used or manufactured by or for the United
States without license of the owner, the owner's remedy shall

be by action against the United States in the Court of Claims
for the recovery of his reasonable and entire campensation for
such use and manufacture.

Since our last report to yoﬁ on this subject, dated
July 12, 1967, in which we explained the background and pur-
pose of section 1498 of‘title 28,there‘have‘been‘two'suits
against the Government‘by‘drug'patent holders for infringe-
ment of their patents rights. One of these suits'invOlving :
purchases of nitrofurantoin was settled by the parties for
.$192,500 in September 1969 and the other one involving pur-
chases of meprobamate is still pending.

Federal inspection andwtesting'programs
An an integral part of their drug procurement systems

both the Veterans Administration and the Defense Personnel
Support Center have established programs for assuring the ca-
pability of Government contractors to supply a drug product
of acceptable quality. These programs vary somewhat in their

approach but have a common objective.

16
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The quality assurance program at the Defense Personnel
Support Center includes an evaluation, through pre-award sur-
veys of the plant and pre-award testing of product samples,
of the contractor's ability to supply a specific drug item.

Pre-award surveys and pre-award sampies may be generally
required when (1) the contractor has never before furnished
the item being procured; (2) a doubt exists as to the quality.
control, housekeeping procedures, or financial position of
the prospective contractor; or (3) the item is to be furnished
from or manufactured in a different plant.

The Defense Contract Administration Service has about 80
quality assurance representatives, who are either chemists,
chemical engineers, or pharmacists, and function as drug in-
spectors. They perform pre-award surveys at the request of
the Defense Personnel Support Center and are charged with the
responsibility for inspecting and approving all drug items
manufactured under Defense contracts,In performing their in-
spections the quality assurance representatives are required
to inspect each drug lot.

During fiscal year 1969 a total of 168 pre-award surveys
were made--149 of which were performed on domestic manufac-
turers which were classified as either small or large busi-

ness. Sixty-two small business firms were subjected to

90 surveys. Forty-seven of these surveys resulted in dis-
qualifications. Twenty-six large businesses were subjected
to 59 surveys, 25 of which resulted in disqualifications.
Reasons for disqualification included poor quality control;
poor housekeeping; sample failure; unacceptable subcontrac-
'tor, and inadequate capacity. '
The Veterans Administration inspects each contractor

plant with regard to its entire operation and for its entire

17
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product line. This is done prior to the contractor being
awarded any contracts so thaﬁ the Veterans Administration can
be assured that the supplier is suitable for any of the prod-
ucts it may offer to the Government. These initial contrac- ‘
tor plant inspections represent about 60 percent of all in- ‘
- spections. , : A :
The remaining inspections are reinspections on a cycle
basis. All inspections evaluate such areas of contractor
operations as the adequacy of quality control, test facili-
ties, and sanitation.
All plant inspections are made by two Veterans Adminis-
tration pharmacists. ‘
During fiscal year 1970, the two pharmacists performed
134 inspections at 122 contractor's plants. ' The inspections
resulted in 37 disapprovals, the most common reason being the
lack of following adequate quality control procedures. Vet~
erans Administration does not ytilize military inspections of
domestic plants except as a supplement to its own inspection.
Veterans Administration does rely. upon Department of Defense
inspections of foreign plants.

The Food and Drug Administration performs testing of
selected drug samples for the Veterans Administration. Brand-
name drug items which are centrally stocked are tested on a
sampie basis once a year. Each order of generic drug items
which are centrally managed is tested.

Drug items under Federal Supply Service Contracts ad-
ministered by the Veterans Administration are rarely tested
except that the products of any newiéontractor ﬁnder~Sched-

ule contracts are tested.

18
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A compilation of testing reports received by the Vet-
erans Administration from the Food and Drug Administration
for 1970 through December 29th shows a total of 784 tests
made--254 brand-name and 530 generic. The tctal rejections
were 29 for a rate of 3.7 percent. All rejections were on
generic drug items.

The Department of Defense and the Veterans Administra-
tion exchange inspection information only upon specific re-
quest. The Department of Defense previously supplied the
Veterans Administration with a list of plants inspected by
it but this practice was discontinued about 2 years ago. At
present there is no routine exchange of inspection informa-
tion.

We believe that consideration should be given to estab-
lishing approﬁriate guidelines to facilitate the routiné ex-~
change of contractor inspection and product testing informa-
tion among Government agencies involved with the control or
procurement of drug products. Also we believe that consid-
eration should be given to the possibility of eventually
turning over the entire responsibility to the Food and Drug

Administration for drug contractor plant inspections and

" product testing including testing of contract quality con-
trol procedures in order to satisfy each procuring agency's
requirements and take the greatest advantage of the food and
drug inspection system that has been established.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my statement. I shall be
happy to answer any questions that you or other members of

this Subcommittee may have.
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- 'COMPTROLLER GENERAL'S , CONTROLS OVER THE MEDICAID DRUG PROGRAM
REPORT TO THE CONGRZSS o IN OHIO NEED IMPROVEMENT
Social and Rehabilitation Service
Department of Health, Education,and
Welfare B-164031(3) ‘

DIGEST

WHY THE REVIEW WAS MADE

Under Medicaid, the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare (HEW)
shares with the States the costs of providing medical care to persons
unable to pay. Because Medicaid expenditures for drugs, nationally,
armounted to about $307 million in fiscal year 1969, the General Ac-
-counting Office (GAO) reviewed the Medicaid drug program. About

$}4 million of that amount was spent in Ohio where GAO made its re-
view. , ‘ bt

FINDINGS AND CONCLUSIONS

GAO sought answers to three basic questions:

--Are recipients of drugs eligible under Medicaid?, o
--Are drugs reasonably priced?
--Are controls over drugs adequate?

"On the basis of a statistical sample, GAO estimates that, during the
~year ended March 31, 1969, the welfare recipients comprising at least
4,300, and possibly as many as 9,300, welfare cases.in Ohio were in-

- eligible for Medicaid services, including drugs. That situation is
attributable primarily to a need for more timely and accurate deter-
minations of eligibility, on a continuing basis, by the county welfare
departments. (See pp. 7 to 11.}) i A

Cértainrdrugs purchﬁsed under Ohio's Medicaid program were not reason-
ably priced because of several factors. ‘

--Thé State's policy of paying pharmacies for drugs on & cost-plus-
a-percentage-of-cost basis is contrary to Federal and HEW policy
because it gives the pharmacies an incentive to sell high-cost
drugs to obtain a greater profit. "GAO. noted that 11 other States
angg?gé)Virgin Islands paid for drugs on that basis. (See pp. 12

--The State's controls were not adequate for ensuring that prices
billed to the State conformed to its formula for determining

sear Sheet
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payment for drugs, that is,cost plus 50 percent. For example,
average markups were 159 pércent for Lanoxin, 233 percent for milk
of magnesia, and 248 percent for digoxin. The State's policy of

- permitting pharmacies to charge a minimum of $1 for each prescrip-
tiogoi?creased the difficulty of controlling costs. (See pp-
to 20. :

--Nursing homes were not obtaining long-term maintenance drugs in
economical quantities, because the State limits to a 30-day supply
the drugs prescribed for welfare patients in nursing homes. (See
pp. 23 and 24.) ,

Also there is a need for HEW, in its studies of drug efficacy, to give’

priority to certain lower cost, frequently used.drugs identified by the
HEW Task Force on Prescription Drugs as offering potential for consider-
able savings. (See pp. 20 to 22.)

Ohio's controls over drugs under its Medicaid program were inadequate
for either the State or HEW to determine whether ?1) drugs obtained by
nursing homes were administered to welfare patients and were effective
in their treatment, (2) drugs dispensed and billed by pharmacies were
actually received by welfare recipients, and (3) only needed drugs were
provided to walfare recipients. For example:

--At four of six nursing homes visited, controls were not adequate
for ensuring that drugs paid for 2¥ the State had been authorized
by a physician. (See pp. 26 to 29.)

--At five of .14 pharmacies visited by GAO, controls were not ade-
quate for ensuring that prescriptions were complete as to quanti-
ties, dosages, forms, strengths, or dates. (See pp. 29 to 32.)

--The State had not given county welfare departments adequate informa-

tion for determining whether recipients were receiving only needed
drugs. (See pp. 33 and 34.) - ,

EBECOMMENDATIONS OR SUGGESTIONS

gAO is recommending that the Secretary of Health, Education, and Wel-
are: : : .
<-Provide assistance to Ohio and other States in revising their drug-
payment policies to conform to HEW policy. (See p. 24,

_=-Give priority in the conduct of HEW's drug-efficacy studies to
those drugs identified by the HEW Task Force on Prescription Drugs
as having considerable potential for savings and furnish physicans
with information on the results of the studies. (See p. 24.)
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--Issue guidelines for utilization reviews of drugs so that the
States will have a uniform system for accumulating, analyzing, and
reporting data for use by HEW and the States in evaluating this
aspect of the Medicaid program. (See p. 34.)

--Monitor the implementation of these guidelines and give assistance
to Ohio and other States, as needed. (See p. 34.)

" "AGENCY ACTIONS AND UNRESOLVED ISSUES

“HEW stated:

_ =-that guidelines for payments of reasonable charges for prescribed
drugs were expected to be issued in the next several months; Ohio
planned to abolish the $1 miaimum for each prescription; and the
States not in conformity with HEW regulations on drug prices had
adopted, or were working toward adoption of, policies to bring
them into conformity. ?See pp. 24 and 25.)

--that it agreed that its efficacy studies of brand-name and chemi-
cally equivalent drugs should be completed and the results should
be given to physicians. HEW, however, must make certain of the
safety and effectiveness of all available drugs. GAO believes
that giving priority, in HEW's drug-efficacy studies, to relatively
low-cost, chemically equivalent drugs would not be inconsistent with

- HEW's responsibility and could result in. significant economies in
Medicaid drug costs. (See p. 25.)

--that utilization review guidelines would be issued in the near

~ future; contracts had been awarded to four States for a pilot medi-
cal surveillance and utilization review program which was expected
to strengthen the ability of States to plan, administer, and moni-
Xor the Medicaid program; and, the model system developed through
the pilot program would be made ‘available for adoption by all par-
ticipating States. (See p. '35.) - : .

--that it planned to institute a closer monitoring and 1iaison pro-
gram in each regional office to bring about a closer relationship
with State agencies and to include more frequent visits and de-
tailed reviews of State Medicaid operations. (See p. 35.)

MATTERS FOR CONSIDERATION BY THE CONGRESS

_ GAOD is sendin§ this report to the Cong?esﬁ because of congressional .
- Interest in the Medicaid program. The report should be useful to the
~ Congress in considering legislative changes to the program.

. Tear Sheet
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COMPTROLLER GENERAL'S OPPORTUNITIES FOR BETTER SERVICE AND.
REPORT TO THE CONGRESS ECONOMIES THROUGH STANDARDIZATION OF

PHARMACY ITEMS AND CONSOLIDATION OF BULK
COMPOUNDING FACILITIES
Veterans Administration B-133044

DIGEST

WHY THE REVIEW WAS MADE

The General Accounting Office (GAO) reviewed certain operations of the
Veterans Administration (VA) pharmacies in the Los Angeles, Chicago,

and ‘New York metropolitan areas to determine whether the economies and
improved pharmacy service realized from pharmacy bulk compounding opera-
tions could be, increased by greater standardization of drugs and medic-
inals for patient treatment and by consolidation-of such pharmacy ac-
tivities at-centralized facilities. .

L

FINDI. IJGS‘ AND' CONCLUSIONS

. Althouéh each VA station where GAO made its review had avtherapeutic

agent committee, only the stations in the Los Angeles area had formed
an interstation therapeutic agent committee to increase the standardiza-
tion of medications commonly used for patient treatment and had estab-
lished a centralized facility for the bulk compounding of drugs.

GAO believes that there are opportunities for reducing the costs of
drugs used by VA stations in metropolitan areas by the establishment

. of interstation therapeutic.agent and pharmacy committees and central-

1zed bulk compounding and purchasing facilities.

On thé basis of the Los Angeles experience, GAO believes also that a
centralized facility would contribute to improved patient care by pro-
viding needed medications not commercially available, more assurance of
the quality of drugs compounded, and better support for research and
training activities.

It is GAO's opinion that the use of interstation committees to encourage
coordination and ceoperation in pharmacy operations has applicability in
many metropolitan areas, such as Boston, Chicago, New York, Philadelphia,
and San Francisco, each of which has several VA medical facilities.

RECOMMENDATIONS OR SUGGESTIONS

GAO is recommending that the Administrator of Veterans Affairs require
the formation of interstation therapeutic agent and pharmacy committees
in geographical areas which have several VA medical facilities.

.

Tear Sheet
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GAO is recommend1ng also that the committees, when established, and

with the encouragement and assistance of the VA Central Offﬁce, study
the feas1b111ty of establishing centralized bulk compounding and pur-
chaSIng operations within their respective geographical areas. o

AGENCY ACTIONS AND UNRESOLVED ISSUES

. VA stated that it concurred in GAQ's. recommendations and wou1d estab-
Tish such interstation committees. : ; ; ‘

MATTERS FOR CONSIDERATION BY THE’ CONGRE’SS .

GAO is reporting this matter to 1nform the Congress of the action
planned by VA to prov1de better medical service to veterans and to
effect economies in the pharmacy program.
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GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE | ' OPPORTUNITIES FOR ECONOMIES
REPORT TO THE SECRETARY OF IN DRUG PROCUREMENT IN
HEALTH, EDUCATION, AND WELFARE - INDIAN -HEALTH PROGRAM
’ B-164031(2)
DIGEST

WHY THE REVIEW WAS MADE

The Division of Indian Health (DIK), of the Health Services and Mental
Health Administration has the responsibility for providing health ser-
vices to Indians and to Alaska natives.

Previous reports issued by the General Accounting Office (GAO) on drug
purchases by Federal and State agencies with Federal funds showed that
there were opportunities for reducing drug costs by revising procure-
ment procedures.

Since there appzared to be a similar opportunity for econcmies in the
program providing health care to Indian beneficiaries, GAQ reviewed
the drug procurement policies and practices of DIH. In fiscal year
}928, the DIH purchased $2.7 million worth of drugs for the benefit of
ndians. :

FINDINGS AND CONCLUSIONS

GAO found that DIH could realize economies by making several improve-
ments in its managemant of drug procurement, '

Opportunities exist for savings if DIH places greater emphasis on the
benefits of centralized and competitive buying through the Public
Health Service (PHS) supply center or through Veterans Administretion
(VA) supply depots. GAD believes that the volume of drug products
purchased by field installations divéctly from manufacturers and locdl
wholesale establishments--which is 'a'gprqa‘c_hjng $1 million a year=--can
be reduced. (See p. 5.) e ‘

DIH has not adopted a system for determining which drug products are,
or could be, commonly used at field installations. GAQ believes that
there is a need for considering the benefits to be derived fyvom the
establishment of a progrem-wide drug formulary which together with
‘better information on drug usage by field installations would help in
determining the drugs that could be procured centrally on a competi=
tive basis and generally at lower prices than for drugs purchased

&

directly by field installations. (See p. 6 and: p- 9.)

Tear Shost
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Drug pricing methods in some contracts with privaie pharmacies which
furnish prescriptions to Indian beneficiaries were based on cost-
plus-percentage-of-cost features that GAO believas are not conducive
to economical drug purchasing., This pricing method may encourage the
- dispansing of higher cost drug products than may be needed to maet
‘the requirements of prescriptions because the amount of markup by a
pharmacy is contingent upon its acquisition cost of the drugs. (See

p. 12.)

In some locations, recurring or repetitive-type prescriptions for
Indian patients treated outside DIH facilities have not been filled
by Indian health pharmacies. Present policy established by the DIH
central office permits, but does not require, that this method of
. furnishing neeced medications be used to achieve the benefit of
lewer cost than obtainable from private pharmacies. (See p. 16.)

/

A0 recommends that action be taken to strengthen controls over drug
procuremant by requiring officials responsible for acministering the
Indian health program to ,

--maximize the use of centralized and competitive buying of drugs by
purchasing them through the PHS supply center or VA supply depots.

--astablish a program-wide system, and consider adoption of a
“program-wide drug formulary, to determine which drug products are,
or could be, commonly usad by field installations and could be pur-
_chased at lcwer prices through the supply depots.

=-revise priéing methods in contracts with private pharmacies by re-
quiring that the reimbursemsnt to the pharmacies be based on actual
acquisition cost of the drug plus a fixed professional fez; and

--use DIH pharmacies, whenever feasible, to fill recbrring or
" repetitive-type prescriptions. .

During the review, GAO discussed its findings with DIH ofﬁcia]s who
indicated that consideration would be given to the above recormenda-

tions.
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APPENDIX B

COMPARISON OF IRUG PROCUREMENTS
VA SOLE-SOURCE PROCUREMENT VS DPSC COMPETITIVE PROCUREMENTS

SUMMARY
Total Actuel VA Amount $1,421,459
Total Potential VA Amount
Using DPSC Average Unit
Price At VA Quantity ' 88[2182
Total Difference in VA vActual
Amount and VA Potentiael Amount $53k4,274

Tctal Percentage Difference 60%



COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY 8059

APPENDIX B

COMPARISON OF DRUG PR‘OCUREMENTS
VA SOLE SOURCE PROCUREMENT VS DPSC COMPETITIVE PROCUREMENTS

Date of Procurement Quantity Purchased ' Unit Price Amount of Contract
Contract Method YA ; P VA DPSC =’ DPSC

GLYCERYL GUAIACOLATE SYRUP
650-064-8765 -

1-17-68 Negotfated 40,824 $ .35 $14,288

5-29-68 Negotiated 16,224 .35 5,678
7-29-68 Negotiated 14,256 ' .35 4,940
10-25-68 Negotiated 6,312 .35 . 2,209
12- 9-68 Negotiated 24,456 .35 8,560
1-30-69 Negotiated 25,200 .35 8,820
4- 2-60 Negotiated 45,912 .35 16,069
6~ 3-59 Negotiated 77,712 .35 27,199
4-10-68  Negotiated® © 120,304 8.3 $54,497
7- 3-68 Negotiated®™ 123,840 .28 ; 34,675
8-15-63  Formal Advertised 174,528 .25 42,759
8-15-68 Optionb 87,264 .25 21,380
2- 5-69 Formal Advertised 197,568 . .22 43,084
4-25-69 Formal Advertised 345,600 .18 60,760
5-21-62 Formal Advertised 175,680 . .21 36,014
6- 2-69  Negotiated® 376,320 .16 59,241
Total 250,896 1,601,104 $87,763 $352,410

Average Unit Price $ .35 $ .22
Potential VA Amount Using DPSC Average Unit Price at VA Quantity

$55,197
Difference in VA Amount and VA Potential $32,566

Percentage Difference 59%
GLYCERYL GUAIACOLATE SYRUP X
6505-079-6269
11-13-67 Negotiated 1,032 $11.99 $12,374
12-11-67 Negotiated 864 11.99 10,359
2-16-~58 Negotiated 1,456 11.99 17,457
5- 1-68 Negotiated 1,680 11.99 20,143
7-29-68 Negotiated 760 11,99 9,112
. 1=30-5% Negotiated 156 11.99 ' 1,870
4~ 2-69 Negotiated 1,272 . 11.99 15,251.
2- 5-68 Negotiated@ . 3,000 $11.14 $33,420
3-29-68 Negotiated® 5,200 10.86 : 56,446
7- 3-68 Negotiated? 7,424 7.33 . 54,414
7~ 3-68 Optionb a 3,712 7.33 26,355
7-16-68 Negotiated 5,132 7.75 39,773
Total 7,220 24488 $86,568 $210.408
Average Unit Price $11.99 $ 8.60 .

Potential VA Amount Using DPSC Average Unit Price at VA Quantity $62
Differencefin VA Amount and VA Potential , 25,37%
Pércentage Difference -

2 Competition solicited - one or more ds received
Option exercised under preceding contract

2
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COMPARISON OF DRUG PROCUREMENTS

VA SOLE-SOURCE PROCUREMENT VS DPSC COMPETITIVE PROCUREMENTS

APPENDIX B

Date of Procurement Quantity Purchased Unit Price Amount of Contract
Contract Method VA DPSC VA DPSC VA
TAMCINOLONE ACETONIDE
: CR USP
-602-B 1
10-23-68  Negotiated 3,312 .25 $4, 10
1.23-68  Negotiated® 16,780 $1.04 17,451
1.23-68  Option? 10,320 1.04 10,733
6-13-68  Negotisted™ 49,752 .90 LY, 237
3- 5-69  Negotiated® 58,752 .86 50, 527
3-28-69  Optiony 73,440 .86 63,1
3-28-60  Option 43,968 .86 37,812
8-28-69 Formal Advertised 60 .81
Total 3,312 306,77 $5,TH0 4287,
Average Unit Price $1.25 -$ .87
Potential VA Amount Using DPSC Average Unit Price at VA Quantity $ 2,881
Difference in VA Amount and VA Potential $ 1,259
. Percentage Difference 447,
ACETAMINOPHEN TABLETS, WF.
6505-985-7301
8-29-67  Negotiated 1,656 .3 : $15,417
11-8-67 Negotiated 1,632 9.31 15,194
12-11-67  Negotiasted 1,kk0 9.31 13,406
2-16-68  Negotiated 854 9.31 T,951
5-24-68  Negotiated 2,160 6.1k 13,262
9-11-68  Negotiated 2,712 6.1k 16,652
10-29-68  Negotiated 2,568 6.1k 15,768
2-13-69 Negotiated 3,000 6.1k 18,420
3-21-69  Negotiated 6,456 6.1k 39,640
6-13-68  Negotiated™ 3,792 L.ks $16,87h
8-19-68  Negotiated™ ‘ 3,552 k.20 14,918
10-15-68  Negotiated®™ 5,760 3.5 19,872
1- 9- Formal Advertised 10,176 3.28 33,377
2-17-69  Option 5,088 3.28 16,
9= 9’69 Formal Advertised 2,2;3 ggt; B’Zﬁ’%
10-10- Negotiated . scamivmmiriion
Total 22, y $155,710 139,712
Aversge Unit Price $6.93 $3.34 :
- Potential VA Amount Using DPSC Average Unit Price at VA Quantity $75,077
Difference in VA Amount and VA Potential $80,633
Percentage Difference 107%

i Competition solicited - one or more bids received
Option exercised under preceding contract
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COMPARISON-OF :DRUG PROGUREMENTS
VA SOLE-SOURCE PROCUREMENT VS DPSC COMPETITIVE PROCUREMENTS

Date of Procurement * Quantity Purchased Unit Price Amount of Contract
Contract. - Method VA - DPSC VA DPSC VA DPSC
A o
7-14-67 Negotiated 5,400 $12.48 T% 67,392
8-31-67 Negotiated. 9,600 - - 12,48 . 119,808
10-13-67 Negotiated 11,400 9,97 113,658
12- 7-67 Negotiated - 16,800 - 9.97 167,496 -
5+23-68 Negotiated 17,568 - 9.77 171,639
7-23-68 Negotiated 15,168 9.19 : 139,394
1. 9-68 Negotiateda 4,800 $9.62 $.46,176
1- 9-68 Negotiateda 9,600 9.45 90,720
3~ 6-68 .-  Negotiated® 24,000 9,24 +221,736
4-23-68 Negotiatedd . 22,752 8.86 . 201,559
4-23-68 Optiond S 11,376 8.86 100,780
9-25+68 Negotiated2 26,112 7.18 : 187,484
11-14-68 Option® : 52,224 7.18 374,968
4-23-69 . Formal Advertised . 31,128 5.95 185,212
7-22-69 Formal Advertised 23,346 5.40 126,068
10-21-69 Formal Advertised 26,784 5.2 1140054
Total 73,936 232,122 $779,387 8,674,757
Average Unit Price $10.26 $ T1.22

Potential VA Amount Using DPSC Average Unit Price at VA Quantity § 548,258
Difference in VA Amount and VA Potential
Percentage Difference 42%

@ Competition solicited - one or more bids received
- b Option exercised under preceding contract
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APPENDIX B
COMPARISON OF IRUG PROCUREMENTS
VA SOLE-SOURCE PROCUREMENT VS DPSC COMPETTTIVE PROCUREMENTS

Date of Procurement Quantity Purchased Unit Price . Amount of Contract
Contract Method VA DPSC VA DPSC VA DPSC

. PSYLLIUM HYIROPHILIC
MICILLOID WITH DEXTROSE

05-050-145
9-1k4-67 Negotiated 2,880 52 $4,378
10-13-67 Negotiated 10,800 1.52: 16,416
12~ 8-67 Negotiated 11,520 1.52 17,510
2-19-68 Negotiated 12,432 1.52 18,896
5~ 9-68 Negotiated 14,640 1.52 22,253
T-31-68 Negotiated 12,768 1.52 19,407
9-18-68 Negotiated 18,184 1.52 27,640
10-29-68 Negotiasted k4,560 1.52 6,931
2-18-69 Negotieted 22,320 1.52 87,905
11-15-68 Negotigteda 71,040 $.85 $60,029
lg-]g-gg gptio? 106, 560 .gs 90,043
- O= egot: ated® .87
Totel 116,106 212,73 $221,3% 180, 781
Average Unit Price $1.52

$.85
Potential VA Amount Using DPSC Average Unit Price at VA Quantity 93,58&
Difference in VA Amount and VA Potential $ L8
Percentage Difference 13

KAOLIN MIXTURE WITH PECTIN
B505-299-9678

8-11-67 Negotiated - 756 . $4,158

1-17-68 Negotiated 756 5.50 4,158

9-24-68 Negotisted 750 5.50 k4,125 e
12-12-68 Negotiated 750 5.50 b, 125

he 1-69 Negotiated 1,510 5.30 8,003 :

1-19-68  Forael Advertised 22,162 $2.30 $50,973

Total I,523 ‘22,162 $25,569 ¥50,973

Aversge Unit Price : $5.43 $2.30

Potential VA Amount Using DPSC Average Unit Price at VA Quantity$10.kol .
Difference in VA Amount and VA Potential
Percentage Difference 136 %

8 Competition solicited - one or more bids received
b‘Opt:l.on exercised under preceding contract

31



COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY 8063

COMPARISON OF DRUG PROCUREMENTS PENDIX. B
VA SOLE-SOURCE PROCUREMENT VS * COMPETITIVE PROCUREMEN&

Date of Procurement Quantity Purchased Unit Price Amount of Contract

Contract Method VA DpPsC VA DESC VA _DPSC
DIBUCAINE OINTMENT
Z 55-9
10-16-67  Negotiated 12,480 $.22 $2,7h6
12-11-67  Negotiated 12,000 .22 2,640
5-22-68  Negotiated 7,956 .22 1,750
9~ 6-68 - Negotiated 6,708 .22 ~ 1,476
10-24-68 Negotiated 8,400 .22 1,848
12- 5.68 Negotiated 6,480 ) .22 1,426
3-26-69 Negotiated’ 21,612 .22 ) 4,755
2-2;{-28 Fom]i i:vertiseic 157,892 . J.i: : $2i,312
3-14.68 Forma vertise 157,89 .1 21, 31
Total 75,636 . - 315,79 $16, 651 Wgae
Average Unit Price $.22  $.1k
Potentiasl VA Amount Using DPSC Average Unit Price at VA Quantity $10,589
Difference in VA Amount and VA Potential § 6,052
Percentage Difference ) 57%
9- 1-67  Negotiated 11,232 £20220g g%"( $7,525 °
10-13-67  Negotieted 1,440 .67 © 965
12-11-67 ' Negotiated 12,096 67 8,104
5- 8-68  Negotiated 10,656 67 7,140
9-24.68  Wegotiated 11,376 .67 7,622
12. 968 Negotiated 8,496 6T 5,692
2-27-69  Negotiated 12,38& 67 8,297 .
1- 3-68  Formal Advertised 5k , 86L $:45 $2k, k15
l- 3.68  OptionP 27,432 - 45 12,207
h-lg-ga Negotiated:‘ hg,aﬁ .tl ‘ iéli,g?
12.18-69 . Negotiated 2 41 "
Total 7,850 157,335 $755 345 537,317%
Average Unit Price $.67 . $.43
Potential VA Amount Using DPSC Average Unit Price at VA Quantity $29,102
Difference in VA Amount and VA Potential STE9%3 1243
De“ceﬂtagg Difference 56%

2 Competition solicited = one or more bids received
b Option exercised under preceding contract
€ Sex aside for small business
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COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY

(Present Status of Competition in the Pharmaceutical
‘ ; Industry)

MONDAY, FEBRU’ARY 1, 1971

- - U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE 0N MONOPOLY OF THE
SeLecr CoMMITTEE oN SMALL Business; & -
o Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to recess, at 10:05 a.m., in room
1318, New Senate Office Building, Senator Gaylord Nelson (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding. : .

Present: Senator Nelson. - _ S

Also present: Benjamin Gordon, Staff Economist; Elaine C. Dye,
Clerical Assistant; and Keith A. Jones, Minority Counsel.

Senator NeLson. Our first witness this morning is Governor Lane
Dwinell, assistant administrator for administration, Agency for
International Development, Department of State. . o

Governor, the committee is pleased to have you back again. Your
statement will be printed in full in the record. You may present
it however you desire. Would you please identify your associates
for the reporter, so. we will have the record straight.

STATEMENT OF GOV. LANE DWINELL, ASSISTANT ADMINISTRATOR
FOR ADMINISTRATION, AGENCY FOR INTERNATIONAL DEVELOP-
MENT, DEPARTMENT OF STATE; ACCOMPANIED BY LESLIE A,
GRANT, DEPUTY GENERAL COUNSEL, ATD; SEYMOUR BARONDES,
CHIEF, COMMODITY ELIGIBILITY AND PRICE BRANCH, OFFICE
OF THE CONTROLLER, AID; NATHAN SALANT, ACTING CHIEF,
INDUSTRIAL RESOURCES DIVISION, OFFICE OF PROCUREMENT, -
AID; AND EDWARD E. KUNZE, SPECIAL ASSISTANT FOR SMALL

~ BUSINESS, OFFICE OF PROCUREMENT, AID - -

. Mr. Dwiverr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity
to appear again before this committee. I would, as you suggest,
present to the committee the several colleagues who are here who
may help me in speaking to the program and answering any ques-
tions which the committee may have, SE :
On my right is Mr. Nathan Salant, who is the resources policy
adviser in the Office of Procurement. i S
On my left is Mr. Edward E. Kunze, Special Assistant for Small
- Business, Office of Procurement; and on his left is Mr. Seymour

- (8065)
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Barondes who is Chief of the Commodity Eligibility and Price
Branch in the Office of the Controller.

1 was accompanied also by—I think he will be here—Mr. Leslie
Grant, Deputy General Counsel of AID.

In accordance with the request of the committee we have sub-
mitted a prepared statement which I am prepared to present to
the committee.

Senator NeLson. Go ahead.

Mr. DwineLr (continuing). If that is your desire, Mr. Chairman.

It is our hope that the joint exploration of the new practices
adopted by our Agency will make a significant contribution to your
continuing review of the pharmaceutical procurement policies of
the various agencies of the U.S. Government. We found our appear-
ance before you last August helpful in reevaluation of AID policies
and in the formulation of the new eligibility standards for pharma-
ceuticals that T will discuss today.

First, may I summarize briefly my previous presentation of the
mechanisms by which we finance the procurement of pharmaceuti-
cals. Most of the pharmaceutical transactions which ATD finances
are between private buyers in the aid-recipient countries and private
sellers in the U.S. under AID loans made to the developing nations
of the free world. These nations repay the loans made to them in
dollars under special concessional terms which include repayment
of principal over ‘a period of up to 40 years and with interest rates
of 314 percent per annum. The private buyers however must pur-
chase their foreign exchange needs with local currency at the pre-
vailing official rate of exchange. Should they have to borrow this
local currency, it would be at the interest rates in effect at the
time—possibly 25 percent per annum or more.

To emphasize, the private buyer does not benefit from any special
concession insofar as loan terms or interest rates are concerned—
he pays full value in local currency for all pharmaceuticals that
he buys.

A relatively small proportion of our expenditures for pharma-
ceuticals—currently about 15 to 20 percent—represent purchases
made directly by AID or by other U.S. Government agencies pro-
curing on behalf of AID. These purchases are subject to compliance
with the Federal procurement regulations.

ATID does not tell the borrower countries or the private buyers
in the countries what they should buy. The Agency maintains a
schedule which lists all the items which it is prepared to finance.
From this list, the importing countries are free to choose what they
wish to procure with AID financing. Excluded from this list are
such commodities as luxuries of all kinds, items for which the
United States is a consistent net importer, dietetic foods, and danger-
ous.or ineffective drugs. :

The Foreign Assistance Act establishes a limit on the prices
which AID will finance for commodities. Specifically, the act pro-
vides in section 604 (b) that:

No funds made available under this Act shall be used for the purchase in
bulk of any commodities at prices higher than the market prices prevailing in

the United States at the time of purchase, adjusted for differences il} the cost
of transportation to destination, quality, and terms of payment.
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Senator Nerson. May I ask a question at this point? How do you
determine the market price?

Mr. DwinerL. The market price is determined by a review made
by the Commodity Eligibility and Price Branch headed by Mr.
Barondes who is present. In the case of pharmaceuticals, as was
indicated in .our previous appearance before you, Mr. Chairman,
we are guided either by published prices or by prices which are
submitted to us by the exporter. Intensive review is made. Documen-
tation is required to show what comparable sales may have been.
Previous to the new rules which 1 -am about to explain to you with
regard to pharmaceuticals themselves, it.was determined that the
prevailing price would be the price at which at least 51 percent or
more of comparable sales were made.

Senator NELson. What does that mean? Fifty-one percent or more
of what? ‘ .

Mr. DwineLL. Of comparable sales of a given product. .

Senator NeLson. The market price woulg be 51 percent of——

Mr. DwiNeLL. No. If there are varying prices, we would require
that the prevailing price be the price at which at least 51 percent
of sales of that commodity had been sold. ‘

Senator NerLson. How do you find that out?

Mr. Dwinern. By investigation, by various means. :

Senator NeLson. I am still confused about what the market ?price
is. Do you use published list prices. What is the market price

Mr. Dwinern. Where there are published prices, yes, Mr. Chair-
man. Where not, it is required that the exporting company submit
price data. . ,

Mr. Barondes, who is in immediate charge of that function, can
amplify this point if you would desire. »

Senator Nrrsown. Is this all bulk prices, not finished products?

Mr. Dwinerr, Yes, Mr. Chairman. It is all bulk pharmaceuticals.
We do not: finance any longer—and have net for several years—
under our commodity import program—transactions involving
pharmaceuticals in finished dosage form.

Senator NerLson. That.is what I am puzzled about. Then how do
you find out what the market price of the bulk product is?

- Mr. DwineLr. Based on—— ,

Senator NerLson. Who is buying it so there is a market price? One
drug company buying it from another?

Mr. DwineLL, Quite frequently that is the case. A subsidiary in
a lesser developed country which has a loan for commodity imports
from' AID, may get an export license from. the government of that
country to import pharmaceuticals from the parent company in the
United States. , N

Senator Nerson. But that does not determine the market price
that you are relying upon here. .

Mr. Dwinerr., Well, Mr. Chairman, it determines the market price
in that the exporting company sells the produet not only under
AID financed sales but it sells to other purchasers around the world.
T}.ler(eil is a pattern of pricing for those exports which can be deter-
mined.

Senator NeLson. Do you check the bulk price of these com-
pounds as sold by other foreign countries in the world market? In
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other words, if the compound is being purchased here through the
AID program, do you check to find out what the price of that com-
pound is, if it is made in other countries such as France and Ger-
many, Italy, and so forth, and compare their bulk prices with the
bulk price in this country ¢

Mr. Dwinern. No, Mr. Chairman. We are concerned only with
the prevailing price for exports from the United States. But might
I say, Mr. Chairman, that we are now talking about our old price
rules and I am about to present some new rules which have con-
siderably tightened up on these transactions.

Senator Nerson. You were reading from section 604(b) of the
act, and the act uses the language “market prices prevailing in the
United States.” We are just trying to find out how you determine
what the market price of a bulk commodity is.

Mr. DwinerL. Mr. Chairman, I attempted to explain that we
obtain information from various sources on the prices at which
that commodity is sold.

Senator Nerson. In other words, if you are buying a bulk com-
pound do you require them to show you their books on the prices
that they have charged for this product to any buyer, any place?

‘Mr. DwiNELL. Yes, we do.

Senator NeLsoN. Do you ever take a look at a situation in which
a supplier of compounds also produces a finished product and then
bids to the Department of Defense or New York City at a price
dramatically lower than what they charge in the retail market? Do
vou understand what I am talking about? They make a drug that
is marketed under their brand name in the retail market. Then they
bid to the Defense Department or to a big city buyer or hospital
which constitute a relatively competitive marketplace. This is unlike
the retail market where their brand name may dominate because
that is the name that is widely prescribed and best known. How-
ever, when the firm offers competitive bids to the Department of
Defense or Veterans’ Administration, New York City or a big gen-
eral hospital, its price will end up one-half—perhaps one-fifteenth
. of what it is charging in the retail market.

Do you ever examine that structure to find out——

er?. Dwinert. Mr. Chairman, you are talking now about domestic
sales? :

Senator Nerson. Right.

Mr. DwiNeLL. We are financing export business and the sales
prices which we review and with which we are concerned are based
on the best information we can get as to prevailing export prices.

. Senator Nerson. If there is one producer of a compound and just
one price set by the one producer, you do not go beyond that. You
do not look to see what that same compound is being sold for in
the European market by another producer? '

Mr. Dwinert. Under our new rules, Mr. Chairman, which I am
to explain to you later on in my statement, we look at domestic
produced pharmaceuticals which may be pharmacologically equiva-
lent, generically equivalent, if you will, and we also under the re-
vised rules take into account the world price. :

Senator NerLson. Under the new rules you take into account
the world price?
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©‘Mr: Dwinern. We do, sir. :

Senator NeLsoN. Go ahead. ‘ o

Mr. DwinerL. As was indicated at the earlier hearing, we have
had pricing problems under our general price rules with the pharma-
ceutical industry. Relatively more claims have been issued for over- -
charges in pharmaceutical transactions as a result of our postaudit
review than for any other commodity we finance. :

Mr. Gorbon. Why is that? Why the drug industry? Why do you
have more problems with the drug industry than with any other
industry ¢ : ,

Mr. DwineLL. Because it is a unique industry, unique in that
it has—pricing policies quite different from those of many other
industries: : _ c

Also, I might say that of all the pharmaceuticals that we finance,
& large percentage is rather standard, highly competitive pharma-
ceuticals where we have very little problem with pricing. We have
had problems, as was brought out in the previous hearing, with
regard to certain patented items. It is to try to control-the pricing
in that area that we have instituted these new rules which I am
about to explain to the committee. ,

Relatively more claims, as I have indicated; have been issued for
overcharges than for any other commodity we finance. Now, this
review is a continuous process and more ¢laims on past transactions
will be issued if warrranted. Details on our claims' and refunds
received were submitted to the committee previously. ‘

As I have said, pharmaceuticals are products of an industry which
is unique in its character and pricing practices. We have, therefore,
established for this industry specific pricing rules to govern the
eligibility of pharmaceuticals for AID financing. These were pub-
lished in the Federal Register of December 31, 1970. They are con-
tained in an appendix to this statement.

(The appendix referred to follows:)

APPENDIX—DEPARTMENT OF. STATE, .AGENCY: FOR I‘NTEBNATIO‘NAL‘ DEVELOPMENT

NoOTICE—DETERMINATION OF COMMODITY ELIGIBILITY FOR
S BULK PHARMACEUTICAL PRODUCTS

Pursuant to § 604(f) of the Foreign Assistance Act of 1961, as amended by
§ 301(a) of the Foreigh Assistance Act of 1968, AID has stated in §201.11 (k)
of Regulation 1; 22 CFR .§201.11(k), that each commodity “shall be approved
in writing by AID for each. sale transaction as eligible for AID financing.”
The statutory language in § 804(f) requires AID to approve: each commodity
“as eligible and suitable for financing.” : '

It is current AID policy not to finance pharmaceutical products in finished
dosage form. The Agency-has, however, been financing most bulk .(i.e. not in
finished dosage form) pharmaceutical products. By imeans of this announce-
ment, AID advises parties who may be interested in participating in sale trans-
actions of bulk pharmaceutical products under. AID financing that henceforth
AID will apply the following criteria in determining whether, under regula-
tory and statutory standards, this Agency should find a product described on
the Commodity Approval Application, AID Form 11, to be “eligible and suit-
able” for AID financing: e :

(1) AID will not finance from an authorized source country a bullk pharma-
ceutical product at an FAS price which exceeds by more than 109, the FAS
price at which the product, by whatever description,. is generally available
from any.other free world country., With respect to a product patented . in
the U.S, AID will compare FAS prices between the U.S. product ‘and the

59-581 0—71—pt. 20——8
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identical product available in any free world country, provided such non-U.S.
price was established by the patent holder or his licensee.

(2) AID will not finance from an authorized source country a bulk pharma-
ceutical product at an FAS price which exceeds the lowest FAS price at
which the same product, by whatever description, is available from the same
source country.

(8) AID will not finance from an authorized source country a bulk pharma-
ceutical product at a price which exceeds the price at which another lower
priced product can be obtained from any free-world source, if there is evi-
dence that the lower-priced product, although of different generic description,
is, for the purpose intended, pharmacologically a substantial equivalent to the
higher priced product for which AID approval is solicited. Items which AID
has determined to be subject to this rule will be indicated in the implementing
document issued by AID which authorizes the use of AID funds for the pro-
curement of pharmaceutieal products.

(4) AID will not finance a bulk pharmaceutical product at a price which
exceeds the lowest price charged by the supplier in any export sale of the
item to any country, whether or not such sale has taken place under AID
financing. A supplier under this rule may exclude in his calculation of his
lowest price, the lowest priced 5% of his sales volume within the most nearly
relevant sales period. The “lowest price” shall take into account all sales
by the supplier of the product in export, without regard to any trade mark
or other differentiation between items which are pharmacologically identical.

(5) With respect to any bulk pharmaceutical product for which AID does
grant commodity approval under the foregoing special rules, a supplier shall
continue to execute AID Form 282 which binds the supplier to the price tests
set forth in Subpart G of AID Regulation 1. Upon post audit, a supplier of
any bulk pharmaceutical product shall be held to the price tests set forth in
that subpart of the regulation.

AID expressly reserves its right to determine any product unsuitable for
AID financing within the meaning of § 604(f) whether or not the price for
the product complies with the foregoing special rules.

AID will endeavor to provide a supplier, upon request, preliminary advice
as to whether the price, at which the supplier proposes to sell a product in
export, will be eligible for approval under the foregoing special rules prior to
his entering into a contract to sell. AID will not supply this type of advice
unless the supplier provides with his request to AID an indication that the
solicitation may reasonably result in an agreement to sell.

AID intends to coordinate its eligibility standards for bulk pharmaceutical
products with the Food and Drug Administration and shall attempt to amend
on a continuing basis its policy and regulations to reflect new evaluations
concerning the safety and efficacy of pharmaceutical products which it finances.
AID will continue to supply its Missions and aid-recipient governments with
such various information as may become available to AID concerning the
safety and efficacy of end-use products manufactured from ingredients eligible
for AID financing.

Effective Date: This Notice shall enter into effect upon publication in the
“Federal Register.”

MAURICE J. WILLIAMS,
Deputy Administrator.
Published December 31, 1970.

- Mr. Dwinerr. After indicating that it is AID policy not to finance

pharmaceutical products in finished dosage form to the private sec-
tor, the published notice provides new pricing standards for bulk
pharmaceuticals that are substantially as follows:

Rule No. 1 provides that AID will not finance a bulk pharmaceuti-
cal product at a price which exceeds by more than 10 percent the
price at which the product is generally available from free world
countries. In applying this test, we exclude prices of pharmaceuti-
cals sold in violation of U.S. patents.

Senator NeLson. Now, the purpose of this new practice is to avoid
that situation in which foreign buyers were purchasing—we have
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some examples at 8 and 10 and 12,000 percent higher ‘than the
world market price, is that-correct? N '

Mr. Dwinerr. The whole thrust of these mew regulations-is’ to
eliminate those glaring differentials which were brought out at the
previous hearing. : : :

Mr. Goroon. May I ask a question here with respect to patents.
This  paragraph does not seem to distinguish between product
patents and process patents. If a U.S. firm has a process- patent,
perhaps of little importance, will this entitle it to the special treat-
ment you just mentioned concerning prices of pharmaceuticals sold
in violation of U.S. patents? ‘ '

Mr. Dwiners. Yes; we are directed by statutes specifically in that
respect. ‘ :

Mr. Gorbon. Well, suppose a drug is developed overseas and is
licensed on -an exclusive basis to a firm in this country. Examples
are Orinase or Lasix. How does that apply in such a case?

Mr. DwiNeLL. Since that is a legal matter, Mr. Gordon, I wonder
if I could ask Mr. Grant to address himself to that question.

Mr. Grant. Well, Mr. Gordon, what we are doing here is giving
effect to the spirit of Section 606(c) of the Foreign Assistance Act.
Section 606(c) prohibits AID from expending funds with respect
to pharmaceutical products abroad which: are produced in violation
of a U.S. patent. The section provides that we may not expend
funds for any pharmaceutical product manufactured outside the
United States if the manufacture of such a product in the United
States would involve the use or be covered by an unexpired patent,
unless the manufacture is expressly authorized by the owner of
the patent. ‘

As you know, there apparently has been some great difficulty
with respect to patented U.S. drugs being produced abroad in viola-
tion of the patent. Now, Section 606 (c% is a provision which the
Agency did not ask for. The Congress- passed 1t and it is part of
the mandate to us. The AID policy rule which Governor Dwinell
just read to you with respect to excluding sales of a pharmaceutical
sold abroad in violation of the U.S. patent from the group of sales -
which ATD takes into account in measuring the maximum price AID
~will finance is simply a way of helping to carry out the purpose of
that statute. ‘ :

Mr. Gorpon. Let me give you a specific’example. Suppose you
have a drug like chlorpromazine sold under the trade name of
Thorazine, of which incidentally, the patent has already expired.
Before the patent expired, the price to the Canadian Government
by the developer was a little over $2. The developer who is in France
licensed an American company on an exclusive basis and the Ameri-
can company charged about $32 to the American Government.

Now, ‘in considering the prices, would you consider only the
American price - of $32 or would you consider the price overseas
of somewhere around $2 even though the patent holder was a
foreigner? ' ‘

Mr. Grant. Well, are ‘you postulating a situation, Mr. Gordon,
where the sale abroad is in violation of a U.S. patent?

Mr. Gorpon. No,
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Mr. Grant. If you are not, then we are not talking about that
situation. The statute does not talk about it and our price rule does
not talk about it. ' ‘

Mzr. Gorbon. Well, which price would you count, the $2 price or
the $32 price in the United States?

Mr. Grant. What we are now concerned with, as I say, is a
situation in which as far as this rule is concerned, we say we will
not finance a bulk pharmaceutical product from the United States
at a price more than 10 percent higher than the price at which it
is generally available in free world countries. And in calculating
what that price is—the price at which it is generally available from
free world countries—we do not count those sales abroad which
would violate a U.S. patent.

If they would not violate a U.S. patent they become part of the
basket of prices by which we would determine the price at which
it is generally available in free world countries.

Mr. Goroox. Thank you.

Mr. DwineLs. To continue, Mr. Chairman, as an example of how
this rule operates, the drug tetracycline, certified by FDA, is avail-
able from many sources, both U.S. and non-U.S. The world market
price for this item ranges between $25 and $35 a kilogram (about
2.2 pounds). Most applications that we have received for the pro-
posed sales of this drug have been at a price of $100 a kilogram or
more. All such applications are rejected under this rule. ,

Rule No. 2 states that ATD will not finance a bulk pharmaceutical
product at a price which exceeds the lowest price at which the same
product, by whatever description, is available from the same source
country.

This standard establishes clearly that we do not pay premium
prices for a brand name drug if the same drug is available under
its generic description at a lower price. It is particularly applicable
to drugs in the “public domain” such as vitamins, penicillins and
certain antihistamines all of which are available from many sources
if bought by generic description. As a specific example, a leading
antihistamine is sold under its brand name at $100 per kilogram.
The same drug is available at about $30 to $35 per kilogram if
bought by generic description. Under this rule, ATD finances the
drug at the lower price only. ‘

Under Rule No. 3 AID will not finance a bulk pharmaceutical
product at a price which exceeds the price of another product if
there is evidence that the lower-priced product, although of different
generic. description, is, for the purpose intended, pharmacologically
a substantial equivalent to the higher-priced product.

Under the criteria of standard: (3) we have declared at the present
time 14 drugs ineligible for financing. Two additional drugs have
been declared unsuitable for financing within the meaning of Sec-
tion 604(f) of the Foreign Assistance Act because there are equally
effective lower cost drugs available for the purposes intended. These
16 drugs are listed in my statement.

Senator NeLson. You say they are ineligible for further financing.
When did they go on the ineligible list?

Mr. DwineLn. As of December 31, 1970.
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Senator Nerson. And is that because of the price? B
Mr. DwineLL. Yes, Mr. Chairman. As I point out later, it is for
price reasons only, because we certainly have no findings as to any
inadequacy of those drugs. L . o
Senator NEeLsoN. In other words, there are equivalent drugs that
are cheaper? - L : , ' S . ,
_Mr. Dwinerr. This means that AID would finance these drugs if
they were offered for sale at the lower prices prevailing for their
generic pharmacological equivalents. We just do not anticipate that
this will be done. Ceien ' ' ’
© Senator NrLsoN. You mean they would be eligible for considera-
tion if they reduced their price to the competitive price of the equiva-
lent drug. Is that what you are saying? ST
' Mr. Dwinerr. That is what I am saying. o oy
: Now, I will read that list, Mr. Chairman, which will demonstrate
“the fact that I am not an expert in this field. . o
~Senator NeLson. I have réad the list.
(The list of drugs follows:)

) Generic name L Brand name
Chlortetraeyeline_ . oL L ol L Ll .l - - Aureomyecin
Doxyeyeline_ . ____ .0 o o il Vibramyein :

Methacycline HCL. __. .- i .Rondomycin . Wy

Demethylchlortetracyeline. . - .. - ____o__.__. - Ledermyein, Declomye¢in
Rolitetracyeline_ _-x______ . - .i_ _____.___. Bristacin, Syntetrin,
e : - - ‘Valaeycline )

- Oxytetraeyeline. - .. __ .- _._ ... . _w._ . u.o. -« Terramyein :
Chloreyelizine._ . ___-_ - __.__ .. ... e mews-ona o Histantine
Cyproheptadine HCL_.____. so_li.7_. . Periactin
Dexchlorpheniramine Maleate.._____ . ______-_ .. . Polaramine . :
Triameéinolone__ .. _ e Ll Ll Tl - Arigtocort, Ledercort, -

‘ : Kenacort IR
Dexamethasone. .. . weloll oo wmdiioJie Decadron
Paramethasone ... . oo . i .. ..  Haldrone :
Betamethasone. .. ;- o . ;.. _7.l_ iz Celestone, Valisohe

‘Methylprednisolone .. o .o oo oo x God L "Medaprin, Medrol
Propoxyphene:... .. iiiiliiia aie s Darvon: : ST
Ethoheptazine. ... .. . __ .l i _ .o __L- Zactane; Zactirin, Equagesi

Mr. Dwrners. The first six ‘drugs that I listed are tetracyclines
for use in treating infectious diseases.: The next three are antihista-
mines for use in treating allergic conditions. The following five are
corticosteroids “important in the treatment of rheumatic diseases.
The last two items are analgesics—pain killers. ek :

The ‘merits of most of the listed drugs were discussed at earlier
hearings of the committee. The testimony at the hearings and the
findings of the NAS-NRC, along with information obtained from
such expert sources as the Medical Letter, offer substantial expert
opinion that lower-cost drugs which are equally effective, are readily
available for the indications ascribed to the 16 ineligible drugs.

- I'should like to offer some examples: v : :
- Experts say that tetracycline HCL is the drug of choice among all
the tetracyclines. Although tetracycline HCL is available here and
abroad at about $30 to $35 a kilogram, we have been asked to finance
various other forms of tetracyclines at prices ranging from $100 to
$2,250 a kilogram. e SR ;
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Senator NerLson. Did you previously buy tetracycline HCL at the
$2,250 price per kilogram? ’

Mr. Dwinerr. Other forms.

Senator Nerson. Or other forms?

Mr. Dwinerr. Yes. At higher prices.

Senator Nerson. As I understand this—if you were to purchase
tetracycline HCL, it could not then, under your new rule, exceed
by more than 10 percent of the price at which it is available in the
foreign marketplace, is that correct ?

Mr. DwineLL. That would be one criterion of the four.

The drug of choice for corticosteroids is prednisone -and here, too,
the difference in.prices are equally striking. Prednisone sells for
$550 to $600 a kilogram. We have received and denied requests to
finance triamcinolone, one of the drugs in this category, at prices
over $30,000 a kilogram and betamethasone, another drug in this
category, at a price of $30,980 a kilogram. ;

I would indicate and emphasize, Mr. Chairman, that we have re-
ceived but we have denied requests to finance at those prices.

The same price situation prevails in the antihistamines. An effec-
tive drug in this category is chlorpheniramine maleate, which is
available at about $30 to $35 a kilogram. One of the variations of this
drug is dexchlorpheniramine maleate, which sells for $650 per kilo-
gram and which according to expert opinion is not superior to the
lower priced drug. :

In all these cases, we finance only the lower priced drugs.

Under new rule No. 4 AID will not finance a bulk pharmaceutical
product at a price which exceeds the lowest price charged by the
supplier in any export sales. The lowest priced 5 percent of his sales
volume may be excluded by the supplier in the calculation of his
price under this rule.

That is for the reason that certain isolated distressed or special
situation sales could be excluded if they did not exceed the 5 percent.

Now, under our previous pricing standards, we would not finance
pharmaceuticals whose prices exceeded the prices generally charged.
Under this test, and this is a point that I referred to earlier, under
this test the eligible price was generally interpreted to be the price
that would cover at least 51 percent by volume of the sales of the
item. This test provides adequate protection for most commodities
whose price variations fall within a relatively narrow range.

- Pharmaceuticals, as we have indicated, are different. We found
that prices for many pharmaceutical items differed from one im-
porting country to another by as much as 10 to 1. We could ascribe
the wide difference in price to a number of factors such as patent
restrictions, supplier-importer affiliations, and differing competitive
conditions from one country to another.

A striking example is the price of trihexyphenidyl hydrochloride
which ranged from about $303 to $1,800 per kilogram. Under rule
No. 4, the price of this item could not exceed the lower of the two
prices.

The new eligibility standards, which became effective on Decem-
ber 31, 1970, are particularly significant for two reasons:

. (1) They provide a new and more stringent eligibility test for
pharmaceuticals.
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(2)+They create a practicable procedure for applying to pharma-
ceuticals the authority for product prequalification contained in See-
tion 604(f) of the Foreign Assistance Act of 1968. In other words,
Mr. Chairman; we ean now apply our price tests before rather than
after delivery.

Formulation of the new standards with their more stringent cri-
teria enables us to continue to finance pharmaceuticals with some
assurance that the interests of all parties in procuring essential and
suitable items at reasonable costs are safeguarded. With this assur-
ance, we are continuing to finance ' pharmaceuticals—products of -
American industry that are considered vital to health and popula-
tion control programs supported by AID.

I wish to make it clear that ATID does not find fauit with any of
the drugs we discuss today except for their prices. We ourselves do
not evaluate the relative efficacy of drugs or the cost-benefit ratio
of one drug compared to another since we have no special expertise
in this area. Rather we rely on the advice and guidance of recognized
experts. :

It would be helpful to us if there were official cost-benefit studies
of drugs which we could consult. In the absence of such studies, we
must rely on the best published expert information available from
semiofficial or private sources. We will continue to make decisions
as to the ineligibility of specific drugs whenever experts indicate
excessively high prices for drugs for which equally satisfactory
lower cost substitutes are available. :

The Agency also has under review a relatively new problem in the

harmaceutical area—the status of drugs declared “possibly effective”

y the FDA as a result of NAS-NRC findings.. These are drugs for
which there is little evidence that they are effective for any of their
claimed indications. Drugs in:this category have not been taken off
the U.S. market. We note, however, that the Surgeon General has
announced a policy for HEW that no Federal funds be expended for
purchasing drug products classified “possibly effective.” By memoran-
dum of December 11, 1970, all department agencies of the HEW
were so notified. ‘ : : :

Our Agency now is reviewing the action that it should take to
complement actions: of other U.S. Government ‘agencies; such as
HEW, to bar the financing of any bulk ingredient which is virtually
synonymous with a dosage brand designated as “possibly effective” by
the NAS-NRC. :

. The work we have done on pricing standards for pharmaceuticals
since the hearings of last August provides a foundation for future
activities that may encourage increased participation in our pro-
grams by the small business community. I would like:to be a little
more specific:on this point. All 16 drugs which have been referred
to and which have been declared ineligible under our new price rules
are the exclusive products of large companies. The lower priced
drugs of choice that are logical replacements are generally made by
small business firms. These small business firms now have increased
‘prospects that, their products will be considered for purchase by im-
porters. RORRE RIS . y , A

As a second example, we already have evidence that at.-least one
large company finds it unattractive to sell some of:its products at
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generic prices to meet our new limitations. These companies may
withdraw certain brand items from AID programs and thereby open
the door to small business firms. o

We in AID would be pleased to have greater participation b
American small business in our programs. We have assisted and will
continue to assist our small business firms to share in AID financed
export opportunities within the limits of our authority and to the
extent consistent' with our statutory obligations and basic objec-
tives of the foreign aid program.

- We recognize, for example, that - most small business firms do not
have representation throughout the world. They need an independent
and inexpensive means of learning which foreign importers are buy-
in%) the products they are interested in selling. To fill this need, we
{)u lish the details of proposed AID-financed purchases in our re-

eagse called AID financed export opportunities. These are available
without charge to American small business.

Also available free are our procurement information bulletins
which provide general information on programs in specific countries
together with the names and addresses of importers, by categories
of commodities imported. Both releases are useful tools to small
business firms interested in exports. .

A second way in which we help small business firms is by making
information on their products available to prospective purchasers.
We maintain in all our missions in the field commercial libraries that
are widely consulted by importers. U.S. small business firms are
encouraged and urged to make their products known to importers
by sending to these libraries or directly to named importers copies
of their brochures, catalogs, descriptive literature, and price lists.

Still another area of aid to small business covers such activities as
counseling and consultations on a person-to-person basis, work shops,
appearances before trade associations and businessmen’s forums,
resolutions of specific problems that may be encountered and both
general and specific guidance on trading under the foreign aid pro-

ram.
£ Since the role of AID is primarily that of a financing agency, our
emphasis is logically directed toward assuring that U.S. small busi-
ness is informed of sales opportunities that arise out of our programs.
-However, we are also concerned with obstacles to small business
participation in our programs and try to remove these obstacles
when feasible.

I think our new price standards will serve not only to promote
better procurement but will also aid those small pharmaceutical firms
that seriously wish to participate as suppliers in AID programs.

To be successful, such firms must promote their products actively,
perhaps even to the extent of embarking on'joint enterprises with
pharmaceutical laboratories in lower income countries. We are ready
to work with small firms that demonstrate this kind of interest and
to help resolve any problems that are generated by unnecessary or
unwarranted AID requirements or regulations.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my prepared statement. If you have
any further questions on the pricing of pharmaceuticals, my asso-
ciates and ‘I will endeavor to answer them. -

Mr. Jones. Governor, do you have any idea what dollar volume
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would have been effected if your guidelines had been in effect
throughout fiscal year 1970¢

Mr. Dwiners. Well, if you look at it on the basis of ATD dollars
given for AID financing, there would be no effect because if these
pharmaceuticals had not been procured, the borrowing governments
would have used the funds, issued export licenses, for other purposes.

If you are asking what is the difference between the old prices and
the new, I amnot. sure whether or not we have made any estimates on
that. It would be relatively small because the volume in these items
is quite small. =

Mr. Baronpes. It is almost impossible to estimate. We do know
that 16 drugs which have been declared ineligible comprised approxi-
mately a million dollars a year in our procurement program. If these
rules had been in effect earlier it is doubtful whether any of these
drugs would have been financed. We probably would not have spent
the million dollars on the 16 drugs but we would have spent it on
cheaper drugs, or spent it on.iron and steel or any other product,
tractors or whatnot. : : .

We do know that at least 50 percent of our procurement has been
in what you might call public domain items, items which are gener-
ally available, which we have financed very often at world market
prices or even below world prices. ,

Then you have that other group of drugs which are the patented
drugs where we anticipate very substantial cuts on specific drugs.
Many of the companies may withdraw these drugs from the AID-
financed market. So it is hard to say exactly what we would save.
Obviously we would save something.

‘Mr. Joxgs. So you have roughly a million dollars’ worth of fi-
nancing with respect to these 16 drugs?.

Mr. Baroxbes. That is right. L
_ Mr. Jones. Would you have any idea what percentage difference
there would be between the prices of these drugs and the drugs which
might have been alternatively purchased ¢ ( :

Mr. Baronpes. Well, in some cases, it may be only a few percent.
As you have seen from the testimony, in other cases it is several
thousand percent. As I said, I do not know what they would buy,
what the importing countries would buy if the suppliers would not
‘reduce their prices on these 16 to the eligible prices. I would guess,
frankly, that these drugs are just going to be out of the program.

Mr. Jones. So it is not inconceivable that this new program could
free perhaps half a million dollars for additional drug purchases.
. In other words, you could be supplying more drugs at lower cost

to the countries which participate in these AID programs. -

Mr. Barownpes: I would not want to give a precise figure but obvi-
ously the purpose of this whole approach is to save money. So I pre-
sume there will‘be savings. :

Senator Nerson. On page 9 you state:

We do not evaluate the relative efficacy of drugs or the cost-benefit ratio

of one drug compared to another since we have no special expertise in this
area. oo

Dr. Edwar'dsiisaid that :

We at FDA have avresponsibility to do what we can to assure that the
federal purchasers are fully:informed about the products they buy. :
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That was his testimony at page 9022 of the transcript. Then he
also said:

I think that very frankly we are the only reliable source which the
practicing physician should be able to look to to obtain some of this relative
efficacy type information.

In your program of purchasing drugs why don’t you consult with
FDA for advice?

Mr. Dwinerr. We do, Mr. Chairman. I think the thrust of what
we were saying on page 9 is that we rely on all of the best evidence
that we can get, from FDA, from the Medical Letter, from other
sources.

Senator NeLson. Is that a new policy ¢

Mr. DwineLL. No, we always have.

Senator Nerson. That puzzles me because if it were your old pol-
icy, how did you end up buying a long list of drugs for which there
was an equivalent drug just as effective ?

Mr. Dwiners. Well, may I say:

Senator NersoN. And much cheaper. :

Mr. DwinerL. We were not concerned at that time with the rela-
tion to efficacy. The expert advice that I am referring to was as to
efficacy, not as to price, because following the general guidelines
of the Foreign Assistance Act which directs our Agency to follow
as closely as possible the normal standard practices of trade, it had
been our practice to finance pharmaceuticals, as I have already
pointed out, at what were determined to be prevailing prices, even
if those prices seemed to be excessively high prices.

We took that to be the general policy and we are directed to
follow—to encourage normal business trade practice as a financing
agency.

Mr. Baronbgs. I think even to this day I have yet to see a study
by the FDA which speaks of the relative efficacy of the drugs. For
example, for expert information on the relative efficacy of tri-
amcinolone and prednisone, we have to rely on the Medical Letter.
We have discussed relative efficacy in terms of price. As to the
statement of the FDA that they will—they should keep us fully
informed, I am not certain now whether they are talking to the
subject of efficacy and safety or whether they are also talking to
the question of relative efficacy in terms of one drug as against
the other and its relationship to the price.

Senator Nerson. But you did decide that 14 drugs would not
be purchased because, as I understand it, there were equivalent
tetracyclines, for example, in six cases, at a much lower price. Is
that the reason?

Mr. Dwinerr. That is correct, Mr. Chairman. And this is a special
rule, as has been indicated, that has been put in for the financing
of pharmaceuticals.

q Sensettor NeLsox. How did you happen to select this grouping of
rugs?

Mr. DwineLr. As I understand it, those are drugs which we had
financed before or been requested to finance for which we have
determined that there are pharmacological equivalents by generic
description at lower prices. This does not mean that this is an
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all-inclusive list as far as any future action by our Agency is con-
cerned. These were simply those that we had been requested to
finance or had financed in the past. ~

Senator NeLson. So that I will understand fully what the policy
is respecting this aspect of your authorizing or making ATD funds
available for purchases, will it be the practice to check for whatever
available scientific information there is from the FDA or the Medi-
cal Letter or other sources respecting the relative efficacy of two
or more drugs sold for a specific therapeutic purpose and that if
the price of one of them or two of them is excessive, you simply
will list them along with these other drugs that you have listed here?

Mr. Dwinerr. That is correct, Mr. Chairman. And the thrust
of our point on page 9 was certainly no reflection on the FDA or
any other agency. We were simply pointing out that in pursuit of
our objective which you have just mentioned, we want to have
all the best information that is available and that we have had
to rely on semiprivate sources. '

Senator NerLson. Who furnishes you the list of drugs that are
to be funded? The foreign government itself? - v

Mr. Dwiners. I would ask Mr. Salant. '

Mr. Savant. We do not require the borrowing country to submit
a list of the specific drugs to be imported under a commercial import
program. We have a list by schedule B numbers of commodities that
are eligible for financing 1f desired by the cooperating country. We
exclude from this list those pharmaceuticals that have been deter-
mined to be ineligible for one or more reasons, either because they
were withdrawn. from the market 'y FDA or because under these
present rules-they are determined to be excessively high in price, or
because. they happen to be fixed combination drugs or for some
other reason which has been determined to be a factor of eligibility.

But within the broad range of pharmaceuticals-that are eligible,
the importing country and their importers, may select any drugs
without coming to us for specific approval.

I am talking now of the commercial import program, sir.

‘Senator Nrerson. So this is not a program in which ATD money
is involved ¢ ‘

Mr. Savant. AID money is involved to the extent that it provides
the foreign exchange used to purchase the .drugs. The importers
put up the local currency equivalent for that foreign exchange.

There are two programs, Mr. Chairman, one in which we are very
much concerned with the specific drugs to be financed. This is in our
technical assistance projects and in our direct aid for health program
activities. But in addition there is the program in which we finance
imports for resale and it is in that latter category where we do
not designate the specific pharmaceuticals that may or may not be
purchased. - ‘ ‘

Senator NEerson. But you still use AID money to pay the local
manufacturer ¢

Mr. Sarant. We use AID money to finance the export sale.

Senator NeLson. Does it become a loan ?
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Mr. SaranTt. It is 2 loan to the country.

Senator Nersox. But this is for the commercial market in that
foreign country ¢

Mr. Savant. That is correct.

Senator NeLsoN. So in that case, if they are ordering some very
eﬁpeniive drug, it does not come under the rules we are talking
about ¢ :

Mr. Savant. It does come under these rules at the present time.
These rules definitely apply in all such instances. ‘

Senator NeLson. As I recall, about 80 percent of the AID financed
drug sales in foreign countries are sales really from American manu-
facturers to their own subsidiaries in the foreign country. Is that
not correet?

Mr. Savant. I do not recall the exact figures. I think that is
approximately correct. About that ameunt would represent sales
from parent to affiliates or to subsidiaries.

Senator NELson. Just as a policy matter, what is the need for
the Federal Government through its AID program to finance these
exports from an American manufacturer to its own wholly owned
foreign subsidiary ¢ If a firm has a subsidiary in a foreign country,
won’t it supply whatever drugs they want or they need?

Mr. SaranT. No. Not necessarily. I think perhaps we had better
view this as two independent companies that may have some rela-
tionship but the company abroad is subject to the rules of the
country in which it operates. It can obtain foreign exchange only in
accordance with the rules that exist in that particular country. It
must import as any private firm in that country imports in the
sense that it may need to get an import license. It would have to
buy foreign exchange. It would have to adhere to all the laws and
regulations of the country in which it is located.

Furthermore, at the present time we rarely have a situation of
a wholly owned subsidiary operating abroad. In almost all instances
it is a joint venture operation with the U.S. firm holding up to 50
percent of the control in the company, but with most countries re-
quiring that at least 51 percent of the enterprise be owned by
nationals of that country.

Thus, regdrdless of affiliation, we actually have two separate com-
panies dealing with each other under contractual arrangements
which tie them together from the standpoint of purchasing and
possibly from the standpoint of the product that is produced.

Mr. Goroon. Mr. Salant, may I interrupt you for a second.

Mr. Sarant. Certainly. :

Mr. Goroox. When you mentioned 51 percent being owned or
that has to be owned by the foreign:

Mr. SaranT. By nationals of the country.

Mr. Gorvon. That is from now on, isn’t that correct?

Mr. Savant. No. It has been in effect for a good long period of
time. '

Mr. Goroon. But isn’t it correct that most of the subsidiaries of
American parent companies are wholly owned by the American
companies?
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Mr. Savant. You are talking about the pharmaceutical field only?

Mzr. Goroon. Yes. ; , , ‘

Mr. Savanr. I honestly do not know. Perhaps Mr. Kunze—no.
I do not have information on that. I can only say that current laws
for most of the low-income countries in which we have programs -
prescribe that new ventures must be owned at least to the extent
of 51 percent by local nationals. I would assume that there is a
carryover in some of these countries of old firms. But this does not
change the fact, Mr. Gordon, that they must still operate in ac-
cordance with the laws of the country, that they do not have for-
eign exchange on their own, that they have to go through the regu-
lar procedure of obtaining licenses and of purchasing with their
local currency of foreign exchange for any imports. - R
., Senator Nerson. I think that it is important that AID is modi-

fying its rules. I am not sure how well they will work, but T think =
it is an important step in the right direction which needs to be
monitored very closely. Quite obviously, this was a very delightful,
cozy, profitable arrangement for everybody except the poor con-
sumer in the aided country and the American taxpayer. Here you
have ‘a situation in which the subsidiary was ordering drugs made
by the parent company—obviously as many sole source or brand name
type drugs as possible—so that we have in the testimony, as you
know, examples where they were paying 500, 2,000, and 12,000
percent more than ‘the world market price. So ‘everybody was a
winner except the ‘poor -consumer because when it went into the
retail marketplace at that inflated cost figure, the American com-
pany made a huge profit right off the bat and the foreign country
got a 40-year loan ‘at-315 percent. s X

Mr. Savant. Excuse me, sir. That was the country that got the
loan, not the: company. ~ o L : R
. Senator Nerson. Yes. Everybody was a winner except the poor
foreign consumer and the American taxpayer, under that previous

-arrangement. T am'glad to see that' you have modified the policy and
T certainly think it is important that you continue to monitor it
very carefully because it appeared to be quite unfair. to the con-
sumer in those countries and to the American taxpayer as well.

So T think it would be of some value to review this in a year to
see just how well the policy is working out. =~ - Lo

~Thank you very much. I appreciate your taking the time to come
this morning. : T :

Mr. Dwinern. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, = ; : S
- Senator NELsON. Qur next witness is Dr. Jesse L. Steinfeld, Sur-
geon :General, U.S. Public Health Service. o :

_Dr. Steinfeld, the committee is ‘pleased to have you here this
morning. First, however, at this point in'the record I ask that a
brief statement by me be printed inthe record with the accompany-
ing letters from Dr. Charles Edwards, Dr. Steinfeld, ‘and : the
president of the Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association. ‘

(The information referred to for inclusion in the record at this
point follows:) - : ' o :
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STATEMENT BY SENATOR GAYLORD NELSON

The President of the Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association has recently
complained to the Executive Branch of the Government as well as to some
members of Congress that the new policy of refusing to use public funds for
drugs for which there is at present no proof of efficacy, is unfair to the drug
industry. His argument is that since the Food and Drug Administration has
given the industry additional time—30 days—for “ineffeetive” drugs and 120
days for “possibly effective” drugs, the United States Government should
continue to use these drugs as if they were really effective.

The Kefauver-Harris Amendments to the Tood, Drug and Cosmetic Act,
which requires that all drugs on the market must have substantial evidence
that they are effective as well as safe, was enacted in 1962. The drug industry
was put on notice at that time. Over eight years have elapsed ‘and the required
scientific evidence was not—or could not be—supplied to support the claims
for many drugs. :

Dr. Charles C. Edwards, Commissioner of the Food and Drug Administration
in a recent letter to me stated that:

«In the real sense, the industry failed- to mount any effort -to provide the
necessary evidence of effectiveness. Rather, they continued to request hearings,
revise labeling, or otherwise avoid the issue of supplying substantial evidence
of effectiveness. No drugs of any economic significance were voluntarily re-
moynd oo morkating, eveent in those cases where the matter was resolved
in' the courts, such as some combination antibiotic products. We, therefore,
cons.Geiea ic pinaent to pubiish tiie decisions we made based on the NAS-NRC
review.”

Now the industry’s trade association not only is asking for more time to
come up with the evidence that such drugs are effective, but also insists that
public funds be continued to be spent on them. :
" Tn reply to such requests Dr. Jesse L. Steinfeld, the Surgeon General, wrote
to the president of the Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association and I would
like to read the last two paragraphs of Dr. Steinfeld’s reply, for which T wish
to commend him.

“The policy stated in my memorandum is intended to improve patient care
in those programs supported with Federal funds. It does not constitute good
medical practice to administer drugs that have not been shown to be effective
for the purposes for which they are prescribed.

“I.do not agree that the Departmental policy is unfair to the drug manu-
facturing industry as you allege. Even if it were, I would then have to
weigh that against the unfairness of giving sick people drugs that have not
been shown to be effective. I would have to decide in favor of the sick people.”

SURGEON GENERAL,
PusLic HEALTH SERVICE,
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION, AND WELFARE,
Washington, D.C., January 28, 1971.
Mr. C. JosEPH STETLER,
President, Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association,
Washington, D.C.

Drar MR, STETLER: Your letter of ‘January 21, 1971, requests me to modify
my memorandum of December 11, 1970 stating Departmental policy about the
use of Federal funds to purchase drug products classified as “ineffective” or
“possibly effective.” The request is based on your view that the result of
the policy will be to effectively remove any  “ineffective” or “possibly effective”
products from the market. You also state your view that my memorandum
is unfair to the drug manufacturing industries.

The policy stated in my memorandum will- not effectively remove drugs
from the market. It applies only to drugs purchased with Federal dollars and
these make up a relatively small volume of the drugs sold in the United States.

The policy stated in my memorandum is intended to improve patient care
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in those programs supported with Federal funds. It does not constitute good
medical practice to administer drugs that have not been shown to be effective
for the purposes for which they are prescribed. :

I do not agree that the Departmental policy is unfair to the drug manu-
facturing industry as you allege. BEven if it were, I. would then have to weigh
that against the unfairness of "giving sick people drugs. that have not been
shown to be effective. I would have to decide in favor of the sick people.

Sincerely yours
vy ’ JEsSE L. STEINFELD, M.D.,

Surgeon General.

PHARMACEUTICAL MANUFACTURERS ASSOCIATION,
Washington, D.O., January 21, 1971,
JESSE L. STEINFELD, M.D.,
Surgeon General,
Deputy Assistant Secretury for Health and Scientific Affairs,
Department of Health, Education, and - Welfare,
Washington, D.C. )

Dear DocTor STEINFELD: We have reviewed with some concern your memo-
randum of December 11, 1970 setting forth Departmental procedures concern-
ing the handling of drug products classified as “ineffective’” or “possibly effec-
tive” by the Food and Drug Administration. ‘ :

We are concerned because it appears that the Department intends to refuse
to pay for drugs so listed by FDA even though: .

(a) The decision with respect to some of the products is not final, pending
FDA evaluation of further information supporting the product’s- effectiveness,
which has been supplied by the drug’s manufacturer.

(b) A “possibly effective” rating, as your memorandum:itself notes, may
involve only a single claimed indication for the product, while other- claims
for it have not been ruled out, and new studies are being undertaken. -

If ‘drug products now said to be “ineffective” are, when the regulatory
process is completed, finally judged to be “effective”, then your action will
have seriously and irreparably harmed the products in question without
justification. o

‘If ‘HEW' refuses to honor claims for-a drug rated “possibly effective” when
the-claim in question has not been rejected and studies are being initiated in
accordance with regulatory policy, HEW will have denied due process to
the manufacturers and will have grossly damaged the product’s  reputation
without even the most tenuous of justifications. =~ =

Ironically, Doctor Steinfeld, your actions will have their worst effects on
the firms that have acted most respongibly in this matter. The drugs involved
here are those for which drug companies have provided the material necessary
to obtain an approved New--Drug Application; and for which they submitted,
in accordance with the :Government’s requests, information showing the claims
being made and the.supportive evidence upon which those claims rest. Further,
these: firms . cooperated  in-every’ way possible’ with the panels and staff-of
the efficacy review committee, and with the staff'of the FDA. :

The result of your action, if prematurely ecarried out, will be to effectively
remove these products from the market; yet similar or idemtical ‘competitive
produects, manufactured by firms that have given this effort #o cooperation,
will i)e rewarded for their -itresponsibility by being permitted to continue
on sale. :

.Your memorandum is extremely unfair to this industry, it seems to. us, and
goes far beyond the intent of the éfficacy review and the Department’s legal
authority. I therefore request that you modify that memorandum to make
clear the Department’s intention to honor claims for payment for drugs until
their effectiveness status has been finally determined in accordance with estab-
lished prescribed regulations. . o ' s

Inasmuch as" we: understand that :the Socidl Security. Administration and
the:. Medical - Services: Administration’ intend to implement your -pélicy -state-
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ment, I trust that you will take the requested action at the earliest practi-

cable time.

‘Sincerely yours,
) vy ' C. JosePrH STETLER, President.

P.S. I am enclosing a PMA release which discusses the FDA list of “in-
effective” drugs for your information. (Enclosure: omitted.)

Foobp AND DRUG ADMINISTRATION,
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION, AND WELFARE,
Washington, D.C., January 29, 1971.
Hon. GAYLORD NELSON,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Monopoly,
Select Committee on Small Business,
U.8. Senuate,
Washington, D.CO. . :

Disr SENATOR NELsON: Thank you for your January 26, 1971 request for
comment on a letter and press release from C. Joseph Stetler, President,
Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association, concerning  the Food and Drug
Administration’s review of the efficacy of drugs approved between 1938 and
1962. .

Congress in 1962 clearly expresses its intent that drugs then on the market,
or thereafter introduced, be safe and effective. A grace period of two years
was allowed for the industry to submit the scientific evidence to support
claims made for drugs on the market at that time.

No real effort to comply .with this requirement occurred on the part of
members of the Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association or others. There-
fore, it became necessary in 1966 for the FDA to turn to the National
Academy of Sciences for assistance in evaluating the effectiveness of drugs
approved between 1938 and 1962. .

Even after the evaluation-of those drugs by the NAS-NRC Drug Efficacy
Study Group and in view of their criticism of drug labeling and the quality
of evidence submitted in. support of effectiveness for label claims, industry
resistance continued. Our early actions were challenged in the courts.

In. the real sense, the industry failed to mount any effort to provide the
necessary evidence of effectiveness. Rather, they continued to request hearings,
revise labeling, or otherwise avoid the issue of supplying substantial evi-
dence of effectiveness. No drugs of any economic significance were voluntarily
removed from marketing, except in those cases where the matter was resolved
in the courts, such as some combination antibiotic products. We, therefore,
considered it prudent to publish the decisions we made based on the NAS-NRC
review.

I do not view with alarm the disclosure that some drugs, found ineffective
for label claims, were not in commercial distribution -at the time this list
was released. I would be surprised or even alarmed if at the time the list
was released, all drugs listed were still being marketed. The Drug Amend-
ments of 1962 plainly put drug manufacturers on notice that substantial
evidence for effectiveness claims was required. To this end, we applaud those
voluntary actions by responsible manufacturers to remove from marketing
products. lacking the necessary evidence of effectiveness. -

The first Federal Register announcements of intention by FDA to initiate
proceedings to withdraw approval of the new drug applications or to repeal
the antibiotic regulations were published early in 1968. Thus a considerable
period has elapsed during which evidence supporting effectiveness claims could
have been developed. The time for removal of these ineffective products from
the market is now overdue. Action must be taken. : )

However, I believe it would be inadvisable not - to exhaust the scientific
method before ruling drugs .off the market. If data is submitted supporting
effectiveness claims, FDA will take steps to reclassify them if warranted by
the evidenece. I am convinced that it makes good sense to allow the drug
companies to conduct the necessary studies to definitely answer the question
whether a drug rated as “possibly’” or “probably” effective, is effective or
ineffective. Procrastination will not provide the answer, we must see progress.

Public confidence in our Nation’s drug supply cannot be achieved while
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: 1neffeet1ve drugs: remaln in our hospltals and nelghboxhood pharmac1es Pubhco
. ‘confidence "‘must” be “built ‘upon the firm: foundation .of - adequate; smentlﬁc
evidence .cléarty _supporting - -the effectivéness  eclaimed.: The  sooner this.
dccomplished the greater: will ' be ‘the- publie confidence«in the entirve medlcalj
establishment, be "it’ the' drug manufacturer, physiélan, pharmaeist, or the
Food and Drug Admlmstratmn. :

We sincerely desire ‘to enlist the* support aof all members «of the medlcal
community to lend their support to-the accomplishment of this objective. .
Thank you for your interest in: our consumer protectum act1v1ties Pl.easer

“let us know. if we' can be of further aSSlstanee :

Sincerely yours, ’

L CHABLDS C, EDWARDS, MD .
el Commwsumer of Food angd Dmgsg

U.8.-SENATE,
~ SELECT COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS, = °
Washington, D.C.; January 26, 1971.

Hon. CHARLES C. EDWARDS,
Commissioner, Food and Drug Adrmmstmtwn
Washington, D.C. :

- DEAR DR. Epwarps : T would very much apprecmte your comments .on the -
attached letter which I have received from: the Pres1dent of the Pharmaoeutlca]
Manufacturers Association. S

Kindest personal regards.

Sincerely;
. - “GAYLORD NELSON,:
‘ C’hawman, Monopoly Subcommtttee

PHARMACEUTIOAL MA/NUFAGI‘URERS ASSOCIATION,
Wash,mgton, D.¢., Jomuary 21 1971

< Hom, GAYLORD NELSON :

- Chairman, Monopoly Subcommtttee,

Senate Select Small Business O'Omm@ttee,

0ld Senate Ofice Bmldmg, ;

' Washington,. D.C. - : L o
DEAR SENATOR . NELSON : In eonnectlon wnth your present series” of hearmgs
concerning  the: Food :and ' Drug Admmlstratwns teview of the. efficacy of
medicines marketed: between 1938-and 1962, there” have ‘been niimerous state-
ments in the press and before your Commlttee which Ithink, tend to over:

state the: s1tuat10n

The: primary example of this is the lnst of products made- ayailable late in

:November, 1970, by FDA, in ‘which some ‘359 products -are -described as.
“ineffective.” Newsmen and patients quite ‘understandably were led to conclude
thalt séveral hundred of the- drugs their physwlans -were prescnbmg ‘are

useless. :

In faet; as-'a result of a survey by PMA of 1ts member firms;, we can state
that fully two-thirds of their products named on the FDA list had been:with-.
drawn from the market before the list was released. Indeéd,. dozens .of them
have been’ off the market for: over two years, some-have not been offered. for
’g&;li fora .decade or motre, others liave never . been:. marketed in the United

ates. -

“The number in real question, then, is small For P’m& firms, 1t is ninety-
two ; .and ‘were.double counting, due-to repetition of multiple formg of -the
samie1 drug, ehmmated the number of actual products 1nvolved would’ be stlll‘
smaller. :

~But there is a more important point than the number of products that are
in question. That is the status of .such produects, in the legal sense. The regu-
latory procedures involved here: permit the manufacturers: of products . judged
“ineffective” to .submit. additional data in support: of ‘their - claims, and -‘call
for FDA to make an evaluation of that data before 1ssuing a final ruhng

‘With respect to’ most-of the 92 PMA-firm  products in question,: we  are
adv1sed that the - manufacturers have submitted addltlonalo supportive infor-

: 59—581——71——pt 20—-9-
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mation to FDA. Pending evaluation of that data, the products remain available,
and, we believe, will in many cases finally be ruled effgcj;ive. . . ,
" Pue process requires; it seems torus, that no physician be required tq_'end
his uge of any of these.drugs against his: will at-this, time. We are there__fore
concerned when we read of the premature elimination of drugs on the Novem-
ber ‘FDA list—and-even the -elimination of drugs :judged. “possibly effective” in
some instances—from the - procurement schedules .of - Federal agencies. For
those :products ultimately judged - effective, the :damage done to them by that
premature delisting will have been: as unwarranted as it. was substantial.

T enclose a copy of a press release which discusses this subject in a little
more detail. We' would be appreciative if you would make this letter and the
release a part of the Subcommiittee’s printed record at the appropriate place.

Sincerely yours,
C. JosEPH STETLER, President.

Enclosure,;

ce: Members .of the -Monopoly Subcommittee of the Senate Select Small

Business Committee.

‘[Press releasel
PMA CHALLENGES ProDUCT LIST Tssvep BY FDA

 WasHINGTON; D.C, January 15, 1971 —Two-thirds of the products .made
by ‘its member companies that were included in. a.recent list. of so-called
“ineffective drugs” issued. by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration are
already off the market, the Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association-an-
nounced today. . Y

President €. Joseph Stetler made public an analysis of the list of 359 prod-
ucts distributed recently by the FDA to federal agencies and to the mass
communications media.

The list contained prescription and nonprescription drugs and such assorted
other products as tooth pastes and mouth washes, all deemed by the ¥DA
to be lacking “substantial evidence of effectiveness” or having “an unfavorable
benefit to risk ratio.” i

Representing regulatory actions published by the FDA in the Federal
Register for the period from January 1968 to the end of 1970, the list has
received wide publicity. :

“This publicity has had the effect of giving the public theerroneous im-
pression that a new, large-scale action, based on incontrovertible scientific
evidence, is being taken against hundreds of products still in use,” Stetler said.

The FDA list was based on an evaluation for effectiveness of drug products
by the National Academy of Sciences-National Research Council. The list in
some cases represented varied dosage forms and package sizes for the same
drug, which reduces considerably the total of 359 items, the PMA noted.

The PMA analysis showed:of the 859 items listed, 292 were manufactured by
its member companies, Thre¢ 6f the products made by PMA members were
never -marketed in'the United States. Another 25 ceased to be marketed before
January 1968, some- as long-as 20 years ago. - :

Eliminating those non-available items, a total of 172 produets on the FDA
list were removed from the market over the past three years. Ninety-two
remain on the market. SR, : S

In the latter category, in virtually all instances the manufacturer is respond-
ing to FDA requests to make available more data to demonstrate effectiveness,
Stetler said. Some labeling and formulation changes have been and are being
made. A few products have become the subject of regulatory or judicial redress.

«We are confident that a great many of these products, which have been used
successful by doctors for many ‘years, will remain in use,” Stetler said.

The analysis showed that four products rated “effective” by the NAS/NRC
ghowed up on the FDA’s ineffective list. Forty-three products rated ‘“effective,
put”’, five found “probably effective”, and 22 deemed “possibly effective” were
placed by the FDA in the same category. i

Stetler pointed out that of the group of 292 PMA  company products, 59
received an “ineffective” rating by the NAS/NRC-and another 159 involved
the concept of “ineffective as a fixed combination.” )

"A considerable scientific’ debate is underway over: the entire fixed combi-
nation question, with expert opinion on both sides of the issue.
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| “Thé way the FDA has translated the often qualified NAS/NRC findings
into summary. regulatory action against individual products remains the most
‘controversial aspéct of the review process’, Stetler déclared. 0
- Many . contested drugs have been :voluntarily withdrawn- from'‘the market
by manufacturers because the réquiredlengthy clini¢al” trials ‘and -studiés
are not feasible, in part because of a shortage of qualified investigators, ... .
" While: thé PMA did not survey mon-PMA -member ‘companies producing .67
products -on the FDA list, a breakdown would probably be'similar to that for
PMA “companies, it was;poi;r%te,d out. . = L R
~Senator Nurson. Your statement. will be printed in full in the
record, doctor. LN e R
- Go ahead and present it however you desire. =~ ' :
STATEMENT OF DR. JESSE L. STEINFELD, SURGEON GENERAL,
PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICE, AND DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY
FOR HEALTH AND SCIENTIFIC AFFAIRS, DEPARTMENT OF
HEALTH, EDUCATION, AND WELFARE; ACCOMPANIED BY WIN-
TON B. RANKIN, SPECIAL ASSISTANT TO THE ASSISTANT SECRE-
TARY FOR HEALTH AND SCIENTIFIC AFFAIRS, HEW ; AND ALLEN
J. BRANDS, PHARMACY LIAISON RE‘I’RESENTATiV;E,;PHS, HEW .
Dr. Sreinrerp. Thank you, Senator Nelson. ‘ :
With me on my left is Mr. Winton Rankin, Special Assistant
to the Assistant Secretary for Health, HEW, and on my right is
Mr. Allen J. Brands, Pharmacy Liaison Representative of the U.S.
Public Health Service., - - . . DT o .
If I may, I would like to proceed with the statement. ,
Once more, Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to appear. before this
committee to discuss the drug procurement activities of our De-
Ppartment. . - o L S
_Our Department has adopted the policy that it will not spend
Federal funds for purchasing drug products classified as “ineflective”
or “possibly effective” by the Food and Drug: Administration. This
- policy applies to our. direct, care programs, the contract care pro-
grams under- the direct care programs, the Federal grant programs
and the medicare and medicaid programs for both inpatients. and
‘outpatients with the following ‘two exceptions: . .
(@) Federal funds may be expended to purchase “ineffective”
and “possibly effective” drug preducts for use.in the pursuit of ap-

(b) Federal funds may be expended to purchase a “possibly
, when no_ alternate means .of therapy with
drug products in the “probably efféctive” or ‘“effective” classification
1is available. o R A T

This policy is in full effect now with respect to direct purchases
of drugs and we are in the process of making it effective for the
reimbursement programs; this latter case takes more time since
there are regulations that must be changed -and there is the prob-
lem of giving adequate notice to numerous . individuals and offices
that are entitled to seek Federal moneys under. the reimbursement
programs. ' L G AN

We have already supplied your staff, Mr. Chairman, with a copy
of my memorandum of December 11, 1970, stating the departmental
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policy. We have another copy here for the information of the com-
mittee if you wish it.* S

The Health Services and Mental Health Admlmstrgtlon of the
Public Health Service has established a committee with members
drawn from the several programs that make direct purchases of
drugs: Bureau of Prisons; (%Oast Guard;  Division of Emergency
Health Services; Federal Health Programs Service; Indian Health
Service; and National Institute of Mental Health. : )

This committee will insure compliance with departmental policy
on drug procurement and on drug utilization by : '

a. Developing uniform basic policy on: o

1. Pharmacy and therapeutic committee responsibility.
9. Drug product admission to formularies.

3. Drug utilization review committees.

4. Formulary review. - , .

5. Nonformulary drug product purchases. ;

b. Reviewing a sample of present formularies with respect to:

1. Duplication of drugs with therapeutic equivalency.

9. Combination drug products. S

3. Tneffective and possibly effective drugs.

4. Probably effective drugs when an effective drug is avail-
able for the same use.

¢. Monitoring the purchasing of nonformulary drugs.
~d. Approving the selection of drug products to be stocked at the
HSMHA Medical Supply Service Center.

In addition to participating in the HSMHA committee, the pro-
grams that operate hospitals and clinics have established their own
committees to: ‘ ; ‘

a. Supplement the policy of the HSMHA committee.
~ b. Review, monitor and approve station formularies and additions
of drug products to formularies.

c. Review reports of drug utilization review committees.

d. Review the purchasing and use of nonformulary drugs.

" e. Review present formularies with respect to:
L Duplication of drugs with therapeutic equivalency includ-
ing a cost comparison. o
2. Combination drug products. ‘ ‘
3. Tneffective and possibly effective drug products. ,
4. Probably effective drug products when an effective drug
of therapeutic equivalency is available. ; '

The reviews and studies of ‘these several groups of experts are
now underway. Additionally HSMHA is developing mechanisms to
agsure that future grants and contracts which are likely to involve
the procurement of drugs will require compliance with the depart-
mental policy stated earlier.

Mr. Chairman, your staff has advised me of your interest in the
steps our Department has taken and plans to take with respect to
the recommendations of the task force on prescription drugs.

The task force was composed of a group of scientists and other
experts drawn from within the DHEW. It was assisted by 160 non-

1 See appendix I, exhlbits"pr.ovided by the Public Health Service, pp. 8233-8422.
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government experts. After 20 months of studies:covering several
broad fields of health and health related activities it submitted a
‘report to the Secretary of HEW on February 7, 1969.
~In transmitting the report to the Secretary, the Chairman of the
task force, Dr. Philip Randolph Lee, former Assistant Secretary
for Health and Scientific Affairs, identified the two most significant
findings and recommendations as: - - e T
The finding that a drug insurance program under Medicare is needed by
the elderly, and would be both economically and medically feasible, and’the
. recommendation that such a program be instituted. - : i

The finding that the once-confusing matter of clinical equivalency. is far
" less complex than had been anticipated, and: that as a result of current .
laboratory and clinical studies—initiated in large part in response to requests
by the Task Force—the problem is well on its way to solution. _ :

T am sure you are aware that the present administration is devel-
oping health insurance recommendations. These are to be submitted

to the Congress at a later date. I am not in a position to discuss
details of the recommendations at this time.

With regard to clinical equivalency of drugs, there also has been
much work. Food and Drug Commissioner Charles C. Edwards

- discussed this when he testified here last month. .

There are many other recommendations in the report of the task
force on prescription drugs that we have found to be worthwhile,
and I will speak to a number of them shortly. S

First, however, I would like to mention a serious problem that
this administration has encountered. The Nation lacked a carefully
planned national policy on health. This has severely hampered the
exercise of effective IFederal leadership in health. Such national
health policy as we found seemed. to be the end product of bargain--
ing processes covering a period of many years in which ongoing

. programs were treated as essentially inflexible commitments, and
any change or leadership which occurred resulted from the addition
of increments to existing programs, or the inauguration of new
programs. . ' S ; ‘ il

We have found it necessary to restudy the role of the Federal
Government in the entire health area. Actions with respeet to pre-
scription drugs must be considered in the light of all the other health

~options available to the Federal Government. Decisions about pre-

scription drugs must not be reached in isolation from other health

" matters such as prevention of illness, health research, and health

insurance. Rather, the Government’s liealth program must be con-
sidered as a whole, when its separate elements are under review.

}?utl cl:lf this process will come a well-organized national approach to
ealth. Bt T PR g S e S

~ Since this review process is still underway, I am sure you will
understand why it is not possible for me to make final comment

“today on every recommendation of the task force. However, I am in
a position to outline the significant progress that has occurred: = =~
_ The task force on prescription drugs made 25 recommendations.

~ Responsibility for condueting a continuing study of drug costs,
average prescription prices, and drug use as suggested in the first

and 22d recommendations, was assigned to the Social Security Ad-
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ministration which began working on these problems in the summer
of 1969.

Senator Nrrson. Have any of those studies been completed?

" Dr. SteiNFeLp. One of them has been completed. It is a Prescrip-
tion Drug Data Summary, dated July 1970, and we have a copy of it
here for the committee. : , :

Senator NeLson. Prescription Drug Data Summary.

Dr. SteEiNFELD. Yes, Sir.

Senator Nrrson. What was that study about? )

Dr. Sternrer. It was a review of prices and utilization of drugs
by ages of patients for the past several years, in hospitals and 1n
outpatient care, by States, types of programs, and indicating the
sales in terms of manufacturers, wholesalers, retailers, and so forth.
And then it describes the drugs by various categories, whether for
the central nervous system, neoplastic disease, infectious disease,
et cetera.! ST , R

1t is primarily a fiscal summary which would be. used along with -
other information for development of further policy.

Mr. Goroon. May we have a copy? e '

Senator Nerson. Your statement says “responsibility for conduct-
ing a continuing study of drug costs, average preseription prices,
and drug use as suggested in the first and 22d recommendations was
assigned to the Social Security Administration.” Is this their con-
tinuing responsibility so far as task force recommendations were
concerned ? ' ' , ‘ ‘

" Dr. StervFero. Mr. Chairman, we have a departmental task force
working on drug utilization which takes into account drug cost,
prescription price and drug use. This comprises people from SRS,
SSA, FDA, the various agencies conducting research in health serv-
ice delivery (the health service research and development activity
in HSMHA ), and our own office and we attempt to coordinate and
correlate through this overall committee. -

Senator Nerson. OK. Go ahead. ’

_ Dr. Strrnrerp. Research on retail drug prices is being conducted
through = Social Security Administration-supported methodology
studies which may permit measurement of the true economic costs
associated with operation of prescription departments in commu-
nity pharmacies. Findings from these studies are expected by the
early part of February of this year. ‘ ‘

" Social Security Administration staff has conducted various studies
related to drug product cost. Research includes analyses of drug
industry pricing techniques as manifest in pharmaceutical procure-
ment by Federal agencies (AID, DPSC, GSA, OEO, PHS, and
VA) and selected local and State governmental units. In addition,
studies are underway dealing primarily with economic issues on
selected therapeutic categories. These deal with drug classes such
as antibiotics, thiazide diuretics, corticosteroids, tranquilizers, oral
antidiabetics, as well as Vitamin Bss,. _ ‘ , ‘

‘Efforts will be made in the future to. gather primary data which
will permit a comparison to be made of the economic cost of pro-

1 See pp. 8260-8288
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kducihgb avndk distifibuting‘fpharma(;eutica;l;'Vpi'od;ixcts, on the one hand,

¢ and market prices on the other;

Mr. Gorbon:. May I.interrupt you there? »
Dr. Sreinrrrp. Certainly: e s
~ Mr. Gorvon. How are you going to get these costs? Do you have
manidatory powers to get it? Do you ask the manufacturers to give
it to you? As I understand it, this is rather sensitive information
which the drug firms would be very reluctant to give. -
- Dr.. SteinrEip. You are absolutely correct, but we 'believe that
- “a-number of the smaller drug firms which have just gotten into the
- business of manufacturing generic products will cooperate with us.
“From the information we obtain 6n these products, we think we can
extrapolate to some extent to some of the larger manufacturers and
~“brand name products. Tt will be a difficult problem, however. )
l\Ir@. Gorpon. But you can get a general 1dea of the manufacturing
‘costs? SRR e -
- Dr. Srernrnip. We think we can from some of the:smaller manu-
facturers producing generic products, yes, sir. i - '
One report, Prescription Drug Data Summary, was published last
year. T have just supplied a copy for the ‘committee’s information.
The 1971 edition will go to press in April. Two other studies are
being developed for publication: These reports ‘Gover Profits in the
Drug Industry, 1959-69 and Comparisoii of Domestic and Foreign
Prescription Drug Prices. We expéct another report, Techniques and
’I}’lroblems in Federal Drug Procurement, to bécome available later
. this vear. \ R S R S
Resc,ommendation No. 4 called for ‘the enactment of legislation
requiring  that the containers” of dispensed prescription 'driigs. be -
labeled “with the identity, strength; and quantity of the product
unless the prescriber waived this vequirement. The Department’s’
proposed Drug Identification Act of 1969 (S. 3297 in the 91st Con-
gress) included armendments to the Feéderal Food, Drug, and Cos-
metic Act which would have implemented this recommendation fully.
Hearings were held on 8. 3297 and related bills on April 28 and'
29, 1970, by the Subcommittee on Heéalth of the Senate Committee:
‘on Labor and Public Wélfare. No further: action was taken on this
legislation in the 91st Congress. This legislation was last week re-
~submitted to the Congress by the President.” = = - e
- Encouragement of

] the wider use of prepackaged dispensing was
suggested 1n recommendation 5. Our Departiment subscribes whole-
heartedly to this récommendation. =~ ' : g

The Health Services and Mental Heéalth Administration Supply
Service Center has requested bids on_both prepackaged and bulk
sizes of drugs ‘when purchasing. Most bid solicitations are returned
with no bid on the prepackaged sizes, or the cost differentials be-
tween the prepackaged and bulk sizes are too great for the pre-
packaged. forms to be economical. The Supply Service, however,
purchases 60 items prepackaged, where it is economical. 7 -

~ The National Center for Health' Services Research and Develop-
ment is currently supporting six grants designed to improve the
efficiency and effectiveness of community and hospital pharmacist

operations in accordance with the 6th recommendation.
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These projects cover a wide variety of program interests, such
as pharmacy manpower, arrangements for pharmacy services,, and
utilization and quality of pharmacy services. More specifically, within
the past several months the Center has cosponsored with the Univer-
sity of California, San Francisco, a Conference on Pharmacy Man-
power. A copy of the summary will be supplied to the committee.’

Three conciusions emerged from. the conference gmd are being
pursued in the National Center at this time. One is the need to
describe a clinical role for the pharmacist. A task force was con-
vened by the Center in November 1970 to begin discussions of this
topic and related matters. Further, the Center is in the process of
identifying locations where the concept of such a clinical role can
be tested, and an evaluation can be made of the effectiveness of this.
role for the pharmacist, as well as its economic feasibility. The
Center has been exploring concurrently the potential for developing .
and testing other models suitable for pharmacy services and is
giving attention to a model for a community drug formulary pro-
gram.

Recommendation 10 suggested that our Department support_a.

publication providing objective, up-to-date information and guide-
lines on drug therapy based on the expert advice of the medical
_community. This is being done. The Food and Drug Administration
established a publication in February 1970 entitled “Current Drug
Information.” This publication is intended to communicate to physi-
cians up-to-date and accurate information on matters that may
affect the prescribing of drugs. Tt is sent to 360,000 physicians, 60,000
pharmacies (including hospitals), departments of pharmacology 1n
medical schools, and to all schools of pharmacy.
" There have been four such publications issued (oral contracep-
tives, L-Dopa, lithium carbonate, and sulfonylurea drugs). In each
case, physicians were brought up-to-date on the drug’s indications,
" adverse reactions, recommended dosages, precautionary measures to
be taken in administering the drug, and reference information.

We have copies for the committee of these publications.?

Mr. Gorbox. Can this be done for other classes of drugs? For
example, the tetracycline family? The penicillins, corticosteroids?

Dr. Steixren. Yes, sit. We plan on doing this irrespective of
whether we have a formulary or compendium.

Mr. Goroox. And you will compare, as I understand it, the rela-
tive merits—safety and efficacy—of the drugs within each thera-
peutic category; is that correct? ‘

Dr. SteinreLp. We will review the indications, contraindications,
efficacy, safety, uses, all of these things. This, of course, is being
~ done in part in the reworking of the labeling as a result of the
NAS-NRC study but where there are classes of compounds to be
compared, this is something that we will undertake. :

Senator Nerson. How will the FDA’s current drug information
publication compare with the Medical Letter, for example? Will it
do the same thing? o :

Dr. Steinrep. It will be distributed to all physicians free of
charge as it is now for those who ask, and it will probably restrict

1 See pp. 8289-8323.
2 See pp. 8324-8331.
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itself to one subject at a time. It will not be a substitute for the
Medical Letter. e e et
Senator Nerson, On page 10, your: last sentence is: “The Center
- has been exploring concurrently the potential: for developing and
testing other ‘models suitable for ‘pharmacy services and 1s giving
attention to a model for a community. drug formulary program.”
What does that mean? Are-you talking about a formulary that
can be used at the local level? R e ' e
 Dr. Steinrr. Yes, and to be used in a number of pharmacies in
an individual community. The easier problem is to work it in indi-
vidual institutions or groups of institutions such  as the .Public
Health Service or VA hospitals. ‘It 'would be more: difficult ‘when
one moves out into a community. . U7 T T
Senator NEeLsox. That is what T am curious about, How will you
do this? What are the méchanics for establishing the formulary?
Who is going to use it : o o T
Dr. Sternrnrp. Well, I think since it is an R. & D. program, the
questions that you raise are the ones that must be. answered: Will
there be resistance on the part of physicians? How will pharma-
cists react to it? And so forth. = s
‘Mr. Brands, ean you amplify on this subject? ' n
Mr. Branps. Yes, sir. There has been a study done, I believe, in
Virginia. The Medical Society and.the Pharmacy Association got:
- together to see if they could work out a formulary; -this would be .
a limited number:of drigs, not. a total formulary but a.limited num-
‘ber of drugs that would be used in practice. P e LT
“In Delaware they have done the same thing with a few drugs for
generic prescribing. This is in Wilmington, Del., where the Medical
~ Society and the Pharmacy Association have gotten together and
tried to work out the mechanies so that they can have a formulary
‘andgeneric prescribing, if you wish, just like they have. in- the
hospitals. Tt works similarly, except on a largér-scale, as it does
in the hospitals. = .0 oo s oo
* Qenator Nergon. Well, all right. Who made up the formulary in’
Delaware and Virginia? The local medical association, county, and
the pharmacists—in association with whom?" ; : S
" Dr. SreinFep. It was the two together, working together, that
- worked out the details, what. would be included in it. - ERNE
‘Senator Nurson. What.is the, progress,on this model for commu-
“nity drug formulary program. It is an R. & D..program. You are
going to test this in some parts of the country? : EER
Dr. Steixrerp. We can get you a progress report on the ones—:
the ‘models that Mr. Brands described: In addition, at Lios Angeles
County they are attémpting to move from Tios Angeles: County
General Hospital into.certain communities, San,Gabriel Valley just .-
cast of the county,-in an attempt: to see if the formulary used there
. “can be ‘applied in other areas in'the Metropolitan Lios Angeles-area.
“(The subsequent information was' redeived and follows:) . .0 °'

P

Diseussions at 4" joint - meeting ot the ‘Delaware Medical” So¢iety -and the
Delaware Pharmacéutical Sociéty resulted in the “Pormation: v Anterdideipli-:
_ nary’ group of ‘health professionals with responsibility 'to “devélSp - guidelines

in the areas of drug’prescribing and’ dispensing and-rational- drug therapy.
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The group is named the Delaware Formulary Advisory Board and has as
members four physicians, four pharmacists, one dentist and one osteopath with
each’' member being appointed by the respective Delaware professional society.
- The objective of the Board is to devise a - method by which quality drugs
can’ be prescribed and dispensed at reasonable cost. The plan. calls for a pilot
program whereby by mutual agreement selected drugs would be recommended
to the health professionals by virtue of their quality and relative reasonable
- price. To date the pilot study includes seven items.

The program ‘is voluntary. If the prescriber gives permission to use a
formulary drug, the dispenser is. expected to supply the one suggested by
the Board.

The program is to have an educational component for the health practi‘
tioners so the objective can be achieved. The. educatlon has not been 1mple-
mented because.of the need for-funding.

There has been some concern about whether or not . this program is in
violation of the. Sherman- Anti-Trust Act. " o

Enclosed is information on the Board. : . ’

1. The Delaware Formulary “Advisory Board. A memorandum dated
January 19, 1971, from the Medical Society of Delaware.

2. Guldelmes for the Creation of a:Formulary for Delaware Practitioners.

3. Protocol to be Followed by Deélaware Formulary Board in Considering
a Product for Listing in the Formulary. ~

L o MEDICAL SOCIETY OF DELAWARE,

’ o Wiliington, Del., January 19, 1971.
‘Re: The Delaware Formulary Advxsory Board )
To Whom It May Concern: . EFSEEEE ;

“The Delaware Formularly: Adv1s0ry Board was" ereated a couple of years
ago by the respective State - Associations representing -medi¢ine, - osteopathy,
dentistry and pharmacy. The purpose was to devise a method by which quality
drugs could be prescribed and dispensed at reasonable cost. The plan of
operatlon was to create a voluntary and pilot program" Whereby mutual’ agree-
ment 'selected drugs could be recommended to our. various.professions’ by
virtue of their established .quality and rélative reasonable price. .To‘date
the pilot study includes 'seven items. If the prescriber gives permission. for
use of a formulary drug, the dispenSer is expected to supply the one sug-

gested by the Board. After a year of“active implementation of this program,
a study will be undertaken to compare the cost factors.

The Medieal Society of Delaware is on record as approving this as a volun-
tary and pilot program as -an experimental means of helping to mamtam
quahty and reduce health costs

A CWILLIAM 0. LA’\IOTTE -Jr., M.D.[:. -
President-Elect.

GUIDELINES FOR THE CREATION OF A FORMULARY FOR DELAWARE PRACTITIONERS OE
MEDICINE, OSTEOPATHY, DENTISTRY, AND PHARMACY

INTRODUCTION

As members of the health team, physicians, dentists and pharmacists have
been traditionally allied by their mutual efforts to proyide the best of health
care and treatment services to the public. |

The advent of modern day drug treatment has brought not only new hope
and fenewed health .to many, but alsé has underscored the: value of the
professional bonds among all members of the health team. It is. therefore,
logical that those health professions dealing with modern - chemotherapy
should strive not only for excellence in this care, but also to recognize their
obligation to provide this care at a minimum cost to the public.

Recent action by the Federal Government has underscored the general
concern. of the:public in the cost of drugs. It would, therefore, appear that
any moves: which . could be made at the local level to reduce patient drug cost
without sacrificing .the quality -of therapy would be well received by .the
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pubhc Naturally, ‘the greater the number of ‘health practitxoners ‘who- partici-
pate, in such a‘program, the greater the ultimate effect on drug éosts to the
general public. . )
N £ T therefore, the purpose " of thig proposal to’ further ‘mest: the obligatiorl .
of all health practitloners to ‘the publi¢, that:is excellence of drug care . at a
‘mimmum of cost : e - )
o e onmo'uvr:s i 8
© 1, To provide a compllatlon of drugs by phys1cians and pharmac‘rsw whxclr
will ultimately reduce rpatlent t:osts still maintammg the present-day excellence
of drug therapy. iy .

© 2:Fo advise, inform. and edueate: practlcmg health professaonals of the
professional”and ‘seonomic advantages possible through the utllizatlon of an
‘approved pharmaceutical formulary. . :

3. To ‘encourage the wtilization of:a drug formularyx by practlclng hea;lth
'professionals i the Pest interests:of the patient. .- S

~'4, .To promote the covperation-and: coordination; between members;: f the .
health professions ‘in providing optimal health care services.

5. To meet the: obligation of ‘all-health: praetltioners to thé publie;: ‘that 1s' to
provxde ‘the highest. standard of health icare sefvices at the lowest. possible cost.

6. The successful functioning of the formulary idea is solely dependent upon
the voluntary cooperation and support of the mdivulual members of the
respective professmnal organization: ; } )

BACKbROUND B

Hospltals now operatmg under the \Iedlcare Program are requlred to have
a° Drug’ List which :is' prépared by" a+Pharmacy & 'I‘herapeutlcs Lommittee
of the medical staff or by a-lke.conmimittee. The sole parpose in . this. require:
ment of the :Federal. Medicaré Program was:$0 encourage. hospitals to-develop
approved drug lists. These lists usually result in an: apprommate drug savings
»of ten percent ‘to  the institutions-so wutilizing them. - . .« :
- ~T'hese lists'areidesigned to allow the patient to reeelve the least expensive
of a variety of trade name products, all representmg the: same:chemical entity
and ‘of:iproven ‘therapeutic -efficacy.;: This .18 ‘usually -done. by  the physician
writing his order in - non-proprietary (generic) termmology He -is assured
- a quality product in - that ‘the Pharmacy & Thergpeutics Committee must
speelﬁcally approve :‘the “mantfacturer: from rwhich .the . drug is purchased,
prior to the pharmacy dispensing:a drug ordered- on & 10N -proprietary.. ‘basis.

The utilization .of such -8 drug 11St results in a reduetwn in: patlent costs
by the followmg whys® ‘

-1, Reduetion: in 1nventory levels of the various trade names for .one drug
and the subsequent d1spens1ng of onls7 the ‘one approved if. the prescriber
6 designates.

2. Purchase of greater suantrhes since, 1dee11y, ‘one drug w1ll be ordered
(one trade name) - instead of a number of trade name products of the.same
drug. Greater quantity -purchases will usually result in ‘lower’ costs.’ :

3. Institution of -a bid system where all of the possible companies supplying
one drug would compete for the right to be ‘the sole suppller of that drug
when the prescriber 80 designates -through the wuse  of non-propmetary
terminology.

: Systems such ‘as the one Just described: have been in operation for .many
years throughout the ‘country in hospitals: of- all sizes and - have -resulted
in decreased drug costs. The systems have, in most ‘cases, been well received
by the treated public and by. medical and dental practitioners- utilizing - them,
«.-The extension of such a system to -ambiuilatory patients has been successful-in
., “Hospital ~outpatients a:nd eould be expected to be successful outsuie of the

) hospltal setting :
ORGANIZATION ‘OB THIE FORMULARY onrsory BOABD

1. This body shall be titled the Formulary Advisory Board.

2. The chairman of the board shall be a responsible member of the corisumer
public -to be selected by the presidents of the respective professional orga-
. nizations represented on the committee. He shall serve for two years and be
an ex-officio member. )
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3, The board shall be composed-of four physicians who are members of the
Medical Society of Delaware, three pharmacists who ‘are “members of the
Delaware Pharmaceutical Society, one dentist who is a member of the Dela-
ware . Dental - Society,. and one osteopath who is a member of the Pelaware
Society of Osteopaths. These members will be selected by. their respective
professional organizations.

4. Bach member. shall be appointed for a three-year term’ of office. Initially,
members of the board shall be appointed for staggered terms of office of one,
two and three years. .

5. The presidents: ofi the respective professlonal organizations -or their
representatives. shall be ex-officio, non-voting members.

6. 'The secretary-shall be a pharmacist. He ‘'will be an ex-officio member of
the ‘board and will be:'seleected by the Delaware Pharmaceutical Society. The
term of office of this member will be two years.: :

7. An executive committee ‘of the board tobe: composed of the chalrman,
the secretary, and a non-pharmacist: member.;of - theé board to ‘be elected by
its members; - This" commlttee will sbe respons1b1e for. the preparatlon of the
agenda.

8. The board will meet not less than onee per quarter hmergency meetlngs
may be called as required by the chairman or by the request of a. majority
of the board members

FUNCTIONS OF THE BOARD

1. The Formulary’ Advisory Board evaluates, reviews and approves drugs
proposed for addition to the formulary based on eriteria as suggested by the
purposes of thig’ formuilary.

- 2. Drugs favorably acted up will:be alphabetically hsted in the formulary
based on non-proprietary terminology with the name of the supplier.:

3. Requests that a drug be added to or deleted-from the: formulary may be
made in any of the following ways: -

(a) A letter stating such submitted by a professwnal who is a- member
of one of the health professions represented on the board. This letter
should be forwarded to the secretary.

‘(b) The secretary may bring to the board’s attentlon a drug on which
a decision is necessary.

(¢) Any member of the board can make such a request.

4. An agenda shall be distributed to the board by the secretary after review
by the executive committee at least ten days prior to the next meeting. .

5. Revisions in the formulary shall be distributed by the secreétary of the
board within a time limit specified by the board. This distribution may be
through local professional journals, correspondence or any other appropmate
method determined by the.board.

6. The board shall operate independently and . not be subject to the.econtrol
of any of the 0rgan1zat10ns represented on it except as by the appomtment of
members.

7. Mmutes of the meetings will be kept by the secretary

OPERATION OF THE FORMULARY

A. Administration

1. Drugs will be listed in the formulary by non-proprietary name,-trade
name and manufacturer. A cross—refelence trade name non‘poprletary name
will also be present.

2, Physicians and dentists des1r1ng to- order a.: drug under the Delaware
Formulary system may do 8o by one of two ways:-. -

- (@) "By prescribing the drug by - nou—propmetary name ut111zmg the
Formulary Prescription Blank. Medical practitioners desiring: their. pre-
scription to .be considered as falling under the formulary system must
check this blank ‘appearing on: the preseription:order forms:

[(0) : A —-~-FORMULARY EQUIVALENT”.
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a’ regular’ preseription: blank: his'desire that the
Board, . uld ‘do
“the d Wi

by “periodic piailings.
411 additions ‘and . deletions will be .
s, dentists and pharmacists. | = -

Prorocol, To B ‘FOLLoWep BY Dmuswire FORMULARY IN' CONSIDERING
' " PRObTOT FOR LISTING IN R FORMULARY oo 0

1. All communication between the Board and applicants for listing ‘will; be
coordinated ‘and ‘céntralized ‘through:the Formulary: Board -secretary;- or -alter-
fatively ‘through the’chairman. - o R e e e e s
L Applications for listing of a preduct :may: -be réceived ¢either wunsolicited;
or may be solicited by “tlie” secretary: at the request: of -the Formulary Board. -

3.- Upon receipt, applications will® generally be réviewed .for:completeness ‘by.

" the secretary, and he may request-any missing or incomplete information from

the applicant. k R

4. In. brief . summary. form, the secretary will proceed to notify the Board
members on a weekly basis of applications’ recéived. (This will - enable any
Board member having pertinent..information.regarding the applicant: or -his
product’ to bring such .information . to:the .attention - of  the secretary without
undue delay.) - ) P T S :

5. The secretary will assemble appropriaté’ and: sufficient background infor-
mation regarding the applicant to enable a réasonable judgment to be Iade
a§ to the qualifications, integrity, and reputation of thie applicant. (The airount
of iiformation needed here will vary -considerably - depending upon the eir:

eumstances: applicants Who have been - previously' considered. or who' enjoy

well  established repuitations will ‘require much less’ information “than initial
applicants ‘or applicants whose_reputations are less well known.) :
“Towards this'end, the secretary may: : S o f
(a)" review the weekly listings of “Drug “Recalls™ as released by “the
. FDA, ‘noting any past reference to.the applicant or the .drug product, and
"' the reasons for any recall or recalls (to indicate nature and severity of
any past problems) ;" ST S T o e
. (b) consnlt with the FDA local or: District office in ‘which "the applieant
s, geographically lofated "to ‘mscertain. appli¢ant’s’ genéral- performance
““’record and . compliance with FDA’s regulations. for ‘Good Manufacturing
_ Pragtices;. S S T e e e e
“7U(6) consult ‘with the Defense  Pérsonnel Stpport Center: of
Supply -Agency (in Philadelphia) ~to.ascertain whether the ap
the list of ‘approved bidders of the DPSC; ... =~ . o
d) consult With. other government’ or -private. (eg., hospitals) “procure
ngultants having' knowledge “of “the

mient: ‘groups: or othier qualified’

. applicant or tlie: diug product; 1 %o 0 T
[0 (). request general—as ‘well ‘as any ‘specifie—-background “information
“fpom thé applicant ag.to history of the firm, identification of ity offices,
nature of its corporate structure, etc. ot :

6. The secretary will complete for review and eyaluation by thé T6
Board afl information. which he, assembles. Any ‘which e’ applicant ;
7.Upon reviewthe Formulary-Board may: decide e :

(&) -approve ‘the "product

‘for listing in the Formulary; or -
: (b)"disapprove the product for listing in the Formulary ;or. = o
Wi (¢) recommend that further information er data be obtained, .and defer-
action’ pending: receipt: and evaluation -of such "additional’ informatioi
: (Such’ information might *include such ‘things: as a -site visit' to the
. applicant’s -plant, laboratory testing. of the samples supplied, ete.) .. 5
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.. COMMUNITY FORMULARY——CHARLOT’IESVILLE, Va.

A joint committee of physicians and pharmacists’ representmg ‘the - Albe-
anarle County Medical Society and the Charloftesville-Albemarle Pharmaceuti-
«cal Association was appointed in 1967 to review problems of mutual interest
wvith particular attention to be paid to generic prescribing.

I'he committee did not intend to prepare a formulary of drugs approved
for use, but to prepare a list of drugs that could be prescnbed and dispensed
generically that would assure a quality product and savings to the patient.
‘Most prescribed drugs were controlled by patents oF ‘were' in the form of
proprietary combinations,

A list of eleven drugs was prepared and approved that would offer a
reasonable savings to the patient. These were oral buffered penieillin G, tetra-
cycline ; meprobamate; prednisone; dioctyl sodium sulfosuccinate; chloral
hydrate; secobarbitol; phenobarbital; dextroamphetamine; - reserpine; and
rauwolfia.

The program was Voluntary The .percentage of - prescnptlons written generi-
«cally for the drugs on the list increased from 36.4 pecent. before the study
$0' 49.5 percent six months after the study began.

A report of the Charlottesville program was published in the New England
Journal of Medicine, June 26, 1969. A copy of the article is enclosed.

IFrom the New England Journal of Medicine, June 26, 1969, pp. 1442-1446]

SPECIAL ARTICLE—A PHYSICIAN-PHARMACIST VOLUNTARY PROGRAM :
70 IMPROVE PRESCRIPTION - PRACTICES*

(By Calvin M. Kunin, M.D., and J. Walter Dierks; M.B.A.)

Abstract.—A joint resolution prepared by a committee made ‘up.of physmlans
and pharmamsts in Charlottesville-Albemarle County, Virginia, dealt with im-
provements in prescription writing, labeling of prescriptions and the use of
generic drugs. Only eleven widely used generically available drugs were
found to offer enough of a cost advantage to the patients to warrant inclusion
in a list of recommended generi¢ preparations. Neyertheless,” it was demon-
strated that when these were prescribed, pharmacists passed on savings to the
consumer.

Prescribing of recommended. genenc drugs increased from 364 per cent
before the study to 59.8 and 49.5 per cent three and six months later. This
experience may . serve as. a . prototype for .similar voluntary programs’ and
may be-extended to a wide variety of drugs’ to achieve realistic analysis of
differential costs of generi¢ and. ] brand:name’ preparatlons If the physician
and pharmacist are to use generlc drugs, they must also be assured. that’
these - agents have a biologic availability equal to that of brand-name
preparatlons

The generic prescribmg of pharmaceutlcals is’ an issue that has gained
increasing attention. in recent years. The federal Government, since the
passage of Meédicare, has looked K on generic prescribing as one approach
toward reducing ‘costs of administering presSent programs.! The problem is com-
plex since it encompasses areas such as patient rights, established . prescribing
practices, quality and cost control and the economy of the pharmaceéutical indus-
try.? The practicing physician is particularly concerned with these problems

* From the departments of Preventive Medicine and Medicine, University of Vlrginia
‘School of Medicine, Charlottesville (address reprmt requests to Dr. Kunin at the De-
.partment of Preventive Medicine, University of Vi rginia, Charlottesville, Va. 22901).

Work conducted in partial fulfillment of requirements for the degree of Master of
Business Administration, George Washington University.

1 United States Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Office of the Secretary,
"Task Force on Prescription Drugs, Third Interim Report, Coverage of Drugs Under
-Medicine, Washington, D.C,: Government Printing Office, December 81, 1968.

2 Small. Business, . Select Committee on, Senate, Competitive Problems in the Drug
Industry: Hearings before Subcommitiee on Monopoly, 90th Oongreas, 1st session, on
present status of competition in phermaceutical industry. Part Washington, D.C.:
«Government Printing Office, 1968,
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singe he must haye assurance that his generic prescriptions will be-filled: with a.
high-quality product ‘and that the sayings in' cost will' be passed -on- to ‘his
patient, The pharmacist is concerned because he is responsible for selection
of 2. 'generic preparation ensyring: both. gquality and savings.-to' the -patient
and yet yielding a reasonable income to himiself. -7 e e
" A joint committee of ‘physicians and: pharmacists, representing the Albe-
maile . (Virginia) County Medicsl” Society and the Charlottesville-Albemarle
Pharmaceutical Association, - was appointed “in September, 1967, to review
problems of mutual interest with particular attention to bé paid to generic
prescribing. ‘It soon became evident that only a few commonly used drugs
could be, considered. Most, agents were still controlled by patents, or were ‘in
the - form . of proprietary combinations. The gost differential” of most was:
“minimum in relation to frequency of'use of the ‘getieric-or brand preparations.
Eleven drugs. that appeired.to .offer a’ reasonable price differential to :the-
patient- were . recommended : penicillin @, oral buifered; tetracycling ;. mepro-
bamate; -prednisone ;. dioctyl sodium sulfosuccinate; chloral ‘hydrate; “seco- -

b e e N e T ¥

barbital; phenobarbital; dextroamphetamine; reserpine; .and rauwolfia.
The joint resolution was adopted by the Albemarle County .Medical Society
on May 2, 1968, and a slightly modified version -was ‘approved by the
Charlottesville-Albemarle Phariaceutical “Association. on “February 19, 1969.
The resolution is as follows: S :

o, ' RESOLUTION
Introduction R .

The physicians and phariacists of this tegion reaffirm’ their ‘dedication
to serve the public by presecribing:and providing’ the -very best drugs and
biological agents at the lowest possible cost. The ircreasing -complexity of
modern day medicine has stimulated a review of problems’ of ‘mutual concern
to physician and pharmacist which. affect the publie interest.. A, Committee
of these organizations has met to resolve these issues within the framework
of the voluntary free enterprise systéem. Agreement-has been ‘reached’ on the
following items?: ‘ SR LR e :

1. Improvements in preseription writing

9. Labeling of prescriptions i

3. The use of generic drugs o . v
" Othér’ issues -discusséd,. but not resolved;, include fixed fee schedules by
pharmacists. ) . o .

It is hoped that these recommendations will improve the practice of medi-
cine ‘and pharmacy and that communicition hetween physician ‘and. pharma-
cist will continue to be productive. : :

.L..The ‘Prescription Blank N L IR SR

The Cominittee has: agreed to the following principles: g .

. 1. Preseription blanks should not. be marked: with- names of pharmacies
or ‘appliance dealers (such as optometrists).. .= o oo o Toal e

‘2, Prescription blanks shall ‘not be accepted from -drug house representa-
tives that are prewritter: with brand name drugs. Stamped preseription blanks
prepared by’ physicians-for routinely used drugs may, however, be used. .

3. Physicians are urged .to adopt:a prescription. form''¢ontaining informa-
tion on:refill, size labeling, and expiration notices, It is' recommended that
the form be purchased by physicians from local’ printers: without :financial
assistance from pharinacists. [ S

4. Multiple’ preseriptions should not ‘be written on a’single blank. .

I1, Labeling. of.the Prescription. . et TS A AP

The Committee recommends “that prescriptions. given patients be labeled
with the name of the -drug unless the prescriber specifies’ otherwige. This .
practice will be helpful-in emergency -sjtuations such as poisoning: and treat-
ment of -acute episodes at the hospital. It-is not uncommon for. physicians
to have patients bring in ‘medicine preseribed by ‘another- dector.. It is ‘time .
consuming and often frustrating to have to call the pharmacy" to look up
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the prescrlptmn number or. to guess What the drug mlght be, from~ the shape

.or icolor -of the: pill or capsule. The., Commlttee recognizes ‘that in: some “in-

stances, it may. beidesirable not. to put the drug name on the label Accord-

ingly, the following procedure is - recommended

Lt All preseriptions will carry the. drug’ name, unless the physxcmn indi-
eates otherwise by . checking appropmate space on the prescription form

I Generic Drugs i s

Every drug “has at least two names, ‘the ‘brand name, given by the manu-
facturer, and the’ generic namé which identifies ‘the drug regardless of the
_source of distribution. A usually more ‘complex chemical ‘name may’  also be
given. Bvery drug has a geneme name, but the brand ndme is- reserved for
use by the manufacturer or distributor. Protection by patent laws pemits only
one manufacturer to market ox license distr;butwn by other comipanie§ using
the generlc name. In some’ ufstances, prescrlptlon of generic name drugs-may
result in substantial savingd to the patient. The Physician  and pharmacist
must, however, be assured that the quahty and potency of a generic equivalent
drug is as good as that sold by the prime manufacturer.

The Cominittee has attempted to ‘resolve the problem of provuhng the patient
with the cost advantage of generic equivalent drugs Whlle assurmg quality by
the following mechanism :

The pharmacists agree that these prescriptions will be honored with
quality product from a  well recognized manufacturer. This will- be
accomplished by continued discussion by subcommittees of this associa-
tion and the Albemarle Go‘unty Medical Society. In addition, review of
the ‘generic drugs currently in use by pharmacies in this community will
be undertaken' by the pharmacists. They will consult with the committee
-periodically concermng the best generics that can. be purchased at: a
reasonable price.

A survey of differential costs to the patient using the new system will be
conducted at intervals with cooperating pharmacies, and use of the system
by physicians will be reviewed periodically to determine the efficacy of the
program. Cooperating pharmacists agree to permit members of the Committee
to undertake these surveys provided that no individual store or physician
is identified.

This report will deal with"the effect of this voluntary program on pre-
scription practices in the community.

METHODS
Study Area

The city of Charlottesville is the county seat of Albemarle County, Virginia.
The 1968 population -of the: city and eounty is estimated at 79,800, with an
additional 8000 students at. the University of Virginia. Geographically, the
county is located in the center of the state, Charlottesville being - 120 miles
southwest of Washington, D.C.,; and 72 miles west of Richmond, Virginia.
Approximately 100 physicians are engaged.in the ‘private practice of medicine
in the area. There are 152 full-time attending staff physicians at the University
Hospital -and 222 house staff-and clinical fellows. Ten retail pharmacies serve
the community in addition/ to pharmacies located at the University and Martha
Jefferson hospitals:

The Albemarle County Medical Society draws its- membership from both
the University and the:private sector .of practice. Monthly meetings are well
attended and marked by warm  personal friendship among all “elements of
the medical profession. So-called “town-gown” friction is virtually 'absent.
Officers .and committees are well integrated between the two groups. The
Charlottesville:Albemarle Pharmaceutical “Association is a relatively young
organization, -representing all - rét4il pharmacies and hospital pharmacists.
Meetings are held as-the need arises, about thrée or four times a year, with
attendance usually exceeding 75 per cent of the membership.
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ly- after, the resolution was adopted by the, Albémarle County Medical
-Society,..copies were’ mailed; t0.all members togethér with & pdstpaid card
that queried physicians concerning. theit plans. to usé the recommended “pre-
scription forms,- their. opinion. ,of. the, program and  their interest in having

it publicized in a suitable. medical;journal. Identifying signatures were re-
quested on the cards. ’ ’ ’

Prescription Audit o . S :

A ~total :of 3000 prescriptions, divided in groups of 1000, were analyzed
dtiring three separate intervals: March 28 to April 25, September 4 to . October -
15, and” November 22 to December - 28; 1968; The-initial survey -eovered. ‘the
period immediately before the passage-of the joint resolution, -and.the “latter
two at intervals of three and six months after implementation. e i
= 4udits. were conducted -at two retail pharmacies. “Store “A”
:sthe: immediate vicinity of the University. It.could be expected that. prescrip-
~tions being filled " at ‘this Jocation . would reflect prescription practices of

physicians at ‘the University ‘Hospital and clinics, would be filled -for patients

representing a cross-section of the community. and would also represent the
prescribing habits of physicians in private practice since the  store offered
delivery services throughout the area. Store “B” .was: selected because it
wasg located .in ‘the downtown area-of the. city, clese to, the. local community.
hospital (Martha  Jefferson), represented a suryey site less under the.influence
of University - prescribing practices, -also- offered delivery servige -throughout
the community-.and- drew its clientele from a ¢ross-section 'of :the community.
On precoded forms information;.was then .collected -on study period, outlet,
sourcé” of -prescription, specific drug,: generic or brand name, price and-days
covered by presecription size. Prescription prices .were;broken .down by . “cost
per day,” the cost of the prescription, the number ‘of tablets -or -capsules:
prescribed-and the number to be,taken daily being used. :

is 16cated in

) : : RESULTS
Physician-Opinion Survey .

Responges to-a mail survey of.opinions regarding’the joint: resolution by
members: ofthe medicali society are:shown 'in Table 1. Replies were more
complete from private practitioners than from members. of the University
staff.: Both groups of respondents, however, indicated a positive  attitude to

the program in wanting-tosee it published. Physicians in private practice * -

expressed willingness -to -follow the ‘recommetidations regarding prescription
writing. The University staff already uses such forms. No formal survey of
opinion of pharmacists concerning the resolution was conducted. Interviéws
indicated -enthusiasm among many, and a somewhat more cautious approach
by some. The overall attitude of the pharmadists was willingness, to. survey
the .generic drugs that they stocked:to ensure high quality. A subcommittee
of’ the pharmacists reviewed generic preparations already . in stock to deter-
mine that:they had:been obtained from reliable sources. ) T

TABLE 1.—RESPONSE BY MEMBERS OF THE MEDICAL'SOCIETY TO A MAIL SURVEY OF OPINIONS REGARDING THE
: ~ JOINT RESOLUTION -~ <. e

RN - “Private, Practitioners - 5 UniveréityStayff

Yo i ber: P ‘szez' Number " Perceritage

", 100
.25

= Already-used.
Will not chang:
.« No response..

59-581—T1—pt. 20——10
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Audit of Prescriptions .

Most prescriptions were written by community physicians, They accounted
for the same proportion during each study period (Table 2). Generic and
study drug prescriptions contributed less than 10 per cent of the: total.

TABLE 2.—AUDIT OF PRESCRIPTIONS BEFORE AND AFTER PASSAGE OF THE JOINT RESOLUTION BY THE
) MEDICAL-SOCIETY (1,000 PRESCRIPTIONS IN EACH AUDIT) -

{Percent]

. : Before 3 months after 6 months after
item of audit : . resolution resolution resolution

Source-of prescriptions:

Community physicians 76.0 76.8. - 77.4
University hospital... . 22.2 21.3 21.6
Attending staff._.... (13.6) {12.2) (15.7)
House officers. .. (8.6) [¢NY] (5.9
Other....ooeooeaaaan 1.8 1.9 1.0
All generic prescriptions. . . 6.2 10.4 9.4
Study prescriptions_........- 7.7 9.2 10:'5

Analysis of generic versus prand-name prescriptions of study - drugs. for
each period is shown in Table 8. Only one third of these were prescribed
generically before the ‘fesolution : was. .adopted, but this figure - rose. to 59.8
per cent in three months and was 495 per cent six months later. The decrease
in ‘generic prescribing in- the third- study period may have been due 'to the
promotion of an inexpensive brand of tetracyecline (Sumyein). Tetracyclines
accounted for half the study preseriptions during this period, which also
coincided with the influenza season. There were 53 prescriptions written for
tetracycline (brand or generic) during this audit period. Of these, 34 were
filled with the inexpensive brand referred to above, 16 were written on a
prand-name’ basis, and 18 were prescribed by the generic name.

TABLE 3.—AUDIT OF PRESCRIPTIONS BEFORE AND AFTER ADOPTION OF THE JOINT RESOLUTION BY THE MEDI{-
CAL SOCIETY, ACCORDING TO USE OF STUDY DRUGS

Before resolution’ 3-months after resolution: 6 mohths after resolution

Use-of drugs . P Number - Percentage Number Percent .- Number  Pes t
Study prescriptions: : PR :
Totale oo i .7 100.0 92 1,00.:0 105 100.0
By private practitioners.......-- 55 71.4 60’ 65.2 87 o 82.9
By University staff. . _......-.-- 22 28.5 32 34.7 18 17.1
Prescribed generically: ' . : )
Total_ .o 28 36.4 55 59.8 52 9.5
- Private practitioners: 18 32:.7 B 1 .. 78.3 43 49.5
University staff. ... 10 45.4 -8 25.0 9 50,0

A total of 274 prescriptions for the 11 study drugs were filled among the
3000 audited. Of these, 215 (78 per cent) were limited. to only four drugs;
tetracyecline ; penicillin G, buffered; meprobamate ; and prednisone .(Table 4).
It can be seen that in each casge, the cost of the patient per day, as charged
by the pharmacist, was less for the generically prescribed drug. Thus, it is
cleaf that the pharmacists honored their agreement as set forth in the joint
resolution.
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k DISCUSSION

Several points clearly ermerge from this study of a voluntary agreement
between physicians and pharmacists in Charlottesvilie-Albemarle County, Vir-
ginia. The first ig' that both groups in the community are willing to act
jointly to improve prescription practices. Secondly, the potential for pre-
scribing generic drugs is severely limited by .the ' small number available
that would provide an economic advantage to the patient. Efforts by some
manufacturers to lower prices of brand-name drugs in comp
prands and generic drugs must be taken into account. Thirdly, .pharmacists,
at least among those audited, passed sayings in cost to the consumer when
generic drugs were prescribed. ' - : ,

It miist be emphasized that this experiment was conducted in a relatively
small community where “town-gown”  friction is minimal and communication
is good between various groups. Also, since the study: drugs made up only a
small -proportion of total prescriptions, little local control could be exerted
over most drugs. In this sense, very little effect should be expected on the
average cost of prescriptions in the community. In addition, the manufac-
turers of tetracycline and -corticosteroids provide ‘such a wide variety of
proprietary  analogues and fixed dosage combinations that it is - difficult for
the physician to know the relative efficacy of the generieally available patent
compound. - ) ] )

Despite these limitations, the following forms of voluntary programs could
emerge. First of all, other medical societies and pharmaceutical groups can
begin. to appoint joint committees to. consider this prototype plan for their
area. This might extend to ‘regional groups established under Comprehensive
Health Planning legistation® ~Secondly, local study groups can congider
a - voluntary community formulary system,  perhaps: based on a fee
system ~ for prescriptions, uging the minimum number of variations
of each type of drug. Good advice may be obtained from . well informed
hospital . drug and formulary committees. Thirdly, there must be a clear
guarantee that generic drugs are equivalent to brandname preseriptions, both
in capsule or tablet potency and in biologic availability as determined in studies
in man. Fourthly, there must be evidence that preseription of -an approved
generic preparation will result in substantial savings to the consumer.

Finally, one of us (C.MK.) believes that it would be extremely helpful to
the practicing physician if every drug advertisement was required, -by volun-
tary. action - of medical journals and other media, -to indicate the average
price of the drug to the pharmacist on the pasis of small and large purchases
of the preparation, of regional differences and of the cost per day of the
recommended doses. This proposal must take into aceount the wide range
in prices offered by manufacturers: to their various outlets. The price a
state institution, hospital or chain pharmacy pays, for example, is usually
considerably less than that charged to a community pharmacy. Visibility of
drug pricing would permit the physician. to weigh cost advantage with claims
made for the wide variety of single agents and combinations offered to him.

The members of the Joint Committee of the Albemarle County Medical
Society ~and the Charlottesville-Albemarle Pharmaceutical Association
were as follows: Calvin M. Kunin, M.D., chairman ;. Jesse Cumbia, M.D.;
Richard Morris, M.D.; mdward Cawley, M.D.; John Owen, M.D.; George
Minor, M.D. (ex-officio) ; Armistead P. Booker, M.D. (ex-officio) ; Sam
Crickenberger, Ph.G.; Carson Payne, Ph.G.; James Hubbard, PhG.;
Jacqueline Young, Ph.G.; and J. R. Ponton, Ph.G. (ex-officio}. .

Qenator Nerson. Do you mean that the hospital is attempting to

get local communities to adopt, or physicians to use, the Los Angeles

Greneral Hospital formulary ¢

Dr. Stexnrerp. They are exploring what the problems would be
associated with the introduction of formulary and generic pre-
scription from communities in the southern California area. It is
certainly far easier, to do in a single institution where the physicians

are full time. There are many problems associated with trying to

s Jacobs, A. R., and Froh, R.. B. Significance of Public Law. 89-749: h
health planning. New Eng. J. Med. 279:1314-1318, 1968. comprehensive



COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG, INDUSTRY 81.0'5

work this out but they, too, as the areas that Mr. Brands desembed :
are experlments with, models to see Wha,t the problems are in trymg :
to carry it through.

- Senator Nerson. One of the, obv1ous among many problems, is
that the hospital can procure the drugs for its formulary as a sub-
stantial buyer, with the knowledge that the. compound will be pre-
seribed. In the retail marketplace, on the other hand, you may pre-
_scribe generically and end up with a brand name because the brand
name is a popular one and so you have not gained- anythmg i
- .Dr, SteinrFerp. This certainly can oceur: There is a problem of
: educatmn of physmmns, education -of pharmamsts, and a whole
series of working relationships that must be’ carried through '

‘Senator Nmrson. With respect to these two experiments in Vir--
ginia. and Delaware, were they locally 1n1t1ated or were they ini-
tiated from some other source? .

- Mr. Branps. Those were locally initiated, sir.

Senator NEergon. So here you are talkmg about 1n1t1at1ng & model
pI@]ect yourself; is that.it? = =

Dr. Stemnrerp. Well, the Los Angeles County one would be locally '
initiated, too, but what we try to do is stimulate the commumtles
to initiate such experiments in delivery, :

Se@nator NELSON How long has that Vlroqma proyect been under-
wa

I\B/lr Braxps. As I recall, it was ]ust about 2 years ago  when it
was started. This was the begmmng, the planning stage. NOW, how
" long it has been in operation, this I would have to find out and let

you know. : o
- Senator NELSON. You do not have any reports?:

Mr. Branps. No, sir. : g

. Senator Nrrson. Where is it being done in Vlrglma‘? ‘

Mr. Brawos. T beliéve it is Richmond.

Senator Nersox. In -association with the Medmal College at
Richmond?

Mr. Brawps. T do not believe the Medical College is involved. Tt -
may be as an adviser but,the Pharmacy, Assocmtlon and the County
Medical Society were the organizers. . . ,

Senator Nerson. But. you say your role is to induce this kind of
experlinenta,tlon9 In what way? How will you do that? - ‘
. .Dr. Srurnrenp. Well, there. are a number of medmal schools or‘
eounty medical sooletles interested in the problem .in association
with pharmacy groups and pharmemsts and we, through the De-
partment’s interest in the same ‘problem, informed these groups that
funds are available for such kinds of experimental programs. In
this way I think weé can encourag them, help them to complete

funding applications, tell them What problems we. know about, what - '

problems people who have attempted to. do th1s in the past have
ericountered.’ ) S

Ber ‘of places inthe ; « :

tionéd which are rested n fcarry;mg ut ;experlments of th1s type

' Senator Nrrso. Please Prot od L e
Dr STDINFELD Thank * you I
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Physician and other professional reaction to the FDA -publica-
tion has been encouraging. A sizable amount of correspondence has
given FDA some measurement of the publication’s readership effec-
tiveness. And, nearly 1,000 requests have come in from other health
professionals seeking to be placed on the mailing list. »

FDA also plans to publish a comprehensive report on all drugs
reviewed by NAS-NRC, along with the summary from NAS-NRC
on the drug efficacy study. This will supplement the recent FDA
publication of the list:of drugs found ineffective by N'ASV—NR.C,‘ re-
view which has been sent to county and State medical societies,
hospitals, and other government agencies, and is available to others
“who request it. L S e .

Senator NeLson. You say FDA also plans to publish a compre-
hensive report on all drugs reviewed by NAS-NRC. Is that part of
their current drug information publication? =

Dr. Strinrewp. This would be a separate document, Senator Nel-
son, which would encompass the total drug efficacy review, a sum-
mary. plus a, list of the various drugs in the various categories. We
are planning, at least at this point, to distribute it to all physicians.

Senator Nerson. Will this come out as one big publication?

Dr. Stexxrerp. One publication. S

Senator Nersox. And what is its purpose? .

- Dr. Sternrern, Its purpose is to inform the practicing physician
of those drugs which were found. ineffective or probably effective,
or possibly effective, to inform him of the criteria. which were used
by the various panels in making these recommendations, and to
inform him of the problems the panels encountered as they have
submitted their evaluations in their original report to the Commis-
sioner of the FDA. I think it will serve a very useful purpose.

Senator NrLson. This review is not over yet, is it? Will they have
a series of publications on this subject?

Dr. Steinrerp. Well, we think the review will be over fairly
shortly. We hope to publish the remaining list of drugs in the next
few months. B : v

Senator Nrrsox. So this will cover all the drugs covered by the
Kefauver amendments, 1938 to 1962¢

Dr. Sternrerp. This will cover the drugs reviewed by the NAS-
NRC and be really what we think is a final summary. Of course,
new knowledge may result in changes and there would have to be
supplements. Perhaps the bulletin that the FDA publishes could
be used for that purpose, but it would be an -extensive document
because of the number of drugs involved.

Senator Nerson. Well, of course, on each one of the drugs that
each panel considered, the NAS-NRC made a statement. This will
be a more elaborate discussion; is that correct ?

Dr. Steixrer. This will be a summary document which will be
written primarily to help the physician to give him the background
data which the NAS-NRC used in making its judgments as well as
their judgments. It will not be the total mass. of material trans-
mitted from the National Academy of Sciences to the FDA. Tt will
be just a summary, hopefully usable and used by the practicing
physicians. . ' ‘ '



COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY 8107

Senator Nerson. Go ahead. , T ' ) ;
Dr. Steixrep. FDA has. for some time been issuing routine pub-
lications on adverse drug reactions reported to FDA, general news
releases, and, in extreme emergencies, telegrams to county and State
medical and pharmacy societies. o , PR
... This overall goal of communicating with the physician is being
~developed in a new unit established' for this purpose in the FDA’S

- Bureau of Drugs. The Assistant to the Director for Medical Com-

" municatjons is responsible for continual development of communica-

~tion techniques designed to reach the physician and to promote
“rational ‘drug therapy, - o » :

“. ' The Department is taking the approach that continuing education
is the best method of bringing about rational drug therapy. As you

- know very well, most people, especially physiecians, resent edicts of

“you shall” or “you shall not.” We plan to appeal to the logic. of
the Public Health Service physician by bringing to- his ‘attention
the results of important published studies on‘individual drugs and
classes of drugs. The iriformation will be conveyed by.a short cov-
ering statement that summarizes the study or studies with a ¢opy of -
the published article attached. Copies of the NAS-NRC report and
I*;e(ée%ail Register material pertaining to. the ‘drug. may also be in-
cluded... ==~ . .. ‘ SO
- Phree such statements have been prepared .and -distributed for
the programs in Health Services and Mental Health Administration
an amphetamines, mixed dose combination drug products, and on
- propoxyphene hydrochleride. . .. .. R
- I'have copies for the committee available here,! L S
These statements-are. designed to bring potential problem areas in
drug: usage to ‘the. attention -of physicians: and.; pharmacists in the
Pablic Health:Serviee: . - ..~ %
-+ - Yoou have dlready beén . advised by Commissioner Edwards that
~the FDA s giving priority to. insuring the-biological equivalency -
of drugs sold under the same name. This meets recommendation :14,
that present clinical trials to determine the ‘biological - equivalency
of important chemical equivalents should bé continued,, :
‘Mr. Goroon. Dr. Steinfeld; may T interrupt a-moment?
Do you see any trend in the direction of ‘more rational drug

therapy ? Actually T have three questions. That is one of the three. =

k - Fwe; is ‘it 'your opinion thit FDA: will have to .take the lead in

. bringing this about? And three, would it'not be helpful if the Goy- . -

- -ernment presented: a:good example in its usage and purchesing of -

e drugs?

- Dr.-Sternrerp. First, T do- think: that we are fhaking wprdjqress} in

rational prescribing. We are making it particularly as a result of the -
Kefauver amendments and the requirements that drugs shall be |
- proven efficacious ‘as. well as safe for use. ol

I tertainly agree that the ‘Government should be a leader in good
rational -preseribing -practices: and it is apparent from the hearings
which you have been carrying out these past several months that the
Government has not always been o leader in this area. e

1 8ee pp. 8831-8339.
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I think what we need is a consortium of universities, qertain prac-
ticing physicians who are knowledgeable and have carried out ade-
quate controlled clinical trials along with the FDA and possibly
NAS-NRC in order to obtain the best kind of drug knowledge avail-
able in the country. I do not believe a single Federal organization has
within it all the necessary knowledge or expertise to make the kind
of judgments that I think we would want to have made for drug
prescribing. So we will have to develop this expertise through -a
continuing interaction such as with the NAS-NRC with its aca-
demic physicians and the FDA in carrying out the second role
which you described. ' o o

This Department and the Congress are providing financial sup-
port to FDA for necessary educational and’ inspection operations.
Within this level of support significant improvements in quality
control are being instituted and maintained in drug manufacturing
and packaging establishments. The following are among the initia-
tives being taken by FDA: .. . -, R

(1) An Intensified Drug Inspection Program (IDIP) has been
quite effective in bringing the need for quality control to the atten-
tion of drug industry management. This program involved the
assignment of inspectors to selected drug manufacturing establish-
ments on an extended basis to detect and assist in the correction of
manufacturing defects. This inspectional surveillance covered all
manufacturing steps; that is, the examination of raw materials, for-
mulation mixing, production of dosagé forms, and “quality control

rocedures. : : g

(2) Revised good manufacturing practice regulations for the drug
industry were published in'the Federal Register on January 15, 1971.
T have a copy here for the committee’s information.* :
 (3) The development and dissemination to the drug industry of

drug recall case histories has been. begun. These cases analyze the
causes of drug manufacturing defects and describe the. remedial
actions taken. They serve as a useful industry information and edu-
cational device. - : S ‘

(4) Drug manufacturing . and quality control workshops have
been held in various sections of the Nation in which over 1,900 drug
industry employees participated. Approximately 7,000 key drug

“iridustry personnel have also attended showings of the FDA film,
“Good Manufacturing Practices.” S LR o

Recommendation 17 asked for ‘a test of the proposed drug classi-
fication system. The-system is being ‘tested 'in a drug utilization
eview study now underway. A reportis due next month: '

The Department has developed an appropriate drug coding sys-
tem ‘as proposed in recommendation 18. Tt 1s designed to meet the
need for a single; comprehensive ‘nomenclature, and coding system
" for identifying drug products’ covered by departmental drug-financ-
ing: programs and private third-paity. programs. Use of the code
can enable high-speed’data handling equipment to process mitlions
of claims and -other pieces: of driig information:with- tremendous
speed, accuracy, and eeonemy.s T e e G e

1 See pp. 8339-8347.



* COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY 8109

' The National Drug Code System was developed under. the direc-
tion of the Nomenclature and Coding Subcommittees of the Task
Force on Prescription' Drugs and there was close cooperation with -
representatives of drug manufacturers and distributors, private in-

surance companies, and government agencies. R
Recommendation 18 also suggested that the Department introduce
appropriate legislation to require coding of all drugs.in interstate
commerce. Such legislation was introduced in the 9lst Congtess,
and as mentioned earlier, has now been resubmitted. L
The drug code just discussed has been adopted. The Department
‘has published and distributed two editions of the National Drug -
Code Directory. The second edition, published in June 1970, includes
coding data for more than 18,400 drug products marketed by some
265. companies. We have supplied copies of this document earlier
to the committee. S - Lo
Many manufacturers have begun to use national drug code identi-
fications in catalogs and - promotional material. Some. firms have .
voluntarily placed product identification symbols of the code on.
tablets and capsules. Use of the code is voluntary, however, and:
we cannot at this time require it on labeling or on tablets and
capsules.’ ; S ‘
Recommendation 20 requested that the National Center for Health
Services Research and Development support pilot research projects
looking toward the development of good prescription drug utiliza-
tion review methods. Shortly after the task force report appeared,
the Center supported a comprehensive study of drug utilization
review. The study was published in' April 1970 in a document entitled
“Drug Utilization and Drug Utilization Review and Control.” I
have a copy here for the information of the committee.” -
Since July 1970 the Center has provided consultation to a num-
ber of universities and community hospitals and other groups re-
garding their respensibilities in relation to drug utilization review.
"~ Other studies have been and are being supported not only by the
National Center for Health Services Research and Development as
" suggested in recommendation 20 but also by the Social Security
- Administration and:the Social and Rehabilitation Service of HEW.
A number of examples are: . . : : :
A study-at the University of Rochester on patient care research
in adverse drug surveillance. Col ,
A study at the University of Alabama Medical Center of a hes-
pital pharmacy-based drug communication service. . o ;
A study at the University of Kentucky Research Foundation of
guidelines for ﬁrdctical hospital unit dose systems. . o
A study at the University of Mississippiiof the pharmacist’s role
in hospital pharmacy committees. -~ S

_A study at the University of Pittsburgh of socie-economic analysis
of EDP-based drug utilization...' = = ‘ : ,

A study at. Johns Hopkins University of the development: of a
methodology for evaluating the drug prescribing patterns of physi--

cians'in a given community.

*The document, “National Drug Code Directory, 2d Tdition,” June 1970, hss been
retajned  in committee files. . . ' :
2 See pp. 83488422, . ’
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A study at the University of Arkansas Medical Center Hospital
of a proposed intrahospital drug distribution system. ‘ ‘

A study at the Los Angeles County General Hospital of drug
utilization review with on-line computer capabilities. :

A study at the University of California School of Medicine of
patterns of influence among pharmacists, physicians, and patients.

A study being conducted in four States—Colorado, Rhode Island,
Oklahoma, and West Virginia—by the Medical Services Administra-
tion of the Social and Rehabilitation Service, together with staff
members and a contractor, Publication Engineers, Inc., to develop
model utilization review systems that may be adapted for all States
with Medicaid programs.

A study by Touche Ross & Co. on interim requirements for the
medicaid surveillance and utilization review reporting system.

Further, a Drug Utilization Review. Committee was established
last fall in my office with representatives from FDA, HSMHA,
SRS, and SSAto study developments to the present and recommend
further steps that should be undertaken by the Department. Recom-
mendations of this Review Committee will be utilized in determin-
ing' what further measures may be required by our Department.

The complex of drug activities that was assigned to FDA in
February 1969 continues to be administered by that agency as
suggested in recommendation 21. (Certain reassignments resulting
from the formation of the Environmental Protection Agency have
no impact upon FDA’s drug activities.) : G

The skills of experts both within and outside the Department of
Health, Education, and Welfare are being used to augment the
scientific capabilities of the Food and Drug Administration as pro-
posed in recommendation 23. We have participated in-and utilized
information from many interdepartmental committees and we plan
continued use of such groups. Examples include a study group on
drug research and study group on medical services, both of which
tapped the resources of several segments of the various health
agencies within this Department.

Senator Nrrson. What was recommendation 237

Dr. SteEinrrrp. To use more experts both within the Department
and outside in augmenting the scientific capabilities of FDA. The
concern is that FDA was carrying out many of its responsibilities
without adequate consultation with other experts.

We have recommendation 23, I can read it if you would like.

Senator NeLsoN. Yes. :

Mr. Raxkin. The recommendation is:

Efforts should be strengthened to assure that the skills of experts both
within and outside of the Department .of Health, Education, and Welfare are
used to augment the scientific capabilities of the Food and Drug Administration.

Senator NeLson. Please proceed. ; .

Dr. SreinreLp. Interdepartmental committees have also been used
to supplement the scientific capabilities within FDA. An ad hoc
committee on toxicological procedures employed experts from the
Environmental Protection Agency and the Department of Agricul-
ture as well as industry representatives. Their report is not yet
complete. - o .
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The Commissioner of Food and Drugs has been delegated author-
ity to establish ad hoc committees to advise him on matters of im-
portance and urgency. - ; BT e TR

Earlier T thought I could not address recommendation 24 of the
task force report which suggested establishment of additional FDA
basic and clinical laboratories to augment. its research capability.’
However, on January 27, the President announced. the establishment
of the National Center for Toxicological Research at the Pine Bluff -
Arsenal in Arkatisas. S 2 L L

The President’s budget request for fiscal year 1972 contains an
additional $4 million for:the FDA -for a long-term program to
determine the cumulative effect of chemical additives, and to estab-
lish ‘levels-of such additives which can be safely tolerated by man.
The Pine Bluff facilities will ‘be equipped to make low-dosage
studies on large populations of animals, what has been called the
mega-mouse experiments in-some quarters. The. dosages will. much
more nearly approximate quantities consumed by man. The: results.
of these studies, therefore, should provide much better support for
developing consumer protection policies with regard to various kinds
of additives. This facility should be an important laboratory -addi-
tion to our resources for assessing potential hazards to man which
may: exist or. which may develop. . . = .. ’

Senator Nruson. Well,-that lab is-already there.. o

Dr. Steinrerp. Yes. . That lab;is engaged in the disposal of the
biologic warfare stockpile currently. - .. . ... = = .

Senator Nerson. But there is going: to.be a series of studies con-
ducted there on food additives and their.effects? ' St

Dr. SteinreLd. On food additives and other ehemicals, :yes, sir,
The. ides s that as soon.as the place is certified to be free of any
hazard, both FDA and EPA will begin renovating and constructing
‘the necessary: facilities to carry out.large scale animal testing. .
i+ Senator Nrrson. Food additives and, what other things?. .

Dr. Srernrerp. Well, -there are other chemicals to which. we are
exposed which may get into our water supply. - | _ '

-Senator Nrrson. Are you talking. about herbicides, pesticides?

Dr., Steinrerp. Pesticides and recently the things we find:in deter-
- gents. I think any:of the chemicals to. which we are exposed in large
measure should certainly be tested. The thing -we have not done,
Senator Nelson, is ecompare the interaction -of ‘a number of these
- chemicals and this is one of the real problems. The problem was
-~ not NTA: alone but NTA: picking up methyl mercury or other metals
and. transporting it where it ordinarily would:not go. So the inter-
actions are a big area that still must be, studied. : :

Recommendation 25 proposed: a study: to. reappraise the.efficiency
of methods now used in our Department to evaluate the safety and
effectiveness of pharmaceuticals. In- December 1969, the Secretary
authorized convening of a study group (HEW study'group,or;,rre-
search  and regulation) to act on'this recommendation. This study.
group was made up..of representatives' of-the Department (OS,
NIH, and FDA), industry, higher education, and consumer groups.
It met regularly from, January to May:1970 and:filed a report with -
the Commissioner of Food and Drugs during June 1970. The report

is still under consideration-at this time.
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Mr. Chairman, I have outlined the status of our actions on 16 of
the 25 recommendations of the task force. The remaining recom-
mendations relate to matters currently under study in the admin-
~istration’s development of a coordinated health program for the
Nation. As explained earlier, I am not prepared to state depart-
mental or. administration policy on these matters at this time.
Tt is evident that both the legislative and the executive branches
are greatly concerned that good drugs be supplied the American
people at reasonable prices. The interest and attention of this com-
mittes have without doubt been a large factor in the increased
attention our Department is giving to 1ts own drug procurement
practices. )

As indicated in the statement I have just made, and in other testi-
mony you have heard, there are a number of ‘activities being under-
taken concurrently within our Department that should increase the
effectiveness of Federal dollars used to purchase drugs and serve
as an aid to more rational utilization of drugs in medical practice
generally. ,

Some ‘of the more significant developments are the steps FDA 18
taking to be sure that drugs are effective; improved methods of
detecting and reporting adverse effects from drugs; improved com-
munication with physicians on drug questions; the recognition that
drug utilization review is an essential tool to insure better therapy
at less cost; and the improvement of our management practices in
the various components within the Department.

I believe, Mr. Chairman, that we are making significant prog-
ress. And T want to thank you for your patience in allowing me
to read this very long statement. : , ’

Senator NeLson. Thank you, doctor. Do you have any questions, Mr.
Gordon ? o

Mr. Gorpox. Dr. Steinfeld, on page one you talk about a Medi-
care-Medicaid program for inpatients and outpatients—that is, not
reimbursing for those drugs which have been found to be ineffective
and. possibly effective. ’

Now, how would you be able to monitor these drugs? Isn’t it going
to be rather difficult because they are on a reimbursement basis?

Dr. Steinrerp. Well, the Social - Security Administration and
Social and Rehabilitation Service at this point are working with us
to try to figure out the best system to implement this decision. It
will be difficult to monitor but T think it will be worthwhile and
that it will improve patient care. ‘

Mr. Gorpox. Are there any figures to indicate how much’ money
will be saved by this new policy—either in direct purchases or as
reimbursement? Is it possible to make an estimate? ,

Dr. Sternrerp. Mr. Gordon, I am not certain at all that any
money will be saved. T think the primary result of this decision will
be to improve patient care. The. physicians who are picking: ineffec-
tive or possibly effective drugs for various indications will now
have to choose either effective or probably effective drugs and they
may cost less than, as much as, or even more than, the drugs that
are now being used. But this is not a cost reduction device. Tt is
primarily an improvement in the quality of care that we are seeking.
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" Mr. Gorbox. What do you plan to do about the “probably effective”
drugs? For example, do you see any reason for usm% a “probably effec-
tive” drug if there is-an alternative drug known to be el ective?
= Dr. SrrinreLp. This is a real problem. In the NAS-NRC review
they found, as you know, many studies which ‘were really not too
well carried out. They were not certain that the drug was really
effective for the indication for which it was proposed. So that what
we are requiring for the probably: effective drugs is that. the:com-
panies, if they propose to continue ‘manufacturing. them, proyide -
use- data, good data, which would demonstrate the drug is indeed
officacious for the-indication for which'it is proposed. They have
a year in which to either provide that data or provide protocols
showing that the data will be forthcoming. T '
Now, I can conceive of instances where a patient may be allergie
to an effective drug for a particular complaint and that: therefore

. the physician may have to use-a probably. effective drug. T could -

conceive of some instances:of cost differentials, perhaps, some in-
stances where a physician is convinced that something really does
work, and has a great deal more experience with what is called a
probably effective drug than with an effective drug, and thus-might
continue using it—so that I can see instances where. probably effec-
tive drugs would continue to-be used until such time as we have
adequate data to determine either that it is effective or it-is not.

Mr. Gorpon. But they will be used except when you know ‘that
an effective drug is available and the patient is not. allergic to it, and -
g0 forth? e R : \ R -

“ Dr. Sternrerp. Ideally the physician would use the effective drug.

T think the panel felt probably effective drugs most likely. with
~information would fall into’ the effective category.
In earlier years:the companies did not have to demonstrate effec-
" tiveness in the way they do now, so a number of the studies on
‘which approvals were based, we would now fault in terms of present
knowledge and ‘present. scientific: criteria; these’ will have to-be
brought up to date or the drugs. will then be placed in - another
- category. DRSO " T NI
“Mr. GorvoN. Now; the HEW .task force .report, gives as one

example of irrational prescribing—this ison page 24 of the task force"
~.report—the use of a_costly duplicative or. “me-to” ‘product when
‘an equally effeetive but less expensive drug.is swa;ﬂabﬁ ‘
ably heard this morning that ALD. will_ ne lohger ‘finance such
drugs. Dr. Edwards told us when he was here on January 18:that—
The Goverhment as & -major purchaser of drugs ghould ‘and must: insist
on' thie least expensive:of equivalent-drugs and upon rational choices among
different - drugs which satisfy “the same medical “needs; i .
I am quoting him. - R LA A ‘
. Whatdo you plan to do about this form of irrational drug-usage
and purchasing? g SRR o
Dr. Sterxwerp. You are raising here for the non-Federal direct
programs, the whole question of the formulary, which is certainly
one of the things we have under intensive consideration as one of-
the parts of the overall health program which the President will
cover in his message, but I-do not think I can address that issue
now. I think that is the formulary issue. o

.. You prob--
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Mr. ‘Gorbox. Are you saying we should have & formulary for
Governinent purchasing? = ¢ Se -~
- Dr. SteinrErp. No. - 7 o0 Sl TEan o 4
_ Mr.! Goroon. You say it is a formulary issue. What:are you
" Dr. Steinrerp. T' am ‘saying this is one of ‘the things - we have
under discussion and that I ‘cannot say -what the Government’s
position will be at this point. I'am sorry. : : :
"Mr. Goroon. Now, Dr. Steinfeld, as you know, neither the USP
nor the National Formulary recognizes sustained release prepara-
tions as being reliable ‘dosage forms. Expert testimony before our
subcommittee has confirmed this view and Dr.  Edwards told us
on January 18 that the majority of those currently on the market
Hhave not provided adequate evidence, and in general, they appear
" t6be quite unreliable. S Tl ; :
" These are generally ‘expensive drugs on which the Federal: Gov:
ernment has been spending considerable funds.:Do you: think the
use of these drugs by the Government is rational? :
“ Dr. SteEnrerp. Well, let me tell you what our policy has been.
The NAS-NRC did net look at sustained release drugs; they looked
at the individual drug in its regular form. So as a inatter of policy,
the FDA put the sustained release version of any compound in a
lower category from the rating given the regular form:
. For example, if a drug was “effective,” the sustained release one
would be rated “probably effective.” If it was “probably effective,”
the sustained release form would be rated “possibly effective,” a
“possibly effective” would-be rated “ineffective” -and the manufac-
turers would then be required to provide us with adequate informa-
tion showing that in fact the sustained release compound did do
thap it. was supposed to do—provide a concentration over a period
of time,.
- They are,-as you pointed out; erratic, difficult to standardize with
different people, and I think very likely we would find fewer uses
for such-compounds. Where they:¢ah be shown to work, I can
conceive of places where they would be useful—nursing homes; for
example, Rather:than having sémebody-distribute drugs four or five
times a’ day, the sustained release compound would ‘be extremely
useful, if indeed it works. R . L

So I think there are places where it would be useful but we-are
going to have to require evidence that indeed they do perform as
advertised. : ' e ’

Mr. Gorpon. But-until they show that they cannot perform, what
do you recommend the Government do?

Dr. StrinrELp. We are going to proceed as we have with the
classification I just described. We are going to
- Mr. Gorpon. Do I understand you recommend the Government
not buy such drugs until they are proven to be effective, reliable,
et cetera? \ ~

Dr. SteINFELD. Mr. Gordon, those which are in the ineffective or
possibly effective category we would not buy. Those that are probably
_effective we could buy now. None of them would be “effective” be-
cause all of the sustained rélease drugs are one category lower in
the NAS-NRC scale than the regular dosage forms.
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We are gOmg to be purchaslng relatlvely feW ‘of these and’ we
certainly. will require within the very near future adequate evidence
that they indeed do work. :
. Senator Ngusow. ,The. probably effeetlve class1ﬁcat10n category
. hasl ear? Is that it? ‘»\,
~ %TDINFDLD Yes,siv..

Mr GORDON Does HEW buy or pay for Perltrate m any of 1ts
ploommsi o . :

Dr. STDINFELD T cannot answer that

“Do you know; Mr. Brands? - e

Mr. BRANDS ‘We had none reported in our hst The purchases may
have been so small, however, that it was not recorded. It ‘was not
picked up in our: search'of the purchase orders.

; 1;1/[1' (GORDON. You would not know if you are Telmbursfng for it,
either?

Mr. Braxps. We Would not know if we were 1e1mbursmcr for it.

Mr. Gogrpox. Dr. Edward Freis, Senior Medical Investmator at
VA Hospital here in Washington, told us that the controlled studies
indicated that Peritrate is not effective compared to a placebo So
apparently he regarded that as an ineffective drug. -

Would that be in the same class as the other “ineffective “drugs
judged by the National Research Council and you would refuse to
reimburse for that drug?

. Dr. Steinrerp. I would have to look: that one up spec1ﬁcally, MI
Gordon, but if it fell in those categorles, possibly effectlve, effeotlve,
we would refuse. , -

Mr. Gorpox. It was not. rev1ewed by the NAS——NRC? -

Dr. STEINFELD. Perltrate was not?¢ . :

Mr. Gorpoxn, No. . R : ' k

Dr. STEINFELD. We W111 have tommaybe it was after, developed
after-1962. :
~ Mr. Gorvow. T think it could have been developed before 1938

Dr. Sreinrerp. Before 1938% )

Mr. Gorpon. I do not know. It thight have been.

One ‘more question. What steps have you taken since you ap-
peared here-in August to buy more competitively? . : ‘

Dr. Srerxrerp. I am afraid 1'did not hear, you, T am sorry

~“Mr: Gorpon: Since your appearance here in August what steps
have you taken to buy drugs on a more competitive bsbs1s2

Dr. Stexnrrip. Mr. Brands is our purchaser. :

Mr. Branps. Qur steps taken at the HSMHA Supply - Service
Center at Perry Point, are really the same as they have been—to
request bids for the drugs that are purchased other than those that
are purchased from the Department of Defense in Philadelphia.

We have 102 companies.that are on the bidding list at the Supply
Service Center. They do put a. notlce in the trade journals that
they will receive bids from companies interested in bidding on
pharmaceutical products. Such companies should notify the Supply
‘Service Center at Perry Point, Md.

Now, of the 102 companies. that are on the bid list, there are 53
that are in the small busmess category and 49 classified as large
businesses. . - .



8116  COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY

Mr. Gorpon. Are you buying these on a formal advertising basis?
' Mr. Braxps. Yes, sir. These are bought on a formal advertising
basis by the Supply Service Center at Perry Point for drugs that
are supplied by them. o : g

“Mr. Goroox. Now, on a dollar basis what percentage of the total
purchases are advertised? : : L

Mr. Braxps. I would have to get that for you,: sir. T:do not have

that now. :
(The subsequent information was received and follows:)

PURCHASES BY FORMALLY ADVERTISED BIDs ‘BY HEALTH SERVICES AND MENTAL
ein HEALTH ADMINISTRATION. SUPPLY SERVICE CENTER

Formally advertised bids" to'purchase drug products accounted for 33.1
percent of the purchases at the Supply Service Center. Below is a breakdown
of the drug purchases. ) et . L

Value Fercent

Formally advertised bids. $384,503 33.1
140,550 12.1

Informally advertised bids..._ N
Veterans’ Administration_.__ ... o i ... . 8,851 - .8
Department of Defense._ . - 627,260 54.0

1,161,164 100.0

Informally advertised bids are for amounts of less than $2,500 and are
sent to about three to five manufacturers for quotations. !

Many of the drug products purchased from the Veterans Administration
and the Department of Defense were probably purchased after formally ad-
vertising for bids. :

Dr. Strrnrerp. I could add one point. We will look into the Peri-
trate both as a single compound and in sustained release form and
provide a report to you as to why it was not looked at by NAS-NRC,
as to what we propose to do.

(The subsequent information was received and follows:)

Peritrate was reviewed by the NAS/NRC. However, the Food and Drug
Administration has not yet implemented the recommendation.

Peritrate Tablets were approved for marketing in August, -1951; Peritrate
‘Sustained Action Tablets in October, 1955, and Peritrate Sustained - Action
with Phenobarbital Tablets in March, 1962. - ,

Dr. SternFerp. Of course, in addition to Dr. Freis’s comments, we

would want to review the literature and determine whether indeed
it was subject to the law between 1938 and 1962 and all of the other
evidence that NAS-NRC considered in making its judgments. We
will review that.
T would add as a corollary to Mr. Brands’ statements regarding
what we have done to make our purchases more rational, that we
have certainly tried, as in the recent memorandum of December,
to rule out purchases of ineffective and possibly effective drugs.

Senator Nrrson. Thank you very much, doctor.

Dr. Steinrerp. Thank you. '

Senator Nerson. Our hearings will resume tomorrow in this room
at 10 o’clock.

(Whereupon, at 12:20 p.m., the Subcommittee on Monopoly of the
Select Committee on Small Business adjourned, to reconvene the
following morning at 10 a.m., Tuesday, February 2, 1971.)
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(Upon the direction of the Chairman, inforniation pei't]g.iningftb the
boarings follows:) e on POTATARg (0 the

DepArTMENT oF HEALTH, Epucatton, AND WELFARE;

S T a PurLio HeatiH SERVIOE,
Foop'AND DRUG ADMINISTRATION, -

Tl o Rockotlle, Md., May 12; 1971,

- Hon. GAYLORD NELSON, B o e e e LR
. Okigirman, Subcommittee. on' Monopoly, Select Committee o Small Business,
U.8. Senate, Washington, D.0.- . : e o ,
Dpar SeNaror Nerson: This is in reply to your February 28, 1971 request
for comments on problems raised by letters sent to Commissioner Edwards on

February 10 and 19, 1971, by the Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association!
‘Washington, D.C. We forwarded an interim reply to you on ¢h 10, 1971,

We are enclosing a copy of Commissioner Edwards’ March 18, 1971 response to
these letters, If we ean furnish any additional assistance, pléase let, ug know.

. .. ‘Sincerely yours, . c S T

M. J. Ryan, Director, - .

Office of Legtslative Services.

‘DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION, AND WELFARE, s
. ‘ o PusLic HEALTH SERVICE,
Foop AND DRUG -ADMINISTRATION,
Rockville, M&., Mareh 18,:1971..

C..JOSEPH STETLER, - L ‘ L 9 ST
President, Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association,

"Washington, D.C. - ) T A ST T o

DeAR MR. STETLER : Your letters.of February 10, 31971, and-February 19, 1971,
comment on our testimony before the Nelson Subcommittee on January 18, 1971,
and my letter of February 5, 1971, to Sénator Nelson, . . - . i

‘The first letter charges us: with a tendency to escalate the role of the-agency-in
drug:therapy, beyond the point where Congress has given us authority. You: are
particularly concerned with our interest in problems of. relative:efficacy, over-
preseribing of-drugs, generic equivalency, and class labeling.: ¥ou, also criticize us
for remeving possibly effective drugs from Federal programs and for our releases
explaining ‘the NAS/NRC findings. o ,

We are confident that we are proceeding-with the implementation . of the 1962
Drug Amendments ih the way that Congress intended. We have now substantial
judicial:support for that belief.. L [N )

With régard:to the question:of relative efficady, it is our interpretation of the
intent of Congress that we could not exclude a new drug from theé market oo’
the ground ‘that'it was.relatively less effective than another avallable drug

7 {exeept when"the benefit-risk ratio requires this), but we ecan and do require
- Iull diselosupe laheling -and. promotion for new drugs.which in manyinstanees

‘requires a discussion of precisely where the new drug belongs in‘relation to other.
available drugs in safe and effective  clinieal wuse; Most adyertising of newly-

--marketed drugs is competitive, requiring usito give consideration to the validity of
. claimsof relative effieacy. .o o o
. Oyersprescribing should be of as.much coneern o manytaecturers. as to us; It

.. “can-only lead to more problems for all of us. Qur.discussionof this Pproblem. . was
--not linked with the social problem- of drug-abuse, but to premotion, -prescribing,
and useof drygs of limited:or no value and to the consumption of to6 many drugs,

" often Torno.purpose or for the wrong purpése. On drug equivalency, we noted that
thigproblem is being @ddressed in-a number of ways—through good manufactur-
ing practice regulations, intensified drug-inspections, and increased surveillance

- from- our National Center for Drug Analysis, for example; And-we concluded:by
* saying that on the basis of the evidénce available;:the quality 6f marketed drugs: -

in regardite purity and uniformity of composition is not suspect. We think it is

a disservice to the publie to use a few episodes where drug equivalency was drawh’

in‘to: question to imply that:the witole drug supply is in doubt. We disagree with

your conclusion that because a few instances have.occurred; this-is probably a

very frequent phenomena. You raise the question-regarding our ability to-test all

batches of imported antibiotics ; this has been going on for several.years. )
...In.our opinion ¢lass labeling is necessary to, provide the profession with reliable
and understandable prescribing information. The practice of presenting different

B59-581—-71--pt, 20——11 "
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labeling of drugs. of essentially the same therapeutic effectiveness and safety is
confusing and misleading to physicians and doesn’t lead to informed patient care.

We agree with you that your firms have been helpful in’ developing the rules:
applieable to current good manufacturing practice. We acknowledge our role .
in the development for many of the package inserts that-are now found to be
inadequate and misleading. Under authority of the current law which permits
regulation of claims of effectiveness, we hope to correct this problem.

Your letter of February 19 is disappointing to us. All of the points.you have
made have been argued strenuously before at least two Courts of Appeals and a
District Court. There is no need for us to answer them here, as we have in Court.
But what is important is to get on with the DESI project. We-have been willing
to accept NAS/NRC evaluations of claims as “effective,” without insisting’ upon
proof by adequate and well-controlled clinical studies. But where the evaluation
is less than effective, the product must be withdrawn unless an adequate data base
to support the claims can be developed. The sooner your companies turn to this
task, the better it will be for all of us. . :

"At Senator Nelson’s request, I am forwarding a copy of this letter to him.

Sincerely yours, ' : .

CuARLES C. EpwARDS, M.D.,

Comanissioner of Food and Drugs.

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION, AND WELFARE,
! PusLIc HEALTH SERVICE,
Foop AND DRUG ADMINISTRATION,
: i : Rookwville, Md., March 10, 1971.
Hon. GaYLoBD NELSON, : .
Chairman, Subcommittee on Monopoly, Select Committee on Small Business,
United States Senate, Washington, D.C. : ’ )

Dear SENATOR NELSON : This is in reply to your February 23, 1971 request for
comments on problems raised by letters sent to Commissioner Edwards on:Feb-
ruary 10 and 19, 1971, by the Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association, Wash-
ington, D.C. . .

Answers to these letters aré in preparation-and we will respond further to your
request after these replies have been formulated. If we can furnish any additional
information, please let us know. :

Sincerely youts;
‘ M. J. RYAN, Director,
Office of Legislative Services.

S U.S, BENATE,

SELECT COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS,

Washington, D.C., February 283, 1971:

Pr. CEARLES C. EDWARDS, : - G ‘
Commiissioner, Food-and Drug Administration, Department .of Health, Educa-
tion, and Welfare, Washington, D.O. o e

DEAR Dr. Epwarps : Enclosed is a letter T received from'the President of the
Pharmaceutical ‘Manufacturers Association, to which he attached his letters-to
you of February 10 and 19, 1971.

Since it is planned to ‘place this material into the printed record of ‘the Sub-
committee’s hearings, as requested, I would appreciate your comments on the
problems raised by:the PMA’s létters. This is to insure a fair and balanced
presentation of the subjects under discussion. : :

Very truly yours, o :
’ GAYLORD NELSON,
. Chairman,.”
Subeommittee on Monopoly.

PHARMACEUTICAL MANUFACTURERS ASSOCIATION,
Washington, D.C., February 19, 1971.
Hon. GAYLORD NELSON,
Chuirman, Monopoly Subcommitiee, Senate Select Small Business Commitiee,
O1d Senate Office Building, Washington, D.C.

DEeAR SENATOR NELSON: At the time of the hearings of the Monopoly Subcom-
mittee of the Senate Small Business Committee which were conducted on Feb-
ruary 1, 1971, you circulated a statement dealing with correspondence from the
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- PMA relative to Government agency policy on the procurement of drugs listed
as “ineffective” and “possibly effeetive’”. Attached to your release was a letter
to you from Dr. Charles C. Edwards, Commissioner of Food and Drugs, dated
January 29,1971, - e R Sy
. This letter purported to review the'actions of the pharmaceutical industry
* with respect.to the submission of proof of effectiveness for drugs approved for
marketing between 1938 and 1962. In our opinion, Dr. Edwards’ letter does not
present a balanced review of the history of the drug industry activities in this
regard. We would appreciate it, therefore, if you would insert the enclosed letter
to Dr. Edwards in the printed transcript of the hearings for: the February 1,
1971 session of the Monopoly Subcommittee. B .
) Sincerely yours, : ! : :
C. JOSEPH ‘STETLER,
President.

PHARMACEUTICAL MANUFACTURERS ASSOCIATION, N
i w2t ; ; Washington, D.C., February 19, 1971,
CuARLES C: Epwarps, M.D., Y e : [
Commissioner of Food and Drugs, Department of Health, Education, and Wel-
fare, Rockuville, Md. S : i
. DEAR CoMMISSIONER EDWARDS ;" This is in reference to your letter of J anuary 29
‘to Senator Gaylord Nelson commenting on a PMA press release and my earlier
letter concerning recent efficaey review actions of the FDA and the Public Health
Service. T o S
~ We take jssue with your statement that “no real effort to comply” with the
efficacy requirements of the 1962 Amendments was made by. pharmaceutical
manufacturers. Lo £ oo e pRny
_ -Prior to your appointment as Commissioner:of Food and Drugs, the pharma-
ceutical industry met with officialg of the Food and Drug Administration in order
‘to achieve an orderly compliance with the 1962 Amendments. T wrote:to FDA
. Commissioner Larrick on Noveniber 29, 1963, requesting that the Agency and the
industry work together to formulate a program that would meet the intent of
© the law in an effective way. Unless such a program is devised, I wrote, “many’
companies will be spending time and money wastefully in doing unnecessary
things, while others may do nothing and have a rude awakening ten months
hence when suddenly they are asked to justify the continued marketing of estab-
lished products.” S N T
Commissioner Larrick agreed to a meeting, and representatives of the Agency
and the industry met on January 23 and February 6, 1964. The attitude was one
of cooperation and the exchange of ideas was helpful to both sides. + =
A point of prime significance that was discussed at the meetings was the defi- -
nition of the “substantial evidence” requirement of the law. FDA General Coun-
sel Goodrich 'made it clear at both meetings that well-documented clinical experi-
ence, which would lead experts fairly and reasonably to conclude that the claims
“‘are valid, would be considered in answering: the efficacy question. Indeed, such
evidence was to be controlling’in some situations. Accordingly, clinical studies
were not commenced by manufacturers.on products for which well:documented
- clinical experience existed. o AT B
_I might mention that minutes of these two meeétings were reviewed by the
_Office of the Commissioner and no changes or objections were offered. The min-
utes were, of course, shared with the member ‘firms of this Association of the
~'time of the meetings for their guidance in attempting to fulfill purposes of the .
law. : LU R .
Further evidence of the FDA’s willingness to recognize well-documented clini<
‘cal experience was given in a press release issued by the Agency dated Febru-
ary 28, 1964, which presented the FDA position on effectiveness requirements for:
Dre-1962 .drugs, It clearly equated “clinical experience” with “substantial evi--
<dence of effectivenéss” on its first page.  ~ . BT o
Moreover, the esserice of the policy described at the meetings had already
-been laid down.in FDA regulations published January 10, 1964, concerning per-
. missible claims that could be made in advertisements for pre-1962° prescription
drug products. They provided in part that “an advertisement may recommend
or suggest the drug only for those uses contained in the labeling thereof . . . ‘for
which there exists substantial clinical experience, adequately documented in
medical literature or by other data (to be supplied to the FDA, if requested),
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on the basis of which it can fairly ‘and responsibly be concluded by qualified
experts that the drug is safe and effective for such uses”. Amended regulations
covering the same subject contain substantially the same provision. 5

Relying on the record so established, the companies proceeded to submit ‘such
material as they had reasonable grounds to believe were required.

Virtual silence on this subject followed, until the FDA announced its desire
in 1966 to turn the massive task of reviewing the evidence over to the NAS/
NRC. The industry commended FDA for this decision, incidentally, and gave its
full cooperation to the planning and implementation of the arrangement, con-
trary to the implication of your letter. The NAS/NRC. Report specifically ac-
knowledges “the unrestrained but unobtrusive cooperation of the FDA and of the
pharmaceutical industry. Both have responded quickly and sensitively to all
requests for information but have never been importunate”.

The " efficacy review consumed two years, and one of the most interesting
general conclusions arrived at lends additional credence to the view that cer-
tainty as to the meaning of the law is lacking. Let me quote from the portion
of the NAS/NRC Drug Efficacy Study, discussing the definition of “substantial
evidence” : )

«The. Legal Definition of Substantial Fvidence of Effectivenecss.—The
definition in the law is an exacting one. Had the panels adhered rigidly to
it, a great many claims would have been rejected on the ‘grounds that they
.were not supported by substantial evidence based on «well-controlled investi-
gations . . . by experts “qualified by gcientific training and experience to
evaluate the effectiveness of the drug involved.’

«In a number of areas of drug action (e.g., psychother'apeutic effects),
there is no agreement on what constitutes a well-controlled investigation.
More generally, the many jmponderables of clinical investigation influence
the validity of studies that may appear to be well-controlled methodologically
and statistically. If one reviews the hearings on the Bill that led to the
Amendments, it becomes evident that it was the intent of Congress to be per-

missive in the application of the wording of the law. Specifically, Congress
did not intend that the word ‘qubstantial’ should be read to mean ‘predomi-
nant’. It is clear from the debates that claims for effectiveness should be
accepted if a substantial amount of well-documented favorable evidence is
presented, even though there may also-exist a weighty body of inconclusive
or negative evidence. In the words of Alanson W. Willcox*, General Coun-
sel, Department of Health, Bduecation, and Welfare : -

This provision states that there must be a bona fide, responsible and
adequately based medijcal judgment in support of efficacy before a drug
may be put on the market, but if this condition is met, a minority opinion
may prevail. .

1t should be emphasized that the law relates primarily to new drugs that
have been submitted for approval on the basis of only limited premarketing
clinical trials. The drugs that have been reviewed in the Study, on the other
hand, have been on the market for 5 to 30 years. In many cases, no reports
on well-controlled studies of their efficacy. for the claims cited for their use
could be found in the presentations of the manufacturers or in the medical
literature, and yet many of them have received wide acceptance in medical
practice. This gituation presented the panels with a very difficult problem.
‘How much weight should they give to the opinion of the marketplace? The

 final arbiter of the value of a drug is the consensus of the experience of

critical physicians in its use in the practice of medicine over a period of

years. Approval of a new: drug for release to the market is only a license to

seek this experience. When the panels were faced with this situation, they

have sought to grant-liberty but to restrain license by assigning a rating

of ‘Probably -effective’ or ‘Possibly effective’ on the basis of their own

_clinical experience with the drug and ‘their evaluation of. the opinions of
- their peers.” ’ ; Vi :

Does not this suggest that the firms might reasonably have concluded that the
efficacy evidence in hand, together with the clinical record, though certainly not
of 1971’s sophistication, might constitute “well documented” evidence, as the
NAS/NRC Report put it, or “hona- fide, responsible and adequately based” evi-

*Charles Wesley Dunn lecture, Law School..of Harvard Univ s : C i -
chusetts. 15 March 1963 ’ niveRslsy: ‘ambr.qge' Massa

i
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~dence in HEW General Gounsel Wlllcox s Words? Surely individual drug firms
are not expected to be more perceptive than the sum of the meions of the: panels‘
of consultants to the National Academy of Sciences, - -

The virtually complete change in the FDA’s posture on the effectiveness ques~
“’tion was not evident during the years between 1962 and-1968. On-September 19,
1969, FDA.proposed new regulations. District Judge Latchum; in his January 16,
1970 opinion called them.“new-standards of evidence necessary: ‘to demonstrate
the effectiveness of drug products . . . applied retroactlvely 80 as to place in
jeopardy the continued marketing of thousands of drug products introduced be-
fore 1962 with FDA approval and the effectiveness of which FDA has not yet
challenged”.

The fact that FDA had ¢hanged the rules was recogmzed by Judge Latehum
- who noted that, -among other-things, FDA had not. unifonnly insisted on evidence

of the kind laid down in the September 19 regulatwns in the past, that its 1966
~¢alls for information-supporting claims was very broad and that they “did not
idicate that consideration . .. was to be limited to evidence derived solely from -
closely controlled clinical mvestigatlons .’ He also observed that the NAS/
NRC:panels plainly relied on opinion and 1mpressions in some evaluations, so
that if the regulations were t6 have been enforced uniformly and literally, FDA
might well challenge drugs which the NAS/NRC panels had rated as totally
'ef.feetwe o
‘Finally, with the May 8, 1970 publicatlon of regulatlons on this issue, B‘DA
made final its intention to selectlvely teject well-documented clinical ‘experience
as ‘a test of effectiveness. Companies were.then clearly on notice that unless a
special exemption from the new criteria were suceessfully sought they could be
required by .FDA: to provide 1970—quahty evidence for any pre-1962 drug, the
clinical record of the product. bemg of no significant - mo ent in deciding the fate :
of that medication.: .
I submit that this. ‘record shows that the indusxry ’hag made’ reasonable at-
tempts to work with the Agency to meet,the mtgnt of the law,. contrary to your-
letter’s assertions,. and-that the ground rules ‘have:been, changed’ substantlally by ~
FDA 5o as: to make the industry’s effortﬁ to oozmply ovex the Tﬁst several years
appear inconsequentials ‘
One- final point. We note that the Food and Dru Admmistratién uever falls
to eite the Food and Drug Act. in. “justification of ifs. acpions ‘May we remind -
you that it is-this same statute which prov1des 1ndustry with the right'to hear-
ings and court review.- ¥et when, we- exerase ‘this nght, we are cmtmzed by you
- and other, represenbatives of FDA. :
In view of the need for the Record j;o reflect some balance on this 1ssue, I am
asking Senator Nelson:to insert a. copy of thig Iegter in the transcript of the
~February 1, 1971 hearings of the Mo;mpoly Subcommittee of the Senate Sman
Business Oommittee» i . S : SR e e

] QSEPH S'I‘ETLEB.
: P%emdem‘

PHA;RMACEUTICAL MANUEA YTURERS AssocIATI N,
; Washington, D.C., February 10 1971
CHARLEB G EDWAEDS M D.,
Commissioner of Food. and Dmgs, Department of Health, Educatw/n, and Wel—
fare, Rockville, Md.

- DEAR DOCTOR EDWABDS ‘We have: read with cons’iderable interest your testl-
«mtmy of January 18, before the Subeommittee on Monopely-of the. Senate Small
‘Business Committee. While we found: several points with:which we are in agree-
ment, we also noted a number of comments that are quite disturbing. .

I am. réferring-not only to portiong of your prepared. statement, but, to the over-
all tenor of: your remarks, as well-as ‘these of- Dr. Simmons and Mr, Goodrich.
They revealed, or-so it ‘seemed: to: us, a thrust that goes beyond the statutory
adthority: given the Food and Drug Administration.by the Congress. This includes
-a tehdency-to unduly ‘escalate the role of the agency in drug therapy. I trust
you will agree with me that.there are high risk factors—to medicine and to
patients—if the FDA. attempts to ‘expand. its. mandate into, arbitrary, wide-
ranging dictates in such matters as relative efficacy, certiﬁcablon of-all drugs,
class labeling, drug equivaleney, and -even marketmg Given the ~subt}et1es of
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drug therapy and the imprecision of the art of medicine, we believe the FDA
should limit its mission to what Congress specified'and intended.

The FDA may not be consciously building a case for the doctrinaire control
of all aspects of drug therapy, but it would be difficult to draw any other con-
clusion from the testimony of January 18. - i :

For example, ‘on the issue of relative efficacy, FDA’s assertion of authority
would enablé it to become the decision maker as to how many drugs should be
on, the market and from’what source as well as what medical practitioners may
prescribe in any given case. Such action would contravene the clear intent of the
1962 Ameéndments to the Food;, Drug; and Cosmetic Act. Even a cursory review
of the legislative history shows that Congress decided unequivocally not to give
the FDA such authority, = ' = = e
. 'We also object to the causal linking of such a grave social problem as drug
abuse to the alleged:“over-prescribing” of legitimate medicines. Given ‘the current
mores, attitudes’and conditions of society, we would have the drug abuse prob:
lem of the same dimensions regardless of ‘the status of prescription drugs. Con-
sequently, this linkage permits conclusions and implications which are unfair and
which I hope were not intended. ' ‘ SR : y :

Parly in your testimony you estimated that prescriptions will increase from
two billion to three billion per year in five years—as if this were inherently bad.
T would assess.such growth as a consequence of expanding health care, in private

and governmental programs, to growing populations, to rising family incomes,-and
to.the ‘overall effectiveness of drug therapy in prevention and treatment disease.
" The studies you cite on adverse reactions, hospital-acquired infections, and
number of drugs received by hospital patients cannot be applied to the total pa-
tient population. As you know, these are isolated studies of limited magnitude
which hardly meet standards of “substantial evidence”. : :

‘While a few examples of agency-industry cooperation are-noted, the overall
tenor of the statement and the résponses to “questioning ‘suggest a dereliet
industry which must be held in line by a vigilant agency, whose wisdom and

rectitude surpass that of the companies. Tt would have been appropriate to
mention, for example, thé extensive cooperative effort’ that went into- the prep-
eration of the recently published regulations on Good Manufacturing Practices.
" Nowhere is the scientific and technical proficiency of the industry acknowledged
‘as integral to the regulatory area. Yet, as you know, our companies are constantly
improving the quality and. diversity of our drug supply and with a’ dedication
that is surely the equal of the effort exemplified by the FDA: Moreover, regula-
tions in general are based on the experiences and practices of’ competent manu-
facturers. The in-depth inspection program to which you refer is possible because
of the cooperation of our member firms as training sites for FDA personnel.-
“"We find the discussion of brands, generics, and equivalency especially con-
tradictory. Much of the testimony discloses the practical problems of assuring
the safety and equivalent effectiveness of all drugs, and it-also discloses how far
we are from achieving such a goal. The extent of recalls, inspections leading to
the closing of plants and numerous instances of equivalency failures, indicate
that there are fundamental differences’ among manufacturers. Hence, there must
be fundamental differences in the quality of drugs. Skills, experience and com-
petence do count, Even your recital of the situation with Digoxin simply reempha-
sizes the subtle problems of producing quality medicines. Drugs that go through
the NDA process are not always equal, much as FDA wishes that they were.
Many studies.show otherwise, and we wlil document this matter shortly in a
new PMA publication. . . G

As you know, Food and Drug Administration experts recounted one important
study in the January 11 issue of JAMA. Surely this example of oxytetracycline
unequivalence signalled the potential extent of the problem, just as earlier
studies did on Chloromycetin and its “copy” products. .

If. studies undertaken so far illustrate significant differences in biological re-
sponse, what woeuld happen if all drugs had to undergo such rigorous testing? A
‘projection of the results so far compiled points:to the probability of a very
frequent phenomenon, not an infrequent one, as suggested. I find it disturbing
that you did not emphasize the fact that the agency cannot possibly assure biolog-
ical equivalency, even for NDA’d products, in the foreseeable future. ;

“ On page 9056 of your testimony, in response to a question from Senator Nelson,
-you stated that batch-testing applied to all “imported anti-infectives” as well as
domestic batches. This contradicts past testimony which indicated that FDA has
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2 not been able to test all’ batches ‘of imported antibiotlcs Has FDA capability
" reached a level where this is now the case? . ca
It would be of interest to have FDA state specifically how many - different

drugs have been tested and just how" many of them were found to be equivalent. - -
" It'is also highly questionable what can be accomplished by class labeling in as-.
-surmg drug -equivalency. To ‘suggest that such labeling is an umbrella, under
which all prescribers can safely huddle, ignores reality.. ‘This type of labeling
can hardly be equated -with quality and equality assurances-across the board.
I have publicly commented on the actions which have been taken to remove
drugs in the “possibly effective” category from Federal programs. This is clearly
violative of due process and convicts drugs pnor to final decismns on the issue
of their place in therapy. ;
We also question seriously FDA’s recent handling of NAS—NRG ‘panel results. L
The raw figures, and the words used in designating categories, have been ex-

‘tremely confusing'not only to the general public, but to the health professxons and

the press itself. Press accounts have been notoriously inaccurate or misleading, at -
~ least in part, because the FDA has failed to put-these figures into sufficient per-
: \spectlve I enclose the notices we have released on this sub;ect in case they have
not come to your attention.
I note that your statement dealt at some length with the defects of labeling,
without any reference to the role.of FDA in its preparation and approval. It -
would certainly have been appropriate. for you to stress that labeling represents
honest effort made in good faith 'by both industry and the FDA at the time of
preparation, and that of necess1ty, it is in a state of flux as new information comes .
to the fore. Surely industry is just as anxious as FDA to have complete and up-
‘to-date labeling on its products. If labeling is obsolete, the responsibility of up- -
“dating should be shared by the FDA and industry.
Your testimony raised additional questions with respect to combmation prod-
ucts, marketing and other areas. HOWever, the above indicates some of the ma:lor
- reasons for our concern. . :
Sincerely yours,
: 0. Josmrn Smmmx,
President.
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(Present Status ol’ Competltlon in the Pharmaeeutlcal
t Industry)

TUESDAY FEBRUARY 2 1971

S US. SENATE, IO
SUBCOMMITTEE 0N MONOPOLY OF THE -
SLLECT COMMITTED oN SMmALL BUSINESS,

: Washmgton, D.C.

‘The subcommittee met, pursuant to recess, at 10:25 a.m., in room
1318 New Senate Office Building;’ Senator Gaylord Nelson (chalr-‘- ‘
man "of the _subcommittee) presndmg o i .

Present: Senator Nelson. = : P et '
- Also present: Benjamin Gordon, staif eeonemlst Fl 1ne C Dye,

clemcal assistant; and Keith "A. Jones, m1nor1ty eounsel.
“Senator NELsoN Our witness today is Di. Benjamin Wells, Deputy

: ) Chlef Medlcal Director of the Veterans’ Admlmstratmn

v desu'e

‘Dr. Wells, your statement will’ be printed in full in the record
You miy present it however you desire. I apologize for being late.
T had to attend the opening of the meeting of the finance committee
which was-schedule subsequent to the schedulmg ef thls ‘meeting.

S0 1 apologlze for being 25 minutes late. =
~ Go allead, Doctofr You ma:y preSeIit;" ou statemen 'hOWeyer you

S’EATEMENT OF DR BENJAMIN% WELI;s, DEPUTY ex—m:r MEDICAI,' :
'DIRECTOR, VETERANS’ ADMINISTRATION ; ACCOMPANIED BY DR.
 PAUL A, L. HABER, DEPUTY*AGMD FO rnomssronn;t SERVICES;
"'DR. JOHN D. CHASE, ACMD, PROFESSIONAL SERVICES; ROBERT A.
..STATLER, DIRECTOR, PH! ; IACY. SERVICE« ROBERT G. LOUDON,
-CHIEF, RESEARCH IN PULMONARY DISEASE; DONALD P. WHIT-
wonm DIRECTOR, SUPPLY SERVICE; CLYDE C. COOK, DEPUTY
_ DIRECTOR, SUPPLY SERVICE; PHILIP WARMAN, ASSISTANT GEN-
~ ERAL GO‘UNSEL* ROLAND F. HARDING, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR,

- PHARMACY SERVICE; ROBERT G. ROSE, MANAGER, VA MARKET-
"ING CENTER mzw ‘EUGENE M. CAFFEX» JB,, CHIEF, PSYCHIATRY, oo

:‘?lHVI’SION}“‘ AND ‘DR. J. N. COHN, CHIE]
umeAI. H’Emommmcs Bt e

~ Dr. Weus. Thank you, Mr., Chalrman We ceﬂ:amly understand
~the need for the-delay: =
~ I would invite you to 1nterrupt at any pomt 1n thls document
S0 We can use the reedmg as a point of departure for ‘discussion. -

(8125)
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Mr. Chairman, we welcome the opportunity to appear again be-
fore this subcommittee to discuss further the policies and practices
of the Veterans” Administration in the selection and acquisition of
drugs and medicines used in providing medical benefits to the
Nation’s eligible veterans. At the outset, I would like to state that
this subcommittee’s efforts have been salutary in stimulating a search-
ing review by Federal agencies into their practices in the selection
and use of drugs. In our own case, this review included examination
into our current methods of collecting, evaluating, and disseminating
information on the effects and efficacy of drugs, examination of
~ the results in terms of which drugs were most commonly used in
the Veterans’ Administration, and a reexamination of our policies
to see if they were sound and if we could improve upon their inter-
pretation and execution. .

This subcommittee’s expressed interest is in the drug purchasing
practices of the Federal Government. The determination as to which
drugs will be prescribed for patient therapy is a professional one
and procurement practices are designed to obtain quality drugs re-
quested by physicians, as economically as possible. The development
of hospital formularies is monitored by the Therapeutic Agents
and Pharmacy Reviews Committee with the. inclusion or exclusion
of a drug being determined by knowledgeable peer action.

Senator Nznson. Doctor, when you testified before, we, raised the
question of hospital formularies—the development.of the formulary
and therapeutics committee and the drugs that are placed on the
formulary. As T recall, the explanation for a number of drugs of the
formulary which were expensive or ineffective was that you didn’t feel
you could argue with the doctors who make the requests. :

- Now, :this statement: here could be interpreted to be saying that
the selection of drugs is a professional one which. would mean pro-
fessional in the sense that.you, use the best professional knowledge
available and that the inclusion or exclusion of a drug is determined
by knowledgeable peer action. .
. “Tf that is the case, how ‘do you explain the substantial purchases
of Darvon, Peritrate, Terramycin, for all of which there is an
equivalent drug that is cheaper or, as in the case of Peritrate, the
~ testimony of your own VA Hospital medical investigator is that
_they couldn’t find any use for Peritrate? o , .
~ Dr. Weris. Well, Mr. Chairman; as you know, there are many
‘areas of disagreement about the specific drugs as to their effective-
-ness or efficacy, and that would: certainly be true of Peritrate, less
so of Darvon.  © ieera oo s

Now, as to our committees: the committee that I refer to here is

a committee at each hospital which monitors the drug program. In
addition“we have a central office committee that monitors the pro-
grams from Washington for the hospitals in the field: o

Now, the person here who has had most action in: this and who

‘heads the group in our Washington office is Dr. John Chase. Per-
haps he could give you a little background on how this committee
has functioned 'in the past and at present. v :

- We will go into this a little further in the statement.
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Dr Chase, Would you care to address yourself to that®: 4.
Dr. Cuase. Senator, this is set up in a sequential fashion. By

that

I mean administratively that each hospital thas a requirement to - :

organize a therapeuties committee which is normally chaired by the
~ chief of staff of the hospital, and: the membership of the committee
- is composed of the chiefs of the major clinical services with. the
'.;pharmaclst being the recording secretary for the committee. = -
The actions of this committee are accomplished by the physmlans
of that hospital staff. If they wish to have a driig entered:into the:
formulary they must complete an application w1th supportmg docu=
ment;atlon which goes to the committee——. e
Senator Nerson. Supporting documentation? = .
- Dr. Cuase. Supportmg documentation on the drug. In Other w :
- a search of the bibliography, some indication that this drug has memtm
and that they wish to use this particular drug with their patient
groups and they want to have that druO' ehteredtw" 1 h‘e fOrmal
~structure of the hospital formulary. = - '
The committee reviews this. It may have suﬁic1ent expertlse Wlthm
its own body to render a- judgment: or it may: call up@n outs1dek
. people to assist them in their ‘actions. ’

They may take several forms of actloh. They may actually deny i i

~ the inclusion of the drug in' the formulary. They may include it,
2 or they- may restrict the use of the drug to.a: spectlﬁ@ patlent, or
~ group of patients. = i o :

- Most of our hospitals are: urged t6 review 't= ir ehtlre formulary i

on a recurring basis. T can’t honestly say how.frequently or how
well this is dome but' we are -constantly :generating: from: central
office information ‘which goes to-the field, some:documentation of

which you have in your packet here, dlrectmg them tosreview their

~drug practices both in terms of therapeutlc e{fectlverress ‘as: well vas
the cost-benefit relationship. : R
Senator Nrrson. Well, T hear what yo are sa,ymfrubut fmnkly it

~think,-is that -

you may or'may not have a good formulary based upon how it is
~ run at the local level ; that you are approving the purchase of drugs
which the Medical Leﬁter recommends and are not: purchasing drugs
for which the-Medical Letter or other authoritative sources:say there
are equivalent ‘drugs which are much cheaper You: say the doctor
has to submit justification. Well, fwemld you: submlt to the committee
what justification any doctor in any one of: your hospitals supplied

in the form of scientifically controlled studies showing that-Peritrate

was an effective drug, and that Darvon was better as an ordinary
analgesic that aspirin; or that any of the tetracychnes are better'
than tetracycline hydrochloride, *
~ We.can’t find any suchstudies. So I am wondermg what your :
doctors submitted to the formulary commlttee to convmce them to ,
put it on the formulary.! -
Dr. Crase. Senator, I believe that, to repeat Dr, Wells staternent

o ‘_'prevmusly made; in thls partmular ares of therapeutic eﬁ'ectlveness,

1 8ee appendix v, letter to Mr. Benjamin Gordon Majority Counsel Monopoly Sub-

~‘committee, from Lyndon E. Lee, Jr. -Assistant Chief Medical Director for Pro-

erssional Services, Veterans Admlnistratiou, pp 846 6-8485.




i

8128  COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY

in certain categories of drugs there has been controversy. We readily
recognize this. I also readily admit to you that it is possible in sub-
mitting documentation to a therapeutics committee that selected
portions of a bibliography are being submitted. o
However, we must rely upon the sincerity and the professional
judgments of the superior ‘people in our hospitals settings to use

good judgment for the protection of the patient and to insure the
fact that the patient gets the maximum therapeutic benefit at ‘the
most reasonable cost. : : L

Senator Nrrson. Well, let’s be more precise. Dr. Edward Freis,
senior medical investigator at your own Washington, D.C., hospi-
tal, a member of the National Academy of Science—NRC panel on
cardiovascular drugs stated as to Peritrate—that “The few con-
trolled trials that have been done have failed to demonstrate that
they are effective,” referring to Peritrate and one other drug.

Then I asked him: “Do the controlled studies indicate that they
are not effective?” “Dr. Freis: They are not effective compared to
a placebo.” - - S R ' '

Now, here you say you are relying upon your senior people, and
yet you have the testimony of Dr. Freis, senior medical investigator, .
who says that Peritrate is comparable to a placebo.

‘Dr. Werrs. Mr. Chairman, I know that Dr. Freis made that state-
ment, because I read his testimony, also, but there are frank differ-
ences of opinion at high levels on this. ‘ : ;

‘We have with us here Dr. J. N. Cohn, who is an expert in the
field of cardiovascular disease treatment and T would like to have
him speak to this. He is also an associate of Dr. Freis.

Dr. Comn. Senator Nelson, you. will notice in Dr. Freis’ state-
ment that he said the few controlled studies that were performed,
and while T would feel ‘as strongly -as you that we should be able
to reach a rational decision whether a drug such as Peritrate is or
is not effective, in a strong statement such as that there is still con-
troversy,  There are rational, knowledgeable people who feel that
this drug is effective and have published papers on demonstrated
effectiveness in uncontrolled studies. L

Now, these are not acceptable as total scientific proof.

Unfortunately it is much easier to prove effectiveness of a drug
than it is to prove ineffectiveness and in small controlled studies——
- Senator Nerson. I didn’t understand what you said.

-~ Dr. Corn: It is easier-to prove efféctiveness of an agent than to
prove categorically its ineffectivencss and the response of some knowl-
edgeable people in the field to controlled studies showing no response
would be, yes, the drug is not effective in-all people and is not neces-
sarily potent in a larger series, but in certain individuals the drug
does work and therefore the physician wants to use it. .

I personally do not use the drug but I cannot marshal any strong
evidence to prove to another physician who quotes the -literature
and who states from the literature that this drug is effective and
quotes textbooks which describes this as the most potent and effec-
tive long term treatment or prophylaxis for angina pectoris. I can’t
marshal strong evidence at the moment to tell him he is wrong and
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1 think it is a clear example of a situation where we need further
research before we can make a definite decision whether this drug
should be removed from our formulary. .. = o o
‘Senator Nrrsox. You can’t come up with carefully controlled
studies that demonstrate that it is effective, is that correct?: ,
Dr. Conn. I think that the controlled studies that have been done
so far are unfortunately on too small a group of subjects to take a
_categorical position about its effectiveness. . . o0
~Senator Nerson. Would the controlled studies' that have been
~ done qualify it under the effectiveness provision of the Kefauver -

11962 statute—substantial evidence of-effectiveness? SIS

Dr. Conun. I think that at the moment—there is no demonstrated
substantial evidence of effectiveness; but there is no clear-cut proof
 of ineffectiveness. There have also been controlled studies of nitro-
glycerine which is a drug which: almost all physicians accept as ef-
fective in treatment of angina. There have been in the past con-
trolled studies of nitroglycerine which have shown this drug to be
no better than'a placebo. There have been other /controlled studies
which have shown it to be effective and physicians today use.this
drug with a rather firm feeling that the drug is effective. And we
have not really—this drug has not come into conflict because it is
generally used. B T

Peritrate is in the status of a drug which some controlled studies
have shown to be ineffective but not enough studies have been done
in a large enough series that all physicians are willing to accept the
data from these controlled studies. el e

Senator Nerson: Well, what do'you say about Darvon ¢

Dr. Comx. I think I should turn that over to-someone else..
~ Senator Nrrson. The testimony of medical experts, which remains
uncontradicted—though there may be somebody in the country who
can contradict it—is that the drug of choice for a mild analgesic is
aspirin. Of course, there may be speeial cases where if: somebody
was allergic or something, you may use Darvon, and they recited
a couple of special cases. The witnesses could not explain the sub-
stantial, very large Iilurchaseshf Darvon by DOD dand-VA. I think
DOD bought more than four and a half million dollars’ worth and
nobody could ‘explain why they would buy that much, when you
could have bought the same amount of aspirin for $180,000. You
" could have saved about four and a-half million dollars. - ‘
~ Well, what is going on in the Department of Defense purchasing
-~ and VA purchasing to get all this Darvon? . " . =

- Dr. Werts. Mr. Chairman, may I ask Mr. Statler, our ‘Chief of
Pharmacy, to take up this point. = . g ool
© Mr. Starrer. Yes, Senator. On:Darvon, VA’s purchases in'the
past_year ‘admittedly have been around 51 million doses .of Darvon
and we are not trying to defend the large use of this drug. = ' -
~In the same period of time, however, we did'buy around 110 mil-
- lion doses of otlier%anal%gsics, mnotably aspirin. In the drug efficacy

study reports which the NAS-NRC sends'to FDA are‘these extracts
in ‘addition to the comments which we frequently heard about 32
milligram dosage not being as effective as a placebo.

8
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T would like to read a couple of brief statements. One is that
“Darvon is an effective analgesic and can be used for recurrent and
chronic pain.” They also state that Darvon compound, a combina-
tion with aspirin or aspirin compound, “There is reason to believe,
on the basis of either actual clinical studies and theoretical con-
siderations, that the combination of Darvon with an antipyretic-
analgesic of the aspirin type results in analgesic superior to that
achieved by either drug administered alone.”

Now, this is what, of course, our physicians are faced with. They
‘have a patient in pain. They usually prescribe aspirin. If they feel
they need something a little stronger they will probably prescribe:
a Darvon compound or use Darvon 65 along with aspirin rather
than resort to codeine, because there are frankly some adverse effects.
from the codeine.

- In the same study they mentioned in comparing Darvon with co-
deine that the relative potency of the two drugs indicated that
Darvon is approximately one-half to two-thirds as potent as codeine
and this is usually the way it is prescribed. We generally use a 65
milligram dosage of Darvon which is equivalent to about 82 milli-
gram dosage of codeine. This is the recognized dosage. The contro-
versy rages as the therapeutics committee tries to decide whether
to standardize. You have ¢linicians who have used this drug effec-
tively on patients, patients seem to feel better and they are faced
“with the decision do they want to discontinue Darvon and use only
aspirin ‘when there is proof of some effectiveness. ~

Senator Nerson. I believe the testimony has been in agreement
that 32 milligram dosage was no better than a placebo. So there is
hardly any point in purchasing that. R

Mr. StatrEr. We purchase very little of that dosage and gener-
ally—most of the dosage prescribed is 65. If they use the 32 it is -
two capsules at a time primarily for an elderly patient having diffi-
culty swallowing. It provides additional flexibility in dosage. If they
feel they need a larger amount rather than 65, they can prescribe
a 32 milligram capsule in addition to the 65.

Senator Nerson. I think in the appropriate dosage form it is an
effective analgesic. That is not the question. The question raised is
‘whether it is justifiable for the Defense Department, for example,
to buy $414 million worth, when they are simply substituting a more
expensive analgesic for a less expensive dosage form of aspirin.
Further, they are not selecting Darvon because of some specific
use. It is not the drug of choice as a mild analgesic. '

That is the question that I am raising here.

I don’t know how you prove all that but—- ;

Dr:. Werrs. This is the point. Of course we have made every effort
to educate our physicians through our committee here in Washington
and through- our publications to them. We speak of this a bit later.
We point out that we do not recommend Darvon as an expensive
substitute for aspirin but simply as an analgesic that may be used
in addition to or with aspirin.
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Senator Nxrson. The Medlcal Letter of J. anuary 23, 1970, says

No evidence ‘has appeared since: this review that establishes the superlorltv
of 65 milligram doses of propoxyphene.to two tablets of either aspirin or APC.

* And the Lilly Co. itself says:

As for the view that Darvon should not be prescnbed routinely 1n preference
- to ‘other analgesics, we- agree.

But it is obvious from the level it is being purchased that it haa
been prescribed routinely, anyway, it would seem to.me to’ ‘be'so.
Dr. Werrss We don’t think so. We think the routme b1 escription’
is being dlscouraged about as actively ‘as we can. So we don’t feel{ '
that that will be a continuing problem. ;

Mr. Starier. Medical Letter incidentally, is one of the sources
of information that all of our therapeutic agency committees have
at their disposal. Most of our hospitals have between 80 and 100 of
the leading journals as reference sources in addition to the peer
reviews of clinicians: actually using the drug, so ‘information in
-Medlcal Letter is considered. We have seen comments, for example,
in the minutes of the thempeutlc committees indicating that a spe-
 cific drug was evaluated in the Medical Letter' and they have dis-
cussed this and elther agreed or did not agree or are lookmgﬁ into
it further.

Senator NELsoN. The Medical - Letter also states that the oml*
tetracycline of choice is tetracycline hydrochloride capsules. They
are as reliably absorbed and as chmcally eﬁectlve as any other oral
tetracycline.

Dr. WerLrs. We are qulte aware of this as a problem and I Would
like to ask Dr. Robert Loudon, who is an exper"b in the ﬁeld of anti-
biotics, to speak to the point. Dr. Loudon.

Senator Nerson. In other words, my question is, then, Why should
we be purchasing the other forms that are much more expenswe if

not more effective?

Dr. Lounox. Senator Nelson, I thlnk in the testmmﬁy before this

committee Dr. Heinz Eichenwald who appeared earlier confirmed
this belief that the tetracyclmes as a group haye s1m11ar 1nd1cat10ns

o ~and that' they have varying costs, varying prices.

. The question here, the specific question, about the reasons for these
s appearmg on the formularies of Veterans’ Administration hospitals,

T think is of a similar ordeér to the answers which have been ‘made
- about the other 1nsta,nces of analgesms or Perltrate ‘appearing on
the formulary. G
. The tetracyclmes whmh appear on the formulary oﬁ’er a degr

of flexibility to the individual physician who is preseribing these
drugs for his patients. Thé relative usage of the different prepara-
tions is something which we will expect to change as a result of
the testimony which has been produced here, the efforts which you
have made in this direction, and the efforts which the VA i is making
- to_implement the findings.

Dr. Werts. Mr. Chairman, may T add that I think it is im ortant
to note that during 1970 the Veterans’ Admlmstratlon ‘bought ]ust
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a little over 13 million doses of all the tetracyclines and of this 1214
million were tetracycline hydrochloride. ‘ ’

Senator Nersox. I hadn’t remembered that figure. I know AID
testified yesterday that there are a number of tetracyclines they
were not going to buy any more because of the expense. Chlortetra-
cycline, doxycycline, methacycline HCL, and three or four others.

‘Well, I don’t want to be misunderstood about this. I don’t think
this committee or any congressional group should in any way
attempt to dictate the practice of medicine. All T am attempting
to do is insist that good medicine be practiced and that the profes-
sion itself insist on the highest standards because, at least so far
as the Congress is concerned, these are taxpayers’ moneys.

Dr. Edwards in testimony before the committee a couple of
weeks ago made the statement with which I agree, and I think
you would, too, that— '

‘Government as a major purchaser of drugs should and must insist upon the
least expensive of equivalent drugs and upon rational choices among different
drugs which satisfy the same medical needs. ' .

That is all I am talking about here, not that we should attempt
in any way to tell the medical profession how to practice but that
we are entitled to say to Government agencies who are using tax-
payers’ money that they, at least, follow the best scientific knowl-
edge within the medical profession themselves.

r. Weris. I think we would wholly concur, and we certainly
subscribe to the statement of the Commissioner. It is very much
in:line with our own policies.

Senator Nersox. Well, then, do you scrutinize the formularies
of the various Veterans’ Administration hospitals as to what goes
in the formulary and what, drugs are used in the hospitals? Do you
have a careful scientific review of that at the national level? =

Dr. Werrs. Indeed we do. The Hospital Committee itself has a
regular monthly meeting with minutes of all the transactions which
are transmitte(i’ to the central office. Then the committee that Dr.
Chase chairs reviews these in depth and uses. consultants for special
points, so that this is an extremely well-monitored, carefully scru-
tinized . formulary. : : :

Senator NersoN. What do you do if you find something on the
formulary that ought not to be there or that substantial amounts
are being used when you know, within the profession, that there
is an_equivalent therapeutic agent that is Tauch cheaper? ;

Dr. Werrs. Dr. Chase. N ' KRR

Dr. Crase. We go back to the hospital, make contact with the
chief of staff of the hospital, draw this to his attention and ask
him to review this with the station committee. , S

 Senator NELson. How often have you done that in the past few
months? =~ ‘

‘Dr. Crase. Not often, principally because it is our impression
that the competencies-of these groups are good and that since we
have been stimulating them to review this in terms of the cost
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:plat%;).nship, that they have done a creditable job in this rela-
ionship.

I think this is pointed out actually, Senator, by the figures
which Dr. Wells just gave you on tetracycline. ‘

Senator NrLson. All right. Please continue.

Mr. Jones. Excuse me, Doctor. Before you continue your testi-
mony, I would like to ask a couple of questions about Darvon. To
clarify the earlier testimony, does the VA purchase 110 million
units of aspirin and 51 million units of Darvon? :

. Mr. Srarer. Right; 110 units of aspirin type analgesics, that
is chiefly aspirin, and 51 million doses o? Darvon products.

Senator NeLson. Was that part of the :

Mr. Sratrer. We purchased 110 total analgesics other than Dar-
von. That would be primarily aspirin and Tylenol, acetaminophen,
as compared to 51 million doses of all the Darvon products.

Mr. Jonzs. So that roughly speaking, for every two aspirin you
dispense, you dispense one Darvon. , ~
Mr. StaTrer. That is a fair assumption. : :
Mr. Jongs. I think that has been described as the routine pre-
~ scription of Darvon and you have also stated you are going to dis-
- courage that in the future. What precise steps will you take to

discourage that routine Erescrip't,ion? ; o ‘

Dr. Cuase. This has been a continuing effort. This is by per-
sonal contact with the field and by written communication. The
whole question of Darvon has been a difficult one because of what
appears to be therapeutic efficacy to the individual practitioner in
dealing with his patient; and as I am sure you are well aware,
pain being the kind of symptom it is, the physician is motivated
- to relieve pain as quickly and as effectively as he can, and after
the preliminary trial of aspirin, comparable disease states and
comparable type patients, the physician is motivated not uncom-
monly to go to the top analgesic which he can find which is non-
addicting, which is safe for the patient. = .

‘This is also related to the high incidence of complicating diseases

which we have in the VA, the relatively high frequency of ulcers
and the aged patients. The physicians attempt to give the safest
analgesic which they can. We are all aware and we have actually
been preaching on the other side of the coin, be alert that aspirin
produces gastric irritation and this can be a reason many times for
not so small gastric bleeding. So a fine line has to be walked in how
we wish to stimulate our physicians in the practice of medicine.
. Dr. Werzs. We have taken some steps in the last few months
which we would like to outline. First, we directed our hospitals .
to remove from their local formularies all those drugs listed by
the Food and Drug Administration in a publication dated Novem-
ber 1, 1970, as lacking substantial evidence of effectiveness or as
having an unfavorable benefit to risk ratio. I would like to sub-
mit for inclusion in the record our directive on this, Department
of Medicine and Surgery Circular 10-70-2387, December 4, 1970.

(The information above-referred to, follows:) - ; :

59-581 0—71—pt. 20——12
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Veterans Administration CIRCULAR 10-70-237
Department of Medicine and Surpery

Washington, D. C, 20420 December 4, 1970
SURJ: Tmplementation of NAS/NRC Diage Eftteacy Studien Tnformat fon
TO : Directors of Hospitals, Domiciliary, Outpatieaot Clinics

-and Regional Offices with Outpatient Clinics

1. The Executive Committee on Therapeutic Agents, VACO, has reviewed

VA's policies regarding the use of drug products whose efficacy was questioned
by various panels of the National Academy of Sciences (NAS), National Re-
Search Council (NRC).

2. A copy of the drug efficacy study of the NAS/NRC submitted to the
Commissioner of Food and Drugs was sent to each VA Therapeutic Agents
and Pharmacy Reviews Committee in 1969, and includes the names of the
reviewing members, Their professional qualifications for this task are
recognized as outstanding, )

3. Since that time, and with increasing frequency in recent months, the

FDA has been taking action to publicize and remove from the market drug prod-
ucts which they concluded lack substantial evidence of effectiveness, as
defined in the Federal Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act, or have an unfavorable
benefit to risk ratio. Enclosed is a list of such drug products compiled

by the FDA, Subsequent lists will be distributed as they become available
with an appropriate covering letter to assure that your pharmacist obtains
all 1ists, It should be borne in mind that additional clinical evidence sub-
mitted by the manufacturer may result in a reclassification of some of these
products, If this occurs, you will he promptly notified.

4, The Executive Committee on Therapeutic Agents recommends the following
procedures for immediate implementation at each VA facility:

a. Drug products on the attached FDA list will he reviewed by the
hospital Therapeutic Agents and Pharmacy Reviews Committee and if present,
will be removed from the hospital formulary and therefore will be un-
available for prescribing by VA staff physicians or dispensing by VA
pharmacies. Wherever reference is made to physicians, it will be inter-
preted to include dentists, podiatrists or others authorized by law to
prescribe for patients. Any drug products frow the list which the hos-
pital committee desires to retain in the formulary will be submitted

- with justification for retention to the Executive Committee on Thera-
peutic Agents, VACO, for purposes of further revicw and action.

b. Unless retained in the station formulary, when prescriptions for
drug products on the attached FDA list are received from fee physicians
treating service-connected patients or private physicians treating A&A
patients, the physician concerned will be contacted by a VA physician
or pharmacist. VA policy against dispensing these products will be

CIRCULAR EXPIRES DECEMBER 3, 1971

ATTACHMENT A
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explained to him and he will be pgiven a choice ~f alternatrive avaflable
medication, In those infrequent instances where physicians will not
apree to an alternative medication, the drug product, if available,
will have to be obtained by the patient from a private pharmacy.
5. It is not the intention of Central-Otfice to practice meuiciue or g
dictate from Washtnuton the prescribing of drubs for individual parxenth.
We are, however, deeply concerned about the continued use of druy products
which, after a review by eminent medical specialists compﬂsinw the Review
Panels of NAS/NRC, have been determined by the FDA to:lack substantial
evidence of effectiveness or have an unfavorable: benefit :to risk ratio.
Pharmacists will keep Supply Service-closely apprised of any acti»n taken
by local committees that would affect druy derands. . .

IN B, NEIJS, M,D. :
Deputy ‘Chief Medical’ Director

Enclosure

Distribution: COB: (10) only plus (119) 75
S (10C5A) FSB: HA, DO, OC, OCRO
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Food and Drug Administration
Bureau of Drugs

5600 Fishers Lane
Rockville, Maryland 20852

IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY

November I, 1970

This list represents those drug products which the Food and Drug Administration has
decided, after evaluations by the National Academy of Sciences-National Research
Council Drug Efficacy Study Group, lack substantial evidence of effectiveness*, or
that an unfavorable benefit to risk ratio exists. Accordingly, on the dates shown,
FDA published in the Federal Register announcements of intention to initiate pro-
ceedings to withdraw approval of the new drug applications or to repeal the anti-
biotic regulations. These announcements are intended to apply also to similar drug
products marketed by the same or other firms.

Some of the products have been removed from the market; others are the subjects of
actions contesting our findings. In other cases the applicants are submitting data
in an attempt to establish efficacy, or making changes to render the product acceptable.

NAME OF DRUG -
Achrocidin Compound Syrup
Achrocidin Compound Tablets
Achromycin Pharyngets

Achromycin SV Capsules
Achromycin Troches

Achromycin with Phenylephrine
HC1 and HC

Achrostatin V Capsules
Achrostatin V for Oral Suspension
Aclor Capsules

Acticort

Actilamide Nose Drops

Actilamide Oral Gargle
Actilamide Throat Spray

Actol Solution

- COMPANY

Lederle Laboratories
Lederle‘Laboratories
Lederle Laboratories
Lederle Laboratories

Lederle Laboratories

Lederle Laboratories
Lederle Laboratories
Lederle Laboratories
Cole Pharmacal Co;, Inc.
Wilson Laboratories
Broemmel Pharmaceuticals
Broemmel Pharmaceuticals
Broemmel Pharmaceuticals

The S.E. Massengill Co.

*As defined in the Federal Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act

DATE
9/12/69
9/12/69
9/19/70
4/2/69

9/19/70

12/24/68
4/2/69
4/2/69
9/12/69
9/25/70
11/6/68
11/6/68
11/6/68
5/16/70
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NAME OF DRUG COMPANY ’ DATE
Adrestat : V ’ 3 Organdn, Inc; 7/10/68
. Aeroﬁrin‘Nasal Solution & Spray Burroughs Wellcome ‘& ‘Co. 8/21/70
Albamycin G.U. Téblets : k The Upjohn Company 12/24/68
Albamycin-T Capsules The Upjohn Company 12/24/68
Albamycin-T Flavored Granuies : k : . : e
for Suspension : The Upjohn Company - 12/24/68
Alertonic : | The Wn. S. Merrell Co. 9/12/69
Alevaire (Tyloxapol 0.125 percent) Winﬁhrop Products, Inc. ’ 7/17/68
Allergosil (Ethylene Disulphonate> :
Solution for Injection Spicer-Gerhart Co. 9/12/69
Amm—I;Dent Toothpaste Block Drug Co. 7/21/70
'Amm-I-Dent - Tooth Powder Block Drug Co. 7/21/70
Ammozyl < ‘ High Chemical Co. 11/22/68
" Am Plus Improved Capsules -J. B. Roerig & Co. 9/12/69
Amril Tablets Amfre-Grant Inc. “ 9/27/69
Analexin 400 Capsules . Mallinckrodt Chemiﬁal‘Works 11/21/69
Analexin  Syrup ” “Mallinckrodt Chemical Works: 11/21/69
Analexin Tablets ! Mallinckrodt Chemical Works 11/21/69
Analexin-HF Tablets . Mallinckrodt Chemical Works 11/21/69
Anergex (Poison Oak Extract , ,
for Injection) Lemmon Pharmacal Co. 9/5/68
Antivert Tablets ‘ ~ Chas. Pfizer &’Co., Inc. 3/27/70
Antizyme Toothpaste o ‘ Lambert Pharmacal Co. 7/21/70
Artémide—HC Capsules - : Wampole Laboratories 3/28/70

Aristogesic Steriod - Analgesic i
Compound Cap. Lederle Laboratories 3/28/70
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NAME OF DRUG
Aristomin Capsules

Atropine and Phenobarbital
Tablets

Aureomycin Pharyngets
Aureomycin Triple Sulfas Tabléts
Aureomycin Troches

Azotrex Capsules

Azotrex Syrup

Bacimycin Tabs.

Betadine Mouthwash/Gargle

Bicillimycin All Purpose Injection

Bicillin-Sulfa Susp.
Bicillin-Sulfas Tablets (oral)
Bilcain Tablets

Biomydrin Antibiotic Nasal
Spray, Solution, Drops

Biomydrin~-F Nasal Spray
Biosulfa 125M Tablets
Biosulfa 250M Tablets
Bistrimate Tabs.

Blutene (Tolonium Chloride)
Bradosol Lozenges

Brisk Activated Toothpaste

Pabirin AC Buffered Tablets

COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY

COMPANY

Lederle Laboratories

Cole Pharmacal Co., Inc.
Lederle Laboratories
Lederle Laboratories
Lederle Laboratories
Bristol Laboratories
Bristol Laboratories
Walker Laboratories
The Purdue Frederick Co.
Wyeth Laboratories, Inc.
Wyeth Laboratories, Inc.
Wyeth Laboratories, Inc.

Cole Pharmacal Co.

Warner-Chilcott Laboratories
Warner-Chilcott Laboratories
The Upjohn Company

The Upjohn Company

Smith, Miller, & Pdtch, Inc.
Abbott Laboratories

Ciba Pharmaceutical Co.
Colgate-Palmolive Co.

Dorsey Laboratories

DATE

8/29/70

3/27/70
9/19/70
4/2/69
9/19/70
4/2/69
4/2/69
7/2/70
8/4/70
4/2/69
4/2/69
4/2/69

9/12/69

8/21/70
8/21/70
4/2/69

4/2/69

8/25/70
7/11/68
3/28/70
7/21/70
3/28/70
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NAME OF DRUG

Cepacol Mouthwash/Gargle
Cepacol Throat Lozenges
Cer-0-Strep-One
Cer-0-Strep~-One-Half

Chlortetracylline Hydrochloride
Dental Cones

Chlortetracycline Hydrochloride
Dental Paste

Chymar Aqueous Injectiqn
Chymar Injection in Oii
Chymar-L Powder
Chymotrypsin Injection
Chymotrypsin Injection

Coco-Sulfonamides Triplex
Suspension

Colgate Chlorophyll Toothpaste
w/Gardol

Colgate Dental Cream
w/Gardol

Compocillin VK w/Sulfas
Filmtab Tablets

Compocillin VK w/Sulfas
Granules for Oral Suspension

Comycin Capsules
Comycin Half-Strength Capsules
Curad Medicated Adhesive Bandage

C.V.P. w/Vitamin K.

' COMPANY

Wm. S. Merrell Co.
Wm. S. Merrell Company
The Upjohn Company

The Upjohn Company
Lederle Laboratories

Lederle Laboratories
Armour Pharmaceutical Co.
Armour Pharmaceutical Co.
Armour Pharmaceutical Co.
Chicago Pharﬁacal Div.

Wilson Laboratories

Eli Lilly & Company

Colgate-Palmolive Co.

Colgate-Palmolive Co.

Abbott Laboratories

Abbott Laboratories
The Upjohn Company
The Upjohn Company

The Kendall Company

USV Pharmaceutical Corp.
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DATE
8/4/70
9/12/69
4/2/69
4/2/69

9/16/69

9/16/69
6/25/70
6/25/70
6/25/70
6/25/70
6/25/70

9/11/69

7/21/70

" 7/21/70

4/2/69

4/2/69
4/2/69
4/2/6
11/6/68
7/10/68
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NAME OF DRUG COMPANY DATE

Cyclex Tablets Merck Sharp & Dohme 2/6/70

Cytran Tablets Upjohn Company 10/15/70

Dactil-OB Lakeside Laboratories 7/10/68
7/11/68

Decadron Phosphate w/Xylocaine

Injection Merck, Sharp & Dohme 9/23/70

Decadron Phosphaée w/Xylocaine

Injection, Dilute Merck, Sharp & Dohme 9/23/70

Declostatin Capsules Lederle Laboratories 4/2/69

Declostatin for Oral Suspension Lederle Laboratories 4/2/69

Declostatin 300 Tablets Lederle Laboratories 4/2/69

Delfeta-sed Plus T. Stedytabs Eastern Research

(S.R. Tablets) . Laboratories, Inc. 9/17/68

Dexa-Pyramine Injection Vitamix Pharmaceutical Inc. 10/15/70

Di~Ademil-K Tablets E. R. Squibb & Sons 9/5/69

Diapec Oral Suspension ‘Charles Pfizer & Co. 4/2/60

) (International)

Dihydrostreptomycin~chlortetra-
cycline~chloramphenicol-bacitracin
Dental Cement Oskar Schaefer, Inc. 6/25/70

Dihydrostreptomycin with
streptomycin Sulfate Powder Merck & Co., Inc. 2/6/70

Dihydrostreptomycin Sulfate
Powder (1 gm/vial) Chas. Pfizer & Co., Inc. 2/6/70

Dihydrostreptomycin Sulfate
Powder (1 gm. & 5 gm/vial) Pure Laboratories, Inc. 2/6/70

Dihydrostreptomycin Sulfate
Powder (5 gm/vial) . E. R. Squibb & Sons, Inc. 2/6/70

Dihydrostreptomycin Sulfate
Powder (1 gm/vial) E. R. Squibb & Sons, Inc. 2/6/70
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BAME OF PRODUCT

Dihydrostreptomycin with
Streptomycin Sulfate Powder

Dihydrostxeptomycin Sulfate
Powder & Solution

Dihydrostreptomycin Sulfate
Powder & Solution (500 mg./cc.)

Dihydrostreptomycin Sulfate
‘Solution (0.5 gm/cc)

Donnagel w/Neomycin Liquid

Drilitol Solution & Drilitol
Spraypak

Duo C.V.P. w/Vitamin K

Duografin Injection

Durycin A.s.v(Aqugous Suspension)

Durycin F.A. for Adueoulklnjection

Emivan Tablets
Equalysen Tablets

Erythrocin Sterate Sulfas
Film Tabs

Erythrocin Ethyl Succinate
Sulfas Chewable Tablets

Exythrocin Ethyl Succinate
Sulfas Granules

Erythromycin Sulfate-polymyxin

B Sulfate-pramoxine-Hydrochloride

Otic Solution - i
Erythrosulfa Tablets

Eskay's Theranates

COMPANY

E. R. Squibb & soni, Inc.
Merck & Co., Inc.
Philadelphia Labs., Inc.

Pure Laboratories, Inc.

A. H. Robins Co.

Smith, Kline & French Labs.
U.S. Vitanin Corp.

E. R. Squibb & Sons, Inc.
Eli Lilly & Co.

Eli Lilly & Co.

U.S. Vitamin Pharmaceuticals

Wyeth Laboratories

Abbott Laboratories

- Abbott Laboratories

Abbott Laboratories i

Abbotories
The Upjohn cdmpany
Smith, Kline & French -
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DATE
2/6/70
2/6/10

2/6/70

- 2/6/70

7/2/70

8/21/70
7/10/68
2/6/70
4/2/69
4/2/69
4/10/70
10/15/70

9/27/69

9/27/69

9/27/69

9/26/69

412169
9/25/70
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NAME OF DRUG
Esidrix-K Tablets
Estrosed Tablets

Flanithin Capsules
(glutamic acid hydrochloride)

Flavocillin-CS Powder
Flavoserp Tablets
Frenquel I.V. Injectioﬁ
Frenquel Tablets 20 mg.
Frenquel Tablets 100 mg.

Gantricillin Tablets, 100,
200, 300

Gantrisin Nasal Solution
Germicidal Detergent, Liquid
Geroniazol Injection.

Gluco-Fedrin w/Sulfathiazole
Suspension (Nasal)

Guanidine Hydrochloride Tablets
Hormatone "T" Tablets
Hydrodiuril-Ka Tablets
Hydropres-Ka Tablets

Ilosone Sulfa for Oral Suspension
Ilosone Sulfa Tablets

Ilotycin Gluceotate Dental Cones

Ilotycin Ethyl Carbonate-Sulfa .
Pediatric for Oral Suspension

Ilotycin Gluceptate Otic
w/Polymyxin B & Benzocaine

COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY

COMPANY
Ciba Pharmaceutical Co.

Conal Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

Table Rock Labs., Inc.
Philadelphia Laboratories
The Blue Line Chemical Co.
The Wm. S. Merrell Co.
The Wm. S. Merrell Co.

The Wm. S. Merrell Co.

Hoffman-La Roche, Inc.
Roche Laboratories
Parke, Davis & Company

Philips Roxane Laboratories

Parke, Davis & Company
Rose-Hoyt Pharmaceutical
G.W. Carnrick Co.
Merck Sharp & Dohme
Merck Sharp & Dohme
Eli Lilly & Company

Eli Lilly & Company,

Eli Lilly & Company

Eli Lilly & Company

Eli Lilly & Company

DATE
9/5/69

2/6/70

9/12/69
4/2/69
7/10/68~
4/2/69
4/2/69
4/2/69

4/2/69
9/9/69
9/12/69
8/26/69

9/9/69
3/27/70
8/29/70
9/5/69
9/5/69
4/2/69
4/2/69
2/21/69

- 4/2/69

12/18/68
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NAME OF DRUG

Ilotycin Sulfa (79) Tablets
Intromycin Powder

Isodine Gargle & Mouthwash
.Kaoﬁycin Suspensioo’

Kasdenol Mouthwash & Gargle
K—Cillin Sulfa Powder for Sy;up
Kectil ‘Suspension

Koagaﬁin Parenferalyﬂemostat
Kolynostluoride Toothpaste

Ledercillin Troches

Lutrexin Tablets
(lututrin 3,000 units) >

Mannitrau Tablets

Maxitate w/Rauwolfia Compound
Tablets

Medrol w/Otthoxine Tabs.

Menacyl Tablets

Mephosal w/Hydrocortisoﬁe Tablets

Meso;fin Tablete

Metreton Tebs.

Mictin Oral Antiseptic
Milprem—200 and Milprem—400 l
'Mulsopaque Injection

Mycifradin N. Tab.

Lafayette Pharmacal, mnc.

COMPANY

Eli Lilly & Company

‘Pitman-Moore

Isodine Pharmacal
The Upjohn Company
Kesdenol Corp. ‘
Biocraft Laboratofies, inc.

Bristol Laboratories

Chatham Pharmaceuticals Inc.

Whitehall Laboratories, Inc.

Lederle Laboratories

Hynson, Westcott & Dunning,
Incorporated-

Richlyn Laboratories, Inc.

Straeenburgh Laboratories
The Upjohn Company ;
Lakeside Laboratories, Inc.

Crookes-Barnes Leboratories,
Incorporated

Ayerst Laboratories, Inc. -
Schering Corporation

Johnson & Johnson

‘Wallace Laboratoties

The Upjohn Company
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4/2/69
5/16/70
8/4/70

‘7/2/70

8/4/170
4/2/69
7/2/70
/29/6§
7/21/70
9/19/70

5/24/68
7/3/70

’7/10/68‘
‘ 8/29/70

2/11/70

' 3/28/70

9/27/69
8/29/70
8/4/70
8/26/70

2/11/70
/2170
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NAME OF DRUG
Mycillin Suspension

Myospaz Tablets

Myéteciin F Capsules
Mysteclin F 125 Capsules
Mysteclin F Pediatric Drops
Mysteclin F Syrup
Mysteciin V Capsules

Nasal Spray Neo-Hydeltrasol
Nasal Suspension Hydrospfay
Naturetin c/K Tabiets ‘
Neo-Cortef 1.5% Nasal Spray
Neo-Cortef 0.5% Nasal Spray
Neo-Cortef SterilebInj. Susp.
Neocyclone Tablets

Neo-Delta Cortef 0.1% Nasal
Spray

Neomycin Sulfate-Kaolin-Pectin
Oral Suspension

Neomycin Sulfate, Kaolin
Pectin Suspension

Neoparbel Tablets
Neopenzine Suspension
Neopenzine (150) Tablets
Neopenzine (300) Tablets
Neo-Semhyten Capsules"‘

Neo-Synephrine-Sulfathiazolate
Nose Drops

- COMPANY

Maurry Biological Co., Inc.

North American Pharmacal,
Inc.

E. R. Squibb &’Sons, Inc.
E. R. Squibb & Sons, Inc.
E; R. Squibb & Sons, inc.
E. R. Squibb & Sons, Inﬁ.

E. R. Squibb & Sons, Inc.

" Merck Sharp & Dohme

Merck Sharp & Dohme
E. R. Squibb & Sons, Inc.
The Upjohn Company
The Upjohn Company
ThekUpjohn Company

The Central Pharmacal Co.
The Upjohn Company

E. W. Heun Company

DATE

4/2/69

9/27/69

12/24/68

12/24/68
12/24/68
12/24/68
4/2/69
8/21/70
8/21)70‘
9/5/69
8/21/70
8/21/70
8/28/70

3/28/70
8/21/70

7/2/70

Vitamin Pharmaceuticals Inc.7/2/70

Central Pharmacal Co.
Eli Lilly & Company
Eli Lilly & Compan&
Eli Lilly & Company

The S.E. Massengill Co.

Winthrop Laboratories

10/24/70

4/2/69

4/2/69
4/2/69

7/10/68

7/9/68
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NAME OF DRUG

Neuro-Centrine Tab

Nicozol w/Reserpine TAblefs
Nisulfazone Suépension
Novahistine w/Penici;lin Capsules
- Onixol Solution (topical)
Orabiotic Cheﬁing Gum Troches
Pabalate-HC Tablets

Pabicortal Tablets

Pabirin AC Tablets

Paéatal Injection 25 mg/cc
_Pacatal 25, 50, 100 mg. Tabs.
Panalba Capsu}es

Panalba ﬁalf;sfrengthTCapsules
Panalba’KM Dfops

Panalba KM Granules
Paredrine-Sulfathiazole Susp.
Parenzyme Aquéous fbr Injection
Parenzyme Ointment

Piptal w/Phenobarbital
Pediatric Drops

Pell-Biotic 250 Tablets

Penicillin~dihydrostreptomycin-
bacitracin Dental Paste

Peniciliin-dihydrostreptomycin
Dental Cones

COMPANY

Bristol Laboratories

" Nysco Laboratories

Breon Laboratories, Inc.

Pitman-Moore

DATE
9/27/69

8/26/69

8/28/70

9/12/69

Scholl Manufacturing Co. Inc.6/7/69

White Laboratories, Inc.

A. H. Robins-Co., Inc.

Nysco Laboratories
Dorsey Laboratéries
Warner-Chilcott Labs.
Wgrner—chilcott Labs.
The Upjohn Company
The Upjohn Company
The Upjohn Company

The Upjohn Compahy i

9/19/70
3/28/70
3/28/70
3/28/70
5/28/70
11/29/69
12/24/68
12/24/68
12/24/68
12/24/68

Smith, Kline & French Labs. 9/9/69

National Drug Company

National Drug Company

Lakeside 1aboratories

Richlyn taboratories
Biotic Drug Co., Inc.

Strong Cobb Arner, Inc.

6/25/70_

6/25/70

9/27/69
4/2/69

6/25/70

6/25/70
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NAME OF DRUG COMPANY DATE .
Penicillin G Potassium

w/Three Sulfas Buffered

Powder for Syrup Nysco Laboratories 4/2/69

Penicillin G w/Triple
Sulfonamides, Flavored ) Vitamix Pharmaceuticals,Inc. 4/2/69

Penicillin Streptomycin
Readimixed Sterile Aqueous ' ‘ ‘ ‘ ' ) '
Suspension Upjohn Co. 4/2/69

Penicillin-Streptomycin
Bacitracin Dental Paste Procol-Sol Chemical Co. 6/25/70

Penicillin w/Sulfonamides
Powder for Solution ' Biocraft Laboratories, Inc. 4/2/69

Penicillin Three Sulfonamide
Tablets "'100" v Nysco Laboratories, Inc. 4/2/69

Penicillin Three Sulfonamide
Tablets "300" Nysco Laboratorienc. 4/2/69

Penicillin w/Triple Sulfas Tabs. Biocraft Laboratories, Inc. 4/2/69

Penicillin w/Triple Sulfas
No. 1, No. 2 and No. 3 Tablets Richlyn Laboratories, Inc. 4/2/69

Penicillin w/Triple Sulfas Tabs. Supreme Pharmaceutical Co. 4/2/69

Penicillin G w/Triple )
Sulfas Tabs. ) Vitamix Pharmaceuticals,Inc. 4/2/69

Penicillin w/Triple Sulfonamides
(100,000 units) Tablets Zenith Laboratories, Inc. 4/2/69

Penicillin w/Triple Sulfonamides
(200,000 units) Tablets Zenith Laboratories, Inc. 4/2/69

‘Penicillin w/Triple Sulfonamides
(250,000 units) Tablets Zenith Laboratories, Inc. 4/2/69

Penicillin w/Triple Sulfonamides
(300,000 units) Tablets Zenith Laboratories, Inc. 4/2/69

Pen Strep Powder for Injection . . . . . . . .
(4:1; 4:1/2) Merck & Company, Inc. 4/2/69

Pentid Sulfas for Syrup E. R. Squibb & Sons 4/2/69
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NAME OF DRUG

Pentid Sulfas "400" for Syrup
Pentids-Sulfas Tablets
Péntocin |

?en-Vee Cidin Capsules
Pén-Vee Sulfas Suspension
Pen-Vee Sulfas Tablets
Pebsodent Antiseptic Mouthﬁash
Perithiazide SA TaBlets
Pharycidin Concentrate

Phemerol Solution
(benzethonium chlordie) 1:750

Phemerol Tincture
(benzethonium chloride) :1:500

Phemerol Topical
Plimasin Tablets
PMB-200 & PMB-400 Tabs
Polanil Tabs

Polycycline Suspensibn
w/Triple Sulfonamides

Polymagma Oral Suspension
Polymagma Tablets

Potassium Penicillin G.
w/Triple Sulfonamides Tablets

Powddlator ES
Prednaman Tabs

Presniscord Tablets

COMPANY

E. R. Squibb & Sons

E. R. -Squibb & Sons
Pure Lab§ratories, inc.

Wyeth Laboratories, Inc.

vaech Laboratories, Inc.

Wyeth Laboratories, Inc.
Lever Brothers
Warner-Chilcott Laboratories

Purdue Frederick
Parke, Davis & Company

Parke, Davis & Company

vParke, Davis & Company

-Ciab Pharmaceutical

Ayerst Laboratories:'

Schering Corporation

Bristol Laboratories, Inc.
Wyeth Laboratories, Inc.
Wyeth Laboratories, Inc.

Philadelphia Laboratories,
Incorporated

Abbott Laboratories
Dome Laboratories

Nysco Laboratories, Ihc.\
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DATE

4/2/69
4/2/69
4/2/69
9/12/69
4/2/69

4/2/69

8/4/70
8/29/70
10/7/70

9/12/69

9/12/69
9/12/69
10/15/70
8/26/70
8/29/70

4/2/69
7/2/70:
7/2470

4/2/69

12/9/69
8/29/70
3/28/70
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NAME OF DRUG k COMPANY DATE
Pree MT Tablets Wallace Pharmaceuticals 2/6/70
Procaine Penicillin in

Streptomycin Sulfate Solution Roehr Products Co., Inc. 4/2/69
Protamide Injection Sherman Laboratories 7/17/70
Quercetin Tablets Abbott Laboratories 7/10/68
Quintess-N Suspension Eli Lilly & Co 7/2/70
Raumannite-50 Tablets Nysco Laboratories, Inc. 7/10/68
Rautrax Improved Tablets E..R. Squibb & Sons, Inc. 9/5/69
Rautrax N Modified Tablets E. R. Squibb & Soms, Inc. 9/5/69
Rautrax N Tablets E. R. Squibb & Sons, Inc. 9/5/69
Rautrax Tablets E. R. Squibb & Sons, Inc. 9/5/69

Rauwiloid and Hexamethonium
Tablets Riker Laboratories 10/15/70

Rauwolfia Serpentina-Mannitol
Hexanitrate-Rutin Tablets Best Pharmaceuticals 7/10/68

" Rauwolfia Serpentina-Mannitol
Hexanitrate-Rutin-Veratrum

Viride Tablets Robin Pharmacal Co. 7/10/68
Remanden-250 Merck Sharp & Dohme 7/1/70

Reserthonium Tablets Nysco Laboratories i 10/15/70
Retrografin Solution E. R. Squibb & Soms, Inc. 1/14/70
Retropaque Solution v ) Winthrop Laboratories 1/14/70
Rhinazine (nasal solution) Lederle Laboratories 9/9/69

Ritonic Capsules Ciba Pharmaceutical Co. 9/12/69
Robaxisal | A. H. Robins Co., Inc. 2/11/70

Robaxisal-PH Tablets A. H. Robins Co., Inc. 2/11/70

Roniacol w/Aminophylline
Tablets Roche Laboratories 9/17/70
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NAME OF DRUG

Ruhexatal w/Reserpine
Rusyntal

Rutin Tablets

Rutin Tablets -

Rutin Tablets

Rutorbin Tablets
Salcort-Delta Tablets
Sergynol Tablets
Seromycin w/Isoniazid
Signeﬁycin Capsules ''250"
Signamycin Capsules ''250"
Signemycin Capsules 375"
Signamycin Capsules '375"
Signemycin Pediatric Drops
Signémycin Pediatric Drops
Signemycin Syrup
Signemycin Syrup
Siltrobarb Tablet k
Sinaxar Tablets :
Skelaxin Tablets :
Somacort |

Sorboquel w/Néomycin’Tabé.

Spectrocin Nasal Spray

59-581 0—71—pt. 20——13

COMPANY

Lemmon Pharmacal Co.
Central Pharmacal Co.
‘Abbott Laboratories

The Maltine Company
Parke, Davis & Co;

E. R. Squibb & Son#, Inc.

The S. E. Massengill Co.

'B. F. Ascher & Co., Inc.

Eli Lilly & Co.

J. B. Roerig & Co.
Chas. Pfizer & Co.
J. B. Roerig & Co.
Chas. Pfizer & Co.
J. B. Roerig & Co.
Chas. Pfizer & Co.
J. B. Roerig & Co.
Chas. Pfizer & Co.

Cole Pharmacal Co., Inc.

Armour Pharmaceutical Co.

A. H. Robins Co., Inc.
Wallace Pharm.

White Laboratories, Inc.

E. R.4Squibb & Sons, Inc.

8149

DATE
7/10/68
10/7/70
7/10/68
7/10/68
1/23/68
1/23/68
3/28/70
2/6/70
9/18/69

4/2/69

4/2/69
4/2/69
4/2/69
4/2/69
412169
4/2/69
4/2/6§
3[27/70

1 9/27/69

2/6/70
5/7/70

/2170

8/21/70
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NAME OF DRUG ‘COMPANY DATE
Spectrocin-T Troches E. R. Squibb & Sons, Inc. 9/19/70
Stenediol Sublinqual Tabs. Organon, Inc. 2/11/70
Sterisol Warner-Lambert Pharm. Co.  8/4/70
Strep-Combiotic Aqueous i
Suspension (multidose) Chas. Pfizer & Co. Inc. 4/2/69
Strep-Combiotic for Aqueous -

Suspension (single dose) Chas. Pfizer & Co. Inc. 4/2/69
Strep-Combiotic Isoject

Aqueous Suspension Chas. Pfizer & Co., Inc. 4/2/69
Strep-Dicrysticin E. R. Squibb & Sons, Inc. 4/2/69
Strep-Dicrysticin-800 E. R. Squibb & Soms, Inc. 4/2/69
Strep-Dicrysticin Fortis E. R. Squibb & Sons, Inc. 4/2/69
Strep-Dicrysticin Fortis-800 E. R. Squibb & Sons, Inc. 4/2/69
Strep-Distrycillin-A.S.

Sterile Suspension E. R. Squibb & Somns, Inc. 4/2/69
Streptomagma Liquid - Wyeth Laboratories, Inc. 742/70
Streptomagma Tab. Wyeth Laboratories, Inc. 7/2/70
Streptomycin-Bipenicillin .
Injection Pure Laboratories, Inc. 4/2/69
Strexate Tablets Armour Pharmaceutical Co. 9/27/69
Strycin Syrup E. R. Squibb & Sons, Inc. 7/2/70
Sulfaguanidine Tablets

(0.5 gram) - Lederle Laboratories 6/7/69
Sulfa-Sugracillin 125M

Granules ' The Upjohn Company 4/2/69
Sulfa-Sugracillin 250M

Fortified Granules The Upjohn Company 4/2/69
Sulfathiazole Gum Tablet White Laboratories, Inc. 11/6/68

Sulfathiasole Tablet (0.5 gram) Bowman, Mell & Co. 9/11/69
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NAME OF DRUG

Sulfathiazole Tablet (0.5 gram)

Sulfathiazole Tablet (0.5 gram)

Sulfathiazole w/Tuamine Sulfate
Suspension :

Sulfedex Nasal Solution
Sulfel Tablet

Sulfonamets w/Topicaine
Lozenges

Super  Amm-I-Dent

Super Anapac Cough Syrup
Syndecon for Oral Solution’
Syndeéon Tablets

Tace with Ergonovine Capsules
Tain Ofal Suspension

Tain Tablets

Tao-AC Chpsules

Taomid Oral Suspension
Tabmid Tablets

Tenserine Tablets
Tergemist (Inhalant)
Terramycin Dental Cones
Terramycin Dental Pgste
Terramycin S.F. Capsules

Terrastatin Capsules

Terrastatin for Oral Suspension

 COMPANY

Vale Chemical Co. Inc.

Eli Lilly & Co.

Eli Lilly & Co.

‘Abbott Laboratories

The Vale Chemical Co., Inec.

National Drug Co.
Block Drug Co., Inc.

Rexall Drugz& Chemical Co.

‘Bristol Laboratories

Bristol Laboratories

William S. Merrell Co.

’ Dorsey Laboratories

Dorsey Laboratories

J. B: Roerig & Co.

J. B. Roerig & Co.

J. B. Roerig & Co.

Abbott Laboratories‘
Abbott Laboratories

Chas. Pfizer & Co., Inc.
Chas. Pfizer & Co., Inc. B
Chas. Pfizer & Co., Inc.
Chas. Pfizer & Co.,‘lnc.

Chas. Pfizer & Co., ‘Inc.

8151

- DATE

9/11/69

. 9/11/69

9/9/69
9/9/69
11/6/68

9/6/68

7/21/70
7/10/68
9/12/69
9/12/69
10/24/70
9/12/69

9/12/69
" 9/12/69

9/5/69
9/5/69
7/10/68
7/17/68
2/21/69

2/21/69

4/2/69

‘4/2/69

4/2/69
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NAME OF DRUG . COMPANY DATE
Tetracydin Capsules » J. B. Roerig & Co. 9/12/69
Tetrastatin Capsules ‘Chas. Pfizer & Co., Inc. 4/2/69
Tetrastatin for Oral Suspension Chas. Pfizer & Co., Inc. 4/2/69
Tetrex-AP Syrup Bristol Laboratories, Inc. 9/12/69 .

Tetrex APC w/Btistémin'Capéuleé Bristol iabofatofies,‘lnc; 9/12/69
Tetrex Syrup w/Triple Sulfonamides Bristol Laboratories, Inc.  4/2/69

Theoglycinate w/Rutin &

Phenobarbital Tablets Brayton Pharmaceutical Co. 7/10/68
Thizodrin Solution (masal) Eli Lilly & Co. 9/9/69

Toldex Tabs. . Pitman-Moore 8/29/170
Trexinest Tablets Hynsen, Westcott & Dunning 5/24/68
Triaminic HC Tabs Dorsey Laboratories 8/29/70
Triple Hormone Suspension Taylor Pharmaceutical Co. 8/29/70
Trisem-Pen Powder The S. E. Massengill Co. 4/2/69

Trisem-Pen Tablets The S. E. Massengill Co. ~  4/2/69

Trisocort Spraypak Smith, Kline & French Labs. 8/21/70
Trypsin Injection Wilson Laboratories ‘ 6/25/70
Tyrolaris Mouthwash Merck & Co. 8/4/70

Urethane Tablets Eli Lilly & Co. 8/21/70
Urobiotic Capsules, 100, 250 Pfizer & Co. 6/30/70
V-Cillin K Sulfa Pediatric :

for Oral Suspension Eli Lilly & Company 4/2/69

V-Cillin K Sulfa Tablets Eli Lilly & Company 4/2/69

V-Cillin Sulfa Pediatric
for Oral Suspension i i "Eli Lilly & Company 4/2/69
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. NAME OF DRUG

V-Cillin Sulfa Tablets
V=Kor

Visciodbl

Wybiotic

Wycillin SM Injection 400

Wycillin:SM Injection 600 =~

COMPANY

| ElM Lilly & Company

- Wyeth Labotatories,‘Inc.

Eli Lilly &wCompAny
E. Fougera '

Wyeth: Laboratories, Inc.

. ‘WyétﬁjLabdratoriés,’Inc,

8153

" DATE:

412769

9/12/59
2/11/70
9/19/70
4/2/69

©af2/69
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Senator NELson. Well, are you referring to the list of drugs that
the NAS-NRC evaluated for the FDA ?

Dr, WeLis. Yes. :

Senator Nrerson. And what exactly does your regulation do?
Are you saying that you are ordering that no drugs found to be
ineffective by NAS-NRC be included in any formulary?

Dr. WerLs. Yes, sir. May I read from the circular specifying that
each therapeutic committee will review the formulary drugs in use
at that activity: o :

If any drugs classified by FDA as ineffective are present they will. be
removed from the hospital formulary and therefore will be unavailable. for
preseribing by VA staff physicians and dispensing by VA pharmacists.

Senator NersonN. What about the “possibly effective” drugs?

Mr. StaTLer. Senator, we are aware of the list of 159 possibly
effective drugs that was put out by HEW, that Dr. Steinfeld
mentioned yesterday.- We have screened this listing, which is unof-
ficial, since it was not put out by the FDA. We have been in con-
tact with FDA asking for such a list. In fact, on November 2d,
1970, our Chief Medical Director wrote to Dr. Edwards asking for
a listing of not only the ineffective but the possibly, the probably,
and the effective drugs and said we would make such information
available to our hospitals. To date there has not been an official
release of other than the ineffective. We understand they have been

ublished in the Federal Register and we are aware of the listing

y HEW-—we have obtained that and furnished it to our Market-
ing Center on Drugs to be sure that no drugs on the list are pro-
cured on Central Procurement. .

As of now the list has not gone out to our therapeutic commit-
tees and hospitals because we are advised that FDA 1is preparing an
oﬁiqiaé listing which is expected to come out within a 2-week
period.

Senator NeLson. What do you expect?

Mr. Stateer. That the list will be sent to our committees for
prescribing guidance and appropriate action.

Senator Nerson. What does that mean?

Mr. Srarer. Whatever action they deem necessary. If, for ex-
ample, a drug is on the possibly effective list and there is a drug
on the effective list that can be used, certainly they would change
over. If there is a drug on the possibly effective list of which
there is no substitute for good therapeutic management of the
patient, they will be faced with the decision whether to continue
to use it because it is not officially off the market yet and is
needed.

Senator Nerson. I don’t know whether that list would show the
drugs T am familiar with as I read the list. For all of them that
I can recall there was an alternative, effective drug, at least for
all the fixed combination anti-infectives. Is that correct?

Mr. StaTiLER. Generally that is right. ‘ .

Senator NeLsoN. Now, of course, they have all been labeled in-
effective anyway, so you don’t allow any of them to be used.

Mr. StaTLER. Ineffective we are not using, right.
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- Senator NErson. But what do you say to the thera;[,)eutic commit-
tee? Do you say this is listed as “possibly effective” and there is
an effective drug that is available for the same purpose, there-
fore, we will not pay for any possibly effective drugs? '

Mr. StaTeer. No. Of .course, they will have that information or
arrive at a decision which one they will use. However, it should
be clearly understood, and I am sure you understand that, FDA in
this listing is going to have some difficulty because not all drugs
are in black and white or in a gray area. Some of them have a
classification of effective for this but not for that, possibly effec-
tive for this condition . and not for that, and in some. instances
ineffective for certain conditions, so that total information is
going to have to be provided to all physicians and, of course, to
our therapeutic committees so they will take necessary action.

An example would be a drug might Le on the possibly effective
list. for a certain condition but ineffective for something else, so
they will hope the physicians would prescribe it -only for the effec-
tive use. . v '

Senator Nerson. Well, I would, too.

Mr. Starrer. I would, too.

Senator Nrrson. If a drug is listed and published by the NAS-
NRC and the FDA as “possibly effective” for a specific purpose,
and there is an alternative drug that the NAS-NRC says is effective,
will you direct that VA physicians use the effective one and that
you won’t pay for the possibly effective one? That is mg question.

Mr. StratrEr. I would think that this peer review will certainly
settle that question. They will be looking at all angles, at all infor-
mation available, and will be making decisions based on this.

Senator NersoN. Peer review within the hospital?

Mr. StaTeer. By these knowledgeable individuals composing the
therapeutic committees.

Senator Nerson. When you were here in August you said that
you had great difficulty influencing the therapeutic committee at
the local level because these doctors just came in for 2 or 8 years
and didn’t like to be dictated to. So what you are really saying
is—even though this is an effective drug, as demonstrated by well-
controlled clinical trials, and there is one that is listed “possibly
effective” for which there haven’t been well-controlled clinical trials,
that you will permit them to put the possibly effective on the formu-
lary even though there is an effective one for exactly the same
purpose, and that you will pay for it? Or rather that you will
let the local group decide that question? .

Mr. StaTrEr. No. There will be a monitoring, there is a continual
monitoring of what is going on in our committees from our central
office staff. Any drug that is going to be approved for formulary
inclusion is monitored. Obviously. anything on the possibly effec-
tive list or certainly on the ineffective list, if by chance or error
they decided they were going to approve it, we would contact them
about something else being available. ' :
~_Senator Nerson. A few moments ago I understood you to say

that this question of using a possibly effective and effective drug
would be decided by the local formulary group at the hospital.
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L‘{fy question is: Will you refuse to permit them to use a possibl
effective drug when there is, in fact, an effective one that is avail-
able? Did I understand you to say that would be decided at the
local level ¢

.Or did you say that it would be decided at the national level?

Dr. Werrs. We are certainly going to have something to say
about this at the national level. Although I think that we may as
well say at this point that our problem is an educational one as
much as anything else and one of gradual evolution in this course.

I would like to go on with the rest of this paragraph which I
believe really answers a large part of your question, Senator.

Senator Nerson. All right. I am not satisfied with what I have
heard, but go ‘ahead. ’

Dr. Weris. All right; now, as additional assurance that pro-
. curement of these drugs as referred to would be discontinued, we
also issued Department of Medicine and Surgery Circular 10-70—286
which T would also like to submit for the record.

(The information above-referred to, follows:)



